e-ISSN 1897-4279

February 2021, vol. 80, number 2

KARDIOLOGIA POLSKA Polish Heart Journal

The Official Peer-reviewed Journal of the Polish Cardiac Society since 1957

VIA MEDICA

Results of coronary computed tomography angiography, dynamic computed tomography perfusion, and computed tomography-derived fractional flow reserve, see p. 167

REVIEWS

Anticoagulation in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation Antithrombotic therapy after bioprosthetic valve replacement

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

COVID-19 outcomes in adult congenital heart disease patients Right ventricular morphology and function in cardiac surgery patients Incremental value of volumetric perfusion quantification by computed tomography Diabetes and outcomes in patients with myocardial infarction Non-invasive right ventriculo-arterial coupling in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy Sleep-disordered breathing and unnecessary pacemaker implantation

https://journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska







Kieszonkowe wytyczne ESC

Aplikacja mobilna Kieszonkowe wytyczne ESC

- Wszystkie wytyczne od 2014 roku dostępne w jednym miejscu
- Bieżąca aktualizacja o nowo ukazujące się wytyczne ESC
- Możliwość korzystania przy łóżku pacjenta
- Łatwa nawigacja
- Możliwość tworzenia zakładek z wybranymi przez użytkownika zagadnieniami
- Możliwość skalowania tekstu

Aplikacja dostępna bezpłatnie dla wszystkich użytkowników:







Kieszonkowe

wytyczne

Komisja do spraw wytycznych postępa

> ESC European Society of Cardiology

www.ptkardio.pl

ESC



KARDIOLOGIA Polska

Polish Heart Journal

EDITORIAL BOARD

Editor-in-Chief Anetta Undas

Associate Editors

Grzegorz Gajos Maciej Lesiak Mateusz Siedliński Maciej Sterliński Katarzyna Stolarz-Skrzypek

Zeszyty Edukacyjne Associate Editor Piotr Rozentryt

Past Editors-in-Chief

Jerzy Jakubowski Ryszard Fenigsen Włodzimierz Januszewicz Mariusz Stopczyk Marek Sznajderman Leszek Ceremużyński Piotr Kułakowski Krzysztof J Filipiak

Statistical Consultant Maciej Polak

Managing Editor Anna Młynarczyk phone: +48 667 009 166

Social Media Editor Paweł Rostoff

Address

Kardiologia Polska ul. Prądnicka 80, bud M–IX, p. 41 31–202 Kraków phone: +48 126 143 004 e-mail: kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl www.kardiologiapolska.pl

Polskie Towarzystwo Kardiologiczne ul. Stawki 3 A lok. 1–2 00–193 Warszawa

Publisher



VM Media sp. z o.o. VM Group sp.k., Grupa Via Medica ul. Świętokrzyska 73 80–180 Gdańsk phone: +48 58 320 94 94 e-mail: journals@viamedica.pl https://journals.viamedica.pl

ISSN 0022-9032 e-ISSN 1897-4279

Copyright©2022 Polskie Towarzystwo Kardiologiczne



The official peer-reviewed journal of the Polish Cardiac Society since 1957

Indexed in Chemical Abstract Service (CAS), CrossRef, EBSCO, EMBASE, Free Medical Journals, Google Scholar, Index Copernicus (IC), Index Scholar, MEDLINE, Polish Medical Library (GBL), Scopus, Polish Ministry of Science and Higher Education, Ulrich's Periodicals Directory, Web of Science

INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC BOARD

Sevket Balta Ankara, Turkey Eugene Braunwald Boston, MA, United States Michel Bertrand Lille, France Günter Breithardt Münster, Germany John Camm London, United Kingdom Gheorghe-Andrei Dan Bucharest, Romania William McKenna London, United Kingdom Lionel H Opie Cape Town, South Africa Eric Prystowsky Indianapolis, IN, United States Patric Serruys London, United Kingdom John Taylor London, United Kingdom Frans Van de Werf Leuven, Belgium Salim Yusuf Hamilton, ON, Canada

NATIONAL SCIENTIFIC BOARD

Andrzej Beręsewicz Andrzej Bochenek Grażyna Brzezińska-Rajszys Andrzej Budaj Stefan Chłopicki Andrzej Cieśliński Barbara Cybulska Jarosław Drożdż lacek Dubiel Dariusz Dudek Robert J Gil Piotr Hoffman Zbigniew Kalarus Jarosław D Kasprzak Maria Krzemińska-Pakuła Bohdan Lewartowski Andrzej Lubiński Bohdan Maruszewski Przemysław Mitkowski Krzysztof Narkiewicz

Grzegorz Opolski Tomasz Pasierski **Ryszard Piotrowicz** Edyta Płońska-Gościniak Piotr Podolec Lech Poloński Piotr Ponikowski Witold Rużyłło Andrzej Rynkiewicz Tomasz Siminiak Janina Stępińska Michał Tendera Adam Torbicki Maria Trusz-Gluza Adam Witkowski Jerzy K Wranicz Henryk Wysocki Tomasz Zdrojewski Marian Zembala

Opinions presented in the articles not necessarily represent the opinions of the Editors.

Subscription rates: Paper subscription, 12 issues incl. package and postage individual 150€ Paper subscription, 12 issues incl. package and postage institutional 250€ Payment should be made to: Fortis Bank Polska SA, Gdańsk, Poland, Acc.: PL 15 1600 1303 0004 1007 1035 9001; SWIFT: PPABPLPK.

Single issues, subscriptions orders and requests for sample copies should be send to e-mail: prenumerata@viamedica.pl Electronic orders option available at: https://journals.viamedica.pl/ kardiologia_polska/user/subscriptions

Advertising: For details on media opportunities within this journal please contact the advertising sales department, ul. Świętokrzyska 73, 80–180 Gdańsk, Poland, phone: +48 58 320 94 94; e-mail: dsk@viamedica.pl.

The Editors accept no responsibility for the advertisement contents.

All rights reserved, including translation into foreign languages. No part of this periodical, either text or illustration, may be used in any form whatsoever. It is particularly forbidden for any part of this material to be copied or translated into a mechanical or electronic language and also to be recorded in whatever form, stored in any kind of retrieval system or transmitted, whether in an electronic or mechanical form or with the aid of photocopying, microfilm, recording, scanning or in any other form, without the prior written permission of the publisher. The rights of the publisher are protected by national copyright laws and by international conventions, and their violation will be punishable by penal sanctions.

Editorial policy and information for authors available on https://journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska/about/submissions#authorGuidelines.

Polish Ministry of Education and Science score: 100 pts.



Terapia pierwszego wyboru wg ESC 2021⁴

Zamień ACE-I na ARNI i przedłuż życie pacjenta nawet o 2 lata!^{1,2}

Co 4 minuty umiera w Polsce pacjent z niewydolnością serca³

NOWA CENA

Zacznij od ARNI, bo liczy się czas!^{1,4-9}





PL2201266444 1/2022



Table of contents

EDITORIAL	
Adult congenital heart disease and the coronavirus disease 2019: How to deal with uncertainty Markus Schwerzmann, Francisco Javier Ruperti-Repilado	123
The right ventricle after cardiac surgery: Hypotheses, evidence, and the role of advanced echocardiography modalities Antoine Kossaify, Mikhael Kossaify, Massimo Massetti	126
REVIEW	
Optimal anticoagulation in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation: Which drug at which dose? Jo-Nan Liao, Yi-Hsin Chan, Ling Kuo, Chuan-Tsai Tsai, Su-Shen Lim, Tze-Fan Chao	128
Optimal anticoagulation in patients with atrial fibrillation and bioprosthetic heart valves Roberta Bottino, Andreina Carbone, Biagio Liccardo, Egidio Imbalzano, Antonello D'Andrea, Vincenzo Russo	137
ORIGINAL ARTICLE	
Predictors of COVID-19 outcomes in adult congenital heart disease patients: Anatomy versus function Magdalena Lipczyńska, Ewa Kowalik, Magdalena Kumor, Beata Kuśmierczyk-Droszcz, Anna W Wójcik, Elżbieta K Biernacka, Piotr Hoffman	151
Changes in right ventricular morphology and function in patients undergoing cardiac surgery: A 3D echocardiographic study Paulina Wejner-Mik, Jarosław D Kasprzak, Ewa Szymczyk, Katarzyna Wdowiak-Okrojek, Arkadiusz Ammer, Grzegorz Religa, Piotr Lipiec	156
Incremental value of volumetric quantification for myocardial perfusion imaging by computed tomography Anna Oleksiak, Cezary Kępka, Koen Nieman, Mariusz Dębski, Marcin Demkow, Mariusz Kruk	163
Impact of diabetes mellitus on outcomes in patients with myocardial infarction according to varying degrees of left ventricular systolic dysfunction Anna Fojt, Robert Kowalik, Marek Gierlotka, Mariusz Gąsior, Cynthia Smeding, Grzegorz Opolski	172
Non-invasive right ventriculo-arterial coupling as a rehospitalization predictor in dilated cardiomyopathy: A comparison of five different methods Aura Vijiiac, Vlad Bătăilă, Sebastian Onciul, Violeta Verinceanu, Claudia Guzu, Silvia Deaconu, Ioana Petre, Alina Scărlătescu, Diana Zamfir, Maria Dorobanțu	182
Sleep-disordered breathing as a risk factor for unnecessary pacemaker implantation Anna Szajerska-Kurasiewicz, Danuta Loboda, Tomasz Roleder, Michalina Stepanik, Jacek Durmala, Krzysztof S Golba	191
SHORT COMMUNICATION	
Outcomes of cardiac surgical treatment for carcinoid heart disease Sonia J Konsek-Komorowska, Agnieszka D Kolasińska-Ćwikła, Jacek Różański, Krzysztof Bartuś, Jarosław Kuriata, Marek Konka, Ewa Sitkowska-Rysiak, Ilona Michałowska, Elżbieta Florczak, Maria Jaworska-Wilczyńska, Andrzej Januszewicz, Tomasz Hryniewiecki, Jarosław B Ćwikła, Mariola Pęczkowska	198
SGLT2 inhibitors and the risk of urinary tract infections in patients with heart failure: A pooled analysis examining safety endpoints Josip A Borovac, Tina Ticinovic Kurir, Ivona Mustapic, Marko Kumric, Josko Bozic, Duska Glavas, Domenico D'Amario	202
Right ventricular wall thickness indexed to body surface area as an echocardiographic predictor of acute pulmonary embolism in high-risk patients Jerzy Wiliński, Anna Skwarek, Radosław Borek, Ositadima Chukwu, Katarzyna Ciuk, Katarzyna Stolarz-Skrzypek, Marek Rajzer	205

HIV-infected patients on combined antiretroviral treatment had a similar level of arterial stiffness to the patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction	208
Tomasz Mikuła, Magdalena M Suchacz, Michał Peller, Paweł Balsam, Łukasz Kołtowski, Renata Główczyńska, Krzysztof J Filipiak, Grzegorz Opolski, Alicja Wiercińska-Drapało	
Treatment outcomes of COVID-19 patients in bi-disciplinary cardiology and cardiac surgery ward Mariusz Wójcik, Adam Gąsior, Jakub Karpiak, Marcin Chlebuś, Janusz Romanek, Marcin Rak, Maciej Kolowca, Kazimierz Widenka, Andrzej Przybylski	211
COVID-19 mortality in patients after orthotopic heart transplantation: A single-center one-year observational study Agnieszka Kuczaj, Michał Zakliczyński, Piotr Przybyłowski, Michał Zembala, Tomasz Hrapkowicz	215
CLINICAL VIGNETTE	
Lumbar spinal canal stenosis: An early sign of amyloid transthyretin related amyloidosis Alessandro Graziani, Patrizia Cenni, Matteo Lisi, Marco Domenicali, Ludovico Graziani	218
A unique case of unicuspid aortic valve with severe regurgitation combined with coronary-pulmonary fistula Matej Novak, Vladimir Cerny, Zuzana Hlubocka, Jaroslav Hlubocky, Petr Kuchynka, Lukas Lambert	220
Diagnostic challenges to determine the cause of pulmonary hypertension in a patient with heart failure with preserved ejection fraction and borderline pulmonary artery wedge pressure Katarzyna Pieniak, Aleksandra Gąsecka, Arkadiusz Pietrasik, Piotr Scisło, Szymon Darocha, Marta Banaszkiewicz, Marcin Kurzyna, Agnieszka Kapłon-Cieślicka	222
Patent ductus arteriosus obscured by a giant aortic aneurysm in a young man with acute heart failure Krzysztof Jaworski, Ilona Michałowska, Miłosz Marona, Radosław Pracoń, Eugeniusz Szpakowski, Rafał Dąbrowski	224
Primary neuroendocrine tumor of the heart. Successful management of an extremely rare disease Aleksandar Redzek, Andrej Preveden, Mirko Todic, Nikola Komazec, Milena Spirovski,Golub Samardzija, Mihaela Preveden, Ranko Zdravkovic, Vanja Drljevic Todic, Anastazija Stojsic Milosavljevic	226
Infective endocarditis in a 52-year-old male patient with vegetations of all four heart valves and extremely high cardiac operative risk Paweł Maeser, Robert Morawiec, Jarosław Drożdż	229
Large mobile aortic thrombus (MAT) and the role of imaging in urgent selection for invasive treatment Wioletta Sacharczuk, Rafał Dankowski, Aleksander Drogowski, Michał Monkiewicz, Andrzej Szyszka	231
The next step in transcatheter aortic valve implantation: Transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR) with BASILICA in a patient with a degenerated self-expanding transcatheter heart valve Krzysztof Ściborski, Artur Telichowski, Marek Mak, Agnieszka Wysokińska-Kordybach, Filip Klausa, Grzegorz Cieliński, Dorota Kustrzycka-Kratochwil, Waldemar Banasiak	233
Staged and primary Yasui repair in infants with interrupted aortic arch Jacek Pająk, Maciej A Karolczak, Wojciech Mądry, Izabela Pągowska-Klimek, Jacek Kuźma	235
The surprising course of multiple sclerosis relapse in a patient after SARS-CoV-2 vaccination Piotr Łagosz, Jan Biegus, Ewa Gruszka, Robert Zymliński	237
EXPERT OPINION	
An expert opinion of the Heart Failure Association of the Polish Cardiac Society on the 2021 European Society of Cardiology guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure: Heart failure guidelines from a national perspective Małgorzata Lelonek, Marcin Grabowski, Jarosław D Kasprzak, Przemysław Leszek, Jadwiga Nessler, Agnieszka Pawlak, Piotr Rozentryt, Ewa Straburzyńska-Migaj, Paweł Rubiś	239
MEMORIAL ARTICLE	
Professor Robert H Jones (1940–2022)	247

Adult congenital heart disease and the coronavirus disease 2019: How to deal with uncertainty

Markus Schwerzmann¹, Francisco Javier Ruperti-Repilado²

¹Center for Congenital Heart Disease, Cardiology, University Hospital Inselspital, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland ²Division of Cardiology, University Hospital of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

Related article

by Lipczyńska et al.

Correspondence to:

Prof. Markus Schwerzmann, MD, Center for Congenital Heart Disease, Cardiology, University Hospital Inselspital, University of Bern, Freiburgstrasse 18, 3010 Bern, Switzerland, phone +41 31 632 78 59, e-mail: markus.schwerzmann@ med.unibe.ch

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0023

Received: January 21, 2022

Accepted: January 21, 2022

Early publication date: January 26, 2022 In the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic, pre-existing cardiovascular diseases were identified as important predictors for a dismal disease course in case of infection with the novel SARS-CoV-2 [1, 2]. Initially, it was unclear whether mostly young and otherwise healthy adults with congenital heart disease (ACHD) were at similar risk from severe COVID-19 as patients with acquired cardiovascular disease.

To err on the safe side, first experts' opinion-based recommendations on risk stratification for ACHD patients considered an important proportion of patients to be at moderate or high risk. Attention was mainly paid to the anatomical complexity of the congenital heart lesion [3, 4].

In October 2020, Lewis et al. [5] were the first to report outcomes among a single--center cohort of 53 children and adults with congenital heart disease (CHD) suffering from COVID-19. They were also the first to propose that physiological stage rather than cardiac anatomy was predictive of outcomes among ACHD patients in the case of COVID-19. Soon thereafter, this single-center experience was followed by a European multicenter registry addressing risk stratification of ACHD patients in the current pandemic [6]. In this registry, general risk factors (such as age, obesity, and multiple co-morbidities) were associated with an increased risk of complicated COVID-19 course, and patients with cyanotic heart disease, independent of the underlying anatomy, were deemed to be at the highest risk. The importance of the patients' physiological state in predicting COVID-19 risks in ACHD patients was again confirmed by Broberg et al. [7] in the largest so-far worldwide multicenter study. Again, general risk factors such as diabetes, male sex, increasing body mass index (BMI), and age were found to independently predict poor outcomes among ACHD patients with COVID--19. As reported before, cyanosis, but not cardiac anatomy *per se*, was an independent predictor of death.

In this issue of the Kardiologia Polska (Kardiol Pol, Polish Heart Journal), Lipczynska et al. [8] report COVID-19 cases among 1197 ACHD patients followed at a tertiary care center in Poland. A severe COVID-19 course was defined as either hospitalization requiring oxygen supply, non-invasive or invasive ventilation or circulatory support, or death. This retrospective analysis of patients attending the ACHD outpatient clinic in Warszawa between September 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021 identified 104 patients with COVID-19 confirmed with a positive test (n = 89) or a suspected SARS-CoV-2 infection (n = 15). Overall, five patients had a severe COVID-19 course, two of whom died. Decreased ventricular systolic function and significant valvular stenosis were frequently encountered in ACHD patients with a severe course, but the low number of outcome events preclude a meaningful statistical analysis. None of the general risk factors previously associated with dismal outcomes in the case of COVID-19 in both the general population and ACHD patients (such as older age, male sex, BMI, or comorbidities) predicted the outcome of interest. This result

Table 1. Predictors for poor COVID-19-related outcome outcome [5–8]

Risk factor	Lewis et al. COVID-19 cases: n = 53 °Outcome events: n = 9	Schwerzmann et al. COVID-19 cases: n = 105 °Outcome events: n = 13	Broberg et al. COVID-19 cases: n = 1044 °Outcome events: n = 24	Lipczyńska et al. COVID-19 cases: n = 104 °Outcome events: n = 5
General				
Age	Univariable OR: 0.98; $P = 0.39$	Per 5 years Univariable OR: 1.3; <i>P</i> = 0.02	Per year Univariable OR: 1.03; <i>P</i> = 0.03	Univariable OR: 1.00; <i>P</i> = 0.98
Male sex	Univariable OR: 1.51; $P = 0.87$	Univariable OR: 2.5; $P = 0.13$	Univariable OR: 5.4; <i>P</i> = 0.002	Univariable OR: 0.26; <i>P</i> = 0.26
Comorbidities	_	≥2 co-morbidities Univariable OR: 7.1; P = 0.002 Multivariable OR: 6.7; P = 0.03	Diabetes Univariable OR: 6.8; <i>P</i> <0.001 eGFR <60 ml/min/1.73 m ² Univariable OR: 5.1; <i>P</i> = 0.004	Univariable OR: 2.63; <i>P</i> = 0.30
ВМІ	Obesity Univariable OR: 7.34; P = 0.046	>25 kg/m ² Univariable OR: 7.2; P = 0.004 Multivariable OR: 16.4; P = 0.001	Univariable OR: 1.08; <i>P</i> = 0.001	Univariable OR 0.93; <i>P</i> = 0.52
ACHD-specific				
CHD-PAH	Univariable OR: 15.25; $P = 0.01$		Univariable OR: 5.9; <i>P</i> < 0.001	OR: 4.44; <i>P</i> = 0.11
Cyanotic CHD	_	Univariable OR: 13.2; <i>P</i> = 0.002 Multivariable OR 60.0; <i>P</i> <0.001	Univariable OR: 8.9; <i>P</i> <0.001	_
Physiological stage	Physiologic Stage C Univariable OR: 19.38; <i>P</i> = 0.002	_	Physiological stage C or D Univariable OR: 6.4; P = 0.001 Previous heart failure admission Univariable OR: 7.4; P <0.001	Decreased systemic EF OR: 20.75; $P = 0.02$ Significant valvar stenosis OR: 20.75; $P = 0.02$

Abbreviations: ACHD, adult congenital heart disease; BMI, body mass index; CHD, congenital heart defect; EF, ejection fraction; eGFR, estimated glomerular filtration rate; OR, odds ratio

^aA poor COVID-19-related outcome was defined as follows:

- Lewis et al: death or need for hospitalization, or new or increased respiratory support;

- Schwerzmann et al: hospitalization for COVID-19 requiring non-invasive or invasive ventilation and/or inotropic support, or death;

– Broberg et al: death;

- Lipczyńska et al: either hospitalization requiring oxygen supply, non-invasive or invasive ventilation or circulatory support, or death

was, most likely, another consequence of the small number of outcome events reported in this population.

Remarkably, of 1197 ACHD patients followed during the defined period, 28% had a telemedicine consultation only. In the current pandemic times, this is an important technical help to minimize the number of patients lost to follow-up, and the ACHD healthcare providers of the participating center must be congratulated for this innovative effort.

A comparative overview of previously defined predictors for poor COVID-19-related outcomes including the work by Lipczynska et al. [8] and other studies is depicted in Table 1. There are important discrepancies between the results. This might be partially attributable to different pandemic waves and virus strains but certainly also to the challenges of collecting a sufficient number of events. When looking closely at the reported severe cases in the present study [8], the two deceased patients had either general risk factors (systemic hypertension and being overweight in the 51 years-old female with repaired tetralogy of Fallot) or both general and ACHD-specific risk factors (cyanotic heart disease and obesity in the 36-year-old female with the unrepaired common arterial trunk). All one can say at this time is that in ACHD patients COVID-19 risks are related to the general health and the physiological state and not the complexity of the defect. The physiological state can

be expressed by functional class or, as in the present study, by quoting ventricular ejection fraction or quantifying valvular disease. Both approaches seem to predict COVID--19 outcomes.

The COVID-19 pandemic has taught the ACHD community two important lessons: single-center efforts, like the present study, are the first and most important step for guiding ACHD patient management. Due to the variety of congenital cardiac defects and repair strategies, ACHD patients are a very heterogeneous population, and in the end, only collaboration among different centers from different countries will facilitate the collection of a sufficiently large number of ACHD cases to make meaningful conclusions. Collaboration is, therefore, the key to success. Secondly, ACHD patients' management that is mainly based on theoretical reasoning might be tempting but is not necessarily the right way to go. In the case of COVID-19 patients, we have realized that the young age of many of our patients is a very protective factor, independent of the underlying defect complexity. Declaring all ACHD patients with complex lesions to be at high risk for COVID-19 complications creates an unnecessary psychological burden to younger patients, some of whom are already struggling with the challenges of living with a congenital cardiac defect. As for other disciplines in cardiology, also ACHD management should be built on evidence whenever possible.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Wu Z, McGoogan JM. Characteristics of and important lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak in China: summary of a report of 72 314 cases from the Chinese center for disease control and prevention. JAMA. 2020; 323(13): 1239–1242, doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.2648, indexed in Pubmed: 32091533.
- Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet. 2020; 395(10229): 1054–1062, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30566-3, indexed in Pubmed: 32171076.
- Ruperti-Repilado FJ, Tobler D, Greutmann M, et al. EPOCH. Risk stratification of adults with congenital heart disease during the COVID-19 pandemic: insights from a multinational survey among European experts. Open

Heart. 2021; 8(1): e001455, doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2020-001455, indexed in Pubmed: 33883228.

- 4. Diller GP, Gatzoulis MA, Broberg CS, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 in adults with congenital heart disease: a position paper from the ESC working group of adult congenital heart disease, and the International Society for Adult Congenital Heart Disease. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(19): 1858–1865, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa960, indexed in Pubmed: 33313664.
- Lewis MJ, Anderson BR, Fremed M, et al. CUIMC Pediatric/Adult Congenital Heart Research Collaborative ‡. Impact of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) on patients with congenital heart disease across the lifespan: the experience of an Academic Congenital Heart Disease center in New York City. J Am Heart Assoc. 2020; 9(23): e017580, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.017580, indexed in Pubmed: 33196343.
- Schwerzmann M, Ruperti-Repilado F, Baumgartner H, et al. Clinical outcome of COVID-19 in patients with adult congenital heart disease. Heart. 2021; 107(15): 1226–1232, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2020-318467, indexed in Pubmed: 33685931.
- Broberg CS, Kovacs AH, Sadeghi S, et al. COVID-19 in Adults With Congenital Heart Disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2021; 77(13): 1644–1655, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2021.02.023, indexed in Pubmed: 33795039.
- Lipczyńska M, Kowalik E, Kumor M, et al. Predictors of COVID-19 outcomes in adult congenital heart disease patients — anatomy versus function. Kardiol Pol. 2022; 80(2): 151–155, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0176, indexed in Pubmed: 34883525.

The right ventricle after cardiac surgery: Hypotheses, evidence, and the role of advanced echocardiography modalities

Antoine Kossaify¹, Mikhael Kossaify¹, Massimo Massetti²

¹Department of Cardiology, University Hospital Notre Dame des Secours, University Saint Esprit Kaslik, USEK, School of Medicine, Kaslik, Lebanon ²Department of Cardiovascular and Thoracic Sciences, Catholic University of the Sacred Heart, Cardiovascular Surgery Division, Gemelli University Hospital, Rome, Italy

Related article

by Wejner-Mik et al.

Correspondence to:

Antoine Kossaify, MD, PhD, Department of Cardiology, University Hospital Notre Dame des Secours, University Saint Esprit Kaslik, USEK, School of Medicine, Rue 93, Jbeil, Mont-Liban, Kaslik, Lebanon, phone: +96 13 232 192, e-mail: antoinekossaifv@vahoo.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10 33963/KPa2022 0037 Received: February 4, 2022

Accepted: February 4, 2022

Early publication date: February 7, 2022 For decades, the right ventricle (RV) was considered not essential for cardiac function and therefore it was virtually ignored [1]. The RV, contrarily to the left ventricle, works under low-pressure high-volume physiology, with a wide degree of adaptation to altered preload. The RV comprises three compartments, the inlet, the trabeculated apex, and the outlet allowing contraction to occur with a peristaltic-like motion from the inflow to the outflow chamber [2].

The relation of the RV function to symptom occurrence and prognosis in a wide variety of cardiac conditions emphasizes the usefulness of comprehensive RV assessment. Notably, isolated RV dysfunction is associated with a significantly poorer prognosis as compared to left ventricular dysfunction [3, 4]. The evaluation of the RV is largely carried out by conventional 2D echocardiography in daily clinical practice; however, RV assessment might be difficult owing to its complex morphology, structure, and function. Recent modalities in echocardiography such as myocardial deformation, three-dimensional imaging, or exercise echocardiography are needed to overcome the potential limitations inherent in two-dimensional imaging [5]. In addition, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging provides a valuable opportunity to image the RV without the limitation of echogenicity.

In the present issue of the Kardiologia Polska (Kardiol Pol, Polish Heart Journal), Paulina Wejner-Mik et al. [6] describe interesting echocardiographic observations regarding alterations of RV morphology and function after cardiac surgery, with emphasis on speckle tracking and 3D echocardiography benefit in this context. The authors observed reversible changes in the geometry of the RV, reduced longitudinal right ventricular function after uncomplicated cardiac surgery, and a simultaneous compensatory increase in other components of RV function, namely the RV shortening fraction.

When RV dysfunction occurs during the postoperative phase of cardiac surgery, it represents a significant clinical challenge because of the high prevalence of morbidity and mortality [7]. Cardiac imaging by echocardiography during the postoperative phase is often restricted owing to mediastinal air, drains, dressings, patient noncompliance with supine position along with possible artificial ventilation. In addition, echocardiography examinations in the postoperative period are sometimes performed as point-of-care ultrasound (POCUS), sometimes via a portable or handheld ultrasound machine. Accordingly, RV dysfunction in the postoperative phase after cardiac surgery might well be underdiagnosed [7].

Shortening fraction is an echo parameter classically applicable for assessment of left ventricular function. It was used by Paulina Wejner-Mik et al. [6] to document a compensatory increase in the non-longitudinal component of the RV function. RV shortening fraction in the paper was calculated as the percentage shortening of the mid-cavity linear dimension of the RV in the 4-chamber apical view. Reduction in RV longitudinal function post-cardiac surgery was already reported, and a compensatory increase in transverse strain also was documented in this context [8, 9]. The authors showed that global RV function was not affected, using 3D RV ejection fraction, RV indexed stroke volume, and fractional area change.

The micro-anatomy of the RV shows that myocytes are predominantly oriented in the longitudinal direction in the subendocardial layer, whereas circumferentially oriented myocytes are found in the thinner subepicardium; accordingly, the RV contraction pattern is predominantly longitudinal [10]. As a consequence, the RV output is mostly engendered by longitudinal contraction in physiological conditions.

Wejner-Mik et al. [6] used the RV shortening fraction as a simple surrogate of transverse strain to assess the non-longitudinal component of RV function, and this is a noteworthy approach when transverse and radial strain imaging is not pertinent (the authors mentioned in the Limitation section that transverse strain was not performed).

Mechanisms of RV dysfunction after cardiac surgery are multifactorial, ranging from per-operative myocardial depression to factors affecting afterload or preload, along with potential effects of inflammatory cytokines on endothelial function, etc. [10]. Nevertheless, in uncomplicated cardiac surgery, like in the studied population presented by Wejner-Mik et al. [6], we estimate that the impact of these factors is absent or minimal. Possible hypotheses that explain the reduction in RV longitudinal performance include the postoperative geometrical changes of the RV chamber related to the interventricular septal paradoxical motion and the drop in ventricular interdependence [11].

The so-called ventricular interdependence is explained by the basic concept that the size, morphology, and function of one ventricle affect the other and vice versa, both in systole and diastole. Notably, diastolic ventricular interdependence is mainly due to the pericardium, and systolic interdependence is mainly mediated by the interventricular septum [12]. For example, left ventricular stroke volume ultimately matches with RV preload; in this regard, it is estimated that 20%–40% of RV stroke volume is dependence is related to the pericardium that embraces both ventricles, the continuity between RV and LV myocardial fibers and muscular layers, the pulmonary and systemic circulation, the shared blood supply, and the interventricular septum [12].

In the article authored by Paulina Wejner-Mik et al. [6], the causes of change in the RV architecture and morphology were not quite elucidated. The 3D echocardiography did not show any change in RV volume in the postoperative phase, therefore, the change in RV geometry was not related to any change in preload a priori. Because of that, we hypothesize that changes in RV geometry are correlated with the drop in ventricular interdependence, namely the architectural changes consequent on the paradoxical septal motion and the reduced pericardial constraint after cardiac surgery [12].

The message reinforced by Paulina Wejner-Mik et al. [6] is that the assessment of RV function post-cardiac surgery should not rely only on parameters for longitudinal assess-

ment (e.g., tricuspid annular longitudinal excursion, the systolic velocity of the tricuspid annulus, free wall longitudinal strain). Relying exclusively on longitudinal contraction after cardiac surgery might lead to overdiagnosis of global RV dysfunction. Moreover, after cardiac surgery, the RV should be regarded differently, consequent on the drop in ventricular interdependence, and therefore should be assessed differently.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Jurcut R, Giusca S, La Gerche A, et al. The echocardiographic assessment of the right ventricle: what to do in 2010? Eur J Echocardiogr. 2010; 11(2): 81–96, doi: 10.1093/ejechocard/jep234, indexed in Pubmed: 20124362.
- Via G, Tavazzi G, Bendjelid K. The right ventricle after cardiopulmonary bypass: new insights on its adaptive physiology. J Clin Monit Comput. 2020; 34(6): 1133–1134, doi: 10.1007/s10877-020-00497-9, indexed in Pubmed: 32157492.
- Bootsma IT, Scheeren TWL, de Lange F, et al. Impaired right ventricular ejection fraction after cardiac surgery is associated with a complicated ICU stay. J Intensive Care. 2018; 6: 85, doi: 10.1186/s40560-018-0351-3, indexed in Pubmed: 30607248.
- Lella LK, Sales VL, Goldsmith Y, et al. Reduced right ventricular function predicts long-term cardiac re-hospitalization after cardiac surgery. PLoS One. 2015; 10(7): e0132808, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0132808, indexed in Pubmed: 26197273.
- Surkova E, Peluso D, Kasprzak JD, et al. Use of novel echocardiographic techniques to assess right ventricular geometry and function. Kardiol Pol. 2016; 74(6): 507–522, doi: 10.5603/KP.a2016.0041, indexed in Pubmed: 27040010.
- Wejner-Mik P, Kasprzak JD, Szymczyk E, et al. Complexity of changes in right ventricular morphology and function in patients undergoing cardiac surgery - 3D echocardiographic study. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 80(2): 156-162, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0195, indexed in Pubmed: 34970985.
- Estrada VH, Franco DL, Moreno AA, et al. Postoperative right ventricular failure in cardiac surgery. Cardiol Res. 2016; 7(6): 185–195, doi: 10.14740/cr500e, indexed in Pubmed: 28197291.
- Korshin A, Grønlykke L, Holmgaard F, et al. Right ventricular transverse displacement increases following cardiac surgery: possibly compensating loss in tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE). J Clin Monit Comput. 2020; 34(6): 1139–1148, doi: 10.1007/s10877-020-00466-2, indexed in Pubmed: 31983013.
- Grønlykke L, Korshin A, Holmgaard F, et al. Severe loss of right ventricular longitudinal contraction occurs after cardiopulmonary bypass in patients with preserved right ventricular output. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019;35(9): 1661–1670, doi: 10.1007/s10554-019-01616-7, indexed in Pubmed: 31049752.
- Levy D, Laghlam D, Estagnasie P, et al. Post-operative right ventricular failure after cardiac surgery: a cohort study. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021; 8:667328, doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.667328, indexed in Pubmed: 34195233.
- Tamborini G, Muratori M, Brusoni D, et al. Is right ventricular systolic function reduced after cardiac surgery? A two- and three-dimensional echocardiographic study. Eur J Echocardiogr. 2009; 10(5): 630–634, doi: 10.1093/ejechocard/jep015, indexed in Pubmed: 19252190.
- Mandoli GE, Cameli M, Novo G, et al. Right ventricular function after cardiac surgery: the diagnostic and prognostic role of echocardiography. Heart Fail Rev. 2019; 24(5): 625–635, doi: 10.1007/s10741-019-09785-2, indexed in Pubmed: 30982175.
- Santamore WP, Dell'Italia LJ, Heerdt PM, et al. Left and right ventricular systolic function and exercise capacity with coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol. 1991; 67(13): 1079–1083, doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(91)90869-m, indexed in Pubmed: 2024597.

Optimal anticoagulation in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation: Which drug at which dose?

Jo-Nan Liao^{1,2}*, Yi-Hsin Chan³⁻⁵*, Ling Kuo^{1,2}, Chuan-Tsai Tsai^{1,2}, Su-Shen Lim^{1,2}, Tze-Fan Chao^{1,2}

¹Division of Cardiology, Department of Medicine, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Taipei, Taiwan

²Institute of Clinical Medicine and Cardiovascular Research Center, National Yang Ming Chiao Tung University, Taipei, Taiwan

³Cardiovascular Department, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Linkou, Taoyuan, Taiwan

⁴College of Medicine, Chang Gung University, Taoyuan, Taiwan

⁵Microscopy Core Laboratory, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Linkou, Taoyuan, Taiwan

*Both authors equally contributed to the study

Correspondence to:

Tze-Fan Chao, MD, PhD, Division of Cardiology, Department of Medicine, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, No. 201, Sec. 2, Shih-Pai Road, Taipei, Taiwan, phone: 886 2 2875 7156, e-mail: eyckeyck@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0046

Received: February 11, 2022

Accepted: February 14, 2022 Early publication date: February 14, 2022

ABSTRACT

Aging is an important risk factor for adverse events in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation (AF) and complicates the management of anticoagulation. Underuse of oral anticoagulants (OACs) is common in elderly patients because of comorbidities, the altered physiological function of multiple organs, frailty, risk of falls, and the lack of randomized controlled trials (RCTs) specifically for elderly patients. Nevertheless, current data still support OACs use for reducing ischemic stroke with positive net clinical benefits. Sub-analyses of RCTs and real-world cohort studies showed that non-vitamin K antagonist OACs (NOACs) would be more favorable choices compared to warfarin for stroke prevention in the elderly. This review will discuss important data on stroke prevention and the use of NOACs in elderly AF patients.

Key words: anticoagulation, atrial fibrillation, elderly, NOAC, stroke

INTRODUCTION

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common sustained arrhythmia worldwide and the prevalence has been increasing with the aging of the population worldwide [1, 2]. AF increases the risks of ischemic stroke and systemic embolism (IS/SE), and the CHA_DS_-VASc score is recommended to guide the use of oral anticoagulant (OAC) for stroke prevention [3-6]. Age itself is one of the components of the CHA, DS, -VASc score, with 1 score assigned for age 65-74 years and 2 scores for age ≥75 years. The analysis of the Atrial Fibrillation Investigators database observed a 45% increase of risk of ischemic stroke per decade in age (hazard ratio [HR], 1.45; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.26–1.66) [7]. Even in patients aged ≥65 years, a gradual increase of ischemic stroke with an increase of aging is still evident (Figure 1) [10–13]. Aging also increases the risk of intracranial hemorrhage (ICH) and major bleeding and contributes to the HAS-BLED score [8, 9] together with other risk factors (Figure 1) [10–13]. Besides, aging alters the physiological functions of multiple organs and might affect medication concentrations and exposure [14]. Therefore, OAC use in elderly AF patients, especially those aged \geq 75 years, is a complex issue involving the balance between efficacy and safety.

"Old age" should not be the only reason to withhold oral anticoagulants for AF patients

In real-world practice, underuse of OAC is common in elderly AF patients because of the fear of bleeding and the lack of specific guidelines. However, a nationwide cohort study by Chao et al. demonstrated a decreased risk of stroke (HR, 0.69; 95% CI, 0.49–0.96) and a similar risk of ICH with warfarin compared to no antithrombotic treatment in AF patients aged \geq 90 years. Warfarin was still associated with a positive net clinical benefit compared



Figure 1. Risks of ischemic stroke and major bleeding in elderly patients with AF. Elderly patients are at increased risks of ischemic stroke and major bleeding, and the risks continues to rise at even advanced age. Data used in the figure were adapted from the papers by Chao et al., Patti et al., Kodani et al., and Krittayaphong et al. [10–13]

Abbreviations: AF, atrial fibrillation

to antiplatelet treatment [15]. The sub-analysis from the prospective PREFER in AF study (PREvention oF Thromboembolic Events-European Registry in Atrial Fibrillation) reported the presence of a significant gradient of net clinical benefit according to age strata with warfarin use, with the oldest patients deriving the greatest advantage [11]. Even among the very elderly (>90 years) AF patients perceived to be at high risk for bleeding, for example, those with a history of ICH, gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding, or chronic kidney disease, non-vitamin K antagonist OACs (NOACs) were associated with a lower composite risk of ischemic stroke, ICH, major bleeding, or mortality (HR, 0.763; 95% CI, 0.702–0.830) compared to non-OACs [16]. Therefore, old age should not be the only reason not to prescribe OAC in patients with AF.

NOACs would be more favorable choices over warfarin in elderly AF patients

Although NOACs are recommended over warfarin as the preferred choice for stroke prevention in AF in current guidelines [3–6], randomized controlled trials (RCTs) specifically comparing NOACs to warfarin in elderly AF patients are lacking. In landmark trials of NOACs, patients \geq 75 years accounted for 30%–40% of all study population [17–20], and patients \geq 85 years were even fewer. A meta-analysis including 5 phase-III RCTs reported higher risks of IS/SE and major bleeding in elderly (\geq 75 years) patients compared to non-elderly patients despite the treatment, but the benefi-

cial effects of NOACs compared with warfarin in reducing IS/SE and major bleeding remained in the elderly group [21]. Sub-analyses from other landmark trials demonstrated a lower (apixaban and edoxaban) or similar (dabigatran and rivaroxaban) risks of major bleeding with NOACs compared to warfarin for AF patients aged \geq 75 years (Figure 2) [22–25]. However, it should be emphasized that the enrollment criteria differ in various NOAC trials, and, therefore, these observations should not be interpreted as an indication that one NOAC is better than others for stroke prevention in the elderly with AF.

Real-world cohort studies might partly make up for the paucity of RCTs regarding NOACs use in elderly AF patients (Table 1) [10, 15, 26–31]. A nationwide cohort study showed that NOACs were associated with a lower risk of ICH and a similar risk of ischemic stroke compared to warfarin in AF patients aged ≥90 years [15]. Subgroup analysis at different age strata (age 65–74, 75–89, ≥90 years) in elderly AF patients supported the overall beneficial roles of NOACs compared to warfarin, but there was heterogeneity in treatment effects in different age strata (Figure 3) [10]. Aging seems to be a more dominant factor for ischemic stroke than types of OACs (NOACs or warfarin), but NOACs remained associated with a lower risk of ischemic stroke in patients aged \geq 90 years compared to warfarin. In terms of ICH, NOACs behaved better than warfarin irrespective of age strata. Even for patients aged \geq 90 years treated with NOACs, their risk of ICH (0.86%/year) was lower than

	No. of events (%/year)	No. of events (%/year)	NOACs better Warfarin better	Hazard ratio (95% Cl)	Pant
ARISTOTLE	Apixaban	Warfarin			
Overall	327 (2.13)	462 (3.09)	H	0.69 (0.60-0.80)	
<65 yrs	56 (1.2)	72 (1.5)		0.78 (0.55-1.11)	
65 to <75 yrs	120 (2.0)	166 (2.8)		0.71 (0.56-0.89)	0.63
≥75 yrs	151 (3.3)	224 (5.2)	H	0.64 (0.52-0.79)	
ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48	Edoxaban (HDER)	Warfarin			
Overall	418 (2.75)	524 (3.43)	H	0.80 (0.71-0.91)	
<65 yrs	(1.5)	(1.8)		0.81 (0.58-1.12)	
65 to <75 yrs	(2.5)	(3.3)	· ◆	0.75 (0.60-0.94)	0.78
≥75 yrs	(4.0)	(4.8)		0.83 (0.70-0.99)	
RE-LY	Dabigatran 110 mg	Warfarin			
Overall	322 (2.71)	397 (3.36)		0.80 (0.69-0.93)	
<75 yrs	138 (1.89)	215 (3.04)	HA-I I	0.62 (0.50-0.77)	
≥75 yrs	204 (4.43)	206 (4.37)		1.01 (0.83-1.23)	0.0003
	Dabigatran 150 mg	Warfarin			
Overall	375 (3.11)	397 (3.36)		0.93 (0.81-1.07)	
<75 yrs	153 (2.12)	215 (3.04)		0.70 (0.57-0.86)	
≥75 yrs	246 (5.10)	206 (4.37)	- 	1.18 (0.98-1.42)	0.0001
ROCKET AF	Rivaroxaban 20 mg	Warfarin			
Overall	395 (3.6)	386 (3.4)		1.04 (0.90-1.20)	
<65 yrs	59 (2.21)	59 (2.16)		1.02 (0.71-1.46)	
65 to <75 yrs	113 (3.03)	123 (3.24)		0.94 (0.73-1.21)	0.59
≥75 yrs	223 (4.86)	204 (4.40)		1.11 (0.92-1.34)	
		ò	0.5 1 1.5	2	

Figure 2. Risks of major bleeding of NOACs compared to warfarin across different age strata in landmark RCTs. Sub-analyses from landmark trials demonstrated a lower (apixaban and edoxaban) or similar (dabigatran and rivaroxaban) risks of major bleeding with NOACs compared to warfarin for AF patients aged ≥75 years. Data used in the figure were adapted from the papers by Kato et al., Eikelboom et al., Halvorsen et al., and Goodman et al. [22–25].

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; HDER, higher-dose edoxaban regimen; NOACs, non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants; P_{int}, P for interaction; RCTs, randomized controlled trials

Studies	Year	Country	Definition of elderly	NOACs	Warfarin	IS or IS/SE HR (95% CI)	Major bleeding HR (95% CI)	ICH HR (95% CI)
Lai et al. [26]	2018	Taiwan	≥85 years	Dabigatran (n = 1180)	n = 1180	1.25 (0.75–2.09)	(Gl bleeding) 1.21 (0.76–1.91)	0.31 (0.10–0.97)
				Rivaroxaban (n = 1207)	n = 1207	1.02 (0.64–1.65)	(Gl bleeding) 0.81 (0.47–1.38)	0.47 (0.17–1.26)
Tsai et al. [27]	2020	Taiwan	≥85 years	Dabigatran (n = 3893)	n = 3893	0.932 (0.811–1.114)	0.906 (0.769–1.031)	0.496 (0.357–0.688)
				Rivaroxaban (n = 3913)	n = 3913	0.781 (0.649–0.941)	0.868 (0.753-1.001)	0.453 (0.309–0.663)
				Apixaban (n = 574)	n = 574	0.540 (0.277–1.054)	0.874 (0.526–1.456)	0.182 (0.022–1.475)
Chao et al. [15]	2018	Taiwan	≥90 years	NOACs (37% Dabigatran; 57% Rivaroxaban; 6% Apixaban) (n = 978)	n = 768	1.16 (0.61–2.22)	0.95 (0.63–1.44)	0.32 (0.10–0.97)
Chao et al.[10]	2020	Taiwan	75–89 years	NOACs (50% Dabigatran; 5% Apixaban; 45% Rivaroxaban) (n = 28179)	n = 10609	0.825 (0.758–0.897)	0.857 (0.796–0.923)	0.564 (0.474–0.670)
Chan et al. [28]	2019	Taiwan	≥75 years	Edoxaban		0.65 (0.44–0.96)	0.47 (0.29–0.76)	0.40 (0.18-0.88)
				Apixaban		0.56 (0.39–0.79)	0.30 (0.19–0.49)	0.35 (0.17–0.69)
				Rivaroxaban		0.70 (0.51–0.97)	0.56 (0.39–0.82)	0.44 (0.24-0.81)
				Dabigatran		0.71 (0.51–0.98)	0.68 (0.47–0.97)	0.52 (0.29–0.94)
Hanon et al. [29]	2021	France	≥80 years	Rivaroxaban (n = 995)	n = 908	0.44 (0.15–1.30)	0.53 (0.33–0.85)	0.26 (0.09–0.80)
Deitelzweig et al.[30]	2019	US	≥80 years	Apixaban (n = 18897)	n = 18897	0.57 (0.47–0.70)	0.53 (0.48–0.58)	0.44 (0.34–0.57)
				Dabigatran (n = 6698)	n = 6698	0.87 (0.65–1.16)	0.90 (0.77–1.05)	0.50 (0.33–0.77)
				Rivaroxaban (n = 25917)	n = 25917	0.73 (0.63–0.85)	0.81 (0.67–0.99)	0.77 (0.63–0.94)
Russo et al. [31]	2020	Italy	≥80 years	NOACs (n = 252)	n = 504	1.00 (0.46–2.19)	0.82 (0.50–1.34)	0.29 (0.07–1.25)

Table 1. Real-world cohort studies in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation: NOACs compared to warfarin

Abbreviations: AF, atrial fibrillation; GI, gastrointestinal; ICH, intracranial hemorrhage; IS/SE, ischemic stroke/system embolism; NOACs, non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants



Figure 3. Annual risks of ischemic stroke and ICH in patients treated with NOACs or warfarin in different age strata. Aging seems to be a more dominant factor of ischemic stroke than types of OACs (NOACs or warfarin), but NOACs remained associated with a lower risk of ischemic stroke in patients aged \geq 90 years compared to warfarin. In terms of ICH, NOACs behaved better than warfarin irrespective of age strata. Even for patients aged \geq 90 years treated with NOACs, their risk of ICH (0.86%/year) was lower than in "younger" patients, aged 65–74 years, receiving warfarin (1.05%/year). Data used in the figure were adapted from the papers by Chao et al. [10]

Abbreviations: ICH, intracranial hemorrhage; OAC – oral anticoagulants; other — see Figure 2

"younger" patients aged 65–74 years receiving warfarin (1.05%/year) (Figure 3) [10]. The patterns of the associations between the risk of ICH and age seem to be different for warfarin and NOACs (Figure 4) [10]. For warfarin, the risk of ICH increased in parallel to the increase in age, while the curve of ICH risk seemed to be relatively flat with NOACs when age increased. Therefore, the absolute risk reduction in ICH with NOACs, compared with warfarin, would be more evident in the elderly AF population. Results from the meta-analysis of 11 RCTs and observational studies also favored NOAC use over VKAs in patients aged >75 years based on improved overall outcomes [32].

In daily practice, the introduction of NOACs did change the landscape of stroke prevention in the elderly AF population. In a recent nationwide report from Taiwan, the introduction of NOACs increased the initiation rates of OACs in elderly AF patients, which were related to the lower risk of ischemic stroke and mortality over time (Figure 5) [33].

DOSING OF NOACS IN THE ELDERLY

There are different dose reduction criteria for each NOAC. Although age had not been a dose reduction criterion in RE-LY (Randomized Evaluation of Long-term Anticoagulation Therapy) [17], dabigatran 150 mg is not recommended for patients aged \geq 80 years in Europe, and a lower dose (110 mg) should be considered for patients aged 75– -79 years. In the ROCKET AF trial (Rivaroxaban Once-Daily, Oral, Direct Factor Xa Inhibition Compared With Vitamin K Antagonism for Prevention of Stroke and Embolism Trial in Atrial Fibrillation) [18], dose reduction is mainly driven by renal function, and age had not been a dose-reduction criterion. Nevertheless, renal function is more often impaired in elderly patients in whom a reduced dose might be justified. Like in the ROCKET AF trial, old age was not a dosage-reduction criterion for edoxaban in the ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 trial (Effective Anticoagulation with Factor Xa Next Generation in Atrial Fibrillation-Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction 48) [20]. In the ARISTOTLE trial (Apixaban for Reduction in Stroke and Other Thromboembolic Events in AF) [19], age directly influenced apixaban dosing as age \geq 80 years was one of the three dose-reduction criteria, and the dose of apixaban should be reduced once another dosage reduction criterion was present.

Since renal function is a crucial factor to determine NOAC dosing under most circumstances, accurate evaluation of renal function is important. The most commonly used formulas for estimating renal function include the Cockcroft-Gault (CG) formula, Modified Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) formula, and Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration (CKD-EPI) formula. The CG formula is adopted in most RCTs while the MDRD and CKD-EPI formulas are usually applied in real-world practice. Chao



Figure 4. The differences of the risk of ICH between NOACs and warfarin in different age strata. The patterns of the associations between risk of ICH and age seem to be different for warfarin and NOACs. For warfarin, the risk of ICH increased in parallel to the increase in age, while the curve of ICH risk seemed to be relatively flat with NOACs when age increased. Therefore, the absolute risk reductions in ICH with NOACs, compared with warfarin, would be more evident in the elderly AF population. Data used in the figure were adapted from the papers by Chao et al. [10]

Abbreviations: see Figures 2 and 3



Figure 5. Temporal trends of OACs prescription in elderly AF patients in relation to risks of adverse events. The introduction of NOACs increased the initiation rates of OACs in elderly AF patients which were temporally related to the lower risk of ischemic stroke and mortality over time. The figure was redrawn, and data were adapted from the paper by Cheng et al. [33]

Abbreviations: see Figures 1–3

et al. [34] found the estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) was overestimated in older patients (>75 years) and low body weights (<50 kg) using the MDRD and CKD--EPI compared to the CG equation, which might result in inappropriate dosing (mainly overdosing) of NOACs. Importantly, the overdosing may attenuate the benefits of NOACs regarding the risk of major bleeding compared to warfarin [35]. Therefore, the CG equation should be the preferred equation to calculate eGFR and determine the dosing of NOACs. This issue is particularly important for elderly AF patients.

WHAT IS THE OPTIMAL CHOICE AND DOSE OF NOACS IN ELDERLY AF PATIENTS?

Head-to-head comparisons among different NOACs in elderly patients with AF are still lacking, and only some indirect comparisons are available. A meta-analysis including 5 phase-III RCTs (ARISTOTLE, ENGAGE AF-TIMI48, Japanese-ROCKET AF [J-ROCKET AF], RE-LY, ROCKET AF) showed that standard-dose NOAC exhibited superior efficacy in the elderly (≥75 years) group, whereas low-dose NOACs showed equivalent efficacy compared to warfarin [21]. The efficacy of NOACs was consistent after excluding results from the edoxaban 30 mg-based regimen and the J-ROCKET AF trial. With regard to safety issues, although the overall major bleeding rate was significantly lower in the NOAC group than in the warfarin group, the benefit is observed mainly in non-elderly patients in whom both standard-dose and low-dose regimens of NOACs exhibited superior safety. In the elderly group, NOACs and warfarin exhibited equivalent safety, regardless of the NOAC dosage. The risk of ICH was significantly lower in the NOAC group than in the warfarin group, regardless of age or NOAC dosage. Moreover, the risk of GI bleeding was significantly higher in the standard-dose NOACs group than in the warfarin group in both elderly and non-elderly groups; low-dose NOACs showed a similar risk of GI bleeding in the elderly group and a lower risk in the non-elderly group. NOACs exhibited better net clinical outcomes than warfarin for both elderly and non-elderly patients in standard-dose, but not in elderly patients in low-dose regimens. Further analysis in extremely old patients (aged \geq 80 years) demonstrated that standard-dose NOACs, but not low-dose NOACs, reduced IS/SE compared to warfarin [21]. Briefly, in elderly patients, standard-dose NOACs showed better efficacy and similar safety as compared to warfarin except for a trend toward more GI bleeding, whereas low-dose NOACs exhibited similar efficacy, and equivalent or better safety than warfarin. For the trend toward more GI bleeding with certain NOACs, some studies suggest avoiding concomitant antiplatelet treatment and probably considering proton pump inhibitor in elderly anticoagulated patients [36].

Some indirect comparisons among different NOACs in elderly patients were reported. A nationwide cohort study including 15361 patients aged \geq 85 years showed a lower risk of ICH, mortality, and composite adverse events with

dabigatran; a lower risk of ischemic stroke, ICH, mortality, and composite adverse events with rivaroxaban; and a lower risk of mortality and composite adverse events with apixaban when compared to warfarin [27]. Alnsasra et al. [37] reported the greatest net clinical benefit in elderly AF patients treated with warfarin with time in therapeutic range ≥60% or high dose NOACs (dabigatran 150 mg twice a day, apixaban 5 mg twice a day, rivaroxaban 20 mg once a day). Schäfer et al. [36] calculated the net clinical benefit of 4 landmark trials of NOACs using the annualized rate of thromboembolic events prevented minus the annualized rate of major bleedings induced, along with ICH multiplied by different weighting factors in AF patients aged \geq 75 years. Compared to warfarin, the highest and most significant benefit was demonstrated in the case of apixaban, followed by edoxaban, whereas rivaroxaban or either dose of dabigatran only provided a slight numerical benefit. They reported that the higher benefit of apixaban and edoxaban was mainly driven by fewer events of major bleeding compared to warfarin. Furthermore, the increased bleeding risks with dabigatran and rivaroxaban, compared to warfarin, were mostly limited to extracranial bleeding [38].

The ELDERCARE-AF trial included elderly AF patients (\geq 80 years of age) who were ineligible for OAC use at doses approved for stroke prevention and showed that edoxaban 15 mg once daily was superior to placebo for preventing IS/SE without significant increase of major bleeding [39]. Subsequently, Chao et al. [40] performed a cohort study including 15 183 elderly AF patients aged \geq 80 years with enrollment criteria similar to the ELDERCARE-AF trial. They showed that use of NOACs at either the full dose or reduced dose lowered ischemic strokes by 23%, all-cause mortality by 61%, and composite outcomes by 58%, while the risks of ICH and major bleeding were similar as compared to the non-OAC group. In this cohort study, 40% of patients were taking dabigatran, 49% rivaroxaban, and 11% apixaban.

Notably, the optimal choice and dose of NOACs in elderly AF patients remain undetermined yet because of the absence of head-to-head comparisons in RCTs. Besides, the currently available trials differ in terms of inclusion and exclusion criteria, as well as of underlying stroke risks of study populations [38]. Therefore, it is too early to draw a robust conclusion regarding the choice of certain NOACs, and shared decision-making remains the most important step before NOACs are prescribed for elderly AF patients.

IMPORTANT CLINICAL FACTORS ABOUT THE ANTICOAGULATION MANAGEMENT IN ELDERLY PATIENTS WITH AF

Aging is usually accompanied by a gradual decline of renal function [41] and might influence the decision of OAC use. Khan et al. [42] observed that in the 36% of patients aged \geq 75 years with eGFR <59 ml/min/1.73 m² at the time of NOAC initiation, all major bleeding episodes were associated with a decline in eGFR compared to baseline. Thus,



Abbreviations: CG-derived eGFR, estimated glomerular filtration rate derived from the Cockcroft-Gault formula; IS/SE, ischemic stroke/system embolism; other — see Figures 1–3

regular monitoring of renal function is recommended in elderly anticoagulated patients to adjust the dosages of NOACs once indicated by dosage reduction criteria of each NOAC and to correct modifiable causes for patients whose renal function declines rapidly [42, 43]. A meta-analysis showed that in elderly patients, both NOACs without dose reduction in patients with creatinine clearance (CrCl) \geq 50 ml/min and reduced-dosed NOACs meeting appropriate dose reduction criteria in those with a CrCl <50 ml/min behaved equivalently to warfarin for safety endpoints, which highlights the importance of following dose reduction criteria even for patients with impaired renal function [21]. The risk of falls with consequent bleeding is a common reason for not prescribing OACs in elderly AF patients [44]. In the subgroup analysis from the ARISTOTLE trial, about 5% of patients had a history of falling, and they had a more than the three-fold increased risk of fall and a more than the two-fold increased risk of any bone fracture during the trial period. Patients with a history of falling had higher rates of major bleeding and ICH, but similar rates of IS/SE and hemorrhagic stroke compared to those without a history of falls. The superiority of apixaban over warfarin in relation to efficacy and safety was consistent, irrespective of the history of falls [45]. In a secondary analysis of the ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 trial, in patients with an increased risk of falling (but not specifically a history of falls), treatment with edoxaban resulted in a greater absolute risk reduction in severe bleeding events and all-cause death as compared to warfarin [45]. Therefore, NOACs might be an attractive choice for stroke prevention in elderly patients at risk of falling.

In a meta-analysis including patients aged 63.8--85.9 years from 20 observational studies, frailty was associated with decreased OAC prescription on hospital admission, but not at discharge. It was also associated with the increased risk of stroke, all-cause mortality, symptom severity, and length of hospital stay [47]. Polypharmacy is frequent in elderly patients, and drug-drug interactions, although less common with NOACs, should be considered. Drugs affecting the P-glycoprotein transport system may potentially interact with NOACs, and dose reductions are sometimes recommended in elderly patients [48]. Adherence to therapy is an issue in elderly patients and possibly relates to altered cognitive function, depression, social isolation, adverse effects of treatment, and regimen complexity [49, 50]. Furthermore, physiological organ changes, malnutrition, and hypoalbuminemia with heterogeneous binding to proteins may be present in a proportion of elderly patients, thus affecting the pharmacokinetics of NOACs [14]. All these risk factors should be comprehensively assessed and taken into consideration when prescribing NOACs for elderly patients (Figure 6).

CONCLUSIONS

Aging increases the risk of adverse events in elderly AF patients, but OAC use provides clinical benefits, with the oldest patients deriving the greatest advantage. Thus, the age and fear of bleeding should not be the reasons for withholding OACs. Sub-analyses and real-world cohort studies generally favor the use of NOAC over warfarin in elderly patients, but the optimal choice and dose of NOACs

have not been determined yet. Therefore, dose adjustment according to the dose reduction criteria of each NOAC is crucial. Other risk factors potentially affecting anticoagulation treatment should be assessed carefully, such as renal function impairment, risk of falls, frailty, nutritional status, adherence to therapy, etc. More data from RCTs are urgently needed for optimal stroke prevention strategies in elderly AF patients.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Lip GYH, Kakar P, Watson T. Atrial fibrillation the growing epidemic. Heart. 2007; 93(5): 542–543, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2006.110791, indexed in Pubmed: 17435064.
- Rahman F, Kwan GF, Benjamin EJ, et al. Global epidemiology of atrial fibrillation. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2014; 11(11): 639–654, doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2014.118, indexed in Pubmed: 25113750.
- Chao TF, Joung B, Takahashi Y, et al. 2021 Focused update of the 2017 consensus guidelines of the Asia Pacific Heart Rhythm Society (APHRS) on stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation. J Arrhythm. 2021; 37(6): 1389–1426, doi: 10.1002/joa3.12652, indexed in Pubmed: 34887945.
- Chao TF, Joung B, Takahashi Y, et al. 2021 Focused Update Consensus Guidelines of the Asia Pacific Heart Rhythm Society on Stroke Prevention in Atrial Fibrillation: Executive Summary. Thromb Haemost. 2022; 122(1): 20–47, doi: 10.1055/s-0041-1739411, indexed in Pubmed: 34773920.
- January CT, Wann LS, Calkins H, et al. 2019 AHA/ACC/HRS Focused Update of the 2014 AHA/ACC/HRS Guideline for the Management of Patients With Atrial Fibrillation: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines and the Heart Rhythm Society in Collaboration With the Society of Thoracic Surgeons. Circulation. 2019; 140(2): e125–e151, doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000665, indexed in Pubmed: 30686041.
- 6. Hindricks G, Potpara T, Dagres N, et al. Corrigendum to: 2020 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation developed in collaboration with the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS): The Task Force for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Developed with the special contribution of the European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA) of the ESC. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(40): 4194, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab648, indexed in Pubmed: 34520521.
- Chao TF, Wang KL, Liu CJ, et al. Age threshold for increased stroke risk among patients with atrial fibrillation: a nationwide cohort study from Taiwan. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015; 66(12): 1339–1347, doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2015.07.026, indexed in Pubmed: 26383720.
- Pisters R, Lane DA, Nieuwlaat R, et al. A novel user-friendly score (HAS-BLED) to assess 1-year risk of major bleeding in patients with atrial fibrillation: the Euro Heart Survey. Chest. 2010; 138(5): 1093–1100, doi: 10.1378/chest.10-0134, indexed in Pubmed: 20299623.
- Esteve-Pastor MA, Rivera-Caravaca JM, Roldan V, et al. Long-term bleeding risk prediction in 'real world' patients with atrial fibrillation: Comparison of the HAS-BLED and ABC-Bleeding risk scores. The Murcia Atrial Fibrillation Project. Thromb Haemost. 2017; 117(10): 1848–1858, doi: 10.1160/TH17-07-0478, indexed in Pubmed: 28799620.
- Chao TF, Chiang CE, Liao JN, et al. Comparing the Effectiveness and Safety of Nonvitamin K Antagonist Oral Anticoagulants and Warfarin in Elderly Asian Patients With Atrial Fibrillation: A Nationwide Cohort Study. Chest.

2020; 157(5): 1266–1277, doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2019.11.025, indexed in Pubmed: 31809694.

- Patti G, Lucerna M, Pecen L, et al. Thromboembolic Risk, Bleeding Outcomes and Effect of Different Antithrombotic Strategies in Very Elderly Patients With Atrial Fibrillation: A Sub-Analysis From the PREFER in AF (PREvention oF Thromboembolic Events — European Registry in Atrial Fibrillation). J Am Heart Assoc. 2017; 6(7), doi: 10.1161/jaha.117.005657, indexed in Pubmed: 28736385.
- Kodani E, Atarashi H, Inoue H, et al. J-RHYTHM Registry Investigators, J-RHYTHM Registry Investigators. Use of warfarin in elderly patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation — subanalysis of the J-RHYTHM Registry. Circ J. 2015; 79(11): 2345–2352, doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-15-0621, indexed in Pubmed: 26329097.
- Krittayaphong R, Boonyapiphat T, Wongvipaporn C, et al. Age-Related Clinical Outcomes of Patients with Non-Valvular Atrial Fibrillation: Insights from the COOL-AF Registry. Clin Interv Aging. 2021; 16: 707–719, doi: 10.2147/CIA.S302389, indexed in Pubmed: 33953549.
- Russo V, Carbone A, Rago A, et al. Direct oral anticoagulants in octogenarians with atrial fibrillation: it is never too late. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2019; 73(4): 207–214, doi: 10.1097/FJC.00000000000661, indexed in Pubmed: 30855404.
- Chao TF, Liu CJ, Lin YJ, et al. Validation of a Modified CHA2DS2-VASc Score for Stroke Risk Stratification in Asian Patients With Atrial Fibrillation: A Nationwide Cohort Study. Stroke. 2016; 47(10): 2462–2469, doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.116.013880, indexed in Pubmed: 27625386.
- Chao TF, Chiang CE, Chan YH, et al. Oral anticoagulants in extremely-high-risk, very elderly (>90 years) patients with atrial fibrillation. Heart Rhythm. 2021; 18(6): 871–877, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2021.02.018, indexed in Pubmed: 33640447.
- 17. Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, et al. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2009; 361(12): 1139–1151, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0905561, indexed in Pubmed: 19717844.
- Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, et al. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2011; 365(10): 883–891, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1009638, indexed in Pubmed: 21830957.
- Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJV, et al. Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2011; 365(11): 981–992, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1107039, indexed in Pubmed: 21870978.
- Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, Braunwald E, et al. Edoxaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2013; 369(22): 2093–2104, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1310907, indexed in Pubmed: 24251359.
- Kim IS, Kim HJ, Kim TH, et al. Non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants have better efficacy and equivalent safety compared to warfarin in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Cardiol. 2018;72(2): 105–112, doi: 10.1016/j.jjcc.2018.01.015, indexed in Pubmed: 29519547.
- Eikelboom JW, Wallentin L, Connolly SJ, et al. Risk of bleeding with 2 doses of dabigatran compared with warfarin in older and younger patients with atrial fibrillation: an analysis of the randomized evaluation of long-term anticoagulant therapy (RE-LY) trial. Circulation. 2011; 123(21): 2363–2372, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.004747, indexed in Pubmed: 21576658.
- Kato ET, Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, et al. Efficacy and Safety of Edoxaban in Elderly Patients With Atrial Fibrillation in the ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 Trial. J Am Heart Assoc. 2016; 5(5), doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.003432, indexed in Pubmed: 27207971.
- Halvorsen S, Atar D, Yang H, et al. Efficacy and safety of apixaban compared with warfarin according to age for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: observations from the ARISTOTLE trial. Eur Heart J. 2014; 35(28): 1864– 1872, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu046, indexed in Pubmed: 24561548.
- Goodman SG, Wojdyla DM, Piccini JP, et al. Factors associated with major bleeding events: insights from the ROCKET AF trial (rivaroxaban once-daily oral direct factor Xa inhibition compared with vitamin K antagonism for prevention of stroke and embolism trial in atrial fibrillation). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014; 63(9): 891–900, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.11.013, indexed in Pubmed: 24315894.
- Lai CL, Chen HM, Liao MT, et al. Dabigatran, rivaroxaban, and warfarin in the oldest adults with atrial fibrillation in Taiwan. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2018; 66(8): 1567–1574, doi: 10.1111/jgs.15430, indexed in Pubmed: 29975405.

- Tsai CT, Liao JN, Chen SJ, et al. Non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants versus warfarin in AF patients ≥ 85 years. Eur J Clin Invest. 2021; 51(6): e13488, doi: 10.1111/eci.13488, indexed in Pubmed: 33420738.
- Chan YH, Lee HF, See LC, et al. Effectiveness and safety of four direct oral anticoagulants in Asian patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. Chest. 2019; 156(3): 529–543, doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2019.04.108, indexed in Pubmed: 31103697.
- Hanon O, Vidal JS, Pisica-Donose G, et al. Bleeding risk with rivaroxaban compared with vitamin K antagonists in patients aged 80 years or older with atrial fibrillation. Heart. 2021; 107(17): 1376–1382, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2020-317923, indexed in Pubmed: 33262185.
- Deitelzweig S, Keshishian A, Li X, et al. Comparisons between oral anticoagulants among older nonvalvular atrial fibrillation patients. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2019; 67(8): 1662–1671, doi: 10.1111/jgs.15956, indexed in Pubmed: 31112292.
- Russo V, Attena E, Di Maio M, et al. Clinical profile of direct oral anticoagulants versus vitamin K anticoagulants in octogenarians with atrial fibrillation: a multicentre propensity score matched real-world cohort study. J Thromb Thrombolysis. 2020; 49(1): 42–53, doi: 10.1007/s11239-019-01923-9, indexed in Pubmed: 31385163.
- 32. Hanon O, Jeandel C, Jouanny P, et al. Anticoagulant treatment in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation: position paper. Geriatr Psychol Neuropsychiatr Vieil. 2019; 17(4): 341–355, doi: 10.1684/pnv.2019.0834, indexed in Pubmed: 31848123.
- Cheng WH, Chiang CE, Lin YJ, et al. Non-Vitamin K Antagonist Oral Anticoagulants in Elderly (≥85 years) Patients With Newly Diagnosed Atrial Fibrillation: Changing Clinical Practice and Outcomes for Stroke Prevention in a Nationwide Cohort Study. Mayo Clin Proc. 2021; 96(1): 52–65, doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2020.08.042, indexed in Pubmed: 33413835.
- Chan YH, Chao TF, Lee HF, et al. Impacts of different renal function estimation formulas on dosing of DOACs and clinical outcomes. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2020; 76(15): 1808–1810, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.08.025, indexed in Pubmed: 33032742.
- Chan YH, Chao TF, Lee HF, et al. Different renal function equations and dosing of direct oral anticoagulants in atrial fibrillation. JACC: Asia. 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.jacasi.2021.11.006.
- Schäfer A, Flierl U, Berliner D, et al. Anticoagulants for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation in elderly patients. Cardiovasc Drugs Ther. 2020; 34(4): 555–568, doi: 10.1007/s10557-020-06981-3, indexed in Pubmed: 32350792.
- Alnsasra H, Haim M, Senderey AB, et al. Net clinical benefit of anticoagulant treatments in elderly patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: Experience from the real world. Heart Rhythm. 2019; 16(1): 31–37, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2018.08.016, indexed in Pubmed: 30125717.
- Patti G, Cavallari I, Hanon O, et al. The safety and efficacy of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in atrial fibrillation in the elderly. Int J Cardiol. 2018; 265: 118–124, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.02.066, indexed in Pubmed: 29885678.

- Okumura K, Akao M, Yoshida T, et al. Low-Dose Edoxaban in Very Elderly Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2020; 383(18): 1735–1745, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2012883, indexed in Pubmed: 32865374.
- Chao TF, Chan YH, Chiang CE, et al. Stroke prevention with direct oral anticoagulants in high risk elderly atrial fibrillation patients at increased bleeding risk. Eur Heart J Qual Care Clin Outcomes. 2021 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.1093/ehjqcco/qcab076, indexed in Pubmed: 34694379.
- Hiasa KI, Kaku H, Inoue H, et al. Age-Related Differences in the Clinical Characteristics and Treatment of Elderly Patients With Atrial Fibrillation in Japan - Insight From the ANAFIE (All Nippon AF In Elderly) Registry. Circ J. 2020; 84(3): 388–396, doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-19-0898, indexed in Pubmed: 31969518.
- Khan F, Huang H, Datta YH. Direct oral anticoagulant use and the incidence of bleeding in the very elderly with atrial fibrillation. J Thromb Thrombolysis. 2016; 42(4): 573–578, doi: 10.1007/s11239-016-1410-z, indexed in Pubmed: 27520093.
- Andreotti F, Rocca B, Husted S, et al. Antithrombotic therapy in the elderly: expert position paper of the European Society of Cardiology Working Group on Thrombosis. Eur Heart J. 2015; 36(46): 3238–3249, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv304, indexed in Pubmed: 26163482.
- Hylek EM, D'Antonio J, Evans-Molina C, et al. Translating the results of randomized trials into clinical practice: the challenge of warfarin candidacy among hospitalized elderly patients with atrial fibrillation. Stroke. 2006; 37(4): 1075–1080, doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000209239.71702.ce, indexed in Pubmed: 16527999.
- Rao MP, Vinereanu D, Wojdyla DM, et al. Clinical outcomes and history of fall in patients with atrial fibrillation treated with oral anticoagulation: insights from the ARISTOTLE trial. Am J Med. 2018; 131(3): 269–275.e2, doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2017.10.036, indexed in Pubmed: 29122636.
- 46. Steffel J, Giugliano RP, Braunwald E, et al. Edoxaban versus warfarin in atrial fibrillation patients at risk of falling: ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 analysis. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2016; 68(11): 1169–1178, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.06.034, indexed in Pubmed: 27609678.
- Wilkinson C, Todd O, Clegg A, et al. Management of atrial fibrillation for older people with frailty: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Age Ageing. 2019; 48(2): 196–203, doi: 10.1093/ageing/afy180, indexed in Pubmed: 30445608.
- LaFromboise TD. American Indian mental health policy. Am Psychol. 1988; 43(5): 388–397, doi: 10.1037//0003-066x.43.5.388, indexed in Pubmed: 3389584.
- Gellad WF, Grenard JL, Marcum ZA. A systematic review of barriers to medication adherence in the elderly: looking beyond cost and regimen complexity. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother. 2011; 9(1): 11–23, doi: 10.1016/j. amjopharm.2011.02.004, indexed in Pubmed: 21459305.
- Wimmer BC, Cross AJ, Jokanovic N, et al. Clinical outcomes associated with medication regimen complexity in older people: a systematic review. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2017; 65(4): 747–753, doi: 10.1111/jgs.14682, indexed in Pubmed: 27991653.

Optimal anticoagulation in patients with atrial fibrillation and bioprosthetic heart valves

Roberta Bottino¹, Andreina Carbone¹, Biagio Liccardo¹, Egidio Imbalzano², Antonello D'Andrea³, Vincenzo Russo¹

¹Cardiology Unit, Department of Medical and Translational Sciences, University of Campania "Luigi Vanvitelli" Monaldi Hospital, Naples, Italy ²Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Messina, Messina, Italy ³Department of Cardiology and Intensive Care Unit, Umberto I Hospital, Nocera Inferiore, Salerno, Italy

Correspondence to:

Vincenzo Russo, MD, PhD, Cardiology Unit, University of Campania "Luigi Vanvitelli", Monaldi Hospital, Piazzale E Ruggieri 80131, Naples, Italy, phone: +39 0 81 706 51 03, e-mail: v.p.russo@libero.it Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0051

Received: February 14, 2022

Accepted: February 16, 2022

Early publication date: February 28, 2022

ABSTRACT

The antithrombotic management of patients after surgical or transcatheter bioprosthetic heart valves (BHVs) replacement is still challenging. Our review aims to describe the current evidence on the best antithrombotic strategy among patients undergoing BHVs replacement (surgical or transcatheter) and/or valve repair, with particular attention to those with atrial fibrillation.

Key words: anticoagulation, antithrombotic therapy, bioprosthetic valves, atrial fibrillation

INTRODUCTION

The general increase in life expectancy leads to a more frequent association between atrial fibrillation (AF) and valvular heart disease (VHD) in clinical practice [1]. It is well established that non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants (NOACs) represent the firstline therapy for stroke prevention in patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation (NVAF) [2, 3], whereas vitamin K antagonists (VKAs) are the only treatment option in patients with mechanical heart valves (MHVs) [4, 5]. Moreover, NOACs show a better net clinical benefit vs. VKAs among the elderly with AF in a real-world setting [6–10].

The antithrombotic management of patients after bioprosthetic heart valves (BHVs), both surgical and transcatheter, is still challenging. Among patients in need of long-term oral anticoagulation therapy (OAC), such as those with AF, there is little evidence from randomized control trials (RCTs) about the best treatment between NOACs or VKAs in those with BHVs [11–13] or transcatheter aortic valve implantation (TAVI) [14, 15]. Currently, both the European Society of Cardiology/European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (ESC/EACTS) and American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association (ACC/AHA) guidelines apply few class-I recommendations or level of evidence A to OAC therapy among patients with BHVs [4, 5]. This review aims to present the current evidence on the best antithrombotic strategy among patients who underwent BHVs replacement (surgical or transcatheter) and/or valve repair, with particular attention to those with AF.

OPTIMAL ANTITHROMBOTIC MANAGEMENT AFTER BHV REPLACEMENT IN THE GENERAL POPULATION

Surgical mitral and tricuspid BHVs replacement

Following surgical BHVs replacement, antithrombotic therapy is needed to avoid thromboembolic events, thrombosis of the valve, and subclinical organized valve thrombus complications, which are presumably related to suture material and a sewing ring that is not yet covered with biofilm and endothelialized [16, 17]. Furthermore, it has been shown that the risk of valve thrombosis and cerebral ischemia is higher in the 180 days after mitral surgery [16, 18, 19]. According to the most re-

Author/ /reference	Study design	Enrolled patients, n	Outcomes measured	FU	OAC therapy, n (%)	Antiplatelet therapy, n (%)
Sundt et al. [23]	Retrospective, VKA vs. no-VKA	1151	Stroke, bleeding	90 days	Warfarin 624 (54.2)	OAC group 336 (53.9) no-OAC group 304 (57.7)
Moinuddeen et al. [24]	Retrospective, VKA vs. no-VKA	185	Stroke, bleeding, RO, HS, SR	>3 months	Warfarin 109 (58.9)	N/A
Brennan et al. [25]	Retrospective, VKA vs. ASA and retrospective, VKA + ASA vs. ASA	25656	Death, TEª, bleeding ^b	3 months	Warfarin 2999 (11.7)	ASA 12457 (48.6) Warfarin + ASA 5972 (23.3)
Rafiq et al. [26]	Prospective, RCT — BHV-only subgroup VKA vs. ASA and BHV + CABG subgroup VKA + ASA vs. ASA	370	TE ^c , bleeding, death	3 months	BHV subgroup Warfarin 105 (50.2) BHV + CABG subgroup Warfarin 63 (52.9)	BHV aubgroup ASA 104 (49.8) BHV + CABG subgroup ASA 56 (47.1)
Mérie et al. [27]	Retrospective, VKA vs. no-VKA	4075	Stroke, TE, CVM, bleeding ^d	Time periods (days) 30–89 90–179 365–729 >730	Warfarine	N/A

 Table 1. Characteristics of the studies exploring the best antithrombotic management after aortic bioprosthetic valve replacement in the general population

^aCerebrovascular accident, transient ischemic attack, and noncerebral arterial thromboembolism; ASA, acetylsalicylic acid; ^bHemorrhagic stroke, gastrointestinal bleeding, other bleeding; 'Myocardial infarction, stroke, transitory cerebral ischemia, pulmonary embolism, deep vein thrombosis, peripheral arterial embolism, intra-cardiac thrombus formation; ^aGastrointestinal, intracranial, urinary tract, and airway bleeding; ^eNumber of patients on warfarin varies for each time period Abbreviations: BHV, bioprosthetic heart valve; CABG, coronary artery by-pass graft; CVM, cardiovascular mortality; FU, follow-up; HS, hospital stay; n, number; N/A, not available; OAC, oral anticoagulants; RQ, repeat operation; SR, survival rate; TE, thromboembolic events; VKA, vitamin-K antagonist

cent guidelines, when there are no other indications for OAC (e.g AF), VKAs therapy is recommended for 3 up to 6 months after mitral and tricuspid BHV surgical replacement [4, 5].

Surgical aortic BHVs replacement

The optimal antithrombotic strategy after surgical aortic BHV replacement is still uncertain [20, 21] – because of the low incidence of thromboembolic events following aortic surgery most studies are underpowered to highlight differences between treatment groups [22–24].

While the association therapy with warfarin and aspirin is clearly associated with an increased risk of bleeding [21, 22], comparing OAC monotherapy with single antiplatelet therapy (SAPT) has yielded controversial results.

In an observational study including 25 656 patients ≥65 years receiving aortic BHV, Brennan et al. [25] showed that warfarin-only therapy seems to have a similar risk of death, embolic events, and bleeding in the 3 months after surgery compared to aspirin-only treatment. On the other hand, in a recent prospective single-center RCT, aspirin was found to be as effective as warfarin in preventing thromboembolic events after BHVs replacement, but with less major bleeding [26].

In a retrospective observational study from the Danish National Patient Registry, including 4075 patients with aortic BHVs replacement discharged on VKA, the discontinuation of warfarin treatment within 6 months after BHVs surgery was associated with increased cardiovascular death and with differences in stroke and bleeding events [27]. This result supports the hypothesis of good effectiveness of prolonged (till 6 months) OAC therapy among aortic BHV patients. Tables 1 and 2 summarize the characteristics and results of the above-mentioned studies.

Considering the currently available literature, the 2021 ESC/EACTS guidelines recommend OAC with VKA or aspirin alone for 3 months after the procedure (class IIa B) [4]. In addition, ACC/AHA guidelines suggest lifelong therapy with aspirin in such patients (class IIa B) even if they were treated with VKA for the first 3 to 6 months after surgery (suggested specifically for low bleeding risk patients, class IIa B) [5].

Transcatheter mitral or aortic BHVs replacement

Mitral valve

Little is still known about the optimal antithrombotic strategy among patients undergoing transcatheter mitral BHV replacement, and no RCTs including these patients are available. Some retrospective observational studies suggest that dual antiplatelet therapy with aspirin plus clopidogrel (DAPT) might be insufficient to avoid post-procedural thrombotic complications [28, 29].

 Table 2. Results of the studies analyzing the optimal antithrombotic management after aortic bioprosthetic valve replacement in the general population

Author/reference		Results	
Sundt et al. [23]	Stroke, n (%)	VKA vs. no-VKA	16 (2.5) vs. 9 (1.9) P = N/A (NSD)
	Bleeding, n (%)	VKA vs. no-VKA	Mediastinal 32 (5.0) vs. 42 (7.4) Other bleeding 7 (1.1) vs. 4 (0.8) P = N/A (NSD)
Moinuddeen [24]	Stroke, n (%)	VKA vs. no-VKA Time points <24 hours; 24 hours — 3 m ;> 3 m	5 (4.6), 3 (2.8), and 12 (11) vs. 5 (4.6), 3 (2.8) and 12 (11)
	Bleeding, n (%)	VKA vs. no-VKA	P = N/A (NSD) 10 (9.2) vs. 7 (9.2) P = N/A (NED)
	Repeat operation, n (%)	VKA vs. no-VKA	(NSD) 6 (5.5) vs. 7 (9.2) P = N/A (NSD)
	Hospital staying (mean)	VKA vs. no-VKA	12 months both groups P = N/A (NSD)
	Survival rates (mean%)	VKA vs. no-VKA Time points 1, 5, and 7 years	93%, 84%, and 62% vs. 87%, 74%, and 67% P = 0.60
Brennan [25]	Death ARR (95% CI)	Warfarin vs. ASA	1.01 (0.80–1.27)
		Warfarin + ASA vs. ASA	0.80 (0.66–0.96)
	TE ARR (95% CI)	Warfarin only vs. ASA only	0.95 (0.61–1.47)
		Warfarin + ASA vs. ASA-only	0.52 (0.35–0.76)
	Bleeding ARR (95% CI)	Warfarin vs. ASA	1.23 (0.85–1.79)
		Warfarin + ASA vs. ASA	2.80 (2.18–3.60)
Rafiq et al. [26]	TE BHV subgroup	Warfarin vs. ASA	4 (3.8%) vs. 3 (2.9%) P = 0.721
	TE BHV + CABG subgroup	Warfarin + ASA vs. ASA	7 (11.1%) vs. 9 (16.1%) P = 0.592
	Bleeding BHV subgroup	Warfarin vs. ASA	3 (2.9%) vs. 2 (2.9%) P = 0.683
	BHV + CABG subgroup	Warfarin + ASA vs. ASA	6 (9.5%) vs. 1 (1.8%) P = 0.117
	Death BHV subgroup	Warfarin vs. ASA	4 (3.8%) vs. 3 (2.9%) P = 0.721
	Death BHV + CABG subgroup	Warfarin + ASA vs. ASA	4 (6.3%) 3 (5.4%) P = 0.800

-

Author/reference		Results	
Mérie et al. [27]	Stroke Event rate (95% CI)	No-VKA vs. VKA Time period (days) 30-89	7 (4.07–12.06) vs. 2.69 (1.49–4.87) AIRR (95% CI) 2.46 (1.09–5.55) P = 0.03
	TE events Event rate (95% CI)	No-VKA vs. VKA Time period (days) 30–89	13.07 (8.76–19.50) vs. 3.97 (2.43–6.48) AIRR (95% CI) 2.93 (1.54–5.55) <i>P</i> <0.001
		No-VKA vs. VKA Time period, days, 90–179	5.04 (3.43–7.40) vs. 1.87 (0.84–4.16) AIRR (95% CI) 2.65 (1.08–6.51) P = 0.03
	CV mortality Event rate (95% CI)	No-VKA vs. VKA Time period, days, 30–89	31.74 (24.69–40.70) vs. 3.97 (2.43–6.48) AIRR (95% CI) 7.61 (4.37–13.26) P <0.001
		No-VKA vs. VKA Time period, days, 90–179	6.50 (4.67–9.06) vs. 2.08 (0.99–4.36) AIRR (95% CI) 3.51 (1.54–8.03) P = 0.003
		Time period, days, 180–364	3.07 (2.27–4.16) vs. 0.65 (0.16–2.61) AIRR (95% CI) 4.57 (1.09–19.13) P = 0.04
	Bleeding Event rate (95% CI)	No-VKA vs. VKA Time perio, days, 30–89	11.86 (7.81–18.01) vs. 5.37 (3.54–8.16) AIRR (95% CI) 2.32 (1.28–4.22) P = 0.006

Table 2 (cont.). Results of the studies analyzing the optimal antithrombotic management after aortic bioprosthetic valve replacement in the general population

Abbreviations: AIRR, adjusted incidence rate ratio; ARR, adjusted relative risk; CI, confidence interval; NSD, non-significant difference; other — see Table 1

A state-of-the-art review by Pagnesi et al. [30] suggests considering an anticoagulation-based antithrombotic strategy to prevent the risk of valve thrombosis and thromboembolic events after any transcatheter mitral valve replacement procedure (valve-in-valve or valve-in-ring).

The current guidelines are limited by these uncertainties; however, they suggest a VKA prescription for 3 months following the transcatheter mitral intervention as it is the most common strategy applied in clinical practice [4].

Aortic valve

In the historical trials evaluating TAVI for severe aortic stenosis, a 6-month DAPT strategy following the procedure was used [31, 32]; so, until 2017, this approach was recommended by guidelines (IIa, level of evidence C) [33]. Several observational studies [30–34] and RCTs [35–37] demonstrated a better clinical safety profile of SAPT compared to DAPT, with no significant differences in terms of efficacy among TAVI patients. In a pooled cohort of 4832 patients discharged with or without OAC after aortic BHV implantation (3889 TAVI and 943 surgical aortic BHV) [42], Chakravarty et al. showed a lower incidence of increased mean valvular gradient, over the first year after the procedure, among patients on OAC (mainly warfarin), with no significant differences in the stroke rate. In patients without an established indication for OAC after successful TAVI, a treatment strategy with aspirin and rivaroxaban 10 mg daily was associated with a higher risk of death or thromboembolic complications and a higher risk of bleeding than with the DAPT strategy [41].

The latest European and American guidelines recommend lifelong SAPT with aspirin after TAVI in patients with no baseline indications for OAC (Class I A and IIa B, respectively) [4, 5]. Moreover, American guidelines approve DAPT or VKA strategy in low bleeding risk patients (class IIb B) [5].

Table 3. Results of the studies analyzing the clinical	performance of r	non-vitamin K ora	l anticoagulants after b	pioprosthetic valve	implantation
in the general population					

Author/reference	Study design	Results					
Ball et al. [43]	Retrospective	Hospital readmission, n (%) 18 (33)					
	Observational	Mortality, n (%) 3 (6)					
	apixaban in BHV	Major bleeding, n (%)		1 (2	.)		
	in bitt	Minor bleeding, n (%)		3 (6)		
		MBV vs. ABV (readmission), n (%)		10 (48) vs. 8 (2	24), <i>P</i> = 0.07		
		AF vs. SR (mortality), n (%)		(14) vs. (3),	<i>P</i> = 0.14		
Pasciolla et al. [44]	Retrospective	Thromboembolic events, n (%)	VKA	API	RIVA	DABI	
	cohort study	(events per drug)	0	1(2.5)	2 (5)	0	
	VKA vs. NOACs NOACs included	Thromboembolic events, n (%) (NOACs vs. VKA)		3 (2.4) vs. 0	<i>P</i> = 0.20		
	rivaroxaban	Major bleeding, n (%)	VKA	API	RIVA	DABI	
	dabigatran	(events per drug)	2(2.9)	7(8.1)	2(5)	0	
		Major bleeding, n (%) (NOACs vs. VKA)		9 (7.1) vs. 2 (2.	.9); <i>P</i> = 0.22		
Shim et al. [45]	Prospective Randomized		Efficacy outcome (Edoxaban vs. VKA	s A)			
	Edoxaban vs. VKA	Death, n (%)	0 in both groups				
		Thromboembolic events, n (%)	0 vs. 1 (0.92)				
		Asymptomatic intracardiac thrombus, n (%)	0 vs. 3 (2.75)				
		Subcl. leaflet thrombosis, n (%)		0 vs. 1 (0.92)		
		Thrombus within cardiac chambers, n (%)		0 vs. 1	.83		
		Composite of all efficacy outcomes, n (%)	utcomes, n (%) 0 vs. 4 (3.67) RD (95% Cl), 0.0367 (0.0720–0.4			0.001	
			Safety outcomes (Edoxaban vs. VKA	; A)			
		Major bleeding, n (%)	RD (95%	3 (2.75) vs. Cl), 0.0183 (0.01	1 (0.92) 72–0.0539); <i>P</i> =	0.013	
		CRNMB	RD (95	1 (0.92) vs. % Cl), 0 (0.0253	1 (0.92) 0.0253); <i>P</i> = 0.0	002	
		Major bleeding + CRNMB, n (%)	RD (95%	4 (3.67) vs. Cl); 0.0183 (0.02	2 (1.83) 250–0.0617); <i>P</i> =	0.018	
Dangas 2020 [46]	Prospective Randomized	Primary efficacy outcome ^a , n (%)	105 (12.7) vs. 78 (9.5) HR (95% Cl), 1.35 (1.01–1.81)				
	Rivaroxaban10 mg+ASA	Primary safety outcome ^b , n (%)	46 (5.6) vs. 1 (3.8)				
	vs. ASA+Clopidoarel		l	HR (95% Cl), 1.5	0 (0.95–2.37)		
Collet et al. [15]	Prospective Randomized Stratum 2°: Apixaban 5 mg BID Versus SAPT or DAPT	Primary endpoint ^d , n (%)	I	89 (16.9) vs. HR (95% Cl), 0.8	101 (19.3) 8 (0.66–1.17)		

^aComposite of death from any cause or thromboembolic events, including any stroke, myocardial infarction, symptomatic valve thrombosis, systemic embolism (not involving the central nervous system), deep-vein thrombosis, or pulmonary embolism; ^bComposite of life-threatening, disabling, or major bleeding; ^cPatients with no indication to oral anticoagulation; ^dComposite of all-cause death, stroke, heart attack, valve thrombosis, pulmonary or systemic embolism, deep vein thrombosis or major bleeding

Abbreviations: ABV, aortic bioprosthetic valve; AF, atrial fibrillation; CRNMB, clinically relevant non-major bleeding; HR, hazard ratio; MBV, mitral bioprosthetic valve; NOACs, non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants; Subcl, subclinical; RD, risk difference; SR, sinus rhythm; other — see Tables 1 and 2

NOACs after surgical or transcatheter BHV replacement

Surgical BHV replacement

Current guidelines do not recommend the use of NOACs over VKAs when OAC is the preferred antithrombotic strategy after surgical BHVs replacement, especially in patients without AF [4, 5]. However, some data are being collected on the clinical performance of NOACs in patients with BHVs or previous valve repair, irrespective of the presence of a long-term indication for OAC (Table 3).

In a small single-center retrospective study [43] including 54 patients undergoing a BHV replacement (61% aortic, 39% mitral), the standard dose of apixaban was safe and well-tolerated with low incidences of major/minor bleeding and thrombotic events. The subgroup analysis comparing patients with and without AF showed a trend toward increased mortality in patients with AF, but results did not reach statistical significance (14% vs. 3%; P = 0.135).

In a small exploratory study including 197 patients undergoing BHV replacement (68% aortic, 21% mitral, 11% both aortic and mitral), Pasciolla et al. [44] evaluated the efficacy and safety of NOACs (n = 127, 64%) vs. warfarin (n = 70, 35.5%). Eighty-six patients received apixaban, 40 rivaroxaban and 1 dabigatran. More than half (51.8%) of the study population had a history of AF (NOACs, n = 57 and

VKAs, n = 45). The authors found a similar rate of thromboembolic complications (2.4% vs. 0%; P = 0.20) and major bleeding events (7.1% vs. 2.9%; P = 0.22) in the two groups.

The favorable results of observational studies were recently confirmed in the Explore the Efficacy and Safety of Edoxaban in Patients after Heart Valve Repair or Bioprosthetic Valve Replacement (ENAVLE) study [45], a prospective RCT exploring the effectiveness and safety of edoxaban for the first 3 months after surgical aortic and mitral BHV implantation and mitral repair. The study enrolled 218 patients (109 per group). Edoxaban was non-inferior to warfarin for preventing thromboembolism (risk difference -0.0367; P < 0.001) and potentially comparable for the risk of major bleeding (risk difference 0.0183; P = 0.013) during the first 3 months after surgical BHV implantation or valve repair.

TAVI

Among patients undergoing TAVI, the results of RCTs do not favor a NOAC treatment-based strategy over the antiplatelet therapy. In the Global Study Comparing a rivAroxaban-based Antithrombotic Strategy to an antipLatelet-based Strategy After Transcatheter aortIc vaLve rEplacement to Optimize Clinical Outcomes (GALILEO) trial, rivaroxaban 10 mg daily plus aspirin was compared to DAPT in TAVI patients with no indication to long-term OAC treatment. The study was prematurely terminated because of safety concerns. Indeed, after 17 months of follow-up, the composite endpoint of death or thromboembolic events (hazard ratio [HR], 1.53; P = 0.04), as well as major bleeding events (HR, 1.50; P = 0.08), were found higher in the rivaroxaban group [46].

Similar results were shown by the Anti-Thrombotic Strategy After Trans-Aortic Valve Implantation for Aortic Stenosis (ATLANTIS) trial which compared apixaban 5 mg twice daily to aspirin alone or DAPT after TAVI (stratum 2 — no indication for long term OAC) [15]. At one year follow-up, no significant difference in the primary efficacy endpoints was shown (Table 3). However, the authors found higher numbers of secondary endpoints including death, stroke, heart attack, or systemic embolism in the apixaban group.

In summary, among patients undergoing surgical BHV replacement, NOACs can be at least as effective and safe as warfarin. However, in the clinical setting of patients with TAVI, due to the unfavorable results of the GALILEO and ATLANTIS trials, the ESC/EACTS guidelines contraindicated the routine use of OAC in TAVI patients without baseline indication to long term OAC (class III B) and the American guidelines specifically warrant the use of NOACs in these patients [4, 5].

ORAL ANTICOAGULATION IN AF PATIENTS WITH BHVS REPLACEMENT

Patients with AF and BHVs have a non-significantly higher risk of thromboembolic events compared to those with AF only. However, in BHV patients with AF, the VKA use is independently associated with a lower risk of thromboembolic events (HR, 0.83; P = 0.03) [47]. The optimal OAC therapy in AF patients with BHVs is still debated. According to the current guidelines [4], life-long therapy with OAC is recommended for AF patients undergoing BHVs replacement (class IC). Moreover, NOACs may be used as an alternative to VKA only after 3 months from the BHV replacement among AF patients with different classes of recommendation [4, 5]. Considering the results of the RIvaroxaban for Valvular heart diseasE and atRial fibrillation (RIVER) trial [13], according to the ESC/EACTS guidelines, NOACs may be considered over VKA also in the first three months following surgical BHV implantation in mitral position in patients with AF (class IIb C) [4].

NOACs in AF patients with BHVs replacement: preliminary studies

Two preliminary studies [44, 45] reported the clinical performance of NOACs in AF patients with BHVs replacement or valve repair.

In a retrospective single-center cohort study including 73 AF patients undergoing aortic (n = 61) or mitral (n = 12) BHV replacement, Yadlapati et al. [48] collected data on thromboembolic and major bleeding events during NOAC therapy (dabigatran, n = 44; rivaroxaban, n = 25; apixaban, n = 4). During the follow-up period of 511.8 \pm 400.8 days, they recorded 1 transient ischemic attack (TIA; 1.4%), 5 major bleeding (6.9%), and 6 minor bleeding (8.2%) events, 1 hemorrhagic stroke, and 3 deaths (4.1%). Based on these results, the authors concluded that NOACs therapy appears effective in the prevention of thromboembolic events, albeit at the expense of increased bleeding. However, it is worth mentioning that 72% of the study population was taking concomitant aspirin treatment [48].

In a retrospective multicenter observational study including 122 AF patients with a prior BHV replacement or valve repair, Russo et al. [49] investigated the incidence of thromboembolic and major bleeding events with NOAC treatment. Patients were treated with apixaban (53.1%), dabigatran (31%), or rivaroxaban (15.5%). During a follow-up of 835 ± 203 days, 2 patients (1.7%) experienced thromboembolic events, and 4 patients (3.3%) had major bleeding events. The authors concluded that NOACs seem to be an effective and safe alternative therapy in patients with BHVs replacement or valve repair. Notably, only 20% of patients were under concomitant antiplatelet therapy. Table 4 shows details of the abovementioned studies.

NOACS vs. VKAs in AF patients with BHVs replacement

Of the 4 major clinical trials comparing NOACs to warfarin in patients with AF for the prevention of stroke and systemic embolism [50–53], only the Effective Anticoagulation with Factor Xa Next Generation in AF-Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction 48 (ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48) trial and the Apixaban

First author/ /reference	Study design	Number of patients	Follow-up, days	NOAC, n (%)	Procedure, n (%)	Resu	lts
Yadlapati et al. [48]	Obs. Rtsp SC	73	511.8 400.8	Dabigatran 44 (60.3) Rivaroxaban 25 (34.2) Apixaban 4 (5.5)	ABV 61 (83.6) MBV/MVR 12 (16.4)	TE events Bleeding events	1 TIA (1.4) 5 MB (6.9) 6 MB (8.2), 2 ICH (2.7)
Russo et al. [49]	Obs. 122 Rtsp MC	Obs. 122 835 Dabigatran (31) Rtsp Rivaroxaban (15.5)	ABV 52 (43)	TE events	2 (1.7) M.A.I: 0.8%		
		203	Apixaban (53.1)	Apixaban (53.1) MBV 24 (20) MSR 41 (34) AVR	Bleeding events Mortality	4 (3.3) M.A.I: 1.3% 0 (0)	
					5 (4)		

Table 4. Clinical	performance of non-vitamin K	Cantagonist oral anticoag	ulants after biop	prosthetic heart valve replacement

Abbreviations: AVR, aortic valve repair; M.A.I, mean annual incidence; MC, multicenter; MB, major bleeding, mB, minor bleeding; MVR, mitral valve repair; Obs, observational; Rtsp, retrospective; SC, single-center; TIA, transient ischemic attack; other — see Tables 1 and 3

for Reduction in Stroke and Other Thromboembolic Events in AF (ARISTOTLE) trial included AF patients with BHV replacement [51, 53].

In a *post hoc* analysis from the ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 [53] including 191 AF patients with BHV replacement (68.6% mitral; 31.4% aortic), Carnicelli et al. [54] showed similar rates of stroke/systemic embolism (HR, 0.37; P = 0.15) and major bleeding (HR, 0.5; P = 0.26) compared to warfarin. Moreover, patients on edoxaban showed significantly lower rates of myocardial infarction, stroke, or cardiovascular death (HR, 0.36; P = 0.03). The authors concluded that edoxaban appears to be a reasonable alternative to warfarin in AF patients with previous BHV replacement.

No significant differences between apixaban and warfarin were found for any outcome analyzed in the *post-hoc* analysis of the ARISTOTLE trial [55] including 156 patients with AF and BHVs or valve repair (see Tables 5 and 6 for details).

Two multicenter observational studies [56, 57] showed a more favorable effect of NOACs over warfarin in AF patients with BHV replacement. In particular, Russo et al. [56] in a propensity score matching study including 260 AF patients with BHVs (130 patients in each treatment group) showed a low rate of major bleeding among the NOACs group leading to a positive (+1.87) net clinical benefit of NOACs over VKAs.

Among 2 672 AF patients with BHVs included in a large integrated health care delivery system in California, Duan et al. [57] did not find significant differences between NOACs-users and VKAs-users in terms of thromboembolic events (composite of ischemic stroke, transient ischemic attack, or systemic embolism). Moreover, a lower risk of major bleeding (HR, 0.69; *P* < 0.001) was shown in the NOAC group. These results were consistent across subgroups (dabigatran versus warfarin; aortic versus mitral valve replacement). Tables 5 and 6 show the characteristics and results of the studies. The preliminary results of the observational studies were confirmed in several RCTs [11–13]. The DAWA pilot study [11] was the first trial designed to compare the effectiveness and safety of dabigatran 110 mg twice daily vs. warfarin in patients undergoing mitral and aortic BHV replacement. The primary endpoint was the presence of a newly diagnosed intracardiac thrombus at 90 days; the secondary outcomes were the development of dense spontaneous echo contrast and the incidence of any stroke, myocardial infarction, valve thrombosis, and peripheral embolic events. The study was terminated prematurely because of the low enrollment (34 patients). During the 90 days of follow-up, no significant differences were found either for the primary or secondary outcomes between the groups.

In a recent small trial [12], 50 AF patients undergoing aortic BHV replacement were randomized to receive apixaban (n = 25 patients) or warfarin (n = 25 patients) in a 1:1 ratio for the first 3 months after surgery. At 3 months follow-up, no valvular dysfunction was recorded; major bleeding events occurred in 3 patients (12%) among the warfarin group and none in the apixaban group. The only death reported was in the warfarin group early after surgery (9 days) due to massive pericardial bleeding effusion. The authors concluded that apixaban was non-inferior to warfarin in the first 3 months after surgical aortic BHV replacement and safer with respect to major bleeding and death.

The RIVER trial [13] was a large multicenter RCT in which 1005 AF patients undergoing surgical mitral BHV replacement were enrolled and randomized to receive rivaroxaban or warfarin. At twelve months follow-up, no significant differences in the incidence of stroke (3% vs. 2.4%), major bleeding (1.4% vs. 2.6%), or death (4% vs. 4%) were reported between rivaroxaban and warfarin. This trial brought solid data on the non-inferiority of rivaroxaban compared to warfarin with respect to the mean time until the occurrence of death, major cardiovascular events, or major bleeding at 12 months in AF patients with mitral BHV replacement.

Tables 7 and 8 summarize RTCs evaluating NOACs vs. VKAs in AF patients with BHVs replacement.

Table 5. Overview of the studies characteristics comparing non-Vitamin K oral anticoagulants with Vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in AF patients with bioprosthetic valves or prior surgical valve repair

Author/reference	Study design	Number of patients	Mean FU, years	NOAC, n (%)	Procedure, n (%)	Primar	y outcomes
Carnicelli et al. [54]	Posthoc analysis phase III trial	191	2.8	Edox. 121 (63.4)	ABV 60 (31.4) MBV 131(68.6)	Efficacy out- come	S/SE
						Safety outcome	MB
						Other	Primary net clinical outcome (S/SE, MB, death)
Guimarães et al. [55]	Posthoc analysis phase III trial	156	1.8	Apix. 87 (55.8)	ABV 73 (46.8) MBV 26 (16.7) ABV +MBV 5 (3.2) MVR 50 (32.1) AVR 2 (1.3)	Efficacy outcome	S/SE ACS IS MI Death CVM
						Safety outcome	MB, MB/CRNMB ICH GI bleeding Any bleeding
Russo et al. [56]	Retrosp. Propensity S-matched	260 130 for each group	1.1	Apix. 72 (55.4) Rivarox. 39 (30.0) Dabig. 17 (13.1) Edox. 2 (1.4)	ABV 128 (49.2) MBV 132 (50.8) ABV +MBV 66 (25.4)	Efficacy out- come	S/SE TIA
						Safety outcome	MB
						Other	ICH
Duan et al. [57]	Retrosp. cohort study	2672	2.9	Dabig. 362 (13.5) Apix. 60 (2.2) Rivarox. 17 (0.6)	ABV 1,724 (64.5) MBV 943 (35.3) N/A 5 (0.2)	Efficacy outcome	Composite of IS TIA/SE
						Safety outcome	Composite of MB ^a

^aGastrointestinal bleeding, intracranial hemorrhage, and bleeding from other sites

Abbreviations: Apix, apixaban; ACS, all-cause stroke; Dabig, dabigatran; Edox, edoxaban; GI, gastrointestinal; ICH, intracranial hemorrhage; IS, ischemic stroke; MI, myocardial infarction; S-matched, score-matched; S/SE, stroke/systemic embolism; Rivarox, rivaroxaban; other — see Tables 1, 3 and 4

Oral anticoagulation in AF patients with TAVI

VKA

Results from studies evaluating the role of OAC alone or with an antiplatelet agent after TAVI are controversial. Early observational studies showed an increased bleeding risk with the association therapy of VKAs with SAPT or DAPT, with no differences in the occurrence of thrombotic events [58, 59].

A recent subanalysis of the Placement of Aortic Transcatheter Valve II (Partner II) trial and associated registries [60] showed that antiplatelet therapy with (HR, 0.43; P = 0.015) or without (HR, 0.32; P = 0.002) OAC reduced the 2-year risk of stroke among patients with prior AF undergoing TAVI, implicating multifactorial stroke mechanism in these patients.

The POPular TAVI [61] was a randomized trial of clopidogrel in patients undergoing TAVI who were taking oral anticoagulation (warfarin) for appropriate indications. Patients before TAVI were assigned in a 1:1 ratio into two groups: one not receiving clopidogrel (n = 157) and the other receiving clopidogrel (n = 156) for 3 months. Patients with OAC alone showed a lower incidence of serious bleeding (relative risk, 0.64; P = 0.02) than those on OAC plus clopidogrel. No significant differences in death from cardiovascular causes, non-procedure-related bleeding, stroke from any cause, or myocardial infarction were found.

Based on these results, when long-term OAC is indicated, the current guidelines suggest using life-long OAC alone in TAVI patients with AF (class of recommendation I B in the ESC guidelines and IIaB in the American guidelines). To date, VKAs are the first-line treatment within the first 3 months following TAVI; at the end of this period, NOACs can be evaluated as an alternative [4, 5].

NOACs

The role of NOACs in AF patients undergoing TAVI is still uncertain. In a large propensity score matching study involving 962 AF patients undergoing TAVI who were discharged Table 6. Results of the studies comparing non-vitamin K oral anticoagulants with vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in atrial fibrillation patients with bioprosthetic valves or surgical valve repair

Author/reference	Events		Statistics (NOACs vs. VKA)	
Carnicelli et al. [54]	S/SE	Warfarin = 8 HDE = 3 LDE n = 4	HDE vs. warfarin: HR, 0.37; 95% Cl, 0.10–1.42; P = 0.15 LDE vs. warfarin HR, 0.53; 95% Cl, 0.16–1.78; P = 0.31	
	МВ	Warfarin = 9 HDE = 4 LDE = 1	HDE vs. warfarin: HR, 0.5; 95% Cl, 0.15–1.67; P = 0.26 LDE vs. warfarin HR, 0.12; 95% Cl, 0.01–0.95; P = 0.045	
	Primary net clinical outcome	N/A	HDE vs. warfarin: HR, 0.46; 95% Cl, 0.23–0.91; <i>P</i> = 0.03 LDE vs warfarin HR, 0.43; 95% Cl, 0.21–0.88; <i>P</i> = 0.02	
Guimarães et al. [55]	Efficacy outcomes		Efficacy outcomes	
	S/SE	Warfarin = 2 Apixaban = 4	HR, 1.714; 95% CI 0.313–9.372; <i>P</i> = 0.53	
	ACS	Warfarin = 2 Apixaban = 4	HR, 1.714, 95% CI 0.313–9.372; <i>P</i> = 0.53	
	IS	Warfarin = 1 Apixaban = 4	HR, 3.286, 95% CI 0.37–29.4; <i>P</i> = 0.29	
	MI	Warfarin = 1 Apixaban = 1	HR, 0.825, 95% CI 0.367–29.40; <i>P</i> = 0.29	
	Death	Warfarin = 6 Apixaban = 7	HR, 1.017, 95% CI 0.341–3.037; <i>P</i> = 0.98	
	CVM	Warfarin = 2 Apixaban = 2	HR, 0.827, 95% CI 0.123–6.201; <i>P</i> = 0.89	
	Safety outcome		Safety outcome	
	MB	Warfarin = 7 Apixaban = 7	HR, 0.882, 95% CI 0.309–2.519; <i>P</i> = 0.82	
	MB/CRNMB	Warfarin = 10 Apixaban = 9	HR, 0.781, 95% CI 0.317–1.925; <i>P</i> = 0.59	
	ICH	Warfarin = 2 Apixaban = 1	HR, 0.467, 95% Cl 0.042–5.187; <i>P</i> = 0.54	
	GI bleeding	Warfarin = 2 Apixaban = 3	HR, 1.244, 95% CI 0.208–7.448; <i>P</i> = 0.81	
	Any bleeding	Warfarin = 28 Apixaban = 30	HR, 0.866, 95% CI 0.517–1.451; <i>P</i> = 0.59	
Russo et al. [56]	S/SE TIA	VKA = 5 NOAC = 3	HR, 0.49, 95% CI, 0.19–1.22; P = 0.14	
	MB	VKA = 12 NOAC = 6	HR, 0.59, 95% Cl, 0.15–2.4; P = 0.47	
	ICH	VKA = 3 NOAC = 1	HR, 0.33, 95% CI, 0.05–2.34; P = 0.3	
Duan et al. [57]	Composite of IS TIA/SE	N/A	HR, 1.19, 95% Cl, 0.96–1.48; <i>P</i> = 0.106	
	Composite of MBª	N/A	HR, 0.69, 95% CI 0.56–0.85; <i>P</i> < 0.001	

Abbreviations: HDE, high dose edoxaban; LDE, low dose edoxaban; a: composite of major bleeding including gastrointestinal bleeding, intracranial hemorrhage, and bleeding from other sites; other — see Tables 1, 3–5

on NOACs (n = 326; 53.7 % rivaroxaban, 39.2% apixaban, and 7.1% dabigatran) or warfarin (n = 626), Jochheim et al. [62] did not show any significant differences in the primary safety outcomes (bleeding according to the Bleeding Academic Research Consortium) or all-cause mortality between the two groups at 1-year follow-up. However, the incidence of the primary efficacy outcomes (all-cause mortality, myocardial infarction, and any cerebrovascular events) was higher in the NOACs group (21.2% vs. 15%; HR, 1.44; P = 0.05).

Conversely, in the prospective study of Seeger et al. [63], TAVI patients with AF treated with apixaban experienced a significantly lower rate of the safety endpoints (a composite of all-cause mortality, all stroke, life-threatening bleeding, acute kidney injury, coronary obstruction, major vascular complications, and valve dysfunction requiring reintervention) at 30 days follow up (13.5% vs. 30.5%; P < 0.01). No significant differences were found in the rate of stroke at 30 days (2.1% vs. 5.3%; P = 0.17) and 12 months follow-up between treatment groups (1.2% vs. 2.0%; P = 0.73).

Among 2588 patients who underwent TAVI, enrolled in the prospective multicenter observational Optimized Transcatheter Valvular Intervention (OCEAN) study [64], 403 (15.6%) patients had AF on anticoagulation therapy

Author/reference	Study design	Procedure	Study groups	Number of patients (NOACs/VKAs)	Primary outcomes
Durães et al. [11]	Phase 2 RCT Pilot study — FU At 90 days	ABV = N/A MBV = 20	Dabigatran 110 mg vs. Warfarin	Overall = 27 Dabigatran = 15 Warfarin = 12	New intracardiac thrombus (TEE)
Piepiorka-Broniecka et al. [12]	Prospective RCT — At 30 days And At 90 days	ABV	Apixaban vs. Warfarin	Overall = 50 Apixaban = 25 Warfarin = 25	Death Bleeding (1 and 3 months) BV function (3 months)
Guimarães et al. [13]	Multicenter RCT FU 365 days	MBV	Rivaroxaban vs. Warfarin	Overall = 1005 Rivaroxaban = 500 Warfarin = 505	*Composite of Death MACE⁵ MB — Bleeding events⁵

Table 7. Characteristics of randomized clinical trials comparing non-vitamin K oral anticoagulants with vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in AF patients with bioprosthetic valves or surgical valve

^aMean time until a primary-outcome event in days; ^bIschemic attack, valve thrombosis, systemic embolism not related to the central nervous system, or hospitalization for heart failure; ^cAccording to the criteria of the Rivaroxaban Once Daily Oral Direct Factor Xa Inhibition compared with Vitamin K Antagonism for Prevention of Stroke and Embolism Trial in Atrial Fibrillation (ROCKET AF): Any bleeding; Major bleeding; Intracranial bleeding; Fatal bleeding; Clinically relevant nonmajor bleeding; Minor bleeding Abbreviations: BV, bioprosthetic valve; RCT: randomized clinical trial; TEE: transesophageal echocardiography; other — see Table 1, 3 and 4.

Table 8. Results of the randomized clinical trials comparing non-vitamin K oral anticoagulants with vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in AF patients with bioprosthetic valves or surgical valve

Author/reference	Results (n of events)		Statistics	
Durães et al. [11]	New intracardiac thrombus (TEE)	Warfarin = 1 Dabigatran = 0	RR, 1.1; 95% CI, 0.9–1.3; <i>P</i> = 0.42	
Piepiorka-Broniecka et al. [12]	Cumulative death	Warfarin = 1 Apixaban = 0	<i>P</i> = 0.31	
	Cumulative bleeding	Warfarin = 3 Apixaban = 0	<i>P</i> = 0.07	
	Valve dysfunction	Warfarin = 0 Apixaban = 0	N/A	
Guimarães et al. [13]	Efficacy outcome		Efficacy outcome	
	*Composite of Death MACE ^b MB ^c	Warfarin = 340.1 Rivaroxaban = 347.5	RMST difference, 7.4 days ($-1.4-16.3$) <i>P</i> <0.001 for noninferiority <i>P</i> = 0.10 for superiority	
	Safety outcomes		Safety outcomes	
	MB	Warfarin = 13 Rivaroxaban = 7	HR, 0.54; 95% 0.21– 1.35; <i>P</i> = N/A	
	ICH	Warfarin = 5 Rivaroxaban = 0	N/A	
	Fatal bleeding	Warfarin = 2 Rivaroxaban = 0	N/A	
	CRNMB	Warfarin = 24 Rivaroxaban = 23	HR, 1.05; 95% Cl, 0.60–1.87; <i>P</i> = N/A	
	mB	Warfarin = 49 Rivaroxaban = 37	HR, 0.75; 95% Cl, 0.49–1.15; <i>P</i> = N/A	

^aMean time until a primary-outcome event in days; ^bIschemic attack, valve thrombosis, systemic embolism not related to the central nervous system, or hospitalization for heart failure; ^cAccording to the criteria of the Rivaroxaban Once Daily Oral Direct Factor Xa Inhibition Compared with Vitamin K Antagonism for Prevention of Stroke and Embolism Trial in Atrial Fibrillation (ROCKET AF): Any bleeding; Major bleeding; Intracranial bleeding; Fatal bleeding; Clinically relevant nonmajor bleeding; Minor bleeding Abbreviations: RR, relative risk; RMST, restricted mean survival time; other — see Tables 1–5 and 7

(NOACs, n = 227; VKAs, n = 176). Compared with VKAs, NOACs were associated with a low incidence of all-cause mortality (10.2% vs. 20.6%; HR, 0.53; P = 0.036) during a median follow-up of 568 days. Similarly, Butt et al. [65] did not find differences in terms of 3-year incidence of arterial thromboembolism, bleeding, or mortality among 219 (29.8%) AF patients treated with NOACs and 516 (70.2%) treated with VKAs following TAVI.

In the multicenter, prospective, randomized, open-label ENVISAGE-trial [14], edoxaban was non-inferior to VKAs for the efficacy endpoints (composite of death from any cause, myocardial infarction, ischemic stroke, systemic thromboembolism, valve thrombosis) (HR, 1.05; P = 0.01) or major bleeding (HR, 1.05; P = 0.01). However, it was associated with a higher rate of major bleeding events (HR, 1.40; P = 0.93), mainly due to gastrointestinal bleeding.



Figure 1. Proposed approach to antithrombotic therapy after bioprosthetic valve replacement ^aEven in patients treated with VKAs in the first 3–6 months; ^bIn low bleeding risk patients

Abbreviations: AF, atrial fibrillation, BHVs, bioprosthetic heart valves; DAPT, dual antiplatelet therapy (aspirin plus clopidogrel); NOACs, non-vitamin K antagonist and anticoagulants; VKA, vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants

On the other hand, in the AF cohort of the ATLANTIS trial (stratum 1) [15], apixaban 5 mg twice daily was found non-inferior for both the primary (composite of all-cause death, stroke, heart attack, valve thrombosis, pulmonary or systemic embolism, deep vein thrombosis or major bleeding; 21.9% vs. 21.9%; P = NS) and safety outcomes (0.9% vs. 1.3%; P > 0.05) compared to warfarin.

Even if these preliminary results suggest that NOACs are comparable for the safety profile to VKAs in AF patients undergoing TAVI [47, 63–65], some concerns remain about the incidence of adverse ischemic and bleeding events [14, 62]. Finally, until more data are available, the VKA-based strategy should be preferred early after TAVI in AF patients.

DISCUSSION

There is increasing evidence that OAC therapy can play a key role in the prevention of early and late thrombotic complications in patients with BHVs, especially in those undergoing mitral or tricuspid replacement [4, 5, 16, 18, 19, 66]. The optimal duration of OAC therapy is still debated (three or six months). The life-long treatment with aspirin alone is still the standard of care for TAVI patients with no indication for long-term OAC [4, 5].

According to the international guidelines [4, 5], OACalone therapy is the favored strategy among AF patients undergoing BHVs replacement.

Several studies suggest a preference for NOACs over VKAs among AF patients undergoing surgical BHV replacement [7, 54, 57, 63–65]; however, most of them [48, 49, 54, 55, 57, 62–65] included patients with concomitant antiplatelet therapy leading to several biases both for thromboembolic and bleeding outcomes. Three recent metanalyses [67–69] support the use of NOACs over VKAs in AF patients with BHVs, however, the large heterogeneity of the study populations (especially for age and comorbidities) and the inclusion of different valve surgeries make it difficult to generalize the results [67]. Few data support the early use of NOACs even in the first three months [14, 54, 55]; however, the number of patients randomized in the first 3 months after the procedure is too small to draw definitive conclusions.

Among AF patients undergoing TAVI, the choice of the optimal oral anticoagulant therapy is still uncertain, due to heterogeneous results of the available studies [4, 15, 62–65]. Moreover, the conflicting results of the ENVISAGE [64] and ATLANTIS trials [46] suggest that comparative RCTs for each NOACs are needed to draw definitive conclusions since the clinical results can vary from one NOAC to another. Figure 1 shows our proposed approach for antithrombotic therapy after both surgical and transcatheter BHV replacement, in light of the data available in the literature.

CONCLUSION

Finding an optimal oral anticoagulant therapy among patients with BHVs and AF is still challenging. Despite the increasing data suggesting a preference to NOACs over VKAs among AF patients undergoing surgical BHVs replacement, further confirmatory studies are needed to clarify the clinical profile of NOACs among AF patients with BHVs in the first 3 months after intervention and among those with TAVI.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Nkomo V, Gardin J, Skelton T, et al. Burden of valvular heart diseases: a population-based study. Lancet. 2006; 368(9540): 1005–1011, doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(06)69208-8, indexed in Pubmed: 16980116.
- Hindricks G, Potpara T, Dagres N, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation developed in collaboration with the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS): The Task Force for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Developed with the special contribution of the European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA) of the ESC. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(5): 373–498, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa612, indexed in Pubmed: 32860505.
- Heidenreich PA, Estes NA, Fonarow GC, et al. 2020 Update to the 2016 ACC/AHA Clinical Performance and Quality Measures for Adults With Atrial Fibrillation or Atrial Flutter: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Performance Measures. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2021; 77(3): 326–341, doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2020.08.037, indexed in Pubmed: 33303319.
- Vahanian A, Beyersdorf F, Praz F, et al. 2021 ESC/EACTS Guidelines for the management of valvular heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2022; 43(7): 561–632, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab395, indexed in Pubmed: 34453165.
- Otto CM, Nishimura RA, Bonow RO, et al. 2020 ACC/AHA Guideline for the Management of Patients With Valvular Heart Disease: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Joint Committee on Clinical Practice Guidelines. Circulation. 2021; 143(5): e72–e7e227, doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000923, indexed in Pubmed: 33332150.
- 6. Russo V, Attena E, Mazzone C, et al. Real-life Performance of Edoxaban in Elderly Patients With Atrial Fibrillation: a Multicenter Propensity Score-

Matched Cohort Study. Clin Ther. 2019; 41(8): 1598–1604, doi: 10.1016/j. clinthera.2019.04.041, indexed in Pubmed: 31151813.

- Russo V, Attena E, Di Maio M, et al. Clinical profile of direct oral anticoagulants versus vitamin K anticoagulants in octogenarians with atrial fibrillation: a multicentre propensity score matched real-world cohort study. J Thromb Thrombolysis. 2020; 49(1): 42–53, doi: 10.1007/s11239-019-01923-9, indexed in Pubmed: 31385163.
- Russo V, Attena E, Di Maio M, et al. Non-vitamin K vs vitamin K oral anticoagulants in patients aged > 80 year with atrial fibrillation and low body weight. Eur J Clin Invest. 2020; 50(11): e13335, doi: 10.1111/eci.13335, indexed in Pubmed: 32696449.
- Russo V, Carbone A, Rago A, et al. Direct oral anticoagulants in octogenarians with atrial fibrillation: it is never too late. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2019; 73(4): 207–214, doi: 10.1097/FJC.00000000000661, indexed in Pubmed: 30855404.
- Russo V, Rago A, Proietti R, et al. Efficacy and safety of the target-specific oral anticoagulants for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: the real-life evidence. Ther Adv Drug Saf. 2017; 8(2): 67–75, doi: 10.1177/2042098616673990, indexed in Pubmed: 28255434.
- Durães AR, de Souza Roriz P, de Almeida Nunes B, et al. Dabigatran Versus Warfarin After Bioprosthesis Valve Replacement for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation Postoperatively: DAWA Pilot Study. Drugs R D. 2016; 16(2): 149–154, doi: 10.1007/s40268-016-0124-1, indexed in Pubmed: 26892845.
- Piepiorka-Broniecka M, Michalski TA, Figatowski T, et al. NOAC versus warfarin in the treatment of atrial fibrillation during the first three months after bioprosthetic aortic valve replacement. Cardiol J. 2021 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.5603/CJ.a2021.0158, indexed in Pubmed: 34897639.
- Guimarães HP, Lopes RD, de Barros E Silva PGM, et al. Rivaroxaban in patients with atrial fibrillation and a bioprosthetic mitral valve. N Engl J Med. 2020; 383(22): 2117–2126, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2029603, indexed in Pubmed: 33196155.
- Van Mieghem NM, Unverdorben M, Hengstenberg C, et al. Edoxaban versus Vitamin K Antagonist for Atrial Fibrillation after TAVR. N Engl J Med. 2021; 385(23): 2150–2160, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2111016, indexed in Pubmed: 34449183.
- Anti-Thrombotic Strategy to Lower All cardiovascular and Neurologic Ischemic and Hemorrhagic Events after Trans-Aortic Valve Implantation for Aortic Stenosis. American College of Cardiology. Available online: www.acc.org/latest-in-cardiology/clinical-trials/2021/05/14/01/58/http%3a%2f%2fwww.acc.org%2flatest-in-cardiology%2fclinical-trials%2f2021%2f05%2f14%2f01%2f58%2fatlantis. (Access: February 4, 2022).
- Heras M, Chesebro JH, Fuster V, et al. High risk of thromboemboli early after bioprosthetic cardiac valve replacement. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1995; 25(5): 1111–1119, doi: 10.1016/0735-1097(94)00563-6, indexed in Pubmed: 7897124.
- Roudaut R, Serri K, Lafitte S. Thrombosis of prosthetic heart valves: diagnosis and therapeutic considerations. Heart. 2007; 93(1): 137–142, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2005.071183, indexed in Pubmed: 17170355.
- Russo A, Grigioni F, Avierinos JF, et al. Thromboembolic complications after surgical correction of mitral regurgitation incidence, predictors, and clinical implications. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008; 51(12): 1203–1211, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.10.058, indexed in Pubmed: 18355659.
- Butnaru A, Shaheen J, Tzivoni D, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of early bioprosthetic malfunction in the mitral valve position due to thrombus formation. Am J Cardiol. 2013; 112(9): 1439–1444, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2013.06.014, indexed in Pubmed: 23891426.
- Brueck M, Kramer W, Vogt P, et al. Antiplatelet therapy early after bioprosthetic aortic valve replacement is unnecessary in patients without thromboembolic risk factors. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2007; 32(1): 108–112, doi: 10.1016/j.ejcts.2007.03.031, indexed in Pubmed: 17449264.
- Aramendi JI, Mestres CA, Mestres CA, et al. Triflusal versus oral anticoagulation for primary prevention of thromboembolism after bioprosthetic valve replacement (trac): prospective, randomized, co-operative trial. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2005; 27(5): 854–860, doi: 10.1016/j.ejcts.2004.12.064, indexed in Pubmed: 15848326.
- 22. R: The R Project for Statistical Computing. Available online: www.r-project. org/ (Access: January 3, 2022).

- Sundt TM, Zehr KJ, Dearani JA, et al. Is early anticoagulation with warfarin necessary after bioprosthetic aortic valve replacement? J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2005; 129(5): 1024–1031, doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2004.11.028, indexed in Pubmed: 15867776.
- Moinuddeen L, Quin J, Shaw R, et al. Anticoagulation is unnecessary after biological aortic valve replacement. Circulation. 1998; 98(19 Suppl): 95–98, indexed in Pubmed: 9852888.
- Brennan J, Edwards F, Zhao Y, et al. Early anticoagulation of bioprosthetic aortic valves in older patients. J Am Cardiol Coll. 2012; 60(11): 971–977, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2012.05.029.
- Rafiq S, Steinbrüchel DA, Lilleør NB, et al. Antithrombotic therapy after bioprosthetic aortic valve implantation: Warfarin versus aspirin, a randomized controlled trial. Thromb Res. 2017; 150: 104–110, doi: 10.1016/j. thromres.2016.11.021, indexed in Pubmed: 27914653.
- Mérie C, Køber L, Skov Olsen P, et al. Association of warfarin therapy duration after bioprosthetic aortic valve replacement with risk of mortality, thromboembolic complications, and bleeding. JAMA. 2012; 308(20):2118–2125, doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.54506, indexed in Pubmed: 23188028.
- Hudec V, Bena M, Artemiou P, et al. Reversible thrombotic mitral valve stenosis after transcatheter mitral valve replacement (TMVR): Is life-long anticoagulation therapy necessary? J Card Surg. 2017; 32(3): 190–192, doi: 10.1111/jocs.13109, indexed in Pubmed: 28222495.
- Eng MH, Greenbaum A, Wang DD, et al. Thrombotic valvular dysfunction with transcatheter mitral interventions for postsurgical failures. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2017; 90(2): 321–328, doi: 10.1002/ccd.26909, indexed in Pubmed: 28185392.
- Pagnesi M, Moroni F, Beneduce A, et al. Thrombotic risk and antithrombotic strategies after transcatheter mitral valve replacement. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2019; 12(23): 2388–2401, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2019.07.055, indexed in Pubmed: 31806220.
- Leon MB, Smith CR, Mack M, et al. PARTNER Trial Investigators. Transcatheter aortic-valve implantation for aortic stenosis in patients who cannot undergo surgery. N Engl J Med. 2010; 363(17): 1597–1607, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1008232, indexed in Pubmed: 20961243.
- Leon M, Smith C, Mack M, et al. Transcatheter or surgical aortic-valve replacement in intermediate-risk patients. N Engl J Med. 2016; 374(17): 1609–1620, doi: 10.1056/nejmoa1514616, indexed in Pubmed: 27040324.
- Baumgartner H, Falk V, Baumgartner H, et al. 2017 ESC/EACTS Guidelines for the management of valvular heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2017; 38(36): 2739–2791, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx391, indexed in Pubmed: 28886619.
- Poliacikova P, Cockburn J, de Belder A, et al. Antiplatelet and antithrombotic treatment after transcatheter aortic valve implantation — comparison of regimes. J Invasive Cardiol. 2013; 25(10): 544–548, indexed in Pubmed: 24088430.
- Durand E, Blanchard D, Chassaing S, et al. Comparison of two antiplatelet therapy strategies in patients undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation. Am J Cardiol. 2014; 113(2): 355–360, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2013.09.033, indexed in Pubmed: 24169016.
- D'Ascenzo F, Benedetto U, Bianco M, et al. Which is the best antiaggregant or anticoagulant therapy after TAVI? A propensity-matched analysis from the ITER registry. The management of DAPT after TAVI. EuroIntervention. 2017; 13(12): e1392–e1400, doi: 10.4244/EIJ-D-17-00198, indexed in Pubmed: 28870875.
- Ichibori Y, Mizote I, Maeda K, et al. Clinical outcomes and bioprosthetic valve function after transcatheter aortic valve implantation under dual antiplatelet therapy vs. Aspirin alone. Circ J. 2017; 81(3): 397–404, doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-16-0903, indexed in Pubmed: 28123149.
- Mangieri A, Jabbour RJ, Montalto C, et al. Single-Antiplatelet therapy in patients with contraindication to dual-antiplatelet therapy after transcatheter aortic valve implantation. Am J Cardiol. 2017; 119(7): 1088–1093, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2016.11.065, indexed in Pubmed: 28237287.
- Ussia GP, Scarabelli M, Mulè M, et al. Dual antiplatelet therapy versus aspirin alone in patients undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation. Am J Cardiol. 2011; 108(12): 1772–1776, doi: 10.1016/j. amjcard.2011.07.049, indexed in Pubmed: 21907949.
- Rodés-Cabau J, Masson JB, Welsh RC, et al. Aspirin Versus Aspirin Plus Clopidogrel as Antithrombotic Treatment Following Transcatheter Aortic Valve Replacement With a Balloon-Expandable Valve: The ARTE

(Aspirin Versus Aspirin + Clopidogrel Following Transcatheter Aortic Valve Implantation) Randomized Clinical Trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2017; 10(13): 1357–1365, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2017.04.014, indexed in Pubmed: 28527771.

- Brouwer J, Nijenhuis VJ, Rodés-Cabau J, et al. Antithrombotic therapy in patients undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation. Heart. 2019; 105(10): 742–748, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2018-314313, indexed in Pubmed: 30867148.
- Chakravarty T, Søndergaard L, Friedman J, et al. Subclinical leaflet thrombosis in surgical and transcatheter bioprosthetic aortic valves: an observational study. Lancet. 2017; 389(10087): 2383–2392, doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(17)30757-2, indexed in Pubmed: 28330690.
- Ball K, Covington EW. Safety and efficacy of apixaban following bioprosthetic valve replacements: a retrospective evaluation. J Pharm Technol. 2021; 37(4): 193–201, doi: 10.1177/87551225211021596, indexed in Pubmed: 34752572.
- Pasciolla S, Zizza LF, Le T, et al. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of direct oral anticoagulants and warfarin after bioprosthetic valve replacements. Clin Drug Investig. 2020; 40(9): 839–845, doi: 10.1007/s40261-020-00939-x, indexed in Pubmed: 32607688.
- 45. Shim CY, Seo J, Kim YJ, et al. Efficacy and safety of edoxaban in patients early after surgical bioprosthetic valve implantation or valve repair: A randomized clinical trial. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2021 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2021.01.127, indexed in Pubmed: 33726903.
- Dangas GD, De Backer O, Windecker S, et al. A Controlled Trial of Rivaroxaban after Transcatheter Aortic-Valve Replacement. N Engl J Med. 2020; 382(2): 120–129, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1911425, indexed in Pubmed: 31733180.
- Philippart R, Brunet-Bernard A, Clementy N, et al. Oral anticoagulation, stroke and thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation and valve bioprosthesis. The Loire Valley Atrial Fibrillation Project. Thromb Haemost. 2016; 115(5): 1056–1063, doi: 10.1160/TH16-01-0007, indexed in Pubmed: 26843425.
- Yadlapati A, Groh C, Malaisrie SC, et al. Efficacy and safety of novel oral anticoagulants in patients with bioprosthetic valves. Clin Res Cardiol. 2016; 105(3): 268–272, doi: 10.1007/s00392-015-0919-z, indexed in Pubmed: 26384981.
- Russo V, Attena E, Mazzone C, et al. Nonvitamin K Antagonist Oral Anticoagulants Use in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation and Bioprosthetic Heart Valves/Prior Surgical Valve Repair: A Multicenter Clinical Practice Experience. Semin Thromb Hemost. 2018; 44(4): 364–369, doi: 10.1055/s-0037-1615261, indexed in Pubmed: 29304513.
- Eikelboom JW, Connolly SJ, Brueckmann M, et al. RE-ALIGN Investigators, RE-LY Steering Committee and Investigators. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2009; 361(12): 1139–1151, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0905561, indexed in Pubmed: 19717844.
- Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJV, et al. Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2011; 365(11): 981–992, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1107039, indexed in Pubmed: 21870978.
- Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, et al. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2011; 365(10): 883–891, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1009638, indexed in Pubmed: 21830957.
- Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, Braunwald E, et al. Edoxaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2013; 369(22): 2093–2104, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1310907, indexed in Pubmed: 24251359.
- Carnicelli AP, De Caterina R, Halperin JL, et al. Edoxaban for the Prevention of Thromboembolism in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation and Bioprosthetic Valves. Circulation. 2017; 135(13): 1273–1275, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIO-NAHA.116.026714, indexed in Pubmed: 28209729.
- 55. Guimarães PO, Pokorney SD, Lopes RD, et al. Efficacy and safety of apixaban vs warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation and prior bioprosthetic valve replacement or valve repair: Insights from the ARISTOTLE trial. Clin Cardiol. 2019; 42(5): 568–571, doi: 10.1002/clc.23178, indexed in Pubmed: 30907005.
- Russo V, Carbone A, Attena E, et al. Clinical benefit of direct oral anticoagulants versus vitamin K antagonists in patients with atrial fibrillation and bioprosthetic heart valves. Clin Ther. 2019; 41(12): 2549–2557, doi: 10.1016/j.clinthera.2019.10.008, indexed in Pubmed: 31735436.
- 57. Duan L, Doctor JN, Adams JL, et al. Comparison of direct oral anticoagulants versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation and bio-

prosthetic heart valves. Am J Cardiol. 2021; 146: 22–28, doi: 10.1016/j. amjcard.2021.01.016, indexed in Pubmed: 33529622.

- Abdul-Jawad Altisent O, Durand E, Muñoz-García AJ, et al. Warfarin and antiplatelet therapy versus warfarin alone for treating patients with atrial fibrillation undergoing transcatheter aortic valve replacement. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2016; 9(16): 1706–1717, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2016.06.025, indexed in Pubmed: 27539691.
- Geis NA, Kiriakou C, Chorianopoulos E, et al. Feasibility and safety of vitamin K antagonist monotherapy in atrial fibrillation patients undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation. EuroIntervention. 2017; 12(17): 2058–2066, doi: 10.4244/EIJ-D-15-00259, indexed in Pubmed: 28433958.
- Kosmidou I, Liu Y, Alu MC, et al. Antithrombotic therapy and cardiovascular outcomes after transcatheter aortic valve replacement in patients with atrial fibrillation. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2019; 12(16): 1580–1589, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2019.06.001, indexed in Pubmed: 31439338.
- Brouwer J, Nijenhuis VJ, Rodés-Cabau J, et al. Antithrombotic therapy in patients undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation. Heart. 2019; 105(10): 742–748, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2018-314313, indexed in Pubmed: 30867148.
- Jochheim D, Barbanti M, Capretti G, et al. Oral anticoagulant type and outcomes after transcatheter aortic valve replacement. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2019; 12(16): 1566–1576, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2019.03.003, indexed in Pubmed: 31202946.
- Seeger J, Gonska B, Rodewald C, et al. Apixaban in patients with atrial fibrillation after transfemoral aortic valve replacement. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2017; 10(1): 66–74, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2016.10.023, indexed in Pubmed: 27916486.

- Kawashima H, Watanabe Y, Hioki H, et al. Direct Oral Anticoagulants Versus Vitamin K Antagonists in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation After TAVR. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(22): 2587–2597, doi: 10.1016/j. jcin.2020.09.013, indexed in Pubmed: 33129818.
- Butt JH, De Backer O, Olesen JB, et al. Vitamin K antagonists vs. direct oral anticoagulants after transcatheter aortic valve implantation in atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Pharmacother. 2021; 7(1): 11–19, doi: 10.1093/ehjcvp/pvz064, indexed in Pubmed: 31665260.
- Melillo E, Carbone A, Rago A, et al. Update on Direct Oral Anticoagulants in Atrial Fibrillation Patients Undergoing Cardiac Interventional Procedures: From Clinical Trials to Real-World Evidence. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2020; 75(3): 185–199, doi: 10.1097/FJC.00000000000786, indexed in Pubmed: 31876798.
- Lacy SC, Saint Croix GR, Porter K, et al. Direct oral anticoagulants in patients with atrial fibrillation and bioprosthetic valve replacement: A meta-analysis. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2021; 98(7): E1007–E1016, doi: 10.1002/ccd.29911, indexed in Pubmed: 34383369.
- Malik AH, Yandrapalli S, Aronow WS, et al. Oral anticoagulants in atrial fibrillation with valvular heart disease and bioprosthetic heart valves. Heart. 2019; 105(18): 1432–1436, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2019-314767, indexed in Pubmed: 31203254.
- Kheiri B, Przybylowicz R, Simpson TF, et al. Meta-analysis of direct oral anticoagulants in patients with atrial fibrillation and bioprosthetic valves. Am J Cardiol. 2021; 142: 140–141, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2020.12.006, indexed in Pubmed: 33285096.

Predictors of COVID-19 outcomes in adult congenital heart disease patients: Anatomy versus function

Magdalena Lipczyńska*, Ewa Kowalik*, Magdalena Kumor, Beata Kuśmierczyk-Droszcz, Anna W Wójcik, Elżbieta K Biernacka, Piotr Hoffman

Department of Congenital Heart Disease, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland *Both authors equally contributed to the study

Editorial

by Schwerzmann et al.

Correspondence to:

Magdalena Lipczyńska, MD, PhD, Department of Congenital Heart Disease, National Institute of Cardiology, Alpejska 42, 04–628 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 343 44 00, e-mail: mlipczynska@ikard.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0176

Received: October 8, 2021

Accepted: December 9, 2021

Early publication date: December 9, 2021

ABSTRACT

Background: It is unclear whether patients with adult congenital heart disease (ACHD) should be considered as an increased risk population with poor outcomes when suffering from COVID-19.

Aims: This study aimed to collect clinical outcome data and to identify risk factors of a complicated course of COVID-19 among ACHD patients.

Methods: Among all outpatients who came to medical attention via telemedicine or direct physician contact at our institution between September 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, we included all with a COVID-19 diagnosis. The incidence of COVID-19, a clinical course of the disease, and outcome were determined.

Results: One hundred and four (8.7%) out of 1 197 patients who were seen at our outpatient clinic for ACHD patients met the definition of COVID-19. Most of them reported a mild course of COVID-19 (99 [95.5%]). Five patients (4.5%) experienced severe symptoms and needed hospitalization. Two patients (1.9% of all with a confirmed diagnosis, 40% with severe infection) died. In the multivariable analysis, decreased systemic ventricular systolic function and any significant valve stenosis were predictors of a complicated disease course.

Conclusions: Our study confirmed previous results showing that a physiology-based model, rather than an anatomy-based model, better predicted COVID-19 outcomes among ACHD patients, which is of importance for patients and healthcare providers during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Key words: COVID-19, adult congenital heart disease, outcome

INTRODUCTION

The novel SARS-CoV-2 responsible for COVID-19 is known to damage the cardiovascular system, leading to increased morbidity and mortality in patients with underlying cardiovascular diseases [1]. It is unclear whether patients with adult congenital heart disease (ACHD) should be considered as an increased risk population with poor outcomes when suffering from COVID-19 as they are typically younger than those with acquired cardiac disease and are less likely to have comorbidities [2]. On the other hand, the heterogeneity of this population makes the prediction of their response to COVID-19 very challenging. In a patient with ACHD, the severity of the disease is determined not only by defective anatomy or surgical repair but also by the current physiology, as physiological variables may have a prognostic value. According to the American Heart Association/American College of Cardiology Adult Congenital Heart Disease Guidelines, the more advanced physiological stage is characterized by the presence of moderate or greater valvular heart disease (stenosis or regurgitation), moderate/severe ventricular dysfunction, hypoxemia, hemodynamically significant shunt, arrhythmias,

WHAT'S NEW?

It is unclear whether patients with adult congenital heart disease (ACHD) should be considered as an increased risk population with poor outcomes when suffering from COVID-19 as they are typically younger than those with acquired cardiac disease and are less likely to have comorbidities. We confirmed that anatomical complexity does not predict an adverse outcome. Decreased systemic ventricular systolic function and any significant valve stenosis were predictors of death or hospitalization. Our study showed that a physiology-based model, instead of an anatomy-based model, better predicts COVID-19 outcomes among ACHD patients. This information is important both for patients and medical care providers facing the next wave of COVID-19.

pulmonary arterial hypertension, Eisenmenger syndrome, or evidence of end-organ dysfunction [3]. Those with cyanotic lesions, genetic lesions, or an advanced physiological stage have been considered at the highest risk for moderate/severe COVID-19 [4, 5]. However, the results were based on small studies and need to be validated in a larger ACHD population. This study aimed to collect clinical outcome data and to identify risk factors of a complicated course of COVID-19 among ACHD patients.

METHODS

The study was conducted in a tertiary referral center for an ACHD as a retrospective registry of patients diagnosed with COVID-19. From all outpatients who had routine clinic appointments via telemedicine or direct physician contact at our institution between September 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, we included all with a COVID-19 diagnosis (positive test for SARS-CoV-2 infection using a PCR test, antibody, and SARS-CoV-2 antigen-based ELISA or if someone had contact with an infected person in their household and developed typical symptoms).

The following variables of interest were demographic and historical medical data: body mass index (BMI), history of surgery for defects, a type of cardiac defect, the complexity of cardiac defect according to the European ACHD guidelines [6], New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional class before COVID-19, clinically relevant comorbidity, a clinical course, and an outcome of the COVID-19 disease. A severe COVID-19 was defined as death or the need for hospitalization requiring oxygen supply, non-invasive or invasive ventilation, or circulatory support. No need for hospitalization was defined as a mild course. Symptoms and infection duration were quantified and confirmed with the patient. A minimum temperature of ≥38.0°C was used to define fever. Echocardiographic data were collected from each patient's most recent echocardiogram within 12 months before infection. The following variables were assessed from standard transthoracic echocardiograms: significant (at least moderate) valvular stenosis or regurgitation (definition according to the ESC valvular heart disease guidelines), at least moderate systemic ventricular dysfunction (ejection fraction of systemic ventricular function at least 40%), or any subpulmonic ventricular dysfunction. The diagnosis of pulmonary arterial hypertension had to be confirmed by cardiac catheterization.

The local research ethics board approved the study (IK-NPIA-0021-19/1901/2021). For this type of retrospective study, formal patient consent was not required.

Statistical analysis

Continuous variables were presented as the mean (standard deviation [SD]), and categorical variables were expressed as numbers and frequencies. A univariate logistic regression model was used to determine the odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for risk factors associated with hospitalization and/or death related to COVID-19. All variables with a significance threshold

Table 1. Characteristics of ACHD patients diagnosed with COVID-19

Parameters	N = 104
Age, years, mean (SD)	38.5 (12)
Male, n (%)	48 (46)
BMI, kg/m², mean (SD)	25.5 (4.2)
Complex CHD, n (%)	28 (26.9)
Prior intervention, n (%)	60 (57.6)
Genetic syndrome, n (%)	7 (6.7)
Baseline oxygen saturation, %, mean (SD)	95.1 (5.7)
CHD-associated PAH, n (%)	10 (9.6)
Decreased systemic ventricular systolic function, n (%)	10 (9.6)
Decreased subpulmonary ventricular systolic function, n (%)	9 (8.6)
Significant valvular regurgitation (any), n (%)	26 (25)
Significant valvular stenosis (any), n (%)	10 (9.6)
Acquired comorbidities, n (%)	39 (37.5)
Medications	
β-blockers, n (%)	44 (42.3)
ACE-I/ARB, n (%)	31 (29.8)
Diuretics, n (%)	21 (20.2)
Oral anticoagulation, n (%)	18 (17.3)
Antiplatelet therapy, n (%)	2 (1.9)
COVID-19 symptoms	
Fever, n (%)	53 (51)
Cough, n (%)	49 (47)
Shortness of breath, n (%)	18 (17)
Fatigue, n (%)	71 (68)
Anosmia, n (%)	48 (46)
Ageusia, n (%)	46 (44)
Gastrointestinal symptoms, n (%)	14 (13.5)
Hospitalization, n (%)	5 (4.5)
Death, n (%)	2 (1.9)
None n (%)	11 (10.6)

Abbreviations: ACEI, angiotensin-converting-enzyme inhibitors; ARB, angiotensin receptor blockers; BMI, body mass index; CHD, congenital heart disease; PAH, pulmonary arterial hypertension; SD, standard deviation
Age	Sex	Main diagnosis	Clinical background	SARS-CoV-2 infection course
19	Male	Repaired tetralogy of Fallot, Down syndrome	NYHA class II, decreased RV function, significant pulmonary stenosis, oxygen saturation at rest 94%, BMI 21 kg/m ²	Hospitalization due to SARS-CoV-2 bilateral pneumo- nia requiring non-invasive ventilation, fully recovered after 21 days after hospital admission
51	Female	Repaired tetralogy of Fallot	NYHA class II, systemic hypertension, BMI 28.1 kg/m²	Death due to SARS-CoV-2 infection 14 days after admission (ARDS related to COVID-19 requiring intuba- tion), renal failure
36	Female	common arterial trunk type IV (unrepaired)	NYHA class II, permanent atrial flutter/ atrial fibrillation, severely reduced bi- ventricular function, oxygen saturation at rest 76%, BMI 32.4 kg/m ²	Hospitalization due to heart failure exacerbation, SARS-CoV-2 infection during hospital stay worsening the clinical course of the disease, died suddenly on day 10 after hospital admission
31	Female	unrepaired cyanotic CHD: single ventricle, transposition of the great arteries, significant pulmonary stenosis	NYHA class II, moderate mitral regurgi- tation, oxygen saturation at rest 94%, BMI 17.5 kg/m²	Hospitalization due to bilateral pneumonia requiring oxygen-therapy with a face mask fully recovered 14 days after hospital admission
51	Female	congenitally corrected transposition of the great arteries, history of ASD and VSD closure, and TV replacement	NYHA class II/III, severe systemic RV dys- function, permanent atrial fibrillation BMI 22.5 kg/m ²	Hospitalization due to severe gastrointestinal symp- toms of COVID-19 infection (gastritis) with subsequent HF exacerbation (patient required inotropic agents), fully recovered after 28 days

Abbreviations: ASD, atrial septal defect; NYHA, New York Heart Association class; TV, tricuspid valve; VSD, ventricular septal defect; other — see Table 1

of *P* <0.01 in the univariate model were included in the multivariable logistic regression analysis to identify independent predictors of a complicated SARS-CoV-2 infection course in ACHD patients. A two-sided *P*-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. All data were analyzed with an R software package version 4.0.0 (R Foundation, Vienna, Austria).

RESULTS

During 6 months of observation, 1197 patients were seen by cardiologists (28% were consulted via telemedicine) at our outpatient clinic for ACHD. The mean age of the entire cohort was 38.5 ±14 years. In 243 (20.3%) patients, a complex congenital cardiac defect was diagnosed. We identified 104 (8.7%) patients who met our definition for a SARS-CoV-2 infection. Overall, 89 (86%) patients had a diagnosis confirmed with testing, while in 15 (14%) patients, the diagnosis was based on clinical grounds. Table 1 summarizes the baseline characteristics of ACHD patients diagnosed with COVID-19. Most patients reported a mild course of COVID-19 disease (99 [95.5%]). Five patients (4.5%) experienced severe symptoms and needed hospitalization. Two patients (1.9% of all with a confirmed diagnosis, 40% with severe infection) died.

Table 2 summarizes details on patient characteristics and clinical history of individuals with severe COVID-19.

In the univariable analysis, decreased systemic and subpulmonary ventricular systolic function, and any significant valvular stenosis were predictors of hospitalization and/or death. In the multivariable analysis, decreased systemic ventricular systolic function and any significant valve stenosis were predictors of a complicated disease course (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

This is the first sizable single-center report on the outcome of COVID-19 among ACHD patients in Europe. The main finding of our study is that decreased systemic ventricular
 Table 3. Uni- and multivariable analysis for COVID-19 — related hospitalization and/or death

Variable	OR (95% CI)	P-value
Univariable analysis		
Age, years	1.00 (0.93–1.08)	0.98
Male sex	0.26 (0.03–2.56)	0.26
History of intervention	1.11 (0.18–6.91)	0.96
Complex CHD (vs. moderate/mild)	4.44 (0.70–28.12)	0.11
Genetic disorder	3.88 (0.37-40.29)	0.26
Baseline oxygen saturation	0.95 (0.37–1.08)	0.41
BMI, kg/m²	0.93 (0.74–1.16)	0.52
CHD-associated PAH	2.5 (0.25–24.83)	0.43
Acquired comorbidities	2.63 (0.42–16.45)	0.30
Decreased systemic ventricular systolic function	7.58 (1.10–52.23)	0.04
Decreased subpulmonary ventricular systolic function	8.76 (1.25–61.42)	0.03
Significant valvular regurgitation (any)	2.08 (0.33–13.21)	0.44
Significant valvular stenosis (any)	7.58 (1.10–52.23)	0.04
Multivariable analysis		
Decreased systemic ventricular systolic function	20.75 (1.69–254.74)	0.02
Significant valvular stenosis (any)	20.75 (1.69–254.74)	0.02

Abbreviations: OR, odds ratio; other ---- see Table 1

function and significant valvular stenosis identify patients with a severe course of COVID-19. Our results are in agreement with the real-world data, which has already been published and confirmed the thesis that anatomical complexity itself does not predict an adverse outcome. In the first publication by Lewis et al., the authors concluded that an ACHD Physiological Stage C or D was associated with a moderate/severe COVID-19. Moderate/severe ventricular dysfunction and at least moderate valvular stenosis were among the criteria that placed patients at Physiological Stage C or D. Similarly, Broberg et al. [7] found that reduced subaortic ventricular function was predictive of a severe course. In the work by Ruperti-Repilado et al. [8], more than 90% of ACHD experts pointed out that pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH), cyanotic heart disease, and Fontan palliation are the most important factors of an unfavorable outcome. In our analysis, neither baseline oxygen saturation, PAH, nor ACHD complexity were important as outcome predictors. These results provide important knowledge regarding our current perception of risks and shift us away from an anatomy- to a physiology-based model.

In the article by Schwerzmann et al. [4], the authors demonstrated that general risk factors (age, obesity, and multiple comorbidities) may predict a complicated course of COVID-19. Obesity is a well-known risk factor for a severe course of COVID-19, along with hospitalization, transferto the intensive care unit, being put on a ventilator, and, finally, dying [10]. This was not the case in our study as in our cohort the mean BMI was 25.5 kg/m² — much lower than reported by others [3, 7]. Acquired comorbidities (systemic hypertension, diabetes, atrial fibrillation, or ischemic heart disease) are infrequent in the ACHD population. We found them in 39 (37.5%) cases and did not demonstrate they influenced the COVID-19 outcome. Older age was a risk factor for COVID-related death in ACHD and the general population. In our population, it has not been shown to be an important prognostic factor. Although the mean age and the frequency of acquired cardiac risk factors were comparable with previously published reports, this phenomenon remains to be explained.

This is the first study in which an attempt was made to determine the rate of infection among the ACHD population. In a small series of patients with Fontan circulation from Italy, the authors estimated that the 1-year COVID-19 incidence was 11% [11]. During the autumn and winter of 2020/2021, our outpatient clinic treated 1 197 ACHD patients. Yet only 104 (8.7%) of them were COVID-19 positive. Of these, only 5 patients had a severe course and 2 died, resulting in an overall case/fatality ratio (in those tested) of 1.9%. Broberg et al. [7] reported a similar case/fatality ratio at the level of 2.3%. Our results concern the period before the common vaccination program and during the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The ACHD patients are known to greatly benefit from prompt access to continuous expert care. Authors from Italy reported cancellation of all elective hospital procedures during the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic but stable the overall number of urgent hospital admission during that time [12]. Our center did not restrict access to medical care. In response to patients' requests, we implemented new alternative ways of communication. Twenty-eight percent of consultations were carried out using telemedicine.

The spectrum of COVID-19 symptoms in our population was like those described in other ACHD cohorts [13], with fatigue and fever being the most frequent (68% and 51%, respectively). Notably, 10.6% of patients were completely asymptomatic; diagnoses were made incidentally through COVID-19 PCR testing, after a known exposure, or through the SARS-CoV-2 antibody test. As the ACHD population is relatively young, the real proportion of patients who had COVID-19 may be higher.

Study limitations

The limitation of our study is its retrospective design. We did not test every patient treated at our outpatient clinic for SARS-CoV-2. As we know, some patients have asymptomatic infections; this implies that other asymptomatic carriers were likely to be among this population. The preceding limitations suggested that the true case/fatality ratio might be lower, and on the other hand, the rate of SARS-CoV-2 infections might be higher. Our study focused on short-term death and serious complications and did not address potential medium and long-term complications. Further studies on the longer-term consequences of COVID-19 in ACHD are needed. We are also aware that the logistic regression model performed for our dataset with few events involves some uncertainty, and the results should be interpreted with caution.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, our study confirmed previous results showing that a physiology-based model, instead of an anatomy-based model, better predicts COVID-19 outcomes among ACHD patients. This information is important both for patients and medical care providers facing the next stage of the pandemic.

Article information

Acknowledgments: The authors thank Robin Krauze for her invaluable remarks and language help.

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Fried JA, Ramasubbu K, Bhatt R, et al. The variety of cardiovascular presentations of COVID-19. Circulation. 2020; 141(23): 1930–1936, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.047164, indexed in Pubmed: 32243205.
- Diller GP, Gatzoulis MA, Broberg CS, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 in adults with congenital heart disease: a position paper from the ESC working group of adult congenital heart disease, and the International Society for Adult Congenital Heart Disease. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(19): 1858–1865, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa960, indexed in Pubmed: 33313664.
- Stout KK, Daniels CJ, Aboulhosn JA, et al. 2018 AHA/ACC Guideline for the Management of Adults With Congenital Heart Disease: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2019; 73(12): e81–e8e192, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018.08.1029, indexed in Pubmed: 30121239.
- Schwerzmann M, Ruperti-Repilado FJ, Baumgartner H, et al. Clinical outcome of COVID-19 in patients with adult congenital heart disease. Heart. 2021 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2020-318467, indexed in Pubmed: 33685931.
- Lewis MJ, Anderson BR, Fremed M, et al. Impact of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) on Patients With Congenital Heart Disease Across the Lifespan: The Experience of an Academic Congenital Heart Disease

Center in New York City. J Am Heart Assoc. 2020; 9(23): e017580, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.017580, indexed in Pubmed: 33196343.

- Baumgartner H, De Backer J, Baumgartner H, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the management of adult congenital heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2021;42(6): 563–645, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa554, indexed in Pubmed: 32860028.
- Broberg CS, Kovacs AH, Sadeghi S, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 in adults with congenital heart disease: a position paper from the ESC working group of adult congenital heart disease, and the International Society for Adult Congenital Heart Disease. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(19): 1858–1865, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa960, indexed in Pubmed: 33313664.
- Ruperti-Repilado FJ, Tobler D, Greutmann M, et al. Risk stratification of adults with congenital heart disease during the COVID-19 pandemic: insights from a multinational survey among European experts. Open Heart. 2021; 8(1), doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2020-001455, indexed in Pubmed: 33883228.
- Abbasi J. Large meta-analysis digs into obesity's COVID-19 risks. JAMA. 2020; 324(17): 1709–1711, doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.18637, indexed in Pubmed: 33057567.

- Pawlak A, Dreżewski K, Szymański P, et al. Cardiovascular disease, therapy, and mortality of oligosymptomatic and symptomatic patients infected with SARS-CoV-2: experiences of a designated hospital in Poland. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(11): 1162–1165, doi: 10.33963/KP.15596, indexed in Pubmed: 32897038.
- 11. Fusco F, Scognamiglio G, Merola A, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 in patients with Fontan circulation. IJC Congenital Heart Disease. 2021; 3: 100126, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcchd.2021.100126.
- Scognamiglio G, Fusco F, Merola A, et al. Caring for adults with CHD in the era of coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: early experience in an Italian tertiary centre. Cardiol Young. 2020; 30(10): 1405–1408, doi: 10.1017/S1047951120002085, indexed in Pubmed: 32624052.
- Tan W, Aboulhosn J. The cardiovascular burden of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) with a focus on congenital heart disease. Int J Cardiol. 2020; 309: 70–77, doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2020.03.063, indexed in Pubmed: 32248966.

Changes in right ventricular morphology and function in patients undergoing cardiac surgery: A 3D echocardiographic study

Paulina Wejner-Mik¹, Jarosław D Kasprzak¹, Ewa Szymczyk¹, Katarzyna Wdowiak-Okrojek¹, Arkadiusz Ammer², Grzegorz Religa², Piotr Lipiec¹

¹1st Department and Chair of Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Bieganski Hospital, Łódź, Poland ²Department of Cardiac Surgery, Bieganski Hospital, Łódź, Poland

Editorial

by Kossaify et al.

Correspondence to:

Paulina Wejner-Mik, MD, PhD, 1st Department and Chair of Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Bieganski Hospital, Kniaziewicza 1/5, 91–347 Łódź, Poland, phone: +48 504 048 109, e-mail: mik@ptkardio.pl

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0195

Received: October 10, 2021

Accepted: December 29, 2021

Early publication date: December 31, 2021

ABSTRACT

Background: An impairment of standard echocardiographic parameters of right ventricular (RV) function is a known phenomenon in patients undergoing cardiac surgery, but its significance remains unclear.

Aims: This study aimed to assess changes in RV function in patients undergoing cardiac surgery using speckle tracking and 3D echocardiography.

Methods: The study population comprised 122 patients referred for cardiac surgery. Transthoracic echocardiographic (TTE) examinations were performed: before the surgery (TTE1), 1 week after surgery (TTE2), and 1 year after surgery (TTE 3). Parameters measured during these examinations included both standard and advanced indices of the RV size and function, as well as a new parameter introduced by our team — RV shortening fraction (RV SF).

Results: TTE1 was performed on average (standard deviation [SD]) 24 (15) hours before surgery, whereas TTE2 and TTE3 were performed on average 7.2 (3) days and 346 (75) days after the surgery, respectively. A postoperative impairment of parameters of RV longitudinal function was observed (P < 0.001). However, neither the RV size assessed by both 2D and 3D techniques changed, nor the global RV function measured with the use of fractional area change and ejection fraction. Additionally, during the postoperative period, an increase in the value of an RV SF by 12.9% was observed. After 12 months we observed an improvement in the parameters of the longitudinal RV function.

Conclusions: Uncomplicated cardiac surgery causes transient impairment of the longitudinal systolic RV function, with no influence on the global RV function. The preservation of global function results from increased RV SF. After 12 months, an improvement of the longitudinal function can be observed.

Key words: 3D echocardiography, cardiac surgery, right ventricular function

INTRODUCTION

The right ventricular (RV) function is recognized as an important factor influencing the course of numerous cardiovascular pathologies. It has been proved that preoperative RV dysfunction is a strong risk factor for death in patients undergoing cardiac surgery; it is also associated with an increased risk of perioperative complications [1–4]. This underlines the importance of accurate preoperative assessment of RV function to improve risk stratification and the need for early accurate postoperative monitoring to optimize treatment [5, 6]. Currently, tricuspid annular longitudinal excursion (TAPSE) and RV S' (systolic velocity of the tricuspid annulus measured by tissue Doppler) are the most frequent echocardiographic parameters. Studies based

WHAT'S NEW?

An impairment of standard echocardiographic parameters of right ventricular (RV) function is a known phenomenon in patients undergoing cardiac surgery. However, little is known about the significance of these alterations for global RV function. In our study, we clarify this issue using novel echocardiographic techniques: 3D assessment of RV volume and function, as well as a speckle tracking technique. In the postoperative period after uncomplicated cardiac surgery, we observed transient changes in the geometry of the right ventricle, as well as impairment of its longitudinal function with a simultaneous compensatory increase in other components of the RV function, which enable to maintain global RV function at the unchanged level. This observation was possible owing to the introduction of a new parameter: RV shortening fraction (RV SF) by our team. In the follow-up examination, an improvement of parameters reflecting the function of the RV longitudinal fibers can be observed.

on these indices suggested RV functional impairment following cardiac surgery [1, 7, 8]. However, these parameters provide insight into the longitudinal function of the RV free wall and do not necessarily reflect global RV function [9]. The development of novel echocardiographic techniques, including 3D echocardiography, allows accurate evaluation of RV volume and function [10, 11].

The purpose of this study was to assess the impact of cardiac surgery on the morphology and function of the right ventricle assessed by both standard echocardiographic parameters, as well as advanced echocardiographic techniques including speckle tracking and 3D echocardiography.

METHODS

Study group

One hundred twenty-two consecutive adult patients (92 [75.4%] men), mean (standard deviation [SD]) age 65 (11) years with coronary artery disease and/or significant left-sided valvular disease referred for cardiac surgery in our center were included in this prospective study. The referrals were based on heart-team decisions.

The exclusion criteria included RV enlargement or dysfunction at baseline, a history of RV infarction, severe chronic disease significantly affecting prognosis, atrial fibrillation, previous cardiac surgery, planned tricuspid valve repair, pulmonary artery systolic pressures >40 mm Hg, perioperative myocardial infarction, poor quality of echocardiographic views excluding the possibility of analysis.

Concomitant diseases present in our study group were diabetes (26.2%), hypertension (73.8%), and hypercholes-terolemia (79.5%). Twenty-six patients (21.3%) had a history of myocardial infarction.

Cardiac surgery

Coronary artery bypass surgery (CABG) was performed in 81 (66.4%) patients, out of whom 71 (58.2%) patients underwent bypass surgery on a beating heart (off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting, OPCAB). In the remaining group, isolated valve surgery was performed in 32 (26.2%) patients, whereas concomitant valvular surgery and CABG were performed in 9 (7.4%) patients. Table 1. Surgical procedures in the studied group of patients (n = 122)

Procedure, %	Number of patients (n)	Prevalence
OPCAB	71	58.2
On-pump CABG	9	7.4
CABG + AVR	4	3.3
CABG + MV annuloplasty	2	1.62
CABG + aortic aneurysm surgery (Bentall procedure)	3	2.5
MV annuloplasty	2	1.62
MVR	6	4.92
AVR	22	18
AVR + aortic aneurysm surgery (Bentall procedure), aortic root/aneurysm surgery	2	1.62
AV + MV plastic surgery	1	0.82

Abbreviations: AVR, aortic valve replacement; CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; MV, mitral valve; MVR, mitral valve replacement; OPCAB, off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting

The majority of surgeries were performed by a full midline sternotomy. Only 9 (7.4%) patients underwent minimally invasive surgery. More detailed characteristics for surgical procedures are presented in Table 1.

Study protocol

Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) was performed before cardiac surgery (TTE1), 1 week after surgery (TTE2), and 1 year after surgery (TTE3).

The study protocol was approved by the local Ethics Committee, and all study participants signed written informed consent.

Echocardiography

Transthoracic echocardiographic studies were performed by a single experienced echocardiographer with the use of the GE Vivid 9 ultrasound system (General Electric Healthcare, Boston, MA, US). The imaging protocol included full echocardiographic examination according to current guidelines [12, 13].

Numerous RV dimensions listed in Table 2 were measured using 2- and 3-dimensional echocardiography (Figure 1). Moreover, the following parameters of RV function were measured: tricuspid annular longitudinal excursion (TAPSE), systolic tissue Doppler velocity of the tricuspid annulus (RV S'), and fractional area change (FAC)

Demonstration		e da anti Panana bar			
Parameter	Echocardiography			P pre- vs	P
	Pre-operative mean (SD)	Post-operative mean (SD)	Follow-up mean (SD)	postoperative	vs. follow-up
RV D1, mm	35 (5)	34 (6)	36 (5)	0.03	0.08
RV D2 diast, mm	25.6 (4)	24.5 (5)	25.9 (4)	0.02	0.4
RV D2 syst, mm	18.4 (3.4)	17 (4)	18.2 (4)	<0.001	0.8
RV D3, mm	66.7 (7.5)	69 (8)	67.8 (7.6)	0.01	0.2
RVOT 1, mm	28 (3)	26.9 (3)	27.5 (3)	0.001	0.2
RVOT 2, mm	29.3 (4)	27.4 (3)	28.6 (3)	<0.001	0.6
RVOT 3, mm	23.7 (3.5)	21.6 (3)	23.4 (2.5)	<0.001	0.3
TV annulus, mm	29.3 (4)	28.9 (5)	31 (5)	0.3	0.08
RV wall thickness, mm	4.5 (0.6)	4.6 (0.8)	4.6 (0.8)	0.8	0.6
RV EDA, cm ²	15.4 (4)	15.8 (4)	16,6 (4)	0.7	0.08
RV EDAI, cm ² /m ²	8.2 (2)	8.4 (2)	8.8 (2)	0.6	0.1
RV ESA, cm ²	9.8 (3)	10 (3)	10.3 (3)	0.3	0.06
RV ESAI, cm ² /m ²	5.2 (1.6)	5.3 (1.6)	5.5 (1.6)	0.3	0.08
RV EDV, ml	114 (27)	116 (24)	116.5 (18)	0.7	0.4
RV EDVI, ml/m ²	61 (14)	62 (13)	62 (10)	0.7	0.3
RV ESV, ml	61.6 (19)	63.6 (15)	62 (11)	0.8	0.4
RV ESVI, ml/m ²	32 (10)	34 (8)	33 (6)	0.8	0.3
RA, mm	34.6 (6)	32 (7)	35.7 (5)	<0.001	0.1
RAA, cm ²	14 (4)	13.5 (4)	15 (3.5)	0.09	0.09

Table 2. Right ventricular dimensions measured during echocardiographic examinations

Abbreviations: EDA, end-diastolic area; EDAI, end-diastolic area indexed to BSA; ESA, end-diastolic area; ESAI, end-systolic area indexed to BSA; RA, right atrium; RAA, right atrium area; RV, right ventricular; RVD1, basal RV linear dimension; RVD2 diast, mid-cavity RV linear dimension in diastole; RVD2 syst, mid-cavity RV linear dimension in systole; RVD3, long-axis RV linear dimension; RVD1; RVD1;



Figure 1. Apical 4-chamber view focused on the right ventricle. Example of measurement of basal (D1) and mid-cavity (D2) transverse dimensions, as well as a linear dimension (D3). The measurements of D2 in end-systole and end-diastole were used for the calculation of the right ventricular shortening fraction = (D2 diast – D2 syst)//D2 diast

Abbreviations: LA, left atrium; LV, left ventricle; RA, right atrium

[14, 15]. The echocardiographic quantitative assessment of the RV systolic function also included RV free wall longitudinal strain (RV FWSL) measurement based on the speckle tracking technique [16]. Additionally, we acquired 3D datasets enabling off-line calculation of RV volumes and ejection fraction (3D RV EF) using EchoPAC SW 202 (GE Healthcare, Boston, MA, US) [17]. Furthermore, the newly introduced parameter was assessed — RV shortening fraction (RV SF), calculated as the percentage shortening of the mid-cavity linear dimension of the right ventricle in the 4-chamber apical view.

Statistical analysis

All quantitative variables were initially subjected to an analysis of compliance with the normal distribution assessed in Kolmogorov-Smirnov's test. Normally distributed variables are expressed as mean (SD). Categorical variables are presented as percentages (%). A paired 2-tailed Student's t-test was used to test for difference in each of the echocardiographic variables between TTE1 and TTE2 and between TTE1 and TTE3. After a Bonferroni correction based on comparing the two primary echocardiographic endpoints, statistical significance was assumed when P = 0.025. All analyses were performed using MedCalc Software, Frank Schoonjans, Belgium.

RESULTS

Five patients died during the perioperative period (between the 3rd and the 14th day after cardiac surgery). Within one year of follow-up, no patient underwent myocardial infarction or developed new congestive heart failure. One patient died one month after hospital discharge.

TTE1 was performed on average (SD) 24 (15) hours before cardiac surgery (range 4–48 hours), whereas TTE2 and TTE 3 were performed on average (SD) 7.2 (3) days (range 3–17 days) and 346 (75) days after cardiac surgery.

Preoperative echocardiography was performed in all patients (n = 122), the postoperative examination was available in 117 patients, whereas follow-up examinations

Table 3. Values of parameters assessing the right ventricular function recorded during echocardiography performed preoperative, postoperative, and control (after one year)

Parameter	Echocardiography			Р	Р
	Pre-operative mean (SD)	Post-operative mean (SD)	Follow-up mean (SD)	pre- vs. postoperative	vs. follow-up
RV FWSL, %	-23.4 (5)	-12.2 (4)	-19 (8)	<0.001	<0.001
TAPSE, mm	24 (4)	13.4 (2.5)	20.4 (4)	<0.001	0.001
RV S', cm/s	11.7 (2.3)	8 (2)	10.6 (2)	<0.001	< 0.01
RV SF, mm	28 (7.6)	31.6 (10)	29.7 (8)	0.005	0.09
RV FAC, %	37 (10)	35.7 (11)	37.6 (6)	0.1	0.6
3D RV EF, %	46.4 (8)	45.3 (6)	46.2 (7)	0.2	0.2
RVSVI, ml/m ²	27.7 (7)	28 (6)	28.6 (6)	0.5	0.8

Abbreviations: RV, right ventricular; FAC, fractional area change; 3D EF, 3-dimensional ejection fraction; FWSL, free wall longitudinal strain; RV S', systolic velocity of the tricuspid annulus; SF, shortening fraction; SVI, stroke volume indexed to BSA; TAPSE, tricuspid annular longitudinal excursion



Figure 2. Quantitative evaluation of right ventricular function using speckle tracking echocardiography in apical 4-chamber view

were performed in 116 patients. Due to the suboptimal image quality, 9.3% of segments were excluded from the RV FWSL analysis, and 11 (9%) patients were excluded from 3D assessment in the preoperative study. In the post-operative examination, 14% of the segments were excluded from the RV FWSL assessment and 25 (20.5%) patients from the 3D assessment. Eleven percent of segments and 12 (10%) patients were excluded from the study after one year.

Changes in RV morphology

Preoperative examination showed normal RV dimensions in all patients (Table 2). In the postoperative echocardiographic examination, a decrease in the diameter of the RV outflow tract and mid-cavity transverse dimension of the right ventricle (D2) was noted, while the mean longitudinal dimension (D3) increased (Figure 1). For the other parameters reflecting the RV size, including systolic and diastolic area, as well as 3D end-systolic volume and 3D en-diastolic volume, no significant difference was found between preand postoperative examination (Table 2).

The follow-up echocardiography showed a withdrawal of postoperative changes and return to baseline ranges.



Figure 3. The RV model based on 3D echocardiography allowing measurement of RV volumes and ejection fraction Abbreviations: RV, right ventricular

Changes in RV function

In preoperative examination parameters of RV systolic function were within the normal range in all patients.

In the postoperative examination, a reduction in the mean values of TAPSE, RV S' and RV FWSL (Figure 4) was observed (Table 3, P < 0.001). However, there were no significant changes in the mean FAC, 3D RV EF, and the 3D stroke volume index. In the postoperative study the RV SF value increased compared to preoperative examination (from 28% [7.6%] to 31.6% [10%]; P = 0.005).

The follow-up echocardiography showed improvement of RV longitudinal systolic function — TAPSE, RV S', RV FWSL, but their values were still slightly lower than at baseline, yet within the normal range. There were no significant changes in RV FAC, 3D RV EF, or 3D RV stroke volume indexed (Table 3). Figure 4 shows the TAPSE, RV FAC, and 3D RV EF plots assessed at three time points.

The mean (SD) left ventricular EF in the studied group of patients in the preoperative, postoperative, and control studies at one year was 49% (9%), 50.5% (8%), and 52.5% (7.4%), respectively.





Abbreviations: RV FAC, right ventricular fractional area change; TAPSE, tricuspid annular longitudinal excursion; TTE, transthoracic echocardiography

DISCUSSION

We have demonstrated that RV shape and geometry, but not volume, undergo complex changes after uncomplicated cardiac surgery. We observed transient impairment of RV longitudinal function, which did not result in the impairment of global function assessed by both 2D and 3D echocardiography. This was due to a compensatory increase in circumferential and transverse function, as demonstrated by a new proposed parameter — the RV shortening fraction. These findings highlight the need for using more detailed parameters than TAPSE and RV S' in all patients undergoing cardiac surgery to properly diagnose perioperative RV global dysfunction.

The transient changes in the RV shape observed after cardiac surgery are expressed by a decrease in the diameter of the RV outflow tract and the mid-cavity RV transverse dimension with simultaneous RV elongation (an increase in the value of long-axis RV linear dimension — D3). It should be noted that the change in the values of the linear parameters was not accompanied by changes in the RV systolic and the diastolic surface area or its volume determined by the 3D method.

These observations add to currently existing scarce data on the RV size in patients undergoing cardiac surgery. In a group of 35 patients, Alam et al. [18] showed that the linear RV dimension decreased from 29 (4) mm to 28 (3) mm one month after the surgery and returned to baseline one year after the procedure. Tamborini et al. [19] compared RV volume before and after 3, 6, and 12 months following the cardiac surgery in a group of 40 patients. They did not observe a change in RV volume at any of the time points despite the post-operative reduction of RV performance along the long axis suggested by TAPSE and RVS'. The results of this study are consistent with our observations on a larger group — we did not notice a significant change in RV volume (or area) in the examination performed in the postoperative period.

The decrease in TAPSE and RV S' after cardiac surgery has been well documented [20, 21]. Yadav et al. [22] described selective RV impairment in 20 patients found on the basis of RV S' 3 months post CABG. Similarly, Diller et al. [23] evaluated the effect of CABG on ventricular function in a group of 32 patients. In the postoperative period (5 days after surgery), impairment of RV S' was observed without deterioration of left ventricular function. These observations were interpreted as isolated impairment of RV function, without changes in left ventricular function parameters or impairment of clinically assessed exercise capacity.

Similar to our findings, Bitcon and Tousignant [24] showed in a small group of 21 patients no effect of cardiac surgery on RV function measured with the use of FAC, whereas TAPSE, RV S', and RV free wall strain significantly deteriorated. Also, Khani et al. [25], who analyzed 30 patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting, observed postoperative deterioration of TAPSE, RV S' and longitudinal deformation of the RV free wall, while in the control examination, after three months, there was a slight improvement of these parameters.

Importantly, the analysis of 3D echocardiography in patients operated on in our center did not show any significant effect of cardiac surgery on the RV function. The RV ejection fraction and indexed RV ejection volume remained unchanged in the study performed 7 days after cardiac surgery compared to the preoperative study. Similar results were described in a previous smaller study, where 40 patients were examined using transthoracic 2D and 3D echocardiography pre- and 3, 6, and 12 months after surgery. The 3D assessment of RV function showed unchanged 3D RV EF throughout the entire observation period despite a decrease in RV longitudinal fiber function parameters [17].

Rösner et al. [26] described similar observations on echocardiography and magnetic resonance imaging in a group of 57 patients undergoing cardiac imaging in the perioperative period and at 8–10 months after surgery. The authors postulated a slightly different etiology of changes observed in TAPSE — they observed the increase in RV sphericity in the post-CABG period and attributed this change to altered constraint and pressures caused by the opening of the pericardium during surgery. Rösner et al. [26] also found that despite the more spherical shape of the RV, there was no loss in systolic function based on various parameters including RVEF and SV by magnetic resonance imaging. The etiology of the decrease in TAPSE was interpreted as secondary to the morphologic changes present after differences in constraint of the RV by the pericardium in the early postoperative period.

All these data indicate the deterioration of the function of longitudinal fibers in patients undergoing cardiac surgery without impairment of global RV function. In an attempt to characterize this phenomenon, we introduced a new echocardiographic parameter — RV SF, which describes the shortening of the mid-cavity RV dimension in a 4-chamber apical view. It is a simple indicator enabling the assessment of the presence of a compensatory increase in non-longitudinal components of the RV systolic function. In the postoperative examination, the RV SF value increased significantly, thus compensating for impaired longitudinal function.

Limitations of the study

Compared to previous studies on this subject, we enrolled a large group of patients, but they were all operated in one center using standard access. Therefore, we believe that the described phenomena should be confirmed in a multicenter study. A larger group of patients and inclusion of cardiac surgeries complicated with RV infarction would allow us to determine the criteria for RV longitudinal function impairment indicative of global function impairment.

When using the speckle tracking technique, we measured only the longitudinal deformation of the RV free wall. Theoretically, it would be possible to assess transverse strain, but such measurements are not well validated.

CONCLUSIONS

In the postoperative period after uncomplicated cardiac surgery, we observe transient changes in the geometry of

the right ventricle, as well as impairment of its longitudinal function with a simultaneous compensatory increase in other components of the RV function, which leads to the maintainance of global RV function at the unchanged level. In the follow-up examination (one year after surgery), an improvement of parameters reflecting the function of the RV longitudinal fibers can be observed.

Article information

Acknowledgments: This work was supported by an unrestricted grant from the Polish Cardiac Society to PWM.

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- 1. Couperus LE, Delgado V, van Vessem ME, et al. Right ventricular dysfunction after surgical left ventricular restoration: prevalence, risk factors and clinical implications. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2017; 52(6): 1161–1167, doi: 10.1093/ejcts/ezx201, indexed in Pubmed: 28655192.
- Chowdhury MA, Cook JM, Moukarbel GV, et al. Pre-operative right ventricular echocardiographic parameters associated with short-term outcomes and long-term mortality after CABG. Echo Res Pract. 2018; 5(4): 155–166, doi: 10.1530/ERP-18-0041, indexed in Pubmed: 30533002.
- Lella LK, Sales VL, Goldsmith Y, et al. Reduced right ventricular function predicts long-term cardiac re-hospitalization after cardiac surgery. PLoS One. 2015; 10(7): e0132808, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0132808, indexed in Pubmed: 26197273.
- Ágoston G, Morvai-Illés B, Pálinkás A, et al. The role of stress echocardiography in cardiovascular disorders. Kardiol Pol. 2019; 77(11): 1011–1019, doi: 10.33963/KP.15032, indexed in Pubmed: 31647477.
- La Gerche A, Claessen G. Right ventricular function: the barometer of all that lies ahead. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 12(12): 2386–2388, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2018.12.018, indexed in Pubmed: 30772221.
- Chowdhury MA, Cook JM, Moukarbel GV, et al. Pre-operative right ventricular echocardiographic parameters associated with short-term outcomes and long-term mortality after CABG. Echo Res Pract. 2018; 5(4): 155–166, doi: 10.1530/ERP-18-0041, indexed in Pubmed: 30533002.
- De Caro E, Bondanza S, Calevo MG, et al. Tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion for the assessment of ventricular function in adults operated on with mustard procedure for complete transposition of the great arteries. Congenit Heart Dis. 2014; 9(3): 252–258, doi: 10.1111/chd.12135, indexed in Pubmed: 24010728.
- Abd El Rahman MY, Hui W, Timme J, et al. Analysis of atrial and ventricular performance by tissue Doppler imaging in patients with atrial septal defects before and after surgical and catheter closure. Echocardiography. 2005; 22(7): 579–585, doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8175.2005.40019.x, indexed in Pubmed: 16060894.
- Addetia K, Maffessanti F, Muraru D, et al. Morphologic analysis of the normal right ventricle using three-dimensional echocardiography-derived curvature indices. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2018; 31(5): 614–623, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2017.12.009, indexed in Pubmed: 29402505.
- Lang RM, Badano LP, Tsang W, et al. American Society of Echocardiography, European Association of Echocardiography. EAE/ASE recommendations for image acquisition and display using three-dimensional echocardiography. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2012; 13(1): 1–46, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jer316, indexed in Pubmed: 22275509.
- Surkova E, Peluso D, Kasprzak JD, et al. Use of novel echocardiographic techniques to assess right ventricular geometry and function. Kardiol Pol. 2016; 74(6): 507–522, doi: 10.5603/KP.a2016.0041, indexed in Pubmed: 27040010.

- Lipiec P, Bąk J, Braksator W, et al. Transthoracic echocardiography in adults — guidelines of the Working Group on Echocardiography of the Polish Cardiac Society [article in Polish]. Kardiol Pol. 2018; 76(2): 488–493, doi: 10.5603/KP.2018.0052, indexed in Pubmed: 29457626.
- Mitchell C, Rahko PS, Blauwet LA, et al. Guidelines for performing a comprehensive transthoracic echocardiographic examination in adults: recommendations from the American Society of Echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2019; 32(1): 1–64, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2018.06.004, indexed in Pubmed: 30282592.
- Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, et al. Recommendations for cardiac chamber quantification by echocardiography in adults: an update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2015; 28(1): 1–39.e14, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2014.10.003, indexed in Pubmed: 25559473.
- Vandenheuvel M, Bouchez S, Wouters P, et al. Assessing right ventricular function in the perioperative setting, part I: echo-based measurements. Anesthesiol Clin. 2019; 37(4): 675–695, doi: 10.1016/j. anclin.2019.08.011, indexed in Pubmed: 31677685.
- Badano LP, Kolias TJ, Muraru D, et al. Industry representatives, Reviewers: This document was reviewed by members of the 2016–2018 EACVI Scientific Documents Committee. Standardization of left atrial, right ventricular, and right atrial deformation imaging using two-dimensional speckle tracking echocardiography: a consensus document of the EACVI/ASE/Industry Task Force to standardize deformation imaging. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 19(6): 591–600, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jey042, indexed in Pubmed: 29596561.
- Kossaify A. Echocardiographic assessment of the right ventricle, from the conventional approach to speckle tracking and three-dimensional imaging, and insights into the "right way" to explore the forgotten chamber. Clin Med Insights Cardiol. 2015; 9: 65–75, doi: 10.4137/CMC. S27462, indexed in Pubmed: 26244034.
- Alam M, Hedman A, Nordlander R, et al. Right ventricular function before and after an uncomplicated coronary artery bypass graft as assessed by pulsed wave Doppler tissue imaging of the tricuspid annulus. Am Heart J. 2003; 146(3): 520–526, doi: 10.1016/S0002-8703(03)00313-2, indexed in Pubmed: 12947373.

- Tamborini G, Muratori M, Brusoni D, et al. Is right ventricular systolic function reduced after cardiac surgery? A two- and three-dimensional echocardiographic study. Eur J Echocardiogr. 2009; 10(5): 630–634, doi: 10.1093/ejechocard/jep015, indexed in Pubmed: 19252190.
- Pauliks LB, Chan KC, Chang D, et al. Regional myocardial velocities and isovolumic contraction acceleration before and after device closure of atrial septal defects: a color tissue Doppler study. Am Heart J. 2005; 150(2): 294–301, doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2004.09.052, indexed in Pubmed: 16086934.
- Roshanali F, Yousefnia MA, Mandegar MH, et al. Decreased right ventricular function after coronary artery bypass grafting. Tex Heart Inst J. 2008; 35(3): 250–255, indexed in Pubmed: 18941594.
- Yadav H, Unsworth B, Fontana M, et al. Selective right ventricular impairment following coronary artery bypass graft surgery. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2010; 37(2): 393–398, doi: 10.1016/j.ejcts.2009.08.004, indexed in Pubmed: 19758814.
- Diller GP, Wasan BS, Kyriacou A, et al. Effect of coronary artery bypass surgery on myocardial function as assessed by tissue Doppler echocardiography. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2008; 34(5): 995–999, doi: 10.1016/j. ejcts.2008.08.008, indexed in Pubmed: 18829341.
- Bitcon CJ, Tousignant C. The effect of pericardial incision on right ventricular systolic function: a prospective observational study. Can J Anaesth. 2017; 64(12): 1194–1201, doi: 10.1007/s12630-017-0972-3, indexed in Pubmed: 28983853.
- Khani M, Hosseintash M, Foroughi M, et al. Assessment of the effect of off-pump coronary artery bypass (OPCAB) surgery on right ventricle function using strain and strain rate imaging. Cardiovasc Diagn Ther. 2016; 6(2): 138–143, doi: 10.21037/cdt.2016.02.03, indexed in Pubmed: 27054103.
- Rösner A, Avenarius D, Malm S, et al. Changes in right ventricular shape and deformation following coronary artery bypass surgery-insights from echocardiography with strain rate and magnetic resonance imaging. Echocardiography. 2015; 32(12): 1809–1820, doi: 10.1111/echo.12973, indexed in Pubmed: 26010320.

Incremental value of volumetric quantification for myocardial perfusion imaging by computed tomography

Anna Oleksiak^{1*}, Cezary Kępka^{2*}, Koen Nieman³, Mariusz Dębski², Marcin Demkow², Mariusz Kruk²

¹Department of Intensive Cardiac Therapy, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

²Department of Coronary and Structural Heart Diseases, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

³Departments of Cardiovascular Medicine and Radiology, Stanford University, School of Medicine, Stanford, CA, USA

*Both authors equally contributed to the study

Correspondence to:

Anna Oleksiak, MD, PhD, Department of Intensive Cardiac Therapy, National Institute of Cardiology, Alpejska 42, 04–628 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 343 43 14, e-mail: aoleksiak@ikard.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0015

Received: November 4, 2021

Accepted: January 18, 2022 Early publication date:

January 18, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: The extent of myocardial ischemia is the crucial prognostic factor for interventional treatment decision making for coronary artery disease. The ability of computed tomography perfusion (CTP) to provide the missing volumetric information and its clinical value remains unknown.

Aims: The study aimed to compare a novel ischemic volume quantification method based on dynamic computed tomography perfusion (VOL CTP) with other CT-based imaging modalities for revascularization prediction.

Methods: In this prospective study, 53 (25 females, 63.5 [8.5] years old) consecutive symptomatic patients with 50%–90% coronary artery stenosis ($n \ge 1$) on coronary computed tomography angiography underwent computed-tomography-derived fractional flow reserve (CT-FFR) analysis and dynamic CTP. We calculated the percentage of myocardial ischemia on the CTP-derived images. A 10% cut-off was used to define functionally significant ischemia. The outcomes include coronary revascularization during the follow-up of 2.5 (interquartile range, 1.4–2.8) years. Physicians were blinded to the results of CTP and CT-FFR.

Results: Of the 53 patients in the study (68 arteries with 50%–90% stenosis), 16 underwent revascularization (12 elective, 4 event-driven). In the CTP quantitative analysis, 26 patients had ischemia. Overall, 18 patients had ischemia \geq 10% on volumetric ischemia quantification based on dynamic computed tomography perfusion (VOL CTP), and 28 patients had CT-FFR <0.8. VOL CTP, standard CTP, CT-FFR, and computed tomography coronary angiography (CTA) \geq 70% performed well for the prediction of total revascularization. Area under the curve was 0.973 vs. 0.865, vs. 0.793, vs. 0.668, respectively. The VOL CTP with \geq 10% cut-off was superior to the CT-FFR, standard CTP, and CTA \geq 70% (P <0.001; P = 0.002 and P <0.001 respectively).

Conclusions: VOL CTP quantification is feasible and adds important, actionable information to that provided by standard CTP or CT-FFR in patients with 50%–90% coronary artery stenosis.

Key words: computed tomography fractional flow reserve, computed tomography myocardial perfusion, dynamic computed tomography perfusion, myocardial ischemia

INTRODUCTION

Coronary computed tomography angiography (CTA) is recommended as the initial test for diagnosing coronary artery disease (CAD) in symptomatic patients in whom obstructive CAD cannot be excluded through clinical assessment alone [1]. Importantly, the anatomical assessment of the coronary arteries through anatomic methods is insufficient to predict functionally significant CAD in most (50%–90%) coronary artery stenosis cases [2]. To make appropriate decisions regarding further management, these patients usually require additional functional testing with regard to both the presence and the burden of ischemia. Recently, computed-tomography-derived fractional flow reserve (CT-FFR) and dynamic computed tomography perfu-

WHAT'S NEW?

Our study delved into the untapped potential of dynamic computed tomography perfusion (CTP) examination and provided new information on the feasibility, optimal method, and clinical value of the additional volumetric myocardial ischemia assessment. Its main finding is that volumetric CTP adds incremental value to the traditional CTP or computed-tomography-derived fractional flow reserve (CT-FFR) in identifying patients requiring coronary revascularization in a long-term follow-up. According to our data, the new method may better facilitate decisions on what invasive therapies to use to improve the patient's prognosis. Our results underline the importance of ischemic volume quantification for the appropriate planning of interventional therapies in chronic coronary syndromes and allow for the identification of outpatients with a smaller ischemic area who may not benefit from revascularization.

sion (CTP) have been increasingly tested for the assessment of the functional significance of coronary stenosis [3–5]. Despite the suggested equivalence of the diagnostic values of CT-FFR and dynamic CTP, however, both imaging modalities have unique advantages and disadvantages [3–5]. CT-FFR requires a high-quality CTA scan and preferably a lower calcium score, whereas dynamic CTP needs additional radiation but is more robust in patients with compromised quality coronary CTA or high calcium loads [4, 5].

One of the seminal considerations in the functional assessment of CAD is the myocardial ischemic burden. The invasive therapies are endorsed particularly for patients with a large ischemic area defined as >10% of the left ventricle (LV) because in such cases, coronary revascularization can improve the outcome [6]. CT-FFR does not offer such an assessment, but volumetric ischemia assessment may theoretically be done via CTP. Despite the potential added clinical value of volumetric perfusion deficits, the previous studies on CTP have not addressed this issue [7].

Therefore, our study aimed to develop a method for volumetric ischemia quantification based on dynamic CTP (VOL CTP) and evaluate its potential clinical impact in the context of CT-based anatomic and functional CAD diagnostic methods.

METHODS

Study population and follow-up

Patients who had undergone CTA due to suspected CAD and those with $\geq 150\%$ –90% coronary artery stenosis were recruited for the ULYSSES study. The study exclusion criteria were symptoms of unstable coronary artery disease or acute coronary syndrome, the history of myocardial infarction, the history of percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) or coronary artery bypass grafting, the glomerular filtration rate (GFR) <60 ml/min/1.72 m², body mass index (BMI) >35 kg/m², contraindications to computed tomography (including pregnancy, etc.); contraindications to the administration of an iodine contrast media or regadenoson; heart failure with reduced ejection fraction, a significant valvular heart disease, aortic aneurysm or aortic dissection; persistent atrial fibrillation or atrial flutter; hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. All patients had a 12-lead ECG before study examinations.

Clinical outcomes

Our study was part of the ULYSSES study (ClinicalTrials. gov NCT03917199). Caring physicians were blinded to the CTP and CT-FFR results. The patients were referred for invasive coronary angiography based on the clinical pathway recommended by the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) [1, 6]. The elective revascularizations were ischemia-guided (non-invasive imaging including CMR or invasive FFR). All the elective therapeutic procedures were completed 6 months after the initial examination. In all the patients who underwent non-elective revascularization, either invasive FFR or the evidence of acute ischemia according to the ESC Fourth Universal Definition of Myocardial Infarction was used as appropriate to guide revascularization [1, 6, 9].

Follow-up information was gathered through a review of the patients' hospital records and telephone interviews with the patients at a median of 2.5 (1.4–2.8) years from study enrolment. Elective and total (elective and event-driven) revascularizations were used as the study outcomes. No deaths were recorded.

The study protocol complied with the Declaration of Helsinki and received approval from the Ethics Committee at the National Institute of Cardiology. All the patients gave their written informed consent.

Computed-tomography angiography protocol and analysis

Coronary CTA was performed on a dual-source Somatom Force CT scanner (Siemens, Forchheim, Germany). Sublingual nitrates were administered before scanning in all the patients. If necessary, β -blockers were administered intravenously, targeting a heart rate of <70 bpm. The protocol for CTA image acquisition was recommended to comply with the guidelines [10]. Assessment of luminal stenosis was performed by an experienced reader (MK/CK >16 years' experience with CTA) using an 18-segment coronary model with CT coronary application through the Syngo.via software (Siemens Medical Systems). The calcium score was calculated according to the Agatston method. For all the



Figure 1. Methodology of volumetric perfusion analysis. Sample methodology of the volume of interest (volume of interest, green arrows) measurement at short-axis heart cross-sections (only selected ones are presented) and percentage of ischemia calculation

patients, the CAD reporting and data system (CAD-RADS) was evaluated.

Computed tomography-derived fractional flow reserve analysis

CT-FFR calculations were performed on the coronary CTA datasets onsite using the cFFR version 3.2.0 research software (Siemens, Germany) with previously validated diagnostic performance [11–14]. The software allows the computation of CT-FFR values in selected locations of the coronary tree and displays the CT-FFR values along the vessel in the form of color-coded coronary artery filling.

Data preparation required acceptance or correction of the luminal center lines and contours automatically generated by the software. The observer then marked any stenotic lesions before the software generated a patient-specific, three-dimensional mesh of the coronary artery tree (MD) validated by a second observer (MK). All discrepancies were resolved by consensus. The simulated CT-FFR value was established by one observer (MK), who was blinded to the CTA and CTP results. The CT-FFR value was measured 40 mm distal to the minimal luminal area [13]. CT-FFR <0.80 was considered significant.

Computed tomography perfusion protocol

The recruited patients underwent dynamic CTP using a dual-source CT scanner (Somatom Force, Siemens, Germany). A detailed description of the CTP protocol was published previously [8].

Computed tomography perfusion data analysis

The anonymized CTP data were analyzed by an experienced reader (AO, >10 years' experience with CTA and >5 years' experience with CTP) in a core lab at the National Institute of Cardiology in Warsaw, Poland. The interpretation differences were resolved through consensus with the second experienced reader (MK/CK >16 years' experience with CTA and >5 years' with CTP). The readers were blinded to the clinical history of the patients and the CTA results. Semi-automatic analyses of the dynamic CTP images were done using commercial software (CT Myocar-dial Perfusion, Siemens, Germany). Motion correction was applied if needed to correct the breathing-related artifacts or artifacts due to extrasystole. The endocardial and epicardial contours of the left ventricle (LV) were segmented automatically, with manual correction if needed. The images were analyzed with a constant window width/level for all the patients.

The CTP standard analysis included the assessment of ischemia presence in a 16-segment model by measuring the circular region of interest (ROI). The ROI had a minimal area of 50 mm². The indexed myocardial blood flow (index-MBF) with a <0.78 threshold was used to define myocardial ischemia [8]. The patient was diagnosed as having ischemia in CTP if the hypoperfusion involved at least one myocardial segment of an at-least-50% subendocardial layer.

Volumetric analysis of ischemia (volume of interest [VOI] of ischemia, mm³) was done using manual VOI contours based on the index-MBF threshold on short-axis cross-sections for each slice. To normalize the inter-individual differences, the optimal patient-specific index-MBF was defined as the measured MBF/MBF (LV) 75% and was used at the 0.78 threshold for all the VOI measurements [8]. Therefore, the VOI contours included the area within the myocardial wall with index-MBF <0.78. In the next step, the measured VOI of ischemia was divided by the automatically measured total VOI for the LV muscle (VOI of LV muscle, mm³). An example is presented in Figure 1. Like other non-invasive imaging methods of ischemia detection, 10% ischemia was used to define functionally significant ischemia in VOL CTP.

Table 1	١.	Baseline	patient	characteristics
TUNIC I		Duschine	patient	characteristics

Parameter	Study group (n = 53)	Total revascularization (n = 16)	No revascularization (n = 37)	<i>P</i> -value
Age, years, mean (SD)	62.5 (8.5)	58.8 (9.0)	65.9 (7.5)	0.4
Male sex, n (%)	28 (53%)	12 (75%)	16 (43%)	0.04
BMI, kg/m ² , mean (SD)	27.7 (3.6)	27.9 (3.4)	27.6 (3.7)	0.8
Height, cm, mean (SD)	168.0 (9.0)	171.3 (7.5)	166.5 (9.3)	0.07
CAD risk factors				
Hypertension, n (%)	46 (87%)	14 (88%)	32 (86%)	1.0
Dyslipidemia, n (%)	52 (98%)	16 (100%)	36 (97%)	1.0
Diabetes, n (%)	13 (25%)	3 (19%)	10 (27%)	0.7
CAD family history, n (%)	31 (58%)	10 (63%)	21 (57%)	0.7
Active smoking, n (%)	5 (9%)	4 (25%)	1 (2.7%)	0.02
Past smoking ^a , n (%)	26 (49%)	10 (63%)	16 (43%)	0.2

^aSmoking cessation >1 year ago

Values are presented as mean (SD) or n (%)

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index, CAD, coronary artery disease

Table 2. Baseline computed tomography coronary angiography results

Parameter	Study group (n = 53)	Total revascularization (n = 16)	No revascularization (n = 37)	<i>P</i> -value
CASC (Agatston)	366.7 (109.2–727.6)	216.6 (67.4–854.2)	417.5 (125.1–656.1)	0.7
One- or multi-vessel disease	2			
3-vessel CAD	0	0	0	
2-vessel CAD	15 (28%)	7 (44%)	8 (22%)	0.1
1-vessel CAD	38 (72%)	9 (56%)	29 (78%)	
CAD-RADS				
0-2	0	0	0	
3	41 (77%)	6 (37%)	35 (95%)	
4A	12 (23%)	10 (63%)	2 (5%)	< 0.001
4B	0	0	0	
5	0	0	0	

Values are n (%) or median (interquartile range [IQR])

Abbreviations: CAD, coronary artery disease, CAD-RADS, Coronary Artery Disease - Reporting and Data System; CASC, coronary artery calcium score

The members of the recruiting team and the referring physicians were blinded to the CTP results. The patients' management was independent of the CTP results.

Statistical analysis

The continuous variables are presented herein as mean with standard deviation (SD) or median with interguartile range (IQR), as appropriate. The categorical variables are presented as frequencies and percentages. For the assignment of intra- and inter-observer variability, 20 anonymized CTP studies were re-analyzed by the same reader after 1 month, and by a second blinded reader (a standard approach using the MBF per segment and volumetrically as a percentage of ischemia per patient). The intra- and inter-observer variability were calculated using intraclass correlation coefficients (ICCs). Homogeneity analysis of variance for the variables with a normal distribution was done using Levene's test. The differences between the patients who underwent revascularization during the follow-up and those who did not were determined through Student's t-test (normal distribution) or the U Mann-Whitney test (non-normal distribution, independent variables). The differences between the qualitative variables were

determined using the chi-square test or Fisher's exact test. In further analyses, a comparison of the receiver operating curves was used (elective or total revascularization as a classifier). The accuracy of the diagnostic methods was compared using McNemar's test. The net reclassification improvement (NRI) was calculated for VOL CTP in comparison to CTP standard analysis. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. The analyses were performed using MedCalc (18.11.3, Ostend, Belgium).

RESULTS

Baseline characteristics

The study population consisted of 53 patients (28 males and 25 females, 63.5 [8.5] years old, 27.7 [3.6] kg/m²). There were no differences in age, BMI, the prevalence of diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidemia, smoking in the past, family history of CAD, and medication use between the patients who underwent revascularization and those who did not. There were more males and current smokers in the revascularization group (P = 0.04 and P = 0.01, respectively). The baseline characteristics of the study population are given in Table 1, Table 2, and Supplementary material, *Table S1*.



Figure 2. Results of coronary computed tomography angiography (CTA) (**A**, **D**), dynamic computed tomography perfusion (CTP) (**B**, **E**), and computed tomography-derived fractional flow reserve (CT-FFR) (**C**, **F**). 3D volume perfusion images of the left ventricle showing the ischemia extent and CT-FFR in different patients

Study outcomes

Twelve patients (22.6%) underwent elective revascularization following the study procedures within 6 months since CTA, and four patients (7.5%) underwent event-driven revascularization (1 non-fatal myocardial infarction, 3 unstable angina requiring hospitalization) during the 2.5-year (1.4–2.8) follow-up. Additionally, two patients had symptom progression during the follow-up and were referred by their physicians for invasive angiography (both had initially normal CTP). They underwent invasive angiography without revascularization (invasive FFR >0.8 in both cases).

Imaging results and revascularization prediction

In the 53 patients in the study, 159 coronary arteries were evaluated via CTA, and 68 (43%) were found to be 50%–90% stenosed. There were no differences in coronary artery calcium (CASC) score. The baseline CTA findings are provided in Table 2.

Through CT-FFR analysis, ischemia was detected in 28 patients. CT-FFR was not performed in three patients (one of whom had elective revascularization) due to heavy calcifications.

In CTP examinations, all images had optimal quality and were interpretable. Intra-observer and inter-observer ICC's for MBF as a representative measure from ROI were excellent: 0.987 (0.982–0.990) and 0.985 (0.979–0.989), respectively. Intra-observer and inter-observer ICC's for volumetric CTP (measured as percentage of ischemia per patient) were excellent: 0.999 (0.999–1.000) and 0.998 (0.994–0.999), respectively. The time needed to postprocess a CTP data set with volumetric ischemia evaluation was 10–15 minutes.

The median radiation dose for topogram and lowdose non-contrast scan was 38.6 (36.6–39.6) mGy \times cm (0.54 [0.51–0.55] mSv) and, for dynamic CTP scan, was 352.0 (276.4–496.6) mGy \times cm (4.93 [3.87–6.95] mSv).

Through the CTP standard quantitative analysis, an ischemic territory involving at least one myocardial segment was detected in 26 (49%) patients. According to the volumetric CTP analysis results, the mean ischemia percentage in the patients who underwent revascularization was 23.8 (8.5)% vs. 2.2 (4.7)% (P <0.001) in the non-revascularized patients. The sample results are presented in Figure 2. In total, the VOL CTP analysis revealed that 18 patients had over 10% ischemia, 16 of whom underwent revascularization (12 elective, 4 event-driven).

The clinical outcomes associated with different diagnostic strategies (CTA, CT-FFR, CTP, and VOL CTP-guided cohort) are summarized in Figure 3. The area under the curve (AUC) for the prediction of elective revascularizations by CTA \geq 50% was 0.500 (95% confidence interval, 0.359–0.641), by CTA \geq 70% was 0.692 (95% CI, 0.550–0.812),





Abbreviations: OMT, optimal medical treatment; other — see Figure 2



Figure 4. Comparison of ROC curves for revascularization prediction. Comparison of ROC curves for revascularization prediction (A — elective, B — total revascularizations) by CTA, CT-FFR, CTP using a standard approach and volumetric CTP (VOL CTP \geq 10%) Abbreviations: see Figure 2

by CT-FFR was 0.751 (95%Cl, 0.613–0.860), by the CTP standard approach was 0.829 (95%Cl, 0.701–0.919), and by VOL CTP (\geq 10%) was 0.927 (95% Cl, 0.821–0.980). The ischemia detection via CTP using the standard approach was equal to that via CT-FFR for the prediction of elective revascularizations. The VOL CTP with a \geq 10% cut-off,

however, was better than the other methods in predicting elective revascularization (Figure 4A).

The AUC for the prediction of total revascularizations by CTA \geq 50% was 0.500 (95% Cl, 0.359–0.641), by CTA \geq 70% was 0.668 (95% Cl, 0.525–0.791), by CT-FFR was 0.793 (95% Cl, 0.660–0.892), by the CTP standard approach



Figure 5. The diagnostic value of CT-based imaging for revascularization prediction.

Specificity, sensitivity, and accuracy of elective and total revascularization prediction during the follow-up by CTA, CT-FFR, CTP with a standard approach and volumetric CTP

Abbreviations: see Figure 2

was 0.865 (95% CI, 0.743–0.943), and by VOL CTP (\geq 10%) was 0.973 [95%CI: 0.886–0.998]. The ischemia detection via CTP using the standard approach was equal to that via CT-FFR for the prediction of total revascularizations, but the VOL CTP with a \geq 10% cut-off was better than other methods in predicting total revascularization (Figure 4B).

The sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of the analyzed imaging methods are presented in Figure 5 and Supplementary material, *Table S2*. The accuracy of VOL CTP (\geq 10%) was better than CTP (P = 0.008), CT-FFR (P = 0.007), and CTA \geq 70% (P < 0.001) for total revascularization prediction.

The net reclassification index was 0.30 (30%) for VOL CTP as compared to CTP with a standard approach for both elective and total revascularizations.

DISCUSSION

Our study delved into the untapped potential of dynamic CTP examination and provided new information on the feasibility, optimal method, and clinical value of the additional volumetric myocardial ischemia assessment. According to our data, the new method is applicable and diagnostically robust compared to the more traditional alternatives for the prediction of coronary revascularization in the longterm follow-up and may facilitate decision-making on the invasive therapies to use, accounting for the prognostic dimension. The added ability of CT to evaluate the percentage of myocardial ischemia strengthens its potential to become the truly "one-stop shop" in CAD diagnostics.

We showed that VOL CTP is superior to the traditional CTP, coronary CTA, and CT-FFR in discriminating patients requiring coronary revascularization. Our results also underline the importance of MBF quantification for the appropriate planning of interventional therapies in chronic coronary syndromes. The newly developed VOL CTP uniquely combined the highest sensitivities and specificities in selecting patients for coronary revascularization, successfully sorting out the patients with a small ischemic area that can be successfully treated medically. This may save a significant proportion of patients from unnecessary invasive interrogation and therapies. The results of our study may upgrade the indications for CTP examination over the previously postulated ones in the case of suboptimal coronary CTA diagnostic results (e.g., diffuse calcifications, motion artifacts). VOL CTP should also be considered in the case of an uncertain CT-FFR, such as borderline CT-FFR, the case where the threshold value (≤ 0.80) is reached in the distal vessel, non-proximal stenosis, or stenosis in a relatively small vessel [12-14]. The more accurate designation of patients who may benefit from revascularization will likely be advantageous. VOL CTP-guided patient management allows for a more appropriate qualification for invasive therapies, which can prevent unnecessary revascularizations and enable earlier treatment of patients with probable future events. The prediction of not only elective but also total revascularizations through VOL CTP suggests that the method may be more sensitive to ischemia already present during the baseline examination but overlooked while using other methods.

We advance the utility of CTP examination and propose an optimal clinical context concordant with the current guidelines [8, 15, 16]. Our study attempted to develop a method of volumetric myocardial ischemia evaluation in dynamic CTP using the myocardial blood flow threshold. Previously, Kwon et al. [17] calculated an ischemic percentage based on the visual analysis of the myocardial attenuation. Our findings were validated by clinical sequelae of revascularization. When performing VOL CTP analysis, we can also indicate the ischemia localization, like CTP standard analysis. Manual volumetric analysis based on the index-MBF allows precise assessment of the true rather than only the estimated percentage of myocardial ischemia (based on the number of affected segments). Moreover, index-MBF allows the normalization of the inter-individual differences in maximal MBF previously described in some studies [5, 18, 19].

There have been some studies that investigated the prognostic value of dynamic CTP, but none of them have analyzed volumetric ischemia assessment [20-25]. Tanabe et al. [7], in a small study (39 patients), investigated the expected MBF from Voronoi-diagram-based myocardial segmentation but did not evaluate the true percentage of myocardial ischemia. As shown in the meta-analysis conducted by Pontone et al., positive stress myocardial CTP added to coronary CTA has a very high diagnostic performance in identifying a functionally significant coronary lesion in a patient-based model [26]. The addition of dynamic CTP significantly improved the diagnostic performance of CTA in detecting functionally significant CAD, and it was shown to be comparable to the addition of CT-FFR [27]. The study by van Assen et al. [25] showed that dynamic CTP alone (using index-MBF defined as the ratio between the territory MBF and the global MBF) has a higher prognostic value for the prediction of major adverse cardiac events (including elective revascularization) than CTA and CT-FFR, independently of clinical risk factors. There have also been some recently published studies that compared CTP with CT-FFR [4, 5, 27, 28]. Baggiano et al. [28] recently reported that the addition of both CT-FFR and CTP to CTA in their study led to the reclassification of approximately one-third of the patients with an intermediate to high likelihood of CAD. Also, Pontone et al. [27] showed that the addition of dynamic CTP to CTA and CT-FFR in their study provided additional diagnostic accuracy with acceptable radiation exposure. The CTA+CTP strategy showed better performance than the CTA+CT-FFR strategy in ultimate therapeutic decision-making and choice of target vessels [28]. In contrast, Yang et al. [4] showed in their study that there was no significant difference between the area under the curve values of CT-FFR and CTP but that the diagnostic performance of CTA was improved by combining it with either CT-FFR or CTP. Also, Coenen et al. [5] showed that both

CTP and CT-FFR can identify functionally significant CAD, with comparable accuracy. These are consistent with our results as we showed that the CTP standard approach has a similar diagnostic value (AUC) as CT-FFR for elective- and total-revascularization prediction.

Limitations

Our study was a single-center investigation with a limited sample size. Despite this, however, we were able to identify highly significant differences between the investigated methods and illustrate the incremental value of VOL CTP. However, multi-center studies assessing dynamic CTP with more definite endpoints, such as death or myocardial infarction during a long-term follow-up, would strengthen our findings. We did not perform additional ECG/echocardiography examinations during the follow-up. No deaths occurred in our study during the follow-up. Importantly, the low radiation dose reported during the examination should not be automatically assumed to be available for other CT systems capable of performing dynamic CTP.

Special attention is necessary for three-vessel CAD due to the possible lower global MBF in the case of the functional significance of all the three stenosed vessels. In our study, none of the patients had three-vessel CAD. This represents a possible bias as ischemia determination by CTP is less accurate in multivessel disease (e.g. partial overlap of perfusion defects or balanced ischemia). Therefore, the high accuracy values may not be representative of the true performance of VOL CTP in unselected real-world patients.

However, we did not detect a mismatch between ischemia localization and an obstructive vessel territory. The applicability of CT-FFR and dynamic CTP may differ based on their advantages and disadvantages. CT-FFR cannot be used to evaluate coronary stenosis in all CTA results [29]. In our study, CT-FFR was not performed in three patients who had heavy calcifications. Moreover, VOL CTP cut-off \geq 10% should not be used as a basis for decision-making regarding invasive therapies until confirmed by larger trial data.

CONCLUSION

VOL CTP assessment is feasible and can provide incremental value to coronary artery stenosis assessment via CTA and ischemia evaluation via CT-FFR or the standard quantitative CTP for the prediction of coronary revascularization.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Funding: The study is funded by the National Science Center, Poland — grant no. 2015/19/B/NZ5/03502 (to CK) and supported by National Institute of Cardiology, Warsaw, Poland — project no. 4.21/III/19 (to AO). Conflict of interest: KN reports unrestricted research support from Siemens Healthineers, Bayer, HeartFlow Inc. unrelated to the present

work; consulting for Siemens Medical Solutions USA. Other authors

do not have a conflict of interest regarding this work.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Knuuti J, Wijns W, Saraste A, et al. 2019 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of chronic coronary syndromes. Eur Heart J. 2020;41(3): 407–477, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz425, indexed in Pubmed: 31504439.
- Danad I, Szymonifka J, Twisk JWR, et al. Diagnostic performance of cardiac imaging methods to diagnose ischaemia-causing coronary artery disease when directly compared with fractional flow reserve as a reference standard: a meta-analysis. Eur Heart J. 2017; 38(13): 991–998, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw095, indexed in Pubmed: 27141095.
- Seitun S, Clemente A, De Lorenzi C, et al. Cardiac CT perfusion and FFR: pathophysiological features in ischemic heart disease. Cardiovasc Diagn Ther. 2020; 10(6): 1954–1978, doi: 10.21037/cdt-20-414, indexed in Pubmed: 33381437.
- Yang DH, Kim YH, Roh JH, et al. Diagnostic performance of on-site CT-derived fractional flow reserve versus CT perfusion. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 18(4): 432–440, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jew094, indexed in Pubmed: 27354345.
- Coenen A, Rossi A, Lubbers MM, et al. Integrating CT myocardial perfusion and CT-FFR in the work-up of coronary artery disease. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 10(7): 760–770, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2016.09.028, indexed in Pubmed: 28109933.
- Neumann FJ, Sousa-Uva M, Ahlsson A, et al. 2018 ESC/EACTS Guidelines on myocardial revascularization. EuroIntervention. 2019; 14(14): 1435–1534, doi: 10.4244/eijy19m01_01, indexed in Pubmed: 30667361.
- Tanabe Y, Kido T, Kurata A, et al. Combined assessment of subtended myocardial volume and myocardial blood flow for diagnosis of obstructive coronary artery disease using cardiac computed tomography: A feasibility study. J Cardiol. 2020; 76(3): 259–265, doi: 10.1016/j.jjcc.2020.03.006, indexed in Pubmed: 32359811.
- Oleksiak A, Kruk M, Pugliese F, et al. Regadenoson dynamic computed tomography myocardial perfusion using low-dose protocol for evaluation of the ischemic burden. ULYSSES study. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2020; 14(5): 428–436, doi: 10.1016/j.jcct.2020.01.004, indexed in Pubmed: 32029383.
- Thygesen K, Alpert J, Jaffe A, et al. Fourth universal definition of myocardial infarction (2018). Circulation. 2018; 138(20), doi: 10.1161/cir.00000000000617, indexed in Pubmed: 30571511.
- Raff GL, Abidov A, Achenbach S, et al. SCCT guidelines for the interpretation and reporting of coronary computed tomographic angiography. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2009; 3(2): 122–136, doi: 10.1016/j. jcct.2009.01.001, indexed in Pubmed: 19272853.
- Renker M, Schoepf UJ, Wang R, et al. Comparison of diagnostic value of a novel noninvasive coronary computed tomography angiography method versus standard coronary angiography for assessing fractional flow reserve. Am J Cardiol. 2014; 114(9): 1303–1308, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2014.07.064, indexed in Pubmed: 25205628.
- Kruk M, Wardziak Ł, Demkow M, et al. Workstation-Based calculation of CTAbased FFR for intermediate stenosis. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016; 9(6): 690–699, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2015.09.019, indexed in Pubmed: 26897667.
- Solecki M, Kruk M, Demkow M, et al. What is the optimal anatomic location for coronary artery pressure measurement at CT-derived FFR? J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2017; 11(5): 397–403, doi: 10.1016/j.jcct.2017.08.004, indexed in Pubmed: 28844869.
- Kruk M, Demkow M, Solecki M, et al. The location of distal coronary artery pressure measurement matters for computed tomography-derived fractional flow reserve. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(2 Pt 1): 284–285, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2017.11.023, indexed in Pubmed: 29413647.
- 15. Oleksiak A, Kruk M, Śpiewak M, et al. Safety of regadenoson with theophylline reversal during dynamic computed tomography perfusion and

magnetic resonance imaging in patients with coronary artery disease. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(7-8): 709–714, doi: 10.33963/KP.15356, indexed in Pubmed: 32395975.

- Oleksiak A, Sobieszczańska-Małek M, Kruk M, et al. Feasibility of computed tomography perfusion for detection of cardiac allograft rejection following heart transplantation. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2020; 13(5): 1286– 1289, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2020.01.004, indexed in Pubmed: 32061561.
- 17. Kwon O, Hwang HJ, Koo HJ, et al. Ischemic burden assessment of myocardial perfusion CT, compared with SPECT using semi-quantitative and quantitative approaches. Int J Cardiol. 2019; 278: 287–294, doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2018.12.046, indexed in Pubmed: 30587418.
- Kono AK, Coenen A, Lubbers M, et al. Relative myocardial blood flow by dynamic computed tomographic perfusion imaging predicts hemodynamic significance of coronary stenosis better than absolute blood flow. Invest Radiol. 2014; 49(12): 801–807, doi: 10.1097/RLI.000000000000087, indexed in Pubmed: 25014013.
- Rossi A, Wragg A, Klotz E, et al. Dynamic Computed Tomography Myocardial Perfusion Imaging: Comparison of Clinical Analysis Methods for the Detection of Vessel-Specific Ischemia. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 10(4), doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.116.005505, indexed in Pubmed: 28389506.
- Pontone G, Andreini D, Guaricci AI, et al. Incremental diagnostic value of stress computed tomography myocardial perfusion with whole-heart coverage CT scanner in intermediate- to high-risk symptomatic patients suspected of coronary artery disease. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 12(2): 338–349, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2017.10.025, indexed in Pubmed: 29454774.
- Nakamura S, Kitagawa K, Goto Y, et al. Incremental prognostic value of myocardial blood flow quantified with stress dynamic computed tomography perfusion imaging. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 12(7 Pt 2): 1379–1387, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2018.05.021, indexed in Pubmed: 30031698.
- 22. Nakamura S, Kitagawa K, Goto Y, et al. Prognostic value of stress dynamic computed tomography perfusion with computed tomography delayed enhancement. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2020; 13(8): 1721–1734, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2019.12.017, indexed in Pubmed: 32061554.
- Meinel FG, Pugliese F, Schoepf UJ, et al. Prognostic value of stress dynamic myocardial perfusion CT in a multicenter population with known or suspected coronary artery disease. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2017; 208(4): 761–769, doi: 10.2214/AJR.16.16186, indexed in Pubmed: 28177653.
- Meinel FG, Wichmann JL, Schoepf UJ, et al. Global quantification of left ventricular myocardial perfusion at dynamic CT imaging: Prognostic value. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2017; 11(1): 16–24, doi: 10.1016/j. jcct.2016.12.003, indexed in Pubmed: 28111212.
- van Assen M, De Cecco CN, Eid M, et al. Prognostic value of CT myocardial perfusion imaging and CT-derived fractional flow reserve for major adverse cardiac events in patients with coronary artery disease. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2019; 13(3): 26–33, doi: 10.1016/j.jcct.2019.02.005, indexed in Pubmed: 30796003.
- Pontone G, Guaricci AI, Palmer SC, et al. Diagnostic performance of non-invasive imaging for stable coronary artery disease: A meta-analysis. Int J Cardiol. 2020; 300: 276–281, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2019.10.046, indexed in Pubmed: 31748186.
- 27. Pontone G, Baggiano A, Andreini D, et al. Dynamic stress computed tomography perfusion with a whole-heart coverage scanner in addition to coronary computed tomography angiography and fractional flow reserve computed tomography derived. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 12(12): 2460–2471, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2019.02.015, indexed in Pubmed: 31005531.
- Baggiano A, Fusini L, Del Torto A, et al. Sequential Strategy Including FFR Plus Stress-CTP Impacts on Management of Patients with Stable Chest Pain: The Stress-CTP RIPCORD Study. J Clin Med. 2020; 9(7), doi: 10.3390/jcm9072147, indexed in Pubmed: 32650379.
- Driessen RS, Danad I, Stuijfzand WJ, et al. Comparison of coronary computed tomography angiography, fractional flow reserve, and perfusion imaging for ischemia diagnosis. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2019; 73(2): 161–173, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018.10.056, indexed in Pubmed: 30654888.

Impact of diabetes mellitus on outcomes in patients with myocardial infarction according to varying degrees of left ventricular systolic dysfunction

Anna Fojt¹, Robert Kowalik¹, Marek Gierlotka², Mariusz Gąsior³, Cynthia Smeding⁴, Grzegorz Opolski¹

¹1st Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

²Department of Cardiology, University Hospital, Institute of Medical Sciences, University of Opole, Opole, Poland

³3rd Department of Cardiology, School of Medicine with the Division of Dentistry in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, Zabrze, Poland

⁴1st Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

Correspondence to: Anna A Fojt, MD, 1st Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Banacha 1A, 02–097 Warszawa, Poland

phone: +48 22 599 19 58, e-mail: anna.fojt@o2.pl

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0004

Received: September 23, 2021

Accepted: January 4, 2022 Early publication date:

January 4, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: Diabetes mellitus (DM) is known to contribute to unfavorable short- and long-term outcomes in patients with myocardial infarction (MI). Particularly poor outcomes are associated with left ventricular systolic dysfunction after an MI. Our study aimed to compare the short- and long-term outcomes of MI in patients with DM and varying degrees of left ventricular systolic dysfunction with the corresponding outcomes in a non-diabetic control group.

Methods: This analysis focused on patients with MI registered in the Polish National Registry of Acute Coronary Syndrome between 2009 and 2011. For this analysis, diabetic patients were additionally stratified into three subgroups depending on the degree of left ventricular systolic dysfunction, as assessed during their hospitalization for MI. Subsequently, the 30-day, 12-month, and 36-month outcomes in the diabetic study subgroups were compared with those in the corresponding non-diabetic subgroups.

Results: This analysis encompassed a nationwide cohort of 58 123 patients. Twelve- and 36-months mortality was greater in diabetic patients than in non-diabetic patients. The highest 36-months mortality (46.64%) was in the group of patients with DM and reduced ejection fraction (EF) <40%. Multivariate analysis showed diabetes and low EF to be independent risk factors for 36-month mortality, increasing the risk of death by 35% for diabetes and by 30% for each 5-percentage point EF decrease. Higher mortality was observed in older patients, smokers, and patients with ischemic heart disease before the index hospitalization.

Conclusions: Both diabetes and reduced EF proved to be independent risk factors for increased mortality over a long-term follow-up after MI.

Key words: diabetes mellitus, ejection fraction, heart failure, myocardial infarction

INTRODUCTION

Non-cardiovascular comorbidities, depending on their severity, may render the prognosis for heart failure (HF) patients clinically challenging [1]. The correlation between diabetes mellitus (DM) and the risk of myocardial infarction (MI) has been thoroughly documented in the literature. DM increase the risk of hospitalisation for HF [2]. DM patients more commonly require extensive in-hospital treatment for MI compared to non-DM patients [3]. Diabetes worsens short- and long-term outcomes in patients with MI [4–6]. Left ventricular systolic dysfunction is an independent risk factor for mortality after MI [5]. Consequently, ejection fraction (EF) and HF symptoms included in the New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional classification are pivotal indicative criteria

WHAT'S NEW?

Worse prognosis has been observed in patients with myocardial infarction (MI) and previously diagnosed or new-onset diabetes mellitus compared with their non-diabetic counterparts. Moreover, diabetes was shown to be an independent risk factor for hospitalization for heart failure. However, up until now, there have been no large-population studies assessing the long-term effects of diabetes on the long-term prognosis for patients with various degrees of post-MI left ventricular systolic dysfunction. We evaluated a nationwide prospective cohort of over 58 000 MI patients in terms of long-term outcomes over three years.

for cardioverter-defibrillator implantation as primary prevention of sudden cardiac death [6–8]. Our study aimed to compare the short- and long-term outcomes of MI in patients with diabetes mellitus with varying degrees of left ventricular systolic dysfunction (quantified in terms of EF values) with the corresponding outcomes in a non-diabetic control group.

METHODS

Data of 58 123 consecutive patients who were hospitalized for MI (ST-segment elevation MI [STEMI] or non-ST-segment elevation MI [NSTEMI]) between January 2009 and December 2011 were obtained from the Polish National Registry of Acute Coronary Syndrome (PL-ACS). This Registry was initiated by the Silesian Centre for Heart Diseases in Zabrze and maintained in cooperation with the Ministry of Health and the National Health Fund as part of the National Program for the Prevention and Treatment of Cardiovascular Diseases. This vast nationwide Registry contains detailed data on over 640 000 patients hospitalized for the acute coronary syndrome (ACS) in Poland. It is not only the largest registry in Europe, but also it contains the most recent data relating to epidemiology, treatment, and outcomes in patients with ACS. Registry entry criteria were described elsewhere [9]. The investigation conformed to the principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki and was carried out in accordance with the local ethics department's policy. The Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Warsaw was informed about the study (AKBE/81/2019).

The study population consisted of patients with diabetes (type 1, type 2, and new-onset, i.e. diagnosed during hospitalization) and patients without diabetes who constituted the control group. In line with the classification adopted within the Registry, patients with DM were defined as patients who received diabetes treatment (insulin, oral medications, or diet) before hospitalization, patients with new-onset diabetes were defined as those whose fasting blood glucose levels exceeded 7 mmol/l (\geq 126 mg/dl) in two measurements or blood glucose levels exceeded \geq 11.1 mmol/l (\geq 200 mg/dl) following an oral glucose tolerance test conducted after the acute phase of MI [10].

The study population was stratified by EF values and assessed in terms of short- and long-term MI treatment outcomes. For this analysis, patients were further stratified into three subgroups based on the degree of left ventricular systolic dysfunction measured during their index hospitalization for MI. Left ventricular systolic dysfunction, expressed using EF, was determined by echocardiography. Based on the last measurement of the degree of left ventricular systolic dysfunction assessed during hospitalization, diabetic and non-diabetic patients were stratified into the following subgroups:

- heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF; <40%)
- heart failure with mid-range ejection fraction (HFmrEF; 40%–49%)
- heart failure with preserved ejection fraction (HfpEF; ≥50%).

Short-term (in-hospital and within 30 days post-discharge) and long-term (after 12 and 36 months) outcomes were assessed. Clinical endpoints are included in Supplementary material, *Table S1*.

Statistical methods

Continuous variables were presented as means and standard deviations (SD). Categorical variables were presented as percentages and absolute values. The chi-square test for frequency data and Student's t-test for continuous data were used to test the differences between the groups. The association between the groups and long-term mortality was analyzed using the Kaplan-Meier method for multiple group comparisons. Parameters from Table 1 and EF were included in the multivariable Cox proportional hazard model (the backward elimination method) to adjust the impact of diabetes on mortality at 36 months, and the results were expressed as hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence interval (CI). Additional models were calculated to assess the impact of DM on 3-year mortality in different EF groups, and the impact of mildly reduced (40%–49%) and reduced (<40%) EF on 3-year mortality in dependence of diabetic status. Statistical significance was set at P<0.05. All reported P-values are two-sided. Analyses were performed with the use of Statistica version 13 (TIBCO Software Inc., Palo Alto, CA, USA) and NCSS 2020 Statistical Software, LLC (Kaysville, Utah, USA).

RESULTS

DM patients (n = 11 689) comprised 20% of the study cohort, whereas non-diabetic patients (n = 46 434) comprised 80%. Ninety-seven percent of patients with DM were diagnosed with DM type 2. A total of 41.75% of diabetic patients and 52.07% of controls were diagnosed with STEMI

Table 1. Baseline clinical characteristics

	Non-DM	DM	<i>P</i> -value
Number of patients	46 434	11689	
STEMI, n (%)	24 180 (52.07)	4880 (41.75)	<0.001
NSTEMI, n (%)	22 254 (47.93)	6809 (58.25)	
Age, years, mean (SD)	64.4 (12.1)	68.4 (10.4)	<0.001
Male gender, n (%)	15 233 (67.19)	5224 (55.31)	< 0.001
BMI, kg/m², mean (SD)	27.2 (4.3)	29.7 (5.1)	< 0.001
Hypertension (BP ≥140/90 mm Hg), n (%)	31 752 (68.38)	9915 (84.82)	< 0.001
Hypercholesterolemia, n (%)	19 050 (41.03)	5605 (47.95)	< 0.001
Chronic kidney disease, n (%)	2017 (4.34)	1310 (11.21)	< 0.001
Former smoker, n (%)	12 739 (27.43)	3983 (34.07)	< 0.001
Current smoker, n (%)	16 076 (34.62)	2047 (17.51)	<0.001
Family history of CVD, n (%)	5284 (11.38)	1500 (12.83)	< 0.001
Past MI, n (%)	5835 (12.57)	2331 (19.94)	< 0.001
Past PCI, n (%)	3476 (7.49)	1411 (12.07)	< 0.001
Past CABG, n (%)	1001 (2.16)	492 (4.21)	< 0.001
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	5027 (10.83)	2486 (21.27)	< 0.001
Heart failure, n (%)	2854 (6.15)	1264 (10.81)	< 0.001
Past stroke, n (%)	1474 (3.17)	701 (6.00)	< 0.001
PAD, n (%)	1849 (3.98)	730 (6.25)	< 0.001
Chronic lung disease, n (%)	1743 (3.75)	582 (4.98)	<0.001

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; CVD, cardiovascular disease; DM, patients with diabetes; MI, myocardial infarction; Non-DM, patients without diabetes; PAD, peripheral artery disease; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention

Table 2. Invasive cardiac procedures and in-hospital mortality by diabetic status

	Non-diabetic (n = 46 434)	Diabetic (n = 11 689)	<i>P</i> -value
Cardiac catheterization, n (%)	43 781 (94.29)	11 689 (91.45)	<0.001
Percutaneous coronary intervention, n (%)	36 979 (79.64)	87 22 (74.62)	<0.001
Coronary artery bypass surgery, n (%)	1236 (2.66)	380 (3.25)	<0.001
Death, n (%)	1527 (3.29)	564 (4.83)	<0.001

(P <0.001). The EF ≥50%, EF 40%–49%, and EF <40% subgroups accounted for 53% (n = 30 780), 29% (n = 17 067), and 18% (n = 10 376) of the study cohort, respectively. The average EF values in the diabetic and control groups were 46% and 48%, respectively.

Table 1 presents the clinical characteristics of diabetic and non-diabetic patients. DM patients were usually older, were less likely to be male, and were more likely to suffer from chronic kidney disease in comparison with non-diabetic patients. In addition, DM patients were more likely to have a history of MI, stroke, HF, coronary artery disease, and peripheral vascular disease. Moreover, the diabetic group had a higher proportion of former smokers, whereas the non-diabetic group had a higher proportion of current smokers. Non-diabetic patients were more likely to have a history of hypertension and hypercholesterolemia.

In both groups, coronary angiography was performed in over 90% of cases involving MI. However, it was more frequently performed in the non-diabetic group than in the diabetic group (94.29% vs. 91.45%; P < 0.001). Furthermore, non-diabetic patients underwent coronary angioplasty more often than patients with diabetes (79.64% vs. 74.62%; P < 0.001). Likewise, patients with DM were more often qualified for coronary bypass surgery during hospitalization than non-diabetics (3.25% vs. 2.66%; P < 0.001). Table 2 presents the number and percentage of diabetic and non-diabetic patients who underwent coronary angiography, coronary angioplasty, and coronary artery bypass surgery, as well as those who died in the hospital.

In multivariate analysis, diabetes (HR, 1.35; 95% CI, 1.30–1.42) and reduced EF (HR, 1.30; 95% CI, 1.29–1.31) proved to be independent risk factors for increased mortality within 36 months of the follow-up. Moreover, mortality was elevated in older patients (HR, 1.35; 95% CI, 1.33–1.36, for each 5-year age interval), smokers (former smokers: HR, 1.11; 95% CI, 1.07–1.17; current smokers: HR, 1.24; 95% CI 1.17–1.31), and patients with a history of ischemic heart disease (HR, 1.22; 95% CI, 1.16–1.28). Additionally, multivariate analysis showed hypercholesterolemia, hypertension, and higher body mass index (BMI) to be independent factors for lower mortality.

Diabetes increased the risk of death in all EF subgroups. The strongest effect was observed in the EF 40%– -49% subgroup. On the other hand, low EF (<40%) doubled the risk of death in both diabetic and control groups in comparison with the risk of death in the preserved-EF



Figure 1. Multivariate analysis

EF

≥50%

<40%

40%-49%

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CI, confidence interval; EF, ejection fraction; MI, myocardial infarction

HR (95% CI)

1.41 (1.30-1.54)

1.42 (1.31-1.54)

1.25 (1.17-1.34)

Table 3. The adjusted hazard ratio for death at 36 months for patients with DM vs. non-DM stratified by EF. Parameters used for adjustment: age, sex, body mass index, hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, smoking, history of coronary artery disease before index myocardial infarction

Table 4. The adjusted hazard ratio for death at 36 months for patients with mildly reduced (40%-49%) and reduced (<40%) EF in control and diabetic groups. Parameters used for adjustment: age. sex, body mass index, hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, smoking, history of coronary artery disease before index myocardial infarction

	Control HR (95% CI)	Diabetes HR (95% CI)
EF 40%–49% (vs. ≥50%)	1.57 (1.48–1.67)	1.63 (1.48–1.79)
EF <40% (vs. 40%-49%)	1.93 (1.88–1.99)	1.86 (1.78–1.95)
EF <40% (vs. ≥50%)	2.37 (2.24–2.51)	2.11 (1.94–2.30)

Abbreviations: HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval; other — see Figure 1 and Table 1

Abbreviations: see Figure 1 and Table 3

927 (25.23)

able 5. Total mortality (inclu	uding in-hospital r	nortality) in DM an	d non-DM stratified	l by EF		
Total mortality over the follow-up period	Control	DM	Control	DM	Control	DM
	EF ≥50% (n = 25 388)	EF ≥50% (n = 5 292)	EF 40%–49% (n = 13 393)	EF 40%–49% (n = 3 674)	EF <40% (n = 7 653)	EF <40% (n = 2 723)
30 days, n (%)	313 (1.23)	101 (1.91)	437 (3.26)	163 (4.44)	1045 (13.65)	411 (15.09)
	<i>P</i> <0.001		P <0.001		P = 0.06	
12 months, n (%)	1140 (4.49)	387 (7.31)	1151 (8.59)	499 (13.58)	2034 (26.58)	857 (31.47)
	P <0	0.001	P <0	.001	P <0	.001

2169 (16.20)

P < 0.001

795 (15.02)

Т

P < 0.001

Abbreviations: see Figure 1 and Table 1

36 months, n (%)

subgroups (EF >50%). All multivariate analysis results are presented in Figure 1 and Tables 3 and 4.

2405 (9.47)

All patients completed a 3-year follow-up. The total mortality rate over 36 months (including in-hospital mortality) is shown in Table 5. Kaplan-Meier curves show the total risk of death during the 36-month follow-up in all evaluated groups (Figure 2).

Analysis of cardiovascular events after hospital discharge

Long-term (12- and 36-month) follow-up after hospital discharge demonstrated a higher risk of re-infarction and stroke in all three EF subgroups of diabetic patients than in non-diabetic patients. Diabetic patients from all three EF subgroups were also more likely to be hospitalized for HF than non-diabetic patients. This observation was true for both the short-term (30-day) and long-term (12- and 36-month) follow-ups. Diabetes was also associated with higher rates of end-stage renal disease and the resultant need for dialysis in all EF subgroups. The diabetic subgroup with the lowest EF of <40% showed that the rates of coronary angiography, coronary angioplasty, or coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG), within the 12- and 36-month follow-up periods, were no higher than those in the control group. Cardiovascular events over the 30-day, 12-month, and 36-month post-discharge follow-up have been presented in Table 6.

2928 (38.26)

P < 0.001

After hospital discharge, there was no difference in the 30-day mortality in the EF <40% and EF 40%-49%

1270 (46.64)

Table 6. Three-year post-discharge outcomes in non-diabetic and diabetic patients stratified by ejection fraction

	Follow-up	Non-DM, EF ≥50%	DM, EF ≥50%	Non-DM, EF 40%–49%	DM, EF 40%-49%	Non-DM, EF <40%	DM, EF <40%
		(n = 25 075)	(n = 5191)	(n = 12 956)	(n = 3511)	(n = 6608)	(n = 2312)
Death, n (%)	30 days	107 (0.43)	34 (0.65)	113 (0.87)	42 (1.19)	185 (2.75)	80 (3.38)
	12	P = 0.0)3	P = 0.08	8	P = 0.1	12
	12 months	910(3.62) P < 0.00	315 (6.04)	788 (6.05) P <0.00	367 (10.36)	IIIU (16.51) P < 0.0	501 (21.18) 01
	36 months	2175 (8.65)	723 (13.86)	1806 (13.86)	795 (22.44)	2002 (29.77)	914 (38.65)
		P <0.00	01	P <0.00	1	P <0.0	01
Myocardial	30 days	215 (0.85)	58 (1.11)	152 (1.17)	58 (1.64)	116 (1.73)	42 (1.78)
infarction, n (%)		<i>P</i> = 0.0)7	P = 0.03	3	P = 0.8	37
	12 months	984 (3.91)	341 (6.54)	644 (4.94)	298 (8.41)	495 (7.36)	226 (9.56)
	26 months	P < 0.00)1	P < 0.00	1	P <0.0	261 (15 26)
	30 11011015	P < 0.00)1	P < 0.00	1	P < 0.0	01
Stroke, n (%)	30 days	39 (0.16)	18 (0.34)	44 (0.34)	14 (0.40)	28 (0.42)	17 (0.72)
		P = 0.00	04	$P = 0.6^{-1}$	1	P = 0.0)7
	12 months	241 (0.96)	82 (1.57)	201(1.54)	76 (2.15)	130 (1.93)	74 (3.13)
		P <0.00	01	$P = 0.0^{-1}$	1	P <0.0	01
	36 months	656 (2.61)	216 (4.14)	453 (3.48)	172 (4.86)	320 (4.76)	151 (6.38)
Hospitalization	30 days	P < 0.00	63 (1.21)	P <0.00 189 (1 45)	104 (2.94)	P = 0.0 330 (4 91)	169 (7.15)
for heart failure,		P < 0.00	01	P <0.00	1	P <0.0	01
n (%)	12 months	864 (3.43)	380 (7.28)	816 (6.26)	426 (12.03)	1390 (20.67)	614 (25.96)
		P <0.00	01	P <0.00	1	P <0.0	01
	36 months	1541 (6.13)	661 (12.67)	1463 (11.23)	726 (20.50)	2018 (30.01)	867 (36.66)
Hospitalization	30 days	P < 0.00	728 (13 95)	P <0.00	547 (15 44)	P < 0.0	479 (20.25)
for renal failure,		P <0.00)1	P <0.00	1	P <0.0	01
n (%)	12 months	10 831 (43.06)	2630 (50.40)	6034 (46.32)	1861 (52.54)	3696 (54.97)	1417 (59.92)
		P <0.00)1	P <0.00	1	P <0.0	01
	36 months	13 981 (55.58)	3400 (65.16)	7703 (59.13)	2366 (66.80)	4570 (67.97)	1696 (71.71)
Cardiac cathete-	30 days	P < 0.00	364 (6 98)	P <0.00	245 (6 92)	P < 0.0	135 (5 71)
rization, n (%)	sodays	P = 0.1	2	$P = 0.9^{4}$	4	P = 0.8	33
	12 months	6426 (25.55)	1449 (27.77)	3366 (25.84)	974 (27.50)	1549 (23.04)	570 (24.10)
		P <0.00)1	<i>P</i> = 0.04	6	P = 0.2	29
	36 months	8132 (32.33)	1893 (36.28)	4241 (32.55)	1241 (35.04)	2065 (30.71)	758 (32.05)
PCI n (%)	30 days	P < 0.00	325 (6 23)	P = 0.00 784 (6.02)	207 (5.84)	P = 0.2	109 (4 61)
	50 days	P = 0.03	80	P = 0.70)	P = 0.7	77
	12 months	5077 (20.18)	1166 (22.35)	2558 (19.63)	728 (20.55)	1094 (16.27)	403 (17.04)
		P <0.00	01	P = 0.22	2	P = 0.3	39
	36 months	6144 (24.42)	1467 (28.11)	3095 (23.76)	921 (26.00)	1385 (20.60)	523 (22.11)
CARG n (%)	30 days	P < 0.00)] 84 (1.61)	P = 0.00	52 (1 47)	P = 0.1	34 (1 44)
C/10G, IT (70)	50 days	P <0.00)1	P = 0.09	9	P = 0.2	24
	12 months	1460 (15.80)	420 (8.05)	822 (6.31)	272 (7.68)	402 (5.98)	131 (5.54)
		P <0.00	01	<i>P</i> = 0.00	4	P = 0.4	13
	36 months	1624 (6.46)	476 (9.12)	932 (7.15)	302 (8.53)	458 (6.81)	158 (6.68)
ICD p (%)	20 days	P < 0.00)]	P = 0.00	2 (0.09)	P = 0.8	33
100,11(70)	50 days	P = 0.6	3	P = 0.80)	P = 0.5	56
	12 months	48 (0.19)	9 (0.17)	86 (0.66)	22 (0.62)	417 (6.20)	135 (5.71)
		<i>P</i> = 0.7	'8	<i>P</i> = 0.80	C	P = 0.3	39
	36 months	108 (0.43)	19 (0.36)	205 (1.57)	57 (1.61)	634 (9.43)	190 (8.03)
CPT D p (04)	20 days	P = 0.5	0 (0 00)	P = 0.88	3	P = 0.0	2 (0 12)
CHT-D, II (70)	50 uays	- (0.00)	0 (0.00)	0 (0.00)	0 (0.00)	P = 0.6	52
	12 months	2 (0.01)	0 (0.00)	7 (0.05)	1 (0.03)	72 (1.07)	22 (0.93)
		P = 0.5	52	P = 0.56	5	P = 0.4	12
	36 months	11 (0.04)	1 (0.02)	17 (0.13)	7 (0.20)	133 (1.98)	45 (1.90)
		P = 0.3	5	P = 0.82	2	P = 0.6	53

Table 6 (cont.). Three-year post-discharge outcomes in non-diabetic and diabetic patients stratified by ejection fraction

	Follow-up	Non-DM, EF ≥50% (n = 25 075)	DM, EF ≥50% (n = 5191)	Non-DM, EF 40%–49% (n = 12 956)	DM, EF 40%–49% (n = 3511)	Non-DM, EF <40% (n = 6608)	DM, EF <40% (n = 2312)	
ICD/CRT-D, n (%)	30 days	8 (0.03)	1 (0.02)	13 (0.10)	3 (0.08)	60 (0.89)	25 (1.06)	
		P = 0.6	53	P = 0.8	30	<i>P</i> = 0.47		
	12 months	51 (0.20)	9 (0.17)	93 (0.71)	23 (0.65)	487 (7.24)	156 (6.60)	
		P = 0.6	55	P = 0.6	58	P = 0.2	<i>P</i> = 0.29	
	36 months	119 (0.47)	20 (0.38)	219 (1.68)	63 (1.78)	756 (11.24)	235 (9.94)	
	<i>P</i> = 0.38		38	<i>P</i> = 0.69		<i>P</i> = 0.08		
Cardiac rehabili-	30 days	3452 (13.72)	610 (11.69)	1796 (13.79)	303 (8.55)	699 (10.40)	203 (8.58)	
tation, n (%)		P <0.001		P <0.001		<i>P</i> = 0.01		
	6 months	6134 (24.38)	1152 (22.08)	3440 (26.40)	655 (18.49)	1363 (20.27)	391 (16.53)	
		<i>P</i> <0.001		<i>P</i> <0.001		<i>P</i> <0.001		
	12 months	6454 (25.66)	1234 (23.65)	3590 (27.56)	708 (19.99)	1443 (21.46)	414 (17.51)	
	<i>P</i> = 0.002		<i>P</i> <0.001		<i>P</i> <0.001			
Dialysis, n (%)	30 days	37 (0.15)	23 (0.44)	34 (0.26)	20 (0.56)	26 (0.39)	24 (1.01)	
	<i>P</i> <0.001		<i>P</i> = 0.005		<i>P</i> <0.001			
	12 months	121 (0.48)	67 (1.28)	91 (0.70)	68 (1.92)	83 (1.23)	65 (2.75)	
		P <0.001		P <0.001		<i>P</i> <0.001		
	36 months	171 (0.68)	110 (2.11)	132 (1.01)	102 (2.88)	112 (1.67)	85 (3.59)	
	P < 0.001		<i>P</i> <0.001		<i>P</i> <0.001			

Abbreviations: CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; CRT-D, cardiac resynchronization therapy device; ICD, implantable cardioverter-defibrillator; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; other — see Figure 1 and Table 1



Figure 2. 36-month mortality in diabetic and control groups stratified by ejection fraction Abbreviations: see Figure 1

subgroups, regardless of diabetes status. However, in the EF \geq 50% subgroup, the 30-day mortality was significantly higher in patients with diabetes (*P* = 0.03).

Similarly, in terms of left ventricular systolic dysfunction, 12- and 36-month post-discharge mortality was significantly higher in all diabetic subgroups compared with that in the control subgroups (P < 0.001). For non-diabetic patients, the annual mortality rates after hospital discharge in the EF \geq 50%, EF 49%–50%, and EF <40% subgroups were 3.62%, 6.05%, and 16.51%, respectively. The 12-month postdischarge mortality rates in the corresponding diabetic EF subgroups were considerably higher at 6.04%, 10.36%, and 21.18%, respectively. Ultimately, the highest 36-month mortality (38.65%) was found in patients with diabetes and an EF of <40%. No significant differences were observed between patients with and without DM across all subgroups over the 30-day and 12-month follow-up periods in terms of the use of implantable cardiac defibrillators (ICD) or cardiac resynchronization therapy devices (CRT-D). This is in contrast with the 36-month follow-up data, in which non-diabetics from the EF <40% subgroup had higher rates of ICD implantation procedures compared with patients with DM from the EF <40% subgroup (P <0.05). There was no difference in the rates of CRT-D implantation between diabetic and non-diabetic patients.

Unexpectedly, patients with diabetes participated less often in cardiac rehabilitation than patients in the control group over the 1-year follow-up. Despite proven benefits of cardiac rehabilitation, the proportions of diabetic patients from EF \geq 50%, 40%–49%, and <40% subgroups who underwent this type of treatment were lower, 23.65%, 19.99%, and 17.51%, respectively, than in the corresponding non-diabetic subgroups (25.66%, 27.56%, and 21.46%, respectively).

DISCUSSION

The present study attempted to assess the long-term prognosis for diabetic patients who were treated for MI. The outcomes in diabetic patients with reduced left ventricular EF were particularly unfavorable, compared with those in non-diabetic patients with similar EF values.

Long-term outcomes of diabetic patients after MI in the era of thrombolytic treatment have been assessed previously. The GUSTO-I study reported the annual mortality among diabetic patients with STEMI to be 14.5%, compared to 8.9% in non-diabetics [11]. Similar observations come from the OASIS and Valiant trials [12-13]. Also, the contemporary literature includes studies demonstrating a poor prognosis for diabetic patients undergoing treatment for MI [14]. Diabetic patients with MI are at a higher risk of adverse events than non-diabetic patients with MI (HR, 1.40; 95% CI, 1.20–1.64; P < 0.001). Multivariate analysis results indicated that acute revascularization and medical therapy with aspirin and inhibitors of the renin-angiotensin system may improve patients' prognoses [14]. DM patients with reduced EF are more commonly found to receive insulin or no anti-diabetic treatment compared to DM with normal range EF. Conversely, a tendency towards oral anti-diabetic medication is observed in normal EF range DM patients [3]. New classes of antidiabetic drugs, such as sodium-glucose cotransporter-2 (SGLT-2) inhibitors and glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists (GLP-1-RAs), are nowadays recommended in diabetes mellitus type 2 (DM2) patients with cardiovascular disease to improve outcomes [15]. Empagliflozin decreased the death rate from cardiovascular causes, non-fatal MI, and stroke and death from any cause in patients with DM2 at high risk for cardiovascular events, as compared with placebo [16]. In the LEADER Trial, Liraglutide reduced the risk of death from cardiovascular causes, MI and stroke in patients with DM [17].

We analyzed the prognosis for MI patients based on the degree of left ventricular systolic dysfunction (expressed in terms of EF). Stolfo et al. concluded that the EF assessed at hospital discharge proved to be a better predictor than the EF recorded earlier during hospitalization [18]. Our study results were based on the last measurement of EF made during hospitalization. Solomon et al. [19] revealed that most of the observed functional improvement occurred by day 14 after MI. The improvement in left ventricular EF after MI begins within three days of coronary revascularization [19]. Stolfo et al. [18] evaluated EF at three different time points after STEMI (<24 hours after coronary angioplasty, at hospital discharge, and three months after MI) and reported that the independent predictors of decreased EF (<35%) 3 months after revascularization are creatinine levels on

hospital admission, peak troponin I levels, and EF during hospitalization. In our analysis, patients with DM from all evaluated EF ranges fared worse than their non-diabetic counterparts in the long-term follow-up, as evidenced by increased risks of mortality, stroke, re-infarction, hospitalization for HF, and end-stage renal failure requiring dialysis. The mortality rate in patients with HF, or reduced EF after MI, was twice as high as in patients with preserved or mid-range EF and no symptoms of HF [20, 21].

Yet another important observation from our study concerns the prognosis for patients with mid-range ejection fraction. Our study revealed that patients with EF of 40%–49% have a much worse prognosis than those with preserved EF regardless of their diabetic status. Multivariate analysis results showed that patients with EF of 40%–49% from both the diabetic and control groups had an over 50% higher risk of death compared with the groups with an EF of \geq 50%. There have been no data in the current literature that are consistent with our findings.

Our study proves beyond any doubt that patients with diabetes are more prone to cardiovascular events and hospitalization prompted by HF. Re-infarction was more common among diabetic patients in all three EF subgroups. Similarly, the EPHESUS study assessed the impact of diabetes on the prognosis for patients with MI with reduced EF. Diabetes was also identified as an independent risk factor for the onset of another MI, but not necessarily resulting in death. However, no correlation was found between diabetes and the incidence of fatal MI during 2.5 years of follow-up [22]. In our study, diabetes correlated with the rate of hospitalizations for HF across all three EF subgroups. In an observational registry, ACS exacerbated by HF was shown to result in significantly worse outcomes than ACS without HF over a 6-month follow-up. HF was associated with reduced hospitalization and 6-month survival rates across all ACS subsets. ACS patients who were diagnosed with HF on admission had an approximately threefold decrease in their 6-month post-discharge survival rate (mortality rates of 8.5% in those with an admission diagnosis of HF vs. 2.8% in those without HF, respectively; P < 0.001) and were also more likely to be re-hospitalized (23.6% vs. 15.7%, respectively, P <0.001) [23]. Similarly, Hung et al. [24] showed that the incidence of death in patients with MI complicated by HF was greater than in patients without HF after a 1-year follow-up. Development of HF within 90 days of the index MI hospitalization yielded an adjusted HR of 2.7 for 1-year mortality in 90-day survivors.

Every 5% reduction in EF increases the risk of cardiac arrest or sudden cardiac death by 21% in the first 30 days after MI [5]. Similarly, our patients with reduced EF had a much higher 30-day mortality rate (15.09% in DM and 13.65% in non-DM patients) compared with patients with mid-range EF (4.04% in DM and 3.36% in non-DM patients). We concluded that a reduction in EF increased 36-month mortality by 30% for each 5% decrease in EF.

Future investigations after the implementation of new recommendations will be interesting. SGLT-2 inhibitors in addition to standard care found a new place for both diabetic and non-diabetic patients with cardiovascular disease. Dapagliflozin or empagliflozin are recommended for patients with symptomatic HF and EF≤40% despite optimal medical therapy to reduce the risk of hospitalization and death. This first-class recommendation of the ECS guidelines results from recently conducted studies [25, 26].

We identified the following three parameters as independent factors for lower mortality: BMI, hypercholesterolemia, and hypertension. Higher BMI and lower mortality in chronic coronary artery disease and ACS patients are considered a "BMI paradox". Our observations are consistent with those resulting from analysis of other large registries [27, 28]. In the registry, which is a collection of data on 64 436 patients who underwent coronary angiography due to ACSs, the relation between BMI and mortality was U-shaped, the lower risk of mortality was noted in moderately overweight patients (BMI of 26.5–28 kg/m²) [27]. In-hospital mortality was also assessed in over 50 000 patients hospitalized for STEMI in the United States [28]. Using patients with BMI between 30 kg/m² and 35 kg/m² as a reference, risk-adjusted in-hospital mortality rates were significantly higher only for patients with BMI of \geq 40 kg/m² (HR, 1.64; CI, 95% 1.32–2.03).

Epidemiological data about the association between hypertension and prognosis in patients with ACS are inconclusive [29]. Some studies showed an unfavorable association between hypertension and in-hospital [30], 30-day [31], or long-term prognosis [32], whereas other studies demonstrated no association between hypertension and long-term mortality or even showed higher mortality in normotensive patients [33]. The possible explanation of lower mortality in patients with hypertension and hypercholesterolemia may be associated with the use of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, β -blockers, and statins in the period before hospitalization.

Our analysis of the 36-month data revealed that a greater proportion of non-diabetic patients in the EF <40% subgroup received an ICD compared with diabetic patients (*P* <0.05), despite the current guidelines. By way of explanation, diabetes may curtail the effectiveness of ICDs in patients with reduced EF [34]. In addition, in a recent meta-analysis [35] including a combined total of 3359 patients from MADIT I, MADIT II, DEFINITE, and SCD-HeFT studies, ICD implantation reduced overall mortality in non-diabetic patients but not in patients with DM. It is, therefore, imperative that prospective research studies be performed on whether to implant ICDs in patients with diabetes and reduced EF.

In-hospital and post-discharge care for AMI patients is related to a major adverse cardiovascular events rate reduction by 45% in 3 months [36]. Although cardiac rehabilitation after MI has been proven to reduce cardiovascular mortality by 20%, diabetic patients participated less frequently in cardiac rehabilitation within the first year after their MI (regardless of EF values) [37]. In addition, cardiac rehabilitation after MI improves exercise capacity, which is significantly lower in patients with diabetes compared to that in non-diabetics [38]. Consequently, greater emphasis should be placed on referring diabetic patients for cardiac rehabilitation.

Study strengths and limitations

The strength of this study derives from analyzing an extensive data set and the use of uniform diagnostic and treatment procedures. The percentage of missing values in the PL-ACS registry used in multivariate analyses was low (<0.5%) thus multivariate analyses were performed with the exclusion of patients with missing data. Since this was a non-randomized observational study, the possible interdependence of some variables, including the effects of the patients' medications, is unknown. We were unable to measure the EF after the index hospitalization. Possibly, the inter-observer variability could be an issue in this study, but the huge number of patients we analyzed from the different centers strongly reduces the possibility of its negative impact.

CONCLUSION

We presented data, representing 36-month post-MI follow-up, obtained from a large national ACS Registry. In addition, we conducted outcome analyses as a function of the degree of left ventricular systolic dysfunction after MI. The worst outcome with a 36-month mortality rate of 46.64% was in patients with diabetes and EF below 40%. In our multivariate analysis, diabetes and decreased EF after MI were independent risk factors of mortality during the 36-month follow-up.

Finally, we would like to emphasize that the present study is only an attempt to highlight the common clinical problems posed by MI treatment in patients with comorbid diabetes. Certainly, further research on the group of patients with mid-range EF would be interesting.

Our study is intended to spur a discussion on multivariate aspects of in-hospital and, which is equally important, outpatient treatment to improve the unfavorable prognosis in DM patients with MI.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared

Funding: The PL-ACS registry is a joint initiative of the Silesian Center for Heart Diseases in Zabrze and the Polish Ministry of Health. Logistic support is provided by the National Health Fund (NHF).

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Correale M, Paolillo S, Mercurio V, et al. Non-cardiovascular comorbidities in heart failure patients and their impact on prognosis. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(5): 493–502, doi: 10.33963/KP.15934, indexed in Pubmed: 34125921.
- Franklin K, Goldberg RJ, Spencer F, et al. Implications of diabetes in patients with acute coronary syndromes. The Global Registry of Acute Coronary Events. . Arch Intern Med. 2004; 164(13): 1457–1463, doi: 10.1001/archinte.164.13.1457, indexed in Pubmed: 15249356.
- Niedziela JT, Hiczkiewicz J, Kleinrok A, et al. Prevalence, characteristics, and prognostic implications of type 2 diabetes in patients with myocardial infarction: the Polish Registry of Acute Coronary Syndromes (PLACS) annual 2018 report. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(3): 243–246, doi: 10.33963/KP.15189, indexed in Pubmed: 32063598.
- Aguilar D, Solomon SD, Køber L, et al. Newly diagnosed and previously known diabetes mellitus and 1-year outcomes of acute myocardial infarction: the VALsartan In Acute myocardial iNfarcTion (VALIANT) trial. Circulation. 2004; 110(12): 1572–1578, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000142047.28024. F2, indexed in Pubmed: 15364810.
- Pouleur AC, Barkoudah E, Uno H, et al. Sudden death in patients with myocardial infarction and left ventricular dysfunction, heart failure, or both. N Engl J Med. 2005; 352(25): 2581–2588, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa043938, indexed in Pubmed: 15972864.
- Zipes DP, Camm AJ, Borggrefe M, et al. ACC/AHA/ESC 2006 guidelines for management of patients with ventricular arrhythmias and the prevention of sudden cardiac death. Europace. 2006; 8(9): 746–837, doi: 10.1093/europace/eul108, indexed in Pubmed: 16935866.
- Wijns W, Kolh P, Danchin N, et al. Guidelines on myocardial revascularization: The Task Force on Myocardial Revascularization of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS). Eur Heart J. 2010; 31(20): 2501–2555, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehq277, indexed in Pubmed: 20802248.
- Dickstein K, Cohen-Solal A, Filippatos G, et al. ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure 2008: the Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Acute and Chronic Heart Failure 2008 of the European Society of Cardiology. Developed in collaboration with the Heart Failure Association of the ESC (HFA) and endorsed by the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM). Eur Heart J. 2008; 29(19): 2388–2442, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehn309, indexed in Pubmed: 18799522.
- Poloński L, Gasior M, Gierlotka M, et al. Polish Registry of Acute Coronary Syndromes (PL-ACS). Characteristics, treatments and outcomes of patients with acute coronary syndromes in Poland. Kardiol Pol. 2007;65(8): 861–72; discussion 873, indexed in Pubmed: 17853315.
- Ryden L, Standl E, Bartnik M, et al. Guidelines on diabetes, pre-diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases: executive summary: The Task Force on Diabetes and Cardiovascular Diseases of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and of the European Association for the Study of Diabetes (EASD). Eur Heart J. 2006; 28(1): 88–136, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehl260, indexed in Pubmed: 17220161.
- Mak KH, Moliterno DJ, Granger CB, et al. Influence of diabetes mellitus on clinical outcome in the thrombolytic era of acute myocardial infarction. GUSTO-I Investigators. Global Utilization of Streptokinase and Tissue Plasminogen Activator for Occluded Coronary Arteries. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1997; 30(1): 171–179, doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(97)00118-6, indexed in Pubmed: 9207639.
- Malmberg K, Yusuf S, Gerstein HC, et al. Impact of diabetes on long-term prognosis in patients with unstable angina and non-Q-wave myocardial infarction: results of the OASIS (Organization to Assess Strategies for Ischemic Syndromes) Registry. Circulation. 2000; 102(9): 1014–1019, doi: 10.1161/01.cir.102.9.1014, indexed in Pubmed: 10961966.
- Aguilar D, Solomon SD, Køber L, et al. Newly diagnosed and previously known diabetes mellitus and 1-year outcomes of acute myocardial infarction: the VALsartan In Acute myocardial iNfarcTion (VALIANT) trial. Circulation. 2004; 110(12): 1572–1578, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000142047.28024. F2, indexed in Pubmed: 15364810.

- Takara A, Ogawa H, Endoh Y, et al. Long-term prognosis of diabetic patients with acute myocardial infarction in the era of acute revascularization. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2010; 9: 1, doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-9-1, indexed in Pubmed: 20047694.
- Grant PJ, Cosentino F, Cosentino F, et al. 2019 ESC Guidelines on diabetes, pre-diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases developed in collaboration with the EASD. Eur Heart J. 2020;41(2):255–323, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz486, indexed in Pubmed: 31497854.
- Zinman B, Wanner C, Lachin JM, et al. Empagliflozin, cardiovascular outcomes, and mortality in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2015; 373(22): 2117–2128, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1504720, indexed in Pubmed: 26378978.
- Marso SP, Daniels GH, Brown-Frandsen K, et al. Liraglutide and cardiovascular outcomes in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2016; 375(4): 311–322, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1603827, indexed in Pubmed: 27295427.
- Stolfo D, Cinquetti M, Merlo M, et al. ST-elevation myocardial infarction with reduced left ventricular ejection fraction: Insights into persisting left ventricular dysfunction. A pPCI-registry analysis. Int J Cardiol. 2016; 215: 340–345, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.04.097, indexed in Pubmed: 27128558.
- Solomon SD, Glynn RJ, Greaves S, et al. Recovery of ventricular function after myocardial infarction in the reperfusion era: the healing and early afterload reducing therapy study. Ann Intern Med. 2001; 134(6):451–458, doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-134-6-200103200-00009, indexed in Pubmed: 11255520.
- Parakh K, Thombs BD, Bhat U, et al. Long-term significance of Killip class and left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Am J Med. 2008; 121(11): 1015– 1018, doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2008.06.020, indexed in Pubmed: 18954850.
- Møller JE, Brendorp B, Ottesen M, et al. Congestive heart failure with preserved left ventricular systolic function after acute myocardial infarction: clinical and prognostic implications. Eur J Heart Fail. 2003; 5(6): 811–819, doi: 10.1016/s1388-9842(03)00159-4, indexed in Pubmed: 14675860.
- 22. Deedwania PC, Ahmed MI, Feller MA, et al. Impact of diabetes mellitus on outcomes in patients with acute myocardial infarction and systolic heart failure. Eur J Heart Fail. 2011; 13(5): 551–559, doi: 10.1093/eurjhf/hfr009, indexed in Pubmed: 21393298.
- Steg PG, Dabbous OH, Feldman LJ, et al. Determinants and prognostic impact of heart failure complicating acute coronary syndromes: observations from the Global Registry of Acute Coronary Events (GRACE). Circulation. 2004; 109(4): 494–499, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000109691.16944. DA, indexed in Pubmed: 14744970.
- Hung J, Teng THK, Finn J, et al. Trends from 1996 to 2007 in incidence and mortality outcomes of heart failure after acute myocardial infarction: a population-based study of 20,812 patients with first acute myocardial infarction in Western Australia. J Am Heart Assoc. 2013; 2(5):e000172, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.113.000172, indexed in Pubmed: 24103569.
- McMurray JJV, Solomon SD, Inzucchi SE, et al. Dapagliflozin in patients with heart failure and reduced ejection fraction. N Eng I J Med. 2019; 381: 1995–2008, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1911303.
- Packer M, Anker SD, Butler J, et al. Cardiovascular and renal outcomes with empagliflozin in heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2020; 383(15): 1413–1424, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2022190, indexed in Pubmed: 32865377.
- Angerås O, Albertsson P, Karason K, et al. Evidence for obesity paradox in patients with acute coronary syndromes: a report from the Swedish Coronary Angiography and Angioplasty Registry. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(5): 345–353, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs217, indexed in Pubmed: 22947610.
- Das SR, Alexander KP, Chen AY, et al. Impact of body weight and extreme obesity on the presentation, treatment, and in-hospital outcomes of 50,149 patients with ST-Segment elevation myocardial infarction results from the NCDR (National Cardiovascular Data Registry). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011; 58(25): 2642–2650, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2011.09.030, indexed in Pubmed: 22152950.
- Konstantinou K, Tsioufis C, Koumelli A, et al. Hypertension and patients with acute coronary syndrome: Putting blood pressure levels into perspective. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2019; 21(8): 1135–1143, doi: 10.1111/jch.13622, indexed in Pubmed: 31301119.
- Fresco C, Avanzini F, Bosi S, et al. Prognostic value of a history of hypertension in 11,483 patients with acute myocardial infarction treated with thrombolysis. GISSI-2 Investigators. Gruppo Italiano per lo Studio della, Sopravvivena nell'Infarto Miocardico. J Hypertens. 1996; 14(6): 743–750, doi: 10.1097/00004872-199606000-00010, indexed in Pubmed: 8793697.

- Dumaine R, Gibson CM, Murphy SA, et al. Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction (TIMI) Study Group. Association of a history of systemic hypertension with mortality, thrombotic, and bleeding complications following non-ST-segment elevation acute coronary syndrome. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2006; 8(5): 315–322, doi: 10.1111/j.1524-6175.2006.05384.x, indexed in Pubmed: 16687939.
- Lingman M, Herlitz J, Bergfeldt L, et al. Acute coronary syndromes the prognostic impact of hypertension, diabetes and its combination on long-term outcome. Int J Cardiol. 2009; 137(1): 29–36, doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2008.05.055, indexed in Pubmed: 18755519.
- Abrignani MG, Dominguez LJ, Biondo G, et al. In-hospital complications of acute myocardial infarction in hypertensive subjects. Am J Hypertens. 2005; 18(2 Pt 1): 165–170, doi: 10.1016/j.amjhyper.2004.09.018, indexed in Pubmed: 15752942.
- Steinberg BA, Al-Khatib SM, Edwards R, et al. Outcomes of implantable cardioverter-defibrillator use in patients with comorbidities: results from a combined analysis of 4 randomized clinical trials. JACC Heart Fail. 2014; 2(6): 623–629, doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2014.06.007, indexed in Pubmed: 25306452.

- Sharma A, Al-Khatib SM, Ezekowitz JA, et al. Implantable cardioverter-defibrillators in heart failure patients with reduced ejection fraction and diabetes. Eur J Heart Fail. 2018; 20(6): 1031–1038, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1192, indexed in Pubmed: 29761861.
- 36. Wita K, Kułach A, Wita M, et al. Managed Care after Acute Myocardial Infarction (KOS-zawał) reduces major adverse cardiovascular events by 45% in 3-month follow-up - single-center results of Poland's National Health Fund program of comprehensive post-myocardial infarction care. Arch Med Sci. 2020; 16(3): 551–558, doi: 10.5114/aoms.2019.85649, indexed in Pubmed: 32399102.
- Hedbäck B, Perk J, Wodlin P. Long-term reduction of cardiac mortality after myocardial infarction: 10-year results of a comprehensive rehabilitation programme. Eur Heart J. 1993; 14(6): 831–835, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/14.6.831, indexed in Pubmed: 8325313.
- Banzer JA, Maguire TE, Kennedy CM, et al. Results of cardiac rehabilitation in patients with diabetes mellitus. Am J Cardiol. 2004; 93(1): 81–84, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2003.09.017, indexed in Pubmed: 14697472.

Non-invasive right ventriculo-arterial coupling as a rehospitalization predictor in dilated cardiomyopathy: A comparison of five different methods

Aura Vijiiac^{1, 2}, Vlad Bătăilă², Sebastian Onciul^{1, 2}, Violeta Verinceanu², Claudia Guzu², Silvia Deaconu^{1, 2}, Ioana Petre^{1, 2}, Alina Scărlătescu², Diana Zamfir², Maria Dorobanțu^{1, 2}

¹"Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania ²Emergency Clinical Hospital, Bucharest, Romania

Correspondence to:

Aura Vijiiac, MD, PhD, Emergency Clinical Hospital, 8, Calea Floreasca, 014491, Bucharest, Romania, phone: +40 215 992 300/418, e-mail: aura.apostolescu@yahoo.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0190

Received: October 6, 2021

Accepted: December 23, 2021 Early publication date:

December 23, 2021

ABSTRACT

Background: Right ventricular (RV) pulmonary artery coupling (RVPAC) is a predictor of outcome in left-sided heart failure (HF). Several echocardiographic estimates for RVPAC have been proposed.

Aims: This study aimed to compare multiple non-invasive methods to calculate RVPAC and to assess its prognostic role in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM).

Methods: We prospectively enrolled 60 stable patients with DCM. RVPAC was estimated using five methods: as the tricuspid annular plane excursion/pulmonary artery systolic pressure (PASP) ratio; as the RV global longitudinal strain/PASP ratio; as the RV free wall strain (RVFW-LS)/PASP ratio; as the three-dimensional (3D) RV ejection fraction (RVEF)/PASP ratio; and as the 3D RV stroke volume (SV)/end-systolic volume (ESV) ratio. Patients were followed for a mean period of 18 (9) months for the endpoint of HF rehospitalizations.

Results: Twenty-nine patients (48%) reached the endpoint. All RVPAC estimates were more impaired in those patients reaching the endpoint (P < 0.001 for all) and all predicted rehospitalizations in unadjusted analysis. RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP remained independent predictors of events, after adjustment for clinical and echocardiographic confounders. Using cut-offs obtained from receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis, we found that patients with RVFW-LS/PASP >–0.40 and patients with RVEF/PASP <1.30 had a higher risk of HF rehospitalization (log-rank P = 0.001 and P = 0.002, respectively).

Conclusion: RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP as non-invasive estimates of RVPAC are independent predictors of HF rehospitalization in patients with DCM.

Key words: dilated cardiomyopathy, right ventricular-pulmonary artery coupling, RVEF/PASP ratio, RVFW-LS/PASP ratio

INTRODUCTION

The prognostic role of right ventricular (RV) dysfunction in various cardiovascular diseases is well established [1–3]. While impaired RV performance is a recognized outcome predictor in left-sided heart disease [4, 5], there is growing interest regarding the role of right ventriculo-vascular interplay in patients with heart failure (HF) [6, 7]. RV-pulmonary artery coupling (RVPAC) characterizes the interaction between ventricular contractility and its afterload, thus allowing the evaluation of the RV

and pulmonary circulation as an anatomically and functionally interconnected system [8]. The gold standard for RVPAC measurement is the ratio between end-systolic RV elastance and pulmonary arterial elastance, derived from invasive pressure-volume loops [9]. However, RVPAC can be estimated non-invasively using echocardiography and several surrogate parameters [10–13].

We hypothesized that right ventriculovascular decoupling is related to the risk of rehospitalization for HF in patients with dilated

WHAT'S NEW?

In our study, we compared five different methods for the non-invasive estimation of right ventricular-pulmonary artery coupling (RVPAC) in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy. Patients with exacerbation of heart failure requiring hospitalization had significantly more impaired RVPAC. Among the different surrogates of RVPAC, the only two independent event predictors were the ratio of right ventricular free wall strain to pulmonary artery systolic pressure, and the ratio of three-dimensional right ventricular ejection fraction to pulmonary artery systolic pressure.

cardiomyopathy (DCM). We sought to assess the prognostic role of RVPAC in this setting while comparing different non-invasive methods for RVPAC estimation — using both conventional and advanced echocardiographic techniques such as three-dimensional (3D) and speckle-tracking echocardiography (STE).

METHODS

Study population

We prospectively enrolled consecutive outpatients with non-ischemic DCM who were referred to our echocardiography department between January 2019 and December 2019. DCM was defined [14] based on the following criteria: (1) dilated left ventricle (LV), according to cut-offs from the current guidelines of chamber quantification [15]; (2) Simpson biplane LV ejection fraction (LVEF) <40%; and (3) absence of significant coronary artery disease (defined as >70% stenosis of a major epicardial vessel). Since the right heart is highly dependent on loading conditions, we only included patients that were clinically and hemodynamically stable, with no change in diuretic dose in the two weeks before enrollment. We excluded patients with poor acoustic window, atrial fibrillation, or inability to hold the breath (which would have hampered 3D acquisitions), severe tricuspid regurgitation (TR), and cor pulmonale. Sixty patients formed the final study cohort. Investigators collected demographic and clinical data, including cardiovascular risk factors, a New York Heart Association (NYHA) class, and brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) levels, when available. The study protocol, complying with the Declaration of Helsinki, was approved by the local ethics committee of the Emergency Clinical Hospital of Bucharest, and all patients provided written informed consent at enrollment.

For our study, the endpoint was the first episode of HF exacerbation requiring hospitalization. Patients were prospectively followed by regular clinical visits and phone contact to ascertain the occurrence of the main endpoint, and the time of the first rehospitalization was used in our survival analysis. The follow-up was conducted for 18 (9) months.

Echocardiographic assessment

We performed comprehensive two-dimensional (2D) echocardiographic examinations for all patients with a Vivid GE Vingmed E9 ultrasound machine equipped with an M5S probe. Offline data analysis was done using dedicated software (EchoPAC BT 12, General Electric Healthcare, Milwaukee, WI, USA). For the LV, we assessed the dimensions, systolic and diastolic function according to current recommendations [16]. For the RV, we measured conventional parameters of systolic function such as tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE), peak systolic tissue Doppler velocity of the tricuspid annulus (S wave), and RV fractional area change (RV-FAC) from apical RV-focused view, as recommended [16, 17].

For RV strain, we used high frame-rate acquisitions and we manually traced the RV endocardial border at end-systole. Readjustments were made if needed, including in the region of interest, the whole RV wall, but excluding the pericardium. EchoPAC — Q Analysis software automatically divided the RV into six segments, three for the RV free wall (RVFW), and three for the interventricular septum (IVS). We then calculated the global longitudinal strain of the RV (GLS-RV) as the mean of the six segments, and the longitudinal strain of the RVFW (RVFW-LS) as the mean of the three RVFW segments, as recommended [18, 19]. Normal strain values are negative [18] because it is a measure of myocardial shortening; thus, values that are less negative reflect impaired myocardial shortening.

For estimation of pulmonary artery systolic pressure (PASP), we used the maximal velocity of the TR jet (TRV_{max}) obtained from the continuous wave Doppler spectrum and right atrial pressure (RAP): PASP = $4 \times \text{TRV}_{\text{max}}^2 + \text{RAP}$. RAP was estimated based on the inferior vena cava diameter and respiratory collapsibility, as described in guidelines [16].

Using a 4V probe, we performed six-beat full-volume 3D acquisitions, with electrocardiographic gating during apnea. We used the apical RV-focused view for 3D data sets acquired for the assessment of the RV [20]. We performed offline image post-processing and reconstruction using 4D RV-Function software (TomTec Imaging Systems, Unterschleissheim, Germany). After tracing the endocardial surface of the RV at both end-systole and end-diastole, the software generated the RV stroke volume (SV), ejection fraction (RVEF), enddiastolic and end-systolic volume (ESV) (Figure 1). Interand intra-observer reproducibility for RV strain and RVEF in our laboratory has been recently published [5].



Figure 1. Three-dimensional volumetric assessment of the right ventricle using dedicated software

Abbreviations: ESV, end-systolic volume; EDV, end-diastolic volume; EF, ejection fraction; SV, stroke volume

Non-invasive estimation of RVPAC

We estimated the RVPAC using five different methods, all of which were previously proposed and studied:

- as the TAPSE/PASP ratio [10, 21];
- as the GLS-RV/PASP ratio [12, 22];
- as the RVFW-LS/PASP ratio [12, 23];
- as the 3D RVEF/PASP ratio [11]; and
- as the 3D SV/ESV ratio [24, 25].

Statistical analysis

All analysis was performed with SPSS version 20.0 statistical software package. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to check whether variables were normally distributed. Continuous data were expressed as mean (standard deviation [SD]) if normally distributed, or as median and interquartile range otherwise, and compared with Student's t-test or the Mann-Whitney U test (as dictated by distribution). Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to assess correlations between continuous variables. Categorical data were expressed as numbers and percentages, and they were compared using the test.

We used receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves and the respective area under the curve (AUC) to identify optimal cut-off values for event prediction, based on the highest sum of sensitivity and specificity. Using these cut-offs, we performed Kaplan-Meier analysis for event--free survival, and we compared survival curves with the log-rank test. We performed Cox proportional hazards regression to determine the prognostic power of non--invasive RVPAC. Results were reported as hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). We constructed the multivariable model choosing covariates that have clinical relevance and are well-established event predictors in DCM: age, an NYHA class, LVEF, and the mitral E/E' ratio. Statistical significance was defined as a two-tailed *P*-value <0.05.

Table 1. Basic characteristics

Variables	Overall (n = 60)	Hospitalized (n = 29)	Not hospitalized (n = 31)	<i>P</i> -value
Age, years	61 (14)	61 (14)	60 (14)	0.79
Men, n (%)	40 (67)	19 (66)	21 (68)	0.86
Systolic BP, mm Hg	124 (13)	122 (13)	125 (12)	0.32
Diastolic BP, mm Hg	75 (11)	72 (10)	77 (11)	0.04
Heart rate, bpm	78 (15)	80 (17)	77 (13)	0.44
NYHA class, n (%)				0.003
I	2 (3)	0 (0)	2 (6)	
II	27 (45)	7 (24)	20 (65)	
III	25 (42)	17 (59)	8 (26)	
IV	6 (10)	5 (17)	1 (3)	
Comorbidities, n (%)				
Hypertension	41 (68)	17 (59)	24 (77)	0.12
Diabetes mellitus	11 (18)	6 (21)	5 (16)	0.65
Smoking	19 (32)	8 (28)	11 (35)	0.51
CKD	37 (62)	19 (66)	18 (58)	0.55
Medication, n (%)				
ACE-I/ARBs/ARN-I	57 (95)	28 (97)	29 (94)	0.59
β-blocker	59 (98)	28 (97)	31 (100)	0.48
MRA	58 (97)	29 (100)	29 (94)	0.49
Loop diuretic	41 (68)	24 (83)	17 (55)	0.02
Digoxin	11 (18)	8 (28)	3 (10)	0.07
BNP levels, pg/ml	478 (286–910)	703 (404–1080)	388 (204–535)	0.005

Continuous data are expressed as mean (standard deviation [SD]) or median (interquartile range [IQR]), depending on the distribution. Categorical data are expressed as number (percentage)

Abbreviations: ACE-I, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor; ARB, angiotensin receptor blocker; ARN-I, angiotensin receptor neprilysin inhibitor; BP, blood pressure; BNP, brain natriuretic peptide; n, number of patients; NYHA, New York Heart Association; CKD, chronic kidney disease; MRA, mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist

RESULTS

Study population

The mean age in the study group was 61 (14) years and the majority (67%) were men. During the mean follow-up of 18 (9) months, 29 patients (48%) reached the main endpoint, being at least once hospitalized for an exacerbation of HF. Twelve patients (20%) were admitted more than once for decompensated HF during the follow-up. At the end of the follow-up period, there was a total number of 52 rehospitalizations for HF, 4 deaths (all occurring in patients who had already reached the main endpoint), 5 non-fatal cardiac arrests, no heart transplantation, and no ventricular assist device implantation. There was no difference in terms of age and comorbidities between patients reaching the primary endpoint and those who did not (Table 1). Serum BNP was available in 52 (87%) patients. The prevalence of loop diuretic use, as well as BNP levels, were higher among patients who required rehospitalization (P = 0.02 and P = 0.005, respectively).

Echocardiographic data

All echocardiographic data are summarized in Table 2. While LVEF was similar between patients with and without adverse outcomes (P = 0.17), there were significant differences between the two groups in indices reflecting LV diastolic dysfunction. RV function, assessed by both conventional parameters and innovative parameters,

was significantly more impaired in patients with adverse outcomes, while PASP was higher in patients with events, with marginal significance (P = 0.049). All five estimates of RVPAC were more impaired in patients with events (P < 0.001 for all).

The prognostic role of non-invasive RVPAC

Table 3 shows the univariable and multivariable Cox regression for the primary endpoint of HF rehospitalizations. All RVPAC surrogates were endpoint predictors in unadjusted analysis. LVEF did not emerge as a predictor of hospitalizations in unadjusted analysis (P = 0.12). We also performed ROC analysis to assess the ability of RVPAC to predict rehospitalizations. As shown in Figure 2, all RVPAC surrogates outperformed LVEF, and they all had good AUCs (Table 4). However, after adjusting for the clinical and echocardiographic confounders in the multivariable model, the RVFW-LS/PASP ratio and the RVEF/PASP ratio were the only RVPAC estimates that remained independent predictors of rehospitalizations (Table 3). The best cut-off value for predicting outcome was -0.40 for RVFW-LS/PASP (sensitivity 69%, specificity 77%) and 1.30 for RVEF/PASP (sensitivity 83%, specificity 65%). Kaplan-Meier survival curves stratified by these cut-offs are shown in Figure 3. The risk of rehospitalization was higher in patients with RVFW-LS/PASP over -0.40 (HR, 3.653; 95% CI, 1.657-8.051; P = 0.001) and in patients with RVEF/PASP less than 1.30 (HR, 3.600; 95% Cl, 1.464–8.854; P = 0.002) in univariable analysis.

Table 2. Echocardiographic data

Variables	Overall (n = 60)	Hospitalized (n = 29)	Not hospitalized (n = 31)	<i>P</i> -value
LV parameters				
LV end-diastolic diameter, mm	66 (9)	66 (8)	65 (10)	0.48
LVEDV, ml	225 (87)	233 (88)	217 (88)	0.48
LVESV, ml	170 (76)	179 (7)	161 (77)	0.38
LVEF, %	26 (7)	24 (7)	27 (7)	0.17
Mitral E/E' ratio	14.3 (6.6)	16.6 (8.1)	12.1 (4.8)	0.008
LA volume index, ml/m ²	45 (24)	56 (27)	34 (15)	<0.001
RV parameters				
RV basal diameter, mm	37 (33–42)	38 (35–47)	34 (31–37)	0.002
Tricuspid E/E' ratio	5.8 (2.9)	6.4 (3.3)	5.3 (2.4)	0.13
TAPSE, mm	18 (4)	16 (4)	20 (4)	<0.001
S wave velocity, cm/s	11.1 (2.8)	9.8 (2.7)	12.4 (2.2)	<0.001
RV-FAC, %	33 (12)	31 (12)	35 (11)	0.12
GLS-RV, %	-12.2 (5.3)	-9.8 (4.6)	-14.4 (5.0)	<0.001
RVFW-LS, %	-14.8 (9.3)	-11.1 (7.2)	-18.2 (10.1)	0.003
3D RVEDV, ml	139 (53)	140 (56)	139 (52)	0.94
3D RVESV, ml	80 (31)	88 (35)	72 (25)	0.051
3D RV SV, ml	60 (31)	52 (25)	67 (34)	0.06
3D RVEF, %	42 (10)	37 (9)	47 (9)	<0.001
PASP (mm Hg)	39 (17)	44 (16)	35 (17)	0.049
RVPAC estimates				
TAPSE/PASP	0.56 (0.28)	0.43 (0.21)	0.68 (0.29)	<0.001
GLS-RV/PASP	-0.37 (0.22)	-0.26 (0.17)	-0.47 (0.21)	<0.001
RVFW-LS/PASP	-0.45 (0.38)	-0.27 (0.36)	-0.61 (0.32)	<0.001
RVEF/PASP	1.28 (0.61)	0.97 (0.38)	1.57 (0.65)	<0.001
RV SV/ESV	0.80 (0.36)	0.62 (0.24)	0.96 (0.38)	<0.001

Data are expressed as mean (standard deviation [SD]) or median (interquartile range [IQR]), depending on the distribution Abbreviations: see Figures 1 and 2

Table 3. Univariable and multivariable Cox regression analysis

Variables	Unadj	usted	Adjusted ^a		
(per unit increase)	HR (95% CI)	P-value	HR (95% CI)	<i>P</i> -value	
TAPSE/PASP	0.050 (0.008–0.302)	0.001	0.158 (0.019–1.280)	0.084	
GLS-RV/PASP	31.193 (4.337–224.363)	0.001	8.215 (0.966–69.889)	0.054	
RVFW-LS/PASP	5.010 (2.090–11.964)	<0.001	3.122 (1.135–8.584)	0.027	
RVEF/PASP	0.245 (0.109–0.553)	0.001	0.381 (0.147–0.988)	0.047	
RV SV/ESV	0.069 (0.014-0.347)	0.001	0.183 (0.032–1.033)	0.054	

^aAdjusted for age, NYHA class, LVEF, mitral E/E' ratio

Abbreviations: see Figures 1 and 2

Table 4. AUC for parameters to identify the risk of rehospitalization

Parameter	AUC (95% CI)	P-value	Cut-off
TAPSE/PASP	0.756 (0.635–0.877)	0.001	0.47
GLS-RV/PASP	0.784 (0.667–0.901)	<0.001	-0.37
RVFW-LS/PASP	0.766 (0.646–0.885)	<0.001	-0.40
RVEF/PASP	0.782 (0.667–0.897)	<0.001	1.30
RV SV/ESV	0.789 (0.673–0.904)	<0.001	0.65
LVEF	0.606 (0.461–0.752)	0.158	24.2

Abbreviations: see Figures 1 and 2





Abbreviations: GLS-RV, global longitudinal strain of the right ventricle; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; PASP, pulmonary artery systolic pressure; ROC, receiver operating characteristic; RV, right ventricle; RVPAC, right ventricular-pulmonary artery coupling; RVFW-LS, longitudinal strain of the right ventricular free wall; SV, stroke volume; TAPSE, tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion; other — see Figure 1

We also tested the constituents of the RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP ratios in the same multivariable model. RVEF independently predicted HF hospitalizations (HR, 0.951; 95% CI, 0.906–0.999; P = 0.046), while RVFW-LS and PASP did not (HR, 1.037; 95% CI, 0.996–1.080, P = 0.08 and HR, 1.011; 95% CI, 0.988–1.035; P = 0.35, respectively).

DISCUSSION

The findings of our study can be summarized as follows: (1) non-invasive RVPAC was significantly more impaired in patients with DCM who were rehospitalized for HF exacerbation, irrespective of the method used for RVPAC estimation; (2) the RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP ratios were the only RVPAC estimates that remained independent predictors of hospitalization; (3) RVFW-LS/PASP >–0.40 and RVEF/PASP <1.30 were proposed as cut-offs for predicting a high risk of HF hospitalization.

In DCM, pulmonary hypertension develops as a direct consequence of increased left-sided filling pressures. Initially, the right ventricle will adapt by hypertrophy and remodeling, which will allow for an initial increase in contractility. As the disease progresses, RV maladaptation occurs, and the RV begins to dilate, leading to an impairment of its ejection force and ventriculo-vascular mismatch [26]. This loss of mechanical efficiency of RV contraction in relation to its afterload precedes overt right HF [27]. Hence, early identification of right ventriculo-vascular decoupling would potentially detect those patients at risk of develo-



Figure 3. Kaplan-Meier analysis stratified by optimized cut-offs for RVFW-LS/PASP (**A**) and RVEF/PASP (**B**)

Abbreviations: RVEF, right ventricular ejection fraction; other — see Figures 1 and 2 $\,$

ping RV failure [21]. Since RV functional assessment with echocardiography requires a multi-parametric approach [28], several non-invasive estimates for RVPAC have been proposed [10–13, 24]. However, this is the first study to compare the prognostic value of multiple RVPAC estimates in the same population, using parameters derived from both conventional and advanced echocardiography. To our knowledge, this study is also the first to assess RVPAC as an outcome predictor in DCM.

All five RVPAC estimates were outcome predictors in unadjusted analysis in our study. Surprisingly, TAPSE/PASP — the most frequently used surrogate for RVPAC in existing literature [10, 13, 21] — as well as GLS-RV/PASP lost their predictive power in multivariable analysis. This is contrary to the findings of some studies, which found that TAPSE/PASP [6, 10, 29] and GLS-RV/PASP [12] are independent predictors of events in chronic left-sided HF. The most probable explanation for this discrepancy is that none of these above-mentioned studies included in their multivariable model the mitral E/E' ratio or the left atrial volume. LV diastolic dysfunction is pathophysiologically linked to RV functional impairment [30], so indices of diastolic dysfunction may attenuate the predictive power of RV function in multivariable models. The SV/ESV ratio also lost its predictive role when adjusted for confounders, and it showed weaker correlations with all the other RVPAC surrogates (Table 3). While it was found to have a good correlation with invasive RVPAC in a recent study [24], the prognostic value of the SV/ESV ratio was only tested in a pediatric population with pulmonary hypertension [25], without available data on its role in left-sided HF.

RVFW-LS/PASP remained an independent predictor of HF hospitalizations in our cohort. Similar results were reported by lacoviello et al. [12], who found that RVFW-LS/PASP was an independent predictor of death in chronic HF, in a clinical and echocardiographic multivariable model. However, our study is the first to report this RVPAC surrogate as an independent predictor of outcome after controlling simultaneously for both clinical and echocardiographic risk factors. Moreover, RVFW-LS/PASP outperformed RVFW-LS and PASP, which did not independently predict hospitalizations in our study. This suggests that indexing RV function to its afterload provides a better assessment of the interconnected system of the RV and pulmonary artery, and better identification of patients at risk, probably by identifying those patients who are in the phase of transition to overt RV failure [12]. In the current study, we also found RVEF/PASP to be an independent predictor of hospitalizations for DCM. This RVPAC estimate was previously tested by Nochioka et al. [11] in a community-based elderly cohort including both patients with clinically overt HF and at risk of developing HF, and it showed an independent predictive value for HF hospitalization or death.

The superiority of RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP over other echocardiographic surrogates of RVPAC might be explained by the very superiority of RVFW-LS and 3D RVEF over other conventional parameters of RV function. Carluccio et al. showed in their previous study that RVFW-LS is a better outcome predictor in left-sided HF than TAPSE [4] and GLS-RV [31]. We reported in a recent article [5] that 3D RVEF is an independent predictor of adverse events in DCM, outperforming other RV functional indices in this clinical setting. Compared to other parameters assessing RV longitudinal function (such as TAPSE and S wave velocity), RVFW-LS detects subtle myocardial abnormalities and is relatively angle-independent [32]. Moreover, compared to GLS-RV, it is considered more specific for the RV [33] because GLS-RV also integrates the motion of the IVS (common to both ventricles), and LV dysfunction might restrict its value [31]. 3D RVEF is particularly useful for RV assessment because it is the only parameter that overcomes 2D geometric assumptions and integrates the longitudinal, radial, and anteroposterior components of RV contraction [33]. The fact that LVEF was not a predictor of rehospitalizations in our study might be partly explained by the fact that it was severely reduced throughout the entire cohort, with its values within a narrow range. Previous data suggested that the ability of LVEF to predict rehospitalizations is not related to its absolute value, but rather to its trajectory over time and its correlation with the patient's hemodynamic and neurohormonal status [34].

Implications

This echocardiographic study is the first to perform a pointby-point comparison of multiple methods to estimate RVPAC and of their prognostic role in DCM. Our results highlight the importance of evaluating the RV and pulmonary circulation as an integrative unit improving prognostic prediction accuracy when combining parameters of RV function with PASP. Among different non-invasive surrogates for RVPAC, RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP — both derived from innovative echocardiographic techniques — are independent predictors for HF rehospitalizations in DCM and might improve risk stratification in clinical practice.

Limitations

The main limitation of this study is the lack of concomitant validation of echocardiographic RVPAC with gold-standard invasive measurements. However, the surrogates we chose in this study have been previously utilized and validated with catheterization-derived RVPAC [10, 24]. Another limitation comes from the small sample size and the single-center design. Last but not least, a good acoustic window and a regular heart rhythm are mandatory to accurately interpret 3D acquisitions and, by excluding patients with atrial fibrillation or poor window, our data became vulnerable to selection bias. This might be particularly important for atrial fibrillation patients because a recent study found that the prevalence of this arrhythmia among patients with DCM is as high as 30% [35]. Further research will be needed to establish if these results can be extrapolated to larger cohorts.

CONCLUSION

We found that RVFW-LS/PASP and RVEF/PASP are independent predictors for HF rehospitalization in patients with DCM. This study reinforces the idea that the RV and pulmonary circulation are intertwined components of a functional unit, that right ventriculo-vascular interaction has an independent prognostic role in left-sided HF and that RVPAC assessment, which can also be done non-invasively, might improve risk stratification, should it be validated in further research.
Article information

Acknowledgments: This work was supported by CREDO Project – ID: 49182, financed by the National Authority of Scientific Research and Innovation, on behalf of the Romanian Ministry of European Funds, through the Sector Operational Program "Increasing of Economic Competitiveness", Priority Axis 2, Operation 2.2.1 (SOP IEC -A2-0.2.2. 1-2013-1) co-financed by the European Regional Development Fund.

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Nagata Y, Wu VCC, Kado Y, et al. Prognostic value of right ventricular ejection fraction assessed by transthoracic 3D echocardiography. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 10(2), doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.116.005384, indexed in Pubmed: 28174197.
- Seo J, Jung IH, Park JH, et al. The prognostic value of 2D strain in assessment of the right ventricle in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 20(9): 1043–1050, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jez015, indexed in Pubmed: 30796431.
- Fine NM, Chen L, Bastiansen PM, et al. Outcome prediction by quantitative right ventricular function assessment in 575 subjects evaluated for pulmonary hypertension. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2013; 6(5): 711–721, doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.113.000640, indexed in Pubmed: 23811750.
- Carluccio E, Biagioli P, Alunni G, et al. Prognostic value of right ventricular dysfunction in heart failure with reduced ejection fraction: superiority of longitudinal strain over tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(1): e006894, doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAG-ING.117.006894, indexed in Pubmed: 29321212.
- Vijiïac A, Onciul S, Guzu C, et al. The prognostic value of right ventricular longitudinal strain and 3D ejection fraction in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2021; 37(11): 3233–3244, doi: 10.1007/s10554-021-02322-z, indexed in Pubmed: 34165699.
- Guazzi M, Dixon D, Labate V, et al. RV contractile function and its coupling to pulmonary circulation in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction: stratification of clinical phenotypes and outcomes. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 10(10 Pt B): 1211–1221, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2016.12.024, indexed in Pubmed: 28412423.
- Ikonomidis I, Aboyans V, Blacher J, et al. The role of ventricular-arterial coupling in cardiac disease and heart failure: assessment, clinical implications and therapeutic interventions. A consensus document of the European Society of Cardiology Working Group on Aorta & Peripheral Vascular Diseases, European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging, and Heart Failure Association. Eur J Heart Fail. 2019; 21(4): 402–424, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1436, indexed in Pubmed: 30859669.
- Monge García MI, Santos A. Understanding ventriculo-arterial coupling. Ann Transl Med. 2020; 8(12): 795, doi: 10.21037/atm.2020.04.10, indexed in Pubmed: 32647720.
- Brimioulle S, Wauthy P, Ewalenko P, et al. Single-beat estimation of right ventricular end-systolic pressure-volume relationship. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2003; 284(5): H1625–H1630, doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.01023.2002, indexed in Pubmed: 12531727.
- Schmeisser A, Rauwolf T, Groscheck T, et al. Pressure-volume loop validation of TAPSE/PASP for right ventricular arterial coupling in heart failure with pulmonary hypertension. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2021; 22(2):168–176, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jeaa285, indexed in Pubmed: 33167032.
- Nochioka K, Querejeta Roca G, Claggett B, et al. Right ventricular function, right ventricular-pulmonary artery coupling, and heart failure risk in 4 US communities: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) study. JAMA Cardiol. 2018; 3(10): 939–948, doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2018.2454, indexed in Pubmed: 30140848.
- 12. lacoviello M, Monitillo F, Citarelli G, et al. Right ventriculo-arterial coupling assessed by two-dimensional strain: A new parameter of right

ventricular function independently associated with prognosis in chronic heart failure patients. Int J Cardiol. 2017; 241: 318–321, doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2017.04.051, indexed in Pubmed: 28479093.

- Pestelli G, Fiorencis A, Trevisan F, et al. New measures of right ventricle-pulmonary artery coupling in heart failure: An all-cause mortality echocardiographic study. Int J Cardiol. 2021; 329: 234–241, doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2020.12.057, indexed in Pubmed: 33359279.
- Pinto YM, Elliott PM, Arbustini E, et al. Proposal for a revised definition of dilated cardiomyopathy, hypokinetic non-dilated cardiomyopathy, and its implications for clinical practice: a position statement of the ESC working group on myocardial and pericardial diseases. Eur Heart J. 2016; 37(23): 1850–1858, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv727, indexed in Pubmed: 26792875.
- Lang RM, Badano PL, Mor-Avi V, et al. Recommendations for Cardiac Chamber Quantification by Echocardiography in Adults: An Update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of, Cardiovascular Imaging. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016; 17(4): 412, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jew041, indexed in Pubmed: 26983884.
- Mitchell C, Rahko PS, Blauwet LA, et al. Guidelines for Performing a Comprehensive Transthoracic Echocardiographic Examination in Adults: Recommendations from the American Society of Echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2019; 32(1): 1–64, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2018.06.004, indexed in Pubmed: 30282592.
- Rudski LG, Lai WW, Afilalo J, et al. Guidelines for the Echocardiographic Assessment of the Right Heart in Adults: A Report from the American Society of Echocardiography Endorsed by the European Association of Echocardiography, a Registered Branch of the European Society of Cardiology, and the Canadian Society of Echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2010; 23(7): 685–713, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2010.05.010, indexed in Pubmed: 20620859.
- Muraru D, Onciul S, Peluso D, et al. Sex- and method-specific reference values for right ventricular strain by 2-dimensional speckle-tracking echocardiography. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016; 9(2): e003866, doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.115.003866, indexed in Pubmed: 26860970.
- Badano LP, Kolias TJ, Muraru D, et al. Standardization of left atrial, right ventricular, and right atrial deformation imaging using two-dimensional speckle tracking echocardiography: a consensus document of the EAC-VI/ASE/Industry Task Force to standardize deformation imaging. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 19(6): 591–600, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jey042, indexed in Pubmed: 29596561.
- Muraru D, Spadotto V, Cecchetto A, et al. New speckle-tracking algorithm for right ventricular volume analysis from three-dimensional echocardiographic data sets: validation with cardiac magnetic resonance and comparison with the previous analysis tool. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016; 17(11): 1279–1289, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jev309, indexed in Pubmed: 26647080.
- Tello K, Wan J, Dalmer A, et al. Validation of the tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion/systolic pulmonary artery pressure ratio for the assessment of right ventricular-arterial coupling in severe pulmonary hypertension. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 12(9), doi: 10.1161/circimaging.119.009047.
- Bosch L, Lam CSP, Gong L, et al. Right ventricular dysfunction in left-sided heart failure with preserved versus reduced ejection fraction. Eur J Heart Fail. 2017; 19(12): 1664–1671, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.873, indexed in Pubmed: 28597497.
- Deaconu S, Deaconu A, Scarlatescu A, et al. Ratio between right ventricular longitudinal strain and pulmonary arterial systolic pressure: novel prognostic parameter in patients undergoing cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Clin Med. 2021; 10(11), doi: 10.3390/jcm10112442, indexed in Pubmed: 34072825.
- Aubert R, Venner C, Huttin O, et al. Three-Dimensional echocardiography for the assessment of right ventriculo-arterial coupling. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2018; 31(8): 905–915, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2018.04.013, indexed in Pubmed: 29958760.
- Jone PN, Schäfer M, Pan Z, et al. Right ventricular-arterial coupling ratio derived from 3-dimensional echocardiography predicts outcomes in pediatric pulmonary hypertension. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 12(1): e008176, doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.118.008176, indexed in Pubmed: 30632388.
- 26. Vonk Noordegraaf A, Westerhof BE, Westerhof N. The relationship between the right ventricle and its load in pulmonary hypertension. J Am

Coll Cardiol. 2017; 69(2): 236–243, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.10.047, indexed in Pubmed: 28081831.

- 27. Todaro MC, Carerj S, Zito C, et al. Echocardiographic evaluation of right ventricular-arterial coupling in pulmonary hypertension. Am J Cardiovasc Dis. 2020; 10(4): 272–283, indexed in Pubmed: 33224574.
- Zaidi A, Knight DS, Augustine DX, et al. Echocardiographic assessment of the right heart in adults: a practical guideline from the British Society of Echocardiography. Echo Res Pract. 2020; 7(1): G19–G41, indexed in Pubmed: 32105053.
- Adir Y, Guazzi M, Offer A, et al. all investigators. Different correlates but similar prognostic implications for right ventricular dysfunction in heart failure patients with reduced or preserved ejection fraction. Eur J Heart Fail. 2017; 19(7): 873–879, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.664, indexed in Pubmed: 27860029.
- Brand A, Bathe M, Oertelt-Prigione S, et al. Right heart function in impaired left ventricular diastolic function: 2D speckle tracking echocardiography-based and Doppler tissue imaging-based analysis of right atrial and ventricular function. Echocardiography. 2018; 35(1): 47–55, doi: 10.1111/echo.13745, indexed in Pubmed: 29106754.

- Carluccio E, Biagioli P, Lauciello R, et al. Superior prognostic value of right ventricular free wall compared to global longitudinal strain in patients with heart failure. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2019; 32(7): 836–844.e1, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2019.02.011, indexed in Pubmed: 30979539.
- Lopez-Candales A, Hernandez-Suarez DF. Strain imaging echocardiography: what imaging cardiologists should know. Curr Cardiol Rev. 2017; 13(2): 118–129, doi: 10.2174/1573403X12666161028122649, indexed in Pubmed: 27799029.
- Sciaccaluga C, D'Ascenzi F, Mandoli GE, et al. Traditional and novel imaging of right ventricular function in patients with heart failure and reduced ejection fraction. Curr Heart Fail Rep. 2020; 17(2): 28–33, doi: 10.1007/s11897-020-00455-1, indexed in Pubmed: 32130642.
- Kalogeropoulos AP, Butler J. Left ventricular ejection fraction in patients with acute heart failure: a limited tool? Rev Esp Cardiol (Engl Ed). 2017; 70(5): 318–319, doi: 10.1016/j.rec.2016.11.029, indexed in Pubmed: 28073644.
- Dziewięcka E, Gliniak M, Winiarczyk M, et al. The burden of atrial fibrillation and its prognostic value in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(1): 37–44, doi: 10.33963/KP.15046, indexed in Pubmed: 31686668.

Sleep-disordered breathing as a risk factor for unnecessary pacemaker implantation

Anna Szajerska-Kurasiewicz^{1*}, Danuta Loboda^{1, 2*}, Tomasz Roleder^{3, 4}, Michalina Stepanik⁵, Jacek Durmala⁵, Krzysztof S Golba^{1, 2}

¹Department of Electrocardiology, Upper-Silesian Medical Center, Katowice, Poland ²Department of Electrocardiology and Heart Failure, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

³Regional Specialist Hospital, Research and Development Center, Wrocław, Poland

⁴Department of Cardiology and Structural Heart Diseases, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

⁵Department of Rehabilitation, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

*Both authors equally contributed to the study

Correspondence to:

Anna Szajerska-Kurasiewicz, MD, Department of Electrocardiology, Upper-Silesian Medical Center, Ziołowa 45/47, 40–635, Katowice, Poland phone: +48 32 359 89 90, e-mail: a.szajerska.kurasiewicz@ amail.com

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0011 Received:

September 23, 2021 Accepted:

January 14, 2022 Early publication date:

January 14, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: Sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) is a risk factor for bradyarrhythmia, which is reversible with positive airway pressure therapy.

Aims: The study aims to evaluate the occurrence and number of severe sinus bradycardia and advanced atrioventricular block (AVB) in patients with cardiovascular diseases and SDB risk factors.

Methods: The analysis covered 207 patients with cardiovascular diseases aged 59.4 (standard deviation [SD], 10.49) years, including 177 men (85.51%), hospitalized in the Department of Electrocardiology and the Day Stay Cardiac Rehabilitation Ward Upper-Silesian Medical Centre in Katowice, Poland. The inclusion criterion was a high risk of SDB, in particular obstructive sleep apnea (OSA), in one of the following questionnaires: the Four-Variable Screening Tool, the STOP-Bang Questionnaire, and the Epworth Sleepiness Scale. Both level-3 portable sleep tests and electrocardiogram Holter recordings were made simultaneously.

Results: SDB was confirmed in 175 (84.5%) patients, including severe in 74 (35.7%), moderate in 42 (20.3%), and mild in 59 (28.5%) participants. The dominant type of SDB was OSA, which was found in 158 (76.3%) participants. The severe SDB was a predictor of third-degree AVB (odds ratio [OR], 11.61; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.37–98.60), second-degree AVB type 2 (Mobitz) (OR, 4.51; 95% CI, 1.17–18.08), pauses above 3 seconds (OR, 10.26; 95% CI, 2.18–48.40), and sinus bradycardia below 40 bpm (OR, 3.00; 95% CI, 1.36–6.60) during sleep.

Conclusions: SDB, with particular emphasis on OSA, is a risk factor for sinus bradycardia and advanced AVB during sleep, which may lead to a hasty qualification for pacemaker implantation. The severity of SDB determines the frequency and number of bradyarrhythmic episodes.

Key words: conduction disorders, pacemaker implantation, sleep-disordered breathing

INTRODUCTION

Sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) in the forms of obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) and central sleep apnea (CSA) increases the risk of cardiovascular (CV) complications, such as difficult-to-control arterial hypertension, heart failure, coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular accidents, arrhythmias, and sudden cardiac death, as well as sinus bradycardia and atrioventricular block (AVB) [1–4]. Nocturnal episodes of upper airway obstruction due to pharyngeal wall collapse are a cause of OSA, with older age, male sex, obesity, and large neck circumference being major risk factors [5, 6]. CSA, on the other hand, is caused by unstable ventilatory control during sleep and occurs in a significant percentage of patients with congestive heart failure [6, 7]. Apnea--related bradycardia and AVB are associated with hypervagotonia [8] and are reversible

WHAT'S NEW?

Sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) is common in patients with cardiovascular diseases and is a risk factor for nocturnal bradyarrhythmias. Even severe bradycardia and advanced atrioventricular block in patients with sleep apnea syndrome can be vagally mediated. In this case, they do not require the implantation of a pacemaker. Published on August 29, 2021, the "2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiac pacing and cardiac resynchronization therapy" recommend that patients with asymptomatic nocturnal sinus bradycardia or atrioventricular block be assessed for the presence of SDB (Class I C).

with the implementation of adequate treatment, including positive airway pressure (PAP) therapy [9, 10]. Nevertheless, a failure to diagnose and treat SDB may increase the risk of adverse CV outcomes [11–13] and lead to a hasty decision to implant a cardiac pacemaker (PM).

The purpose of this study was to evaluate the prevalence of bradycardia and advanced AVB in patients with CV diseases and SDB risk factors and to analyze the relationship of SDB severity with the occurrence and number of bradyarrhythmias.

METHODS

Questionnaires assessing the risk of SDB were conducted in a group of 443 consecutive patients with CV diseases hospitalized in the Department of Electrocardiology or the Day Stay Cardiac Rehabilitation Ward of the Upper-Silesian Medical Center in Katowice, Poland. In the further study, we included only those patients who were at high risk for SDB in terms of at least one of the following scales: the 4-Variable Screening Tool [14], the STOP-Bang Questionnaire [15], the Epworth Sleepiness Scale (ESS) [16], and who agreed to take the level-3 portable sleep test (L3PST) and electrocardiogram (ECG) Holter recording. The exclusion criteria were previously implanted PM and current SDB treatment with PAP therapy or intraoral appliances.

The Institutional Review Board of the Medical University of Silesia in Katowice, Poland, approved the study (no. KW/0022/KBI/77/18 and no. PCN/0022/KBI/77/I/18/20), and all patients signed informed consent.

Each eligible patient underwent L3PST using an Alice NightOne (Philips Respironics, Bothell, WA, USA) device [17]. The analysis was performed according to the recommendations of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine (AASM) [18], evaluating the following parameters: (1) the number of episodes of obstructive, central, and mixed sleep apnea, defined as the complete cessation of the airway flow for ≥ 10 seconds with or without preserved respiratory effort; (2) the number of hypopnea episodes, defined as the reduction in the airway flow by \geq 90%, with a duration of \geq 10 seconds, followed by a decrease in the hemoglobin oxygen saturation of $\geq 4\%$; (3) the number of apneas and hypopneas per hour of total recording time (respiratory event index [REI]) [events/hour]; (4) the mean duration of respiratory events (seconds); (5) the minimum and mean arterial oxygen saturation estimated by pulse oximetry

 (SpO_2) during sleep [%]; and (6) the total sleep time with oxygen saturation under 90% (TST90) [%].

ECG Holter recordings were performed between 10 p.m. and 6 a.m. The occurrence and number of the following events were analyzed: (1) episodes of third- or second-degree type 2 (Mobitz) AVB; (2) pauses longer than 3 seconds; and (3) sinus bradycardia episodes, defined as the heart rate slowing below 40 bpm. The study was conducted in accordance with the 2017 International Society for Holter and Non-Invasive Electrocardiology and the Heart Rhythm Society expert consensus statement on ambulatory ECG and external cardiac monitoring/telemetry [19].

Statistical analysis

The obtained results were analyzed using MedCalc 20.008 software (MedCalc Software Ltd, Ostend, Belgium). Quantitative parameters were characterized using the arithmetic mean and SD or median, interquartile range (IQR) and sample range, depending on the normality of the distribution assessed by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. The analysis of quantitative variables was conducted by assessing the significance of differences for two or more independent samples using: (1) the one-way analysis of variance with post hoc comparisons used the Tukey-Kramer test or (2) the Kruskal Wallis H-test with Conover post hoc analysis, according to the result of Levene's test for equality of variances. Qualitative data were expressed by incidence as percentages and compared using the Chi² test or Fisher's exact test if the number of expected frequencies in the subgroups was less than five. The logistic regression analysis was used to estimate the odds ratio (OR) of the incidence of bradycardia, AVB, or pauses in the SDB groups. The optimal cut-off value for REI, minimum SpO₂, and TST90 for predicting the combined incidence of bradycardia and advanced AVB during sleep were determined by receiver-operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis. P < 0.05 was used as the limit of the significance level in the tests conducted.

RESULTS

Based on the questionnaires, a high risk of SDB was found in 282 out of 443 respondents (63.7%). Diagnostic L3PST and ECG Holter recordings were performed in 207 participants at high risk for SDB, including 177 (85.5%) men and 30 (14.5%) women — these patients constituted the study group. The mean (SD) age of the participants Table 1. Risk factors and the prevalence of cardiovascular diseases in patients with high vs. low to moderate risk of sleep-disordered breathing based on the Four-Variable Screening Tool, the STOP-Bang Questionnaire, and the Epworth Sleepiness Scale

Parameters of SDB integrated risk assessment by the use of	Number of patie	P-value ^a	
scales	Group with a high risk of SDB	Group with a low to moderate risk of SDB	
Groups size, n (%)	282 (63.7)	161 (36.3)	
Male sex, n (%)	239 (72.6)	90 (27.4)	<0.001
Loud and frequent snoring, n (%)	188 (84.3)	35 (15.7)	<0.001
Observed stop breathing or choking/gasping during sleep, n (%)	124 (96.1)	5 (3.9)	<0.001
Excessive daytime sleepiness (>10 points in ESS), n (%)	54 (94.7)	3 (5.3)	<0.001
Diagnosed hypertension, n (%)	236 (66.3)	120 (33.7)	0.006
Age older than 50 years, n (%)	240 (64.0)	135 (36.0)	0.72
Neck circumference ≥43 cm (males), n (%)	156 (85.2)	27 (14.8)	<0.001
Neck circumference ≥41 cm (females), n (%)	27 (87.1)	4 (12.9)	<0.001
BMI >30 kg/m², n (%)	147 (79.0)	39 (21.0)	<0.001
BMI >35 kg/m², n (%)	67 (91.8)	6 (8.2)	<0.001
Cardiovascular diseases, n (%)			
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	225 (61.8)	139 (38.2)	<0.001
History of myocardial infarction, n (%)	196 (61.1)	125 (38.9)	<0.001
Difficult-to-control blood pressure, n (%)	102 (80.3)	25 (19.7)	<0.001
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	38 (67.9)	18 (32.1)	0.65
History of ischemic stroke, n (%)	7 (58.3)	5 (41.7)	0.62
HFmrEF, n (%)	54 (64.3)	30 (35.7)	0.86
HFrEF, n (%)	20 (52.6)	18 (47.4)	0.35

^aP-value for differences between groups

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index, difficult-to-control blood pressure — systolic blood pressure ≥140 mm Hg and/or diastolic blood pressure ≥90 mm Hg on antihypertensive treatment; ESS, Epworth Sleepiness Scale; HfmrEF, heart failure with mid-range ejection fraction; HfrEF, heart failure with reduced ejection fraction; OSA, obstructive sleep apnea; SDB, sleep-disordered breathing

Table 2.	Distribution	of sleep-disordered	breathing and heart r	ate parameters in	the study group
					/ / /

Test variable		<i>P</i> -value ^a			
	None (A)	Mild (B)	Moderate (C)	Severe (D)	
Group size, n (%)	32 (15.5)	59 (28.5)	42 (20.3)	74 (35.7)	
REI	2.67 (1.64)	9.66 (2.75)	20.81 (4.86)	53.67 (16.79)	< 0.001
Mean SpO ₂ , %	92.78 (2.54) A≠D	92.59 (1.70) B≠D	92.24 (2.17) C≠D	90.01 (3.74)	< 0.001
Minimal SpO ₂ , %	84.26 (8.34) A≠D	83.56 (5.61) B≠D	81.81 (6.71) C≠D	74.31 (10.24)	< 0.001
TST90, %	14.14 (24.95) A≠D	10.19 (17.31) B≠D	14.98 (21.91) C≠D	29.43 (25.32)	< 0.001
Mean duration of respiratory events, sec	23.22 (8.31)	23.58 (6.30)	22.60 (5.17)	25.28 (8.26)	0.31
Mean HR	59.51 (9.03)	59.52 (7.41)	59.33 (9.10)	61.29 11.34)	0.63
Minimal HR	47.19 (8.61)	48.23 (6.14)	45.59 (9.31)	43.53 (8.32)	0.009

All data are given as mean (standard deviation [SD])

^aP-value for differences between groups

Abbreviations: HR, heart rate estimated by pulse oximetry; REI, respiratory event index; SDB, sleep-disordered breathing; SpO₂, arterial oxygen saturation estimated by pulse oximetry; TST90, total sleep time with oxygen saturation under 90%

was 59.38 (10.37) years, the mean body mass index (BMI) 32.49 (7.25) kg/m², and the neck circumference 44.05 (3.81) cm. The parameters used to assess SDB risk, CV comorbidities, and their occurrence and number in the survey group are given in Table 1.

Based on L3PST, SDB was confirmed in 175 (84.5%) out of 207 subjects. The OSA found in 158 (76.3%) participants was the predominant type of SDB. Central apnea episodes predominated in 10 (4.8%) cases, whereas mixed apnea episodes predominated in seven (3.4%) cases. Mild SDB (REI, 5–14 events/hour) was found in 59 (28.5%), moderate SDB (REI, 15–30 events/hour) in 42 (20.3%), and severe SDB (REI, >30 events/hour) in 74 (35.7%) patients. SDB was not confirmed in 32 (15.5%) cases despite the high risk. The recorded L3PST parameters are shown in Table 2.

Sinus bradycardia and advanced AVB were recorded in 42 (20.1%) subjects, including 39 (18.4%) patients with SDB and only three patients without SDB (1.4%); P = 0.07. Sinus bradycardia <40 bpm was confirmed in 29 (18.6%), type 2 (Mobitz) second-degree AVB in nine (5.8%), third-degree AVB in seven (4.5%), and pauses >3 seconds in 12 (7.7%) patients. In 15 (8.6%) cases, two or three types of the foregoing disorders occurred jointly in the same patients. The incidence of bradyarrhythmias was not dependent on the type (obstructive vs. central vs. mixed) of respiratory events recorded. Pauses >3 sec-

Table 3. The ratio of patients with sinus bradycardia and nocturnal advanced atrioventricular block according to the severity of sleep-disor-
dered breathing

Type of rhythm		<i>P</i> -value ^a			
or conduction disturbances	None (A)	Mild (B)	Moderate (C)	Severe (D)	
Groups size, n (%)	32 (15.5)	59 (28.5)	42 (20.3)	74 (35.7)	
Sinus bradycardia <40 bpm, n (%)	2 (6.7)	3 (6.0) B≠D	8 (20.5)	18 (26.9)	0.009
2 nd -degree AVB type 2 (Mobitz), n (%)	1 (3.3)	0 (0.0)	2 (5.1)	7 (10.4)	0.09
3 rd -degree AVB, n (%)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (2.6)	6 (9.0)	0.04
Pauses >3 sec, n (%)	0 (0.0) A≠D	0 (0.0) B≠D	2 (5.1)	10 (14.9)	0.004
At least one of the above, n (%)	3 (10.0) A≠D	3 (6.0) B≠D	10 (25.6)	26 (38.8)	<0.001

^a*P*-value for differences between groups $\neq -P < 0.05$

Abbreviations: AVB, atrioventricular block; SDB, sleep-disordered breathing

Table 4. The number of episodes of sinus bradycardia and nocturnal advanced atrioventricular block according to the severity of sleep-disordered breathing

Type of rhythm		D volveð			
or conduction disturbances	None (A)	Mild (B)	Moderate (C)	Severe (D)	P-value
Groups size, n (%)	32 (15.5)	59 (28.5)	42 (20.3)	74 (35.7)	
Sinus bradycardia <40 bpm	0 (0.0−0.0) range 0–23 A≠D	0 (0.0−0.0) range 0−384 B≠D	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–920	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–1033	0.01
2 nd -degree AVB type 2 (Mobitz)	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–2	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–2	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–1135	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–2133	0.15
3 rd -degree AVB	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–0 A≠D	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–0 B≠D	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–27	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–14	0.04
Pauses >3 seconds	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–0 A≠D	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–0 B≠D	0 (0.0–0.0) range 0–400	0 (0.0–0.75) range 0–100	0.008

^a*P*-value for differences between groups, \neq -*P* <0.05, all data are given as median, interquartile range (in parenthesis), and sample range Abbreviations: see Table 3

Table 5. The relative odds of the incidence of sinus bradycardia below 40 bpm, advanced atrioventricular block, and pauses above 3 seconds in patients with severe sleep-disordered breathing

Dependent variable	Independent variable: severe sleep-disordered breathing		
	Odds ratio (95% CI)	<i>P</i> -value ^a	
Sinus bradycardia <40 bpm	3.00 (1.36–6.56)	0.007	
Second-degree AVB type 2 (Mobitz)	4.51 (1.13–18.08)	0.03	
Third-degree AVB	11.61 (1.37–98.60)	0.03	
Pauses >3 seconds	10.26 (2.18–48.40)	0.003	

^aP-value for differences between groups

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; other — see Table 3

onds were found more often in the group of patients with episodes of atrial fibrillation (AF) during sleep compared to the rest of the studied population (n = 4, 33.3% vs. n = 8, 4.6%; P < 0.001). In patients with severe SDB, the occurrence and the number of bradyarrhythmias were significantly higher than in patients without SDB or with mild SDB (Tables 3 and 4).

The OR for the occurrence of the foregoing disorders in a patient with severe SDB was 3.00 (95% Cl, 1.360–6.598) for sinus bradycardia <40 bpm, 11.61 (95% Cl, 1.366–98.599) for third-degree AVB, 4.51 (95% Cl, 1.126–18.075) for second-degree AVB type 2 (Mobitz), and 10.26 (95% CI, 2.176–48.397) for pauses >3 seconds, respectively (Table 5). The percentage of conduction disturbances in the group with moderate SDB was also high, so the cut-off point for REI in predicting sinus bradycardia <40 bpm or advanced AVB turned out to be >22 events/h (sensitivity, 78.57%; specificity, 65.97%) (Figure 1A). The relationship between minimal SpO₂ (cut-off point, \leq 75%; sensitivity, 54.76%; specificity, 86.52%), TST90 (cut-off point, >5.42%; sensitivity, 80.95%; specificity, 52.82%), and the incidence of the foregoing disorders was also visible (Figure 1B–C).



Figure 1. The cut-off point for A. respiratory event index; B. minimal arterial oxygen saturation; C. total sleep time with oxygen saturation under 90% in predicting sinus bradycardia <40 bpm or advanced atrioventricular block during sleep

Abbreviations: REI, respiratory event index; SpO₂, arterial oxygen saturation estimated by pulse oximetry; TST90, total sleep time with oxygen saturation under 90%, cut points are marked°

DISCUSSION

The presented study confirmed the high percentage of SDB, especially OSA, in the Polish population with CV diseases. The high prevalence of moderate to severe SDB has already been described in cardiac patients, estimating it at 30% to 80%, depending on the type of CV disease [7, 20–22]. This percentage is higher than in the general population in Poland, where it is reported to be 8.5% for women and 19.8% for men [23], and in the United States, 9% for women and 17% for men [6].

Common CV and SDB risk factors such as older age, male sex, obesity, and metabolic syndrome are responsible for such a high rate of SDB, predominately OSA, in patients with CV diseases [6, 10, 20, 24]. Similarly, in the surveyed group, most patients at high risk of SDB were men aged >50 years, with a BMI >30 kg/m² or higher. A high risk of SDB was significantly more likely to coexist with coronary artery disease, history of myocardial infarction, and difficult-to-control blood pressure, that warrants greater attention to this group of CV diseases.

Obesity and hypertension, a large neck circumference, and a history of loud/frequent snoring or pauses in breathing observed by household members are the basis of SDB risk assessment using prediction algorithms [14, 15]. The questionnaires used in our study, especially the STOP-Bang Questionnaire, allowed us to confirm SDB in 84.5% of those with a positive test, which is close to the positive predictive value for this test reported by Pivetta et al. [15]. At the same time, severe bradyarrhythmias were confirmed in as many as 20.1% of patients at high risk of SDB. However, a relatively small percentage (12.9%) of the surveyed CV patients reported increased daytime sleepiness. The diagnostic problem resulting from the low sensitivity of the ESS in patients with bradycardia and implanted PM was previously described by Garrigue et al. [25], who reported that a score >10 on the ESS scale was achieved by as little as 22.8% of those with the apnea-hypopnea index (AHI) >10 events/h. In addition, Velasco et al. [26] did not confirm the usefulness of the Berlin questionnaire in predicting nocturnal bradycardia. In this respect, the evaluation of other questionnaires may be useful in the bedside diagnosis of SDB-related bradyarrhythmias.

In the presented group, REI (>22 events/h) and desaturation (\leq 75%) were found to be predictors of nocturnal bradyarrhythmias. Patients with severe SDB appeared to be particularly at risk, which translated into a 3-fold-higher sinus bradycardia risk, an 11-fold-higher risk of third--degree AVB, a 5-fold-higher risk of second-degree AVB type 2 (Mobitz), and a 10-fold-higher risk of pauses >3 seconds in these patients. These findings are consistent with publications by other authors [2, 10, 27, 28]. Sinus bradycardia was found in approximately 1.5%-20.0% and advanced AVB in 8-20% of SDB patients [2, 9, 10, 28], compared to 1% in the healthy elderly population [29]. The incidence of bradycardia, pauses, and advanced AVB increases with higher AHI [10, 28, 30] and lower SpO₂ during apnea episodes [2, 27, 28, 30]. The incidence of bradyarrhythmias is also dependent on the sleep phase and found more frequently in the sleep phase with rapid eye movement as a result of longer duration of respiratory episodes and deeper desaturations [27, 28].

In the study group, as many as 67.9% of patients at high risk of SDB were diagnosed with AF, and pauses >3 seconds were found significantly more often in patients with episodes of AF recorded during sleep. The coexistence of sinus bradycardia during sleep and paroxysmal AF (tachycardia-bradycardia syndrome, T-B syndrome) occurred in nine patients (4.3%). It is worth noting that SDB is a significant and reversible risk factor of new-onset AF, T-B syndrome, and AF recurrence despite adequate pharmacological treatment or with the use of ablation techniques [2, 20, 31–33].

In the European Multicenter Polysomnographic Study by Garrigue et al. [25] conducted in patients with PM implantation, as many as 58% of patients with sinus node dysfunction and 68% with AVB had previously undiagnosed SDB. Among the study participants, 21.4% had severe SDB with an AHI >30 events/h. In turn, Marti-Almor et al. [33], in a REgistry of Sleep APnea monItoring and Atrial Fibrillation in pacemakeR patients (RESPIRE study), found severe OSA, defined as a respiratory disturbance index of \geq 20, in 31.1% of patients with PM capable of detecting SDB. The high sensitivity and specificity of PM with transthoracic impedance sensor in the diagnosis of severe SDB were confirmed by Defaye et al. [34] and may improve the initial diagnosis of OSA in the group of patients with permanent cardiac pacing.

The problem of an SDB-induced bradyarrhythmia incidence is strongly emphasized by the 2018 US [35] and the 2021 European [36] guidelines. Among patients with sinus bradycardia or AVB during sleep, it is recommended that the risk of SDB should be assessed and that polysomnography be performed if indicated (class I). According to the US guidelines, the diagnostics for SDB should also be considered in patients with a previously implanted PM who are at risk (class IIa).

At the same time, both guidelines [35, 36] pay attention to the high efficacy of PAP therapy, not only in reducing the incidence of respiratory events [37] but also in reducing CV risk [11–13]. The resolution of up to 80%–90% of bradyarrhythmias within three to six months after initiation of OSA treatment with continuous PAP therapy was confirmed by other authors [9, 10]. Additionally, an improvement in rhythm control with a 42% reduction in AF recurrence in patients treated with PAP has been documented [32], which reduces the need for multi-drug therapy and the risk of T-B syndrome. Thus, in patients with OSA-related bradycardia, it is recommended to implement PAP therapy with concomitant weight loss (class I in the United States) to avoid unnecessary PM implantation. In our presentation of 42 patients with bradyarrhythmias, seven (16.7%) had strong AASM recommendations to PAP therapy for OSA with REI ≥5 events/hour accompanied by increased daytime sleepiness, and an additional 25 (59.5%) had conditional recommendations to PAP therapy for OSA with REI ≥15 events/hour, regardless of symptoms [37]. However, when implementing such treatment for cardiac conduction diseases, it is worth remembering that adherence to PAP therapy is dependent on many factors and may be insufficient, especially among mildly symptomatic patients [38]. When SDB is treated unsystematically, bradycardia and drops in SpO₂ associated with respiratory events can form a dangerous duo and promote the incidence of ventricular arrhythmias [2, 3, 31].

Limitations of the study

Patient selection for the study was based on questionnaires assessing mainly OSA risk, and the study was conducted using the L3PST dedicated to the assessment of this SDB type. Thus, the group of patients with CSA was not adequately represented, and the results could not be extrapolated to patients with this type of SDB. Nevertheless, the percentage of patients with congestive heart failure for whom CSA was characteristic in the high-risk SDB group was only 7.1%. Unfortunately, because of the small female subgroup, caused by both the rarer incidence of SDB in females and the specificity of the surveys used, the data for males and females were analyzed together. Due to the relatively small number of cases of bradyar-rhythmias in the groups, the confidence intervals for the OR of nocturnal bradyarrhythmias in patients with severe SDB were wide, despite sufficient test reliability. Another limitation of the study was the lack of follow-up with patients with diagnosed OSA-related bradyarrhythmias suitable for PAP therapy.

CONCLUSIONS

The SDB, specifically OSA, is common in the population with CV diseases. It constitutes a risk factor for vagally-mediated nocturnal sinus bradycardia, advanced AVB, and pauses longer than 3 seconds. The severity of SDB determines the prevalence and number of these disorders. Due to the reversible nature of SDB-related bradyarrhythmias, each patient should be evaluated for SDB risk before deciding to implant a PM and, if warranted, should undergo polysomnography or at least L3PST and PAP therapy.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Shahar E, Whitney CW, Redline S, et al. Sleep-disordered breathing and cardiovascular disease: cross-sectional results of the Sleep Heart Health Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001; 163(1): 19–25, doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.163.1.2001008, indexed in Pubmed: 11208620.
- Guilleminault C, Connolly SJ, Winkle RA. Cardiac arrhythmia and conduction disturbances during sleep in 400 patients with sleep apnea syndrome. Am J Cardiol. 1983; 52(5): 490–494, doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(83)90013-9, indexed in Pubmed: 6193700.
- Gami AS, Olson EJ, Shen WK, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea and the risk of sudden cardiac death: a longitudinal study of 10,701 adults. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013; 62(7): 610–616, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.04.080, indexed in Pubmed: 23770166.
- Salman LA, Shulman R, Cohen JB. Obstructive sleep apnea, hypertension, and cardiovascular risk: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and management. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2020; 22(2): 6, doi: 10.1007/s11886-020-1257-y, indexed in Pubmed: 31955254.
- Gottlieb DJ, Punjabi NM. Diagnosis and management of obstructive sleep apnea: a review. JAMA. 2020; 323(14): 1389–1400, doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.3514, indexed in Pubmed: 32286648.
- Peppard PE, Young T, Barnet JH, et al. Increased prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in adults. Am J Epidemiol. 2013; 177(9): 1006–1014, doi: 10.1093/aje/kws342, indexed in Pubmed: 23589584.
- Arzt M, Woehrle H, Oldenburg O, et al. Prevalence and predictors of sleep-disordered breathing in patients with stable chronic heart failure: the SchlaHF registry. JACC Heart Fail. 2016; 4(2): 116–125, doi: 10.1016/j. jchf.2015.09.014, indexed in Pubmed: 26682790.
- Somers VK, Dyken ME, Mark AL, et al. Parasympathetic hyperresponsiveness and bradyarrhythmias during apnoea in hypertension. Clin Auton

Res. 1992; 2(3): 171–176, doi: 10.1007/BF01818958, indexed in Pubmed: 1498563.

- Simantirakis EN, Schiza SI, Marketou ME, et al. Severe bradyarrhythmias in patients with sleep apnoea: the effect of continuous positive airway pressure treatment: a long-term evaluation using an insertable loop recorder. Eur Heart J. 2004; 25(12): 1070–1076, doi: 10.1016/j.ehj.2004.04.017, indexed in Pubmed: 15191779.
- Abe H, Takahashi M, Yaegashi H, et al. Efficacy of continuous positive airway pressure on arrhythmias in obstructive sleep apnea patients. Heart Vessels. 2010; 25(1): 63–69, doi: 10.1007/s00380-009-1164-z, indexed in Pubmed: 20091401.
- Marin JM, Carrizo SJ, Vicente E, et al. Long-term cardiovascular outcomes in men with obstructive sleep apnoea-hypopnoea with or without treatment with continuous positive airway pressure: an observational study. Lancet. 2005; 365(9464): 1046–1053, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)71141-7, indexed in Pubmed: 15781100.
- Myllylä M, Hammais A, Stepanov M, et al. Nonfatal and fatal cardiovascular disease events in CPAP compliant obstructive sleep apnea patients. Sleep Breath. 2019; 23(4): 1209–1217, doi: 10.1007/s11325-019-01808-4, indexed in Pubmed: 30848437.
- Wickwire EM, Bailey MD, Somers VK, et al. CPAP adherence reduces cardiovascular risk among older adults with obstructive sleep apnea. Sleep Breath. 2021; 25(3): 1343–1350, doi: 10.1007/s11325-020-02239-2, indexed in Pubmed: 33141315.
- 14. Takegami M, Hayashino Y, Chin K, et al. Simple four-variable screening tool for identification of patients with sleep-disordered breathing. Sleep. 2009; 32(7): 939–948, indexed in Pubmed: 19639757.
- Pivetta B, Chen L, Nagappa M, et al. Use and performance of the STOP-Bang questionnaire for obstructive sleep apnea screening across geographic regions: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA Netw Open. 2021; 4(3): e211009, doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.1009, indexed in Pubmed: 33683333.
- Johns MW. A new method for measuring daytime sleepiness: the Epworth sleepiness scale. Sleep. 1991; 14(6): 540–545, doi: 10.1093/sleep/14.6.540, indexed in Pubmed: 1798888.
- Rosen IM, Kirsch DB, Carden KA, et al. Clinical Use of a Home Sleep Apnea Test: An Updated American Academy of Sleep Medicine Position Statement. J Clin Sleep Med. 2018; 14(12): 2075–2077, doi: 10.5664/jcsm.7540, indexed in Pubmed: 30518456.
- 18. American Academy of Sleep Medicine. The AASM manual for the scoring of sleep and associated events: rules, terminology and technical specification. Version 2.6. Am Acad Sleep Med 2020. Available online: American Academy of Sleep Medicine. The AASM manual for the scoring of sleep and associated events: rules, terminology and technical specification. Version 2.6. Am Acad Sleep Med 2020. https://aasm.org/clinical-resources/scoring-manual/. [Access: September 2021].
- Steinberg JS, Varma N, Cygankiewicz I, et al. 2017 ISHNE-HRS expert consensus statement on ambulatory ECG and external cardiac monitoring/telemetry. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol. 2017; 22(3): e55–e96, doi: 10.1111/anec.12447, indexed in Pubmed: 28480632.
- Szymański FM, Płatek AE, Karpiński G, et al. Obstructive sleep apnoea in patients with atrial fibrillation: prevalence, determinants and clinical characteristics of patients in Polish population. Kardiol Pol. 2014; 72(8): 716–724, doi: 10.5603/KP.a2014.0070, indexed in Pubmed: 24671917.
- Gonzaga C, Bertolami A, Bertolami M, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea, hypertension and cardiovascular diseases. J Hum Hypertens. 2015; 29(12): 705–712, doi: 10.1038/jhh.2015.15, indexed in Pubmed: 25761667.
- Seiler A, Camilo M, Korostovtseva L, et al. Prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing after stroke and TIA: A meta-analysis. Neurology. 2019; 92(7): e648–e654, doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006904, indexed in Pubmed: 30635478.
- 23. Pływaczewski R, Bednarek M, Jonczak L, et al. Sleep-disordered breathing in a middle-aged and older Polish urban population. J Sleep Res. 2008;

17(1): 73–81, doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2008.00632.x, indexed in Pubmed: 18275557.

- Pływaczewski R, Bieleń P, Bednarek M, et al. Influence of neck circumference and body mass index on obstructive sleep apnoea severity in males [article in Polish]. Pneumonol Alergol Pol. 2008; 76(5): 313–320, indexed in Pubmed: 19003760.
- Garrigue S, Pépin JL, Defaye P, et al. High prevalence of sleep apnea syndrome in patients with long-term pacing: the European Multicenter Polysomnographic Study. Circulation. 2007; 115(13): 1703–1709, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.659706, indexed in Pubmed: 17353437.
- Velasco A, Hall C, Perez-Verdia A, et al. Association of high-risk scores for obstructive sleep apnea with symptomatic bradyarrhythmias. J Cardiovasc Med (Hagerstown). 2014; 15(5): 407–410, doi: 10.2459/JCM.0b013e3283630d07, indexed in Pubmed: 23867909.
- Zwillich C, Devlin T, White D, et al. Bradycardia during sleep apnea. Characteristics and mechanism. J Clin Invest. 1982; 69(6): 1286–1292, doi: 10.1172/jci110568, indexed in Pubmed: 7085875.
- Koehler U, Becker HF, Grimm W, et al. Relations among hypoxemia, sleep stage, and bradyarrhythmia during obstructive sleep apnea. Am Heart J. 2000; 139(1 Pt 1): 142–148, doi: 10.1016/s0002-8703(00)90321-1, indexed in Pubmed: 10618575.
- Fleg JL, Kennedy HL. Cardiac arrhythmias in a healthy elderly population: detection by 24-hour ambulatory electrocardiography. Chest. 1982;81(3): 302–307, doi: 10.1378/chest.81.3.302, indexed in Pubmed: 7056104.
- Roche F, Xuong AN, Court-Fortune I, et al. Relationship among the severity of sleep apnea syndrome, cardiac arrhythmias, and autonomic imbalance. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2003; 26(3): 669–677, doi: 10.1046/j.1460-9592.2003.00116.x, indexed in Pubmed: 12698666.
- Mehra R, Benjamin EJ, Shahar E, et al. Sleep Heart Health Study. Association of nocturnal arrhythmias with sleep-disordered breathing: The Sleep Heart Health Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2006; 173(8): 910–916, doi: 10.1164/rccm.200509-1442OC, indexed in Pubmed: 16424443.
- Mujović N, Marinković M, Mihajlović M, et al. Risk factor modification for the primary and secondary prevention of atrial fibrillation. Part 2. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(3): 192–202, doi: 10.33963/KP.15240, indexed in Pubmed: 32189488.
- Marti-Almor J, Marques P, Jesel L, et al. Incidence of sleep apnea and association with atrial fibrillation in an unselected pacemaker population: Results of the observational RESPIRE study. Heart Rhythm. 2020; 17(2): 195–202, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2019.09.001, indexed in Pubmed: 31493591.
- Defaye P, de la Cruz I, Martí-Almor J, et al. A pacemaker transthoracic impedance sensor with an advanced algorithm to identify severe sleep apnea: the DREAM European study. Heart Rhythm. 2014; 11(5): 842–848, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2014.02.011, indexed in Pubmed: 24561163.
- 35. Kusumoto FM, Schoenfeld MH, Barrett C, et al. 2018 ACC/AHA/HRS Guideline on the Evaluation and Management of Patients With Bradycardia and Cardiac Conduction Delay: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines and the Heart Rhythm Society. Circulation. 2019; 140(8): e382–e482, doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000628, indexed in Pubmed: 30586772.
- Glikson M, Nielsen JC, Kronborg MB, et al. ESC Scientific Document Group. 2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiac pacing and cardiac resynchronization therapy. Eur Heart J. 2021;42(35): 3427–3520, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab364, indexed in Pubmed: 34455430.
- Patil SP, Ayappa IA, Caples SM, et al. Treatment of Adult Obstructive Sleep Apnea with Positive Airway Pressure: An American Academy of Sleep Medicine Clinical Practice Guideline. J Clin Sleep Med. 2019; 15(2): 335–343, doi: 10.5664/jcsm.7640, indexed in Pubmed: 30736887.
- Mehrtash M, Bakker JP, Ayas N. Predictors of continuous positive airway pressure adherence in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. Lung. 2019; 197(2): 115–121, doi: 10.1007/s00408-018-00193-1, indexed in Pubmed: 30617618.

Outcomes of cardiac surgical treatment for carcinoid heart disease

Sonia J Konsek-Komorowska¹, Agnieszka D Kolasińska-Ćwikła², Jacek Różański³, Krzysztof Bartuś⁴, Jarosław Kuriata³, Marek Konka³, Ewa Sitkowska-Rysiak³, Ilona Michałowska³, Elżbieta Florczak³, Maria Jaworska-Wilczyńska³, Andrzej Januszewicz³, Tomasz Hryniewiecki³, Jarosław B Ćwikła¹, Mariola Pęczkowska³

¹Department of Cardiology and Internal Medicine, School of Medicine, Collegium Medicum, University of Warmia and Mazury in Olsztyn, Olsztyn, Poland ²The Maria Skłodowska-Curie National Research Institute of Oncology, Warszawa, Poland

³National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

⁴Department of Cardiovascular Surgery and Transplantology, Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

Correspondence to:

Sonia J Konsek-Komorowska, MD, Department of Cardiology and Internal Medicine, School of Medicine, Collegium Medicum, University of Warmia and Mazury in Olsztyn, Al. Warszawska 30; 10–082 Olsztyn, Poland, phone: +48 89 524 53 89, e-mail: sonia.konsek@interia.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0189

Received: November 12, 2021

Accepted: December 23, 2021 Early publication date: December 23, 2021

INTRODUCTION

Neuroendocrine neoplasms of the small intestine (SI-NENs) originate in the midgut and are the third most common subtype of neuroendocrine neoplasms (NENs) in the gastroenteropancreatic system [1]. Carcinoid syndrome (CS) is the most prevalent paraneoplastic disease characterized by signs and symptoms related to the hormonal activity of SI-NENs. The classic type of CS is characterized by increased production of serotonin and/or other biologically active substances such as histamine, kallikrein, prostaglandins, and tachykinin [1, 2].

Carcinoid heart disease (CHD) is the most severe consequence of CS, characterized by fibrotic valve degeneration, particularly in the right heart chambers. Nguyen et al. described indications requiring valve surgery, including progressive right heart failure (HF) and echocardiographic findings of moderate to severe right-sided valve regurgitation [3]. Valve surgery has been found to decrease right HF, boost functional capacity, allow for more aggressive oncological therapy, and improve long-term prognosis in CHD patients. It is critical to plan surgery with preoperative dietary optimization and somatostatin analog therapy for carcinoid hormonal activity [4].

The Mayo Clinic's 30-year study involving 240 CHD-operated patients [3] represents the largest such study, with several shorter case series having also been published [5–7].

This retrospective study aimed to evaluate the medical data of operated patients with CHD, including tumor characteristics, indications for valve replacement, complications, and mortality.

METHODS

The protocol for this retrospective single-center cohort study was authorized by the institution's ethics committee (no. 18/2018) and had signed informed consent from all patients. The subject group was selected from a data set of 275 patients with SI-NEN confirmed in pathological examination, diagnosed and treated between 2004 and 2019. In all the cases, a pathologist specializing in NEN verified and reported the histology results, which provided details on the histological grade and the stage of the neuroendocrine neoplasm (TNM) according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC)/ /Union for International Cancer Control (UICC) 2017 classification.

Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) was used to screen patients with CS for CHD on a frequent basis if their 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid or/and N-terminal pro-brain type natriuretic peptide levels were significantly elevated or if they presented with signs and symptoms of heart disease.

The analysis included a total of 28 (10%) patients with confirmed SI-NENs and diagnosed CHD based on signs and symptoms, typically CHD-related cardiac involvement,

detected using TTE and interpreted by a physician familiar with cardiac abnormalities caused by CHD. All subjects with thickened and retracted tricuspid valve leaflets failing to coapt and moderate or severe regurgitation confirmed by doppler echocardiography were included.

Of these 28 patients during the follow-up, 6 were referred for cardiac valve procedures and were further evaluated. The decision of whether to replace a valve was based on a multidisciplinary assessment of overall operability in relation to the oncological status and cardiac function. Patients with symptomatic right heart failure or ventricular dysfunction and with at least a 12-month survival prediction due to their oncologic status were operated on.

Early mortality was defined as mortality (of any cause) during hospitalization for valve surgery, or within 30 days of admission. Complications were identified through the application of institutional protocols and definitions.

Half of the study group comprised patients with well-differentiated (G1) SI-NEN and half with moderately differentiated (G2) SI-NEN. Clinical and pathological data were analyzed and summarized in Table 1.

Statistical analysis

Categorical variables were summarized using percentages and counts. Mean and standard deviations (SD) were used to report results. Median overall survival (OS) and the interquartile range (IQR) were determined using the Kaplan-Meier method in all patients and calculated from the time of the initial diagnosis of SI-NEN to either the date of death or the last follow-up visit. All statistical calculations were carried out using the Dell Inc. (2016), Dell Statistica (data analysis software system), version 13 (StatSoft Inc., Tulsa, OK, US)

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

This study represents one of the largest series of patients with SI-NEN-related CHD in Poland as they were diagnosed and treated, with a long-term clinical follow-up.

Six patients at a mean (SD) age of 52 (11) years were included. The median overall survival (IQR) for all patients having undergone valve surgery (n = 6) was 40.22 (29.77–-53.11) months. All patients had severe tricuspid valve regurgitation (TR) and typical CHD valve leaflet abnormalities seen in TTE (Table 1). Pulmonary valve regurgitation, either mild (50%) or severe (17%), was found in 67% of patients.

All patients were coordinated by an experienced multidisciplinary team during the peri-operative period, and to reduce the likelihood of a carcinoid crisis, were given a somatostatin analog infusion before and throughout the cardiac procedure until they were hemodynamically stable and off inotropes. Tricuspid valve replacements (TVR) were performed in all patients. A concomitant pulmonary valve replacement (PVR) was performed in one patient, and a mitral valve replacement (MVR) in one patient. There were no aortic valve replacements. Bioprosthetic valves were used in 5 (83%) patients. In one patient with metastasis to the right ovary, tricuspid valve repair with placement of an annular ring CE 28 mm and concomitant MVR with a mechanical prosthesis was used. A bioprosthetic valve was also used in one PVR. During the postoperative period, one patient suffered from cardiac tamponade treated with pericardiocentesis and needed implantation of a pacemaker due to a third-degree atrioventricular block. One patient suffered from a stroke with temporary right-sided hemiparesis. One patient died during open-heart surgery due to cardiac failure, and another died of progressive HF in the perioperative period. As a result, early mortality following surgery, which was observed in two patients, was estimated to be 33% in our study. This is consistent with Mayo Clinic findings ranging from 9 to 29% over the years [3].

In all remaining patients, we observed improvement in symptoms such as dyspnea and peripheral edema during the early follow-up, which supported previous findings that valve replacement surgery alleviates CHD symptoms [5]. These findings indicate that valve surgery may be considered in patients with symptomatic severe right heart valve disease to relieve their symptoms.

In our analysis, in which there was no loss of follow-up, 1-year survival was noted in 4 patients (67%), and 3-year survival in 2 subjects (33%). The cause of death in the follow-up period was commonly associated with the progressive tumor burden and recurrent pleural effusion found in one patient. An analysis by Bhattacharyya et al. reported one- and 2-year survival rates of 56% and 44%, respectively. In other short case series, survival rates closely matched our findings [6, 7].

The selection of the type of valve (biological or mechanical valve prosthesis) is a complex decision that should be made based on the patient's specific risk of bleeding, the specific tumor-related life expectancy, and potential future therapeutic interventions [8]. According to a prior study, surgery of the left-sided valves is not associated with poorer outcomes and should be done simultaneously with right-sided valve surgery, if necessary, as in our analyzed patient [4]. As reported in studies, earlier intervention enhances outcomes [3]. Currently, valve replacement surgery in CHD patients is indicated for symptomatic individuals. However, in the case of uncontrolled CS or a progressive carcinoid tumor, a significant number of symptomatic patients are not referred for valve surgery [5]. These findings suggest that all patients with SI-NENs require frequent cyclic analysis of their clinical status and TTE performance (every 3-6 months) to identify the initial development of CHD.

There is a continued development of surgical techniques for patients with TR. The use of a first-generation transcatheter tricuspid valve implantation device to treat severe symptomatic functional TR is linked to an improvement in the functional status with tolerable in-hospital mortality [9]. The transcatheter tricuspid edge-to-edge

Table 1. Patients undergoing valve surgery for carcinoid heart disease

	Patient 1	Patient 2	Patient 3	Patient 4	Patient 5	Patient 6
Sex	Male	Female	Female	Male	Female	Male
Age of initial diagnosis of SI-NEN, years	36	45	50	69	50	63
Histopathological grade	NET G2	NET G1	NET G1	NET G2	NET G2	NET G1
Size of the primary tumor (patho- logy), mm	20	69	40	10	45	20
Ki-67, %	10	1	2	5	3	2
pT (initial)	3	×	3	2	No data	×
N base on surgery/ follow-up/ /imaging	1	1	1	1	1	1
M base on surgery/follow-up/ /imaging	1	1	1	1	1	1
Primary tumor resection	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Comorbidities	None	Atrial hyperten- sion, chronic kidney disease stage 3	Multiple sclerosis, after uterine appendages resection	Atrial hyperten- sion, thrombo- cytopenia, mild anemia	Atrial hyperten- sion	Atrial hyperten- sion
Carcinoid syndrome symptoms	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
LVEF, %	65	62	55	62	60	60
Mitral valve regurgitation	Mild	Mild	Severe	Mild	None	None
Tricuspid valve regurgitation	Severe	Severe	Severe	Severe	Severe	Severe
Aortic valve regurgitation	Mild	None	None	Mild	Mild	None
Pulmonary valve regurgitation	None	Mild	Mild	Mild	Severe	None
Preoperative NYHA class	Ш	III	III	Ш	III	IV
Type of valve surgery	TVR	TVR + PVR	TVR + MVR	TVR	TVR	TVR
Percutaneous/open heart surgery	Open heart sur- gery after failed percutaneous procedure	Open heart surgery	Open heart surgery	Open heart sur- gery after failed percutaneous procedure	Open heart surgery	Open heart surgery
Concomitant procedures: CABG or ASD/PFO repair	None	None	None	None	None	None
Early complications	Tamponade in perioperative pe- riod, pacemaker implantation due to third-de- gree atrio-ventri- cular block	No	No	Died due to progression of cardiac failure	Stroke with temporary right-sided hemiparesis	Died during cardiac surgery due to cardiac failure
Overall survival, months	30	70	43	49	27	34
Survival after valve surgery	~3 years	~1 year	~3 years	<1 month	~1 year	<1 month
Cause of death	_	Died due to recu- rrent pleural ef- fusion and tumor progression	_	Died due to progression of heart failure	Progressive cachexia. Died due to tumor progression	Died during cardiac surgery due to cardiac failure

Abbreviations: ASD, atrial septal defect; CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; MVR, mitral valve replacement; NET, neuroendocrine tumours; NYHA, New York Heart Association; PVR, pulmonary valve replacement; SI-NEN, neuroendocrine neoplasms of the small intestine; TVR, tricuspid valve replacement

repair may be a safe and possibly effective treatment for patients with HF and significant TR, leading to the reduction of TR's severity severity and clinical improvement [10].

In conclusion, carcinoid heart disease remains a tremendous challenge despite medical and surgical advances in this field. The mortality rates suggest that valve surgery for CHD is a high-risk procedure, but it might be valuable to patients with symptomatic severe right heart valve disease with at least a 12-month survival prediction due to symptomatic improvement. However, short-term mortality after valve replacement for CHD decreased in the present era, and overall survival is mostly limited by tumor progression. Patient selection, thorough preoperative planning, and perioperative management protocols, all under the supervision of a multidisciplinary team, are essential to succeed.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Niederle B, Pape UF, Costa F, et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines Update for Neuroendocrine Neoplasms of the Jejunum and Ileum. Neuroendocrinology. 2016; 103(2): 125–138, doi: 10.1159/000443170, indexed in Pubmed: 26758972.
- Gut P, Czarnywojtek A, Sawicka-Gutaj N, et al. Assessment of serotonin concentration in patients with a small-intestine neuroendocrine neoplasm and carcinoid syndrome treated with somatostatin analogues. Pol Arch

Intern Med. 2020; 130(10): 903–905, doi: 10.20452/pamw.15504, indexed in Pubmed: 32643913.

- Nguyen A, Schaff HV, Abel MD, et al. Improving outcome of valve replacement for carcinoid heart disease. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2019; 158(1): 99–107.e2, doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2018.09.025, indexed in Pubmed: 30527716.
- Albåge A, Montibello M. Surgical aspects of valve replacement in carcinoid heart disease. J Card Surg. 2021; 36(1): 290–294, doi: 10.1111/jocs.15169, indexed in Pubmed: 33124055.
- Bhattacharyya S, Raja SG, Toumpanakis C, et al. Outcomes, risks and complications of cardiac surgery for carcinoid heart disease. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2011; 40(1): 168–172, doi: 10.1016/j.ejcts.2010.10.035, indexed in Pubmed: 21156347.
- Mokhles P, van Herwerden LA, de Jong PL, et al. Carcinoid heart disease: outcomes after surgical valve replacement. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2012; 41(6): 1278–1283, doi: 10.1093/ejcts/ezr227, indexed in Pubmed: 22219480.

- Edwards NC, Yuan M, Nolan O, et al. Effect of valvular surgery in carcinoid heart disease: an observational cohort study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2016; 101(1): 183–190, doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-3295, indexed in Pubmed: 26580239.
- Florczak E, Pęczkowska M, Konka M, et al. A 51-year-old patient with carcinoid heart disease and severe tricuspid regurgitation. Kardiol Pol. 2017; 75(2): 183, doi: 10.5603/KP.2017.0027, indexed in Pubmed: 28205198.
- Hahn RT, Kodali S, Fam N, et al. Early multinational experience of transcatheter tricuspid valve replacement for treating severe tricuspid regurgitation. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(21): 2482–2493, doi: 10.1016/j. jcin.2020.07.008, indexed in Pubmed: 33153565.
- Rdzanek A, Szymański P, Gackowski A, et al. Percutaneous tricuspid edge-to-edge repair — patient selection, imaging considerations, and the procedural technique. Expert opinion of the Working Group on Echocardiography and Association of CardioVascular Interventions of the Polish Cardiac Society. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(10): 1178–1191, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0125, indexed in Pubmed: 34611879.

SGLT2 inhibitors and the risk of urinary tract infections in patients with heart failure: A pooled analysis examining safety endpoints

Josip A Borovac^{1, 2}, Tina Ticinovic Kurir^{1, 3}, Ivona Mustapic², Marko Kumric¹, Josko Bozic¹, Duska Glavas², Domenico D'Amario⁴

¹Department of Pathophysiology, School of Medicine, University of Split, Split, Croatia ²Clinic for Heart and Vascular Diseases, University Hospital of Split, Split, Croatia ³Department of Endocrinology and Diabetology, University Hospital of Split, Split, Croatia ⁴Department of Cardiovascular and Thoracic Sciences, IRCCS Fondazione Policlinico A Gemelli, Universita Cattolica Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy

Correspondence to:

Josip A Borovac, MD, PhD Department of Pathophysiology, School of Medicine, University of Split, Soltanska 2, 21000 Split, Croatia, phone: +38 592 172 13 14, e-mail: jborovac@mefst.hr Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0172

Received: September 26, 2021

Accepted: December 6, 2021 Early publication date:

December 6, 2021

INTRODUCTION

Sodium-glucose cotransporter-2 inhibitors (SGLT2is) were originally envisioned as attractive hypoglycemic agents due to their promotion of glycosuria by inhibiting SGLT2 transporters in the proximal convoluted tubules of kidneys where approximately 90% of filtered glucose gets reabsorbed [1]. Due to their potent cardioprotective effects observed in trials focused on type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) [2], it was hypothesized that SGLT2is might improve outcomes in heart failure (HF) patients. Indeed, it was demonstrated in landmark randomized controlled trials (RCTs) that, among patients with HF with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF), the use of SGLT2is, compared to placebo, was associated with significant reductions in cardiovascular death and HF-related hospitalizations, both endpoints representing persistently unmet needs in HF [3]. Notably, in the DAPA-HF trial [4], patients with HF who received dapagliflozin had a 26% relative risk reduction in the composite of worsening HF or cardiovascular death, and results were concordant in the EM-PEROR-Reduced trial [5] that evaluated the use of empagliflozin. Interestingly, robust reductions of mortality and morbidity among HFrEF patients were similar regardless of T2DM status at baseline. Similar trends were observed with dapagliflozin in the DECLARE-TIMI 58 sub-study [6] that was focused on a cohort of patients with T2DM and concomitant HF. On the other hand, the most recent SOLOIST-WHF [7] trial demonstrated a 33% relative risk reduction in the total number of deaths from cardiovascular causes and hospitalizations and HF-related urgent visits associated with the use of sotagliflozin vs. placebo in patients with decompensated HF. Finally, the most recent EMPEROR-Preserved trial was the first RCT that showed how a pharmacological intervention improved outcomes in patients with HF and preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF), as empagliflozin use was associated with a 21% relative risk reduction in a composite of cardiovascular death and hospitalizations [8].

However, post-market and surveillance studies indicated a possible association of SGLT2is and adverse events such as euglycemic diabetic ketoacidosis, genital and urinary tract infections (UTIs), Fournier gangrene, volume depletion, and limb amputations [9, 10]. Due to their implicated glycosuric effects, susceptibility for UTIs was examined providing mixed results in patients with T2DM [11]. In large population analysis, the risk for severe or non-severe UTIs was similar among SGLT2i users compared to users of other second-line hypoglycemic drugs [12].

However, the association of SGLT2i use and UTI events has not been previously examined in the HF population on a large scale. For this reason, we performed an up-to-date analysis of five landmark RCTs evaluating the use of gliflozins vs. placebo in patients with HF. The main question we sought to investigate whether the risk of UTI events was increased with the use of SGLT2 is compared to placebo among patients with HF.

METHODS

Two investigators (JAB and JB) independently searched available literature in relevant databases such as PubMed and SCOPUS to include large RCTs (enrolling >1000 patients) examining the use of any SGLT2 inhibitor vs. placebo and that reported safety endpoints, such as UTI events, in the population of patients with HF. According to the PICOS (Population, Intervention, Comparator, Outcome, Study design) principle, a population of HF patients with a whole spectrum of ejection fractions (both HFrEF and HFpEF) was included. We included studies that examined the oral use of any SGLT2 inhibitor (dapagliflozin, empagliflozin, sotagliflozin) as an intervention while the comparator group received a placebo. The principal outcome of interest was the occurrence of UTI events (as reported and adjudicated by the respective study investigator committees). Due to the low number of UTI events registered in the DAPA-HF trial, we also counted events such as urosepsis, pyelonephritis, acute pyelonephritis, and staphylococcal UTI to the composite endpoint. Finally, we only considered studies that were designed and conducted as RCTs.

In short, five landmark RCTs in this setting were included, and all provided safety outcome data concerning the occurrence of UTIs. Two trials examined the use of 10 mg dapagliflozin once-daily (DAPA-HF and DECLARE-TIMI 58), two examined the use of 10 mg empagliflozin once-daily in HFrEF (EMPEROR-Reduced) and HFpEF (EMPEROR-Preserved), while one trial examined the use of sotagliflozin 200 mg once daily with an eventual dose increase to 400 mg once daily (SOLOIST-WHF). A total of 32 823 patients from five RCTs were included.

Statistical analysis

The Q Cochran test and Higgins I² statistic were calculated to estimate heterogeneity across included studies. We reported risk ratios (RR) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) derived by using the Mantel-Haenszel random-effects statistical model. The analysis was carried out by using RevMan 5.3 (Cochrane Collaboration, London, UK). A sensitivity analysis was performed for leaving out a trial with the largest contribution to results (DECLARE-TIMI 58) to inspect if this would significantly impact the main result. The risk of bias (RoB) assessment for each trial was carried out by two investigators independently (JAB and JB), and eventual discrepancies were resolved by the third investigator (MK). The distribution of numerical variables was presented as mean (standard deviation [SD]) or median (interquartile range [IQR]). The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing the risk of bias in randomized trials was used [13]. P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Among 16 414 patients that received SGLT2i, 585 UTI events were recorded, while 529 UTI events were recorded in 16 409 patients that received a placebo. The weighted mean rate of UTI events across five landmark trials (adjusted for sample size) was 6.9 (4.1) % in the SGLT2i group (from 0.8% to 9.9%; range, 9.1) and 5.5 (3.2) % in the placebo group (from 1.1% to 8.1%; range, 7.0). Trials predominantly enrolled patients with HFrEF. The median duration of follow-up was 9.2 months in SOLOIST-WHF, 16 months in EMPEROR-Reduced, 18.2 (0-27.8) months in DAPA-HF, 26.2 (18.1-33.1) months in EMPEROR-Preserved, and finally, 50 months in DECLARE-TIMI 58. Two trials enrolled HF patients with left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) <40% (DAPA-HF and EMPEROR-Reduced) while patients enrolled in SOLOIST-WHF had a median LVEF of 35 (28-46) %. Furthermore, the EMPEROR-Preserved trial enrolled patients with HF and LVEF >40% with a mean LVEF of 54.3 (8.8) %. In two HFrEF cohorts, the average LVEF was 31.1 (6.8) % in DAPA-HF and 27.5 (6.1) % in the EMPEROR-Reduced trial. Patients with HFrEF in DECLARE-TIMI 58 (defined as those with LVEF <45%) had a median LVEF of 38 (30-40) % while those with documented HF without known reduced LVEF had a median LVEF of 55 (50-61) %.

As shown in Figure 1, the use of SGLT2i was similar to placebo with regard to the risk of UTI events in patients with HF (RR, 1.09; 95% CI, 0.94–1.26; P = 0.24), and this observation was based on the evidence characterized by the low degree of heterogeneity ($I^2 = 25\%$; P = 0.25). Leave-one-out sensitivity analysis validated the main result (RR, 1.15; 95% CI, 0.99–1.33; P = 0.07). All trials were adjudicated as low risk of bias across all seven domains in the RoB tool.

This analysis has some limitations worth mentioning. In most of the trials, UTI events were not defined in sufficient detail, and they were not designated as events of special safety interest. Therefore, such events might be underreported, which might introduce bias with respect to the reported number of events. For example, the DAPA-HF trial reported a significantly lower number of UTI events compared to other trials since these events were not routinely collected in a pre-specified safety monitoring manner. However, in the revised analysis, we added events such as urosepsis, pyelonephritis, acute pyelonephritis, and staphylococcal UTI from this trial to the composite endpoint of UTI events. Finally, no protocol has been prospectively registered for this analysis.

Taken together, our results based on high-quality randomized trial data, show that the risk of UTI events is similar among HF patients assigned to SGLT2 inhibitor compared to those assigned to placebo, although this might be biased due to inadequate definitions and the lack of systematic registration of these events in most of the examined trials. These findings provide important safety reassurance for patients with HF, as well as for practicing cardiologists and other prescribers of this class of drugs.

	SGL	T2is	Plac	ebo		Risk ratio		Risk ratio
Study or subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random (95% CI)	Year	M-H, Random (95% CI)
DECLARE-TIMI 58	127	8582	133	8578	24.5%	0.95 (0.75-1.21)	2019	-
DAPA-HF	18	2368	26	2368	5.4%	0.69 (0.38-1.26)	2019	
EMPEROR-Reduced	91	1863	83	1863	18.7%	1.10 (0.82–1.47)	2020	+
SOLOIST-WHF	52	605	44	611	11.8%	1.19 (0.81–1.75)	2021	
EMPEROR-Preserved	297	2996	243	2989	39.6%	1.22 (1.04–1.43)	2021	-
Total (95% CI)		16414		16409	100%	1.09 (0.94–1.26)		•
Total events	585		529					
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0$	0.01; Chi ² = 5	5.34, df = 4	(P = 0.25);	l ² = 25%			0 01	0.1 1 10 1
Test for overall effect: Z	с = 1.16 (<i>P</i> =	0.24)					F	avours SGLT2i Favours placebo

Figure 1. Results of a meta-analysis showing the relative risk of urinary tract infection events associated with SGLT2 inhibitor vs. placebo use among patients with heart failure

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; SGLT2is, sodium-glucose cotransporter-2 inhibitors; M-H, Mantel-Haenszel

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- de Leeuw AE, de Boer RA. Sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 inhibition: cardioprotection by treating diabetes — A translational viewpoint explaining its potential salutary effects. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Pharmacother. 2016; 2(4): 244–255, doi: 10.1093/ehjcvp/pvw009, indexed in Pubmed: 27533948.
- Kluger AY, Tecson KM, Lee AY, et al. Class effects of SGLT2 inhibitors on cardiorenal outcomes. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2019; 18(1): 99, doi: 10.1186/s12933-019-0903-4, indexed in Pubmed: 31382965.
- Nessler J, Siniarski A, Leszek P, et al. Reviewers. Expert opinion of the Heart Failure Working Group of the Polish Cardiac Society on the use of dapagliflozin in the treatment of heart failure with reduced ejection fraction. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(3): 363–370, doi: 10.33963/KP.15859, indexed in Pubmed: 33687868.
- McMurray J, Solomon S, Inzucchi S, et al. Dapagliflozin in patients with heart failure and reduced ejection fraction. N Engl J Med. 2019; 381(21): 1995–2008, doi: 10.1056/nejmoa1911303, indexed in Pubmed: 31535829.
- Anker SD, Butler J, Filippatos G, et al. Cardiovascular and renal outcomes with empagliflozin in heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2020; 383(15): 1413–1424, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2022190, indexed in Pubmed: 32865377.

- Kato ET, Silverman MG, Mosenzon O, et al. Effect of dapagliflozin on heart failure and mortality in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Circulation. 2019; 139(22):2528–2536, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.119.040130, indexed in Pubmed: 30882238.
- Szarek M, Bhatt DL, Steg PhG, et al. Sotagliflozin in patients with diabetes and recent worsening heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2021; 384(2): 117–128, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2030183, indexed in Pubmed: 33200892.
- Butler J, Filippatos G, Siddiqi TJ, et al. Evaluation of the effects of sodium-glucose co-transporter 2 inhibition with empagliflozin on morbidity and mortality in patients with chronic heart failure and a preserved ejection fraction: rationale for and design of the EMPEROR-Preserved Trial. Eur J Heart Fail. 2019; 21(10): 1279–1287, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1596, indexed in Pubmed: 31523904.
- Singh M, Kumar A. Risks associated with SGLT2 inhibitors: an overview. Curr Drug Saf. 2018; 13(2): 84–91, doi: 10.2174/15748863136661802261 03408, indexed in Pubmed: 29485006.
- Bersoff-Matcha SJ, Chamberlain C, Cao C, et al. Fournier gangrene associated with sodium-glucose cotransporter-2 inhibitors: a review of spontaneous postmarketing cases. Ann Intern Med. 2019; 170(11): 764–769, doi: 10.7326/M19-0085, indexed in Pubmed: 31060053.
- Puckrin R, Saltiel MP, Reynier P, et al. SGLT-2 inhibitors and the risk of infections: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Acta Diabetol. 2018; 55(5): 503–514, doi: 10.1007/s00592-018-1116-0, indexed in Pubmed: 29484489.
- Dave CV, Schneeweiss S, Kim D, et al. Sodium-Glucose cotransporter-2 inhibitors and the risk for severe urinary tract infections: a population-based cohort study. Ann Intern Med. 2019; 171(4): 248–256, doi: 10.7326/M18-3136, indexed in Pubmed: 31357213.
- Higgins JPT, Altman DG, Gøtzsche PC, et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ. 2011; 343: d5928, doi: 10.1136/bmj.d5928, indexed in Pubmed: 22008217.

Right ventricular wall thickness indexed to body surface area as an echocardiographic predictor of acute pulmonary embolism in high-risk patients

Jerzy Wiliński¹, Anna Skwarek¹, Radosław Borek¹, Ositadima Chukwu², Katarzyna Ciuk², Katarzyna Stolarz-Skrzypek³, Marek Rajzer³

^{11st} Department of Internal Medicine with Cardiology Unit, Blessed Marta Wiecka District Hospital, Bochnia, Poland

²Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

³1st Department of Cardiology, Interventional Electrocardiology and Arterial Hypertension, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

Correspondence to:

Jerzy Wiliński, MD, PhD, 1st Department of Internal Medicine with Cardiology Unit, Blessed Marta Wiecka District Hospital, Krakowska 31, 32–700 Bochnia, Poland, phone: +48 14 615 33 17, e-mail: putamen@interia.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0180

Received: September 16, 2021 Accepted:

December 13, 2021 Early publication date: December 14, 2021

INTRODUCTION

The abnormalities in acute pulmonary embolism (PE) observed in a transthoracic echocardiographic examination (TTE) are ascribed to the right ventricular (RV) pressure overload and dysfunction evoked by PE, but those findings can also be present in the absence of acute PE and may occur due to concomitant cardiac or respiratory diseases [1, 2]. The recommendations for TTE use in PE diagnostics present a general approach without standard individualization to the patients' body size [1].

This study aimed to assess the usefulness of classic echocardiographic parameters indexed to the height and the body surface area (BSA) for prediction of acute PE in patients with a high clinical probability of PE referred for computed tomography pulmonary angiography (CTPA).

METHODS

Study group

This was a cross-sectional observational single-center study including consecutive patients referred for CTPA at an Internal Medicine Department with a high clinical probability of PE, from August 1, 2018 to June 11, 2019. The diagnostic algorithm and treatment regimens were adopted from the guidelines of the European Society of Cardiology [1, 3]. Exclusion criteria and echocardiographic assessment methodology are described in the Supplementary material. The study protocol

complied with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Bioethics Committee of the Regional Medical Chamber in Tarnow, Poland (no. 3/0177/2019).

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed with the R Project for Statistical Computing version 3.6.3 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Free Software Foundation Inc., Vienna, Austria). Categorical variables were presented as absolute frequencies or relative percentages, while continuous variables as median with interquartile range (IQR) or as mean with standard deviation (SD). Categorical variables were compared using the χ^2 test or the Fisher test.

The normality of distribution was investigated with the Shapiro-Wilk test. For quantitative variables and normal distribution, the t-test was applied. For the non-normal distribution, the Mann-Whitney test was used. Two-sided *P*-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. Calculated *P*-values were not adjusted for multiple testing. Detailed statistical analysis is described in the Supplementary material.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The study comprised 108 consecutive patients, 5 of whom had contraindications to CTPA and were transferred to another unit for further diagnostics. Another 9 patients had echocardiograms of poor quality that were excluded. Three patients had nondiagnostic CTPA. Finally, 91 individuals were eligible to be enrolled in the survey. Baseline characteristics of these patients are presented in the Supplementary material, *Table S1*. As many as 49 patients had PE confirmed in CTPA; 22 subjects had central PE (44.9%), whereas 27 individuals (55.1%) had peripheral PE: segmental —18 (36.7%) or subsegmental — 9 (18.4%). Forty-two patients had no radiological signs of PE.

Clinical and biochemical variables

Considering clinical data, there were no differences in sex, age, body size, clinical prediction rules for PE, or in most comorbidities. The individuals with PE had less often coronary artery disease (CAD) and chronic heart failure (CHF, Supplementary material, *Table S1*). In the analysis of laboratory tests results, they had only a higher concentration of D-dimer (Supplementary material, *Table S2*). The calculated cut-off value for D-dimer as a single predictor of PE, with a sensitivity of 57% and specificity of 80% in the study group, was 4.891 ng/ml.

Classic TTE parameters

The only parameter that was different in the groups of patients with and without PE was the right ventricular wall thickness (RVWT, average values of 4.97 [0.77] vs. 5.58 [1.75] mm; P = 0.046) (Supplementary material, *Table S3*). There were no significant differences regarding the severity of valvular defects between the groups.

Indexation of echocardiographic parameters to height

The left atrial end-diastolic area (LA EDA) indexed to height and RVWT indexed to height were significantly lower in the group with PE (Supplementary material, *Table S1*).

Indexation of echocardiographic parameters to BSA

Indexation to BSA revealed the differences between patients with and without PE in the left ventricle (LV) and the left atrium (LA) sizes. The indexed derivatives of left ventricular end-diastolic diameter (LVEDd), the left ventricular transverse diameter (LVTD), the left atrium diameter parasternal window — long-axis views (LAd PLAX), LA EDA — were decreased in the group with PE. RVWT indexed to BSA was also lower in patients with PE (Supplementary material, *Table S3*).

Specific echocardiographic signs of PE

The only specific TTE sign for PE, i.e. a mobile thrombus in the right atrium or right ventricle, was more frequently observed in the PE group (Supplementary material, *Table S4*).

Clinical and echocardiographic predictors for PE

In the univariate logistic regression the variables significantly associated with the PE diagnosis comprised (1) CAD, CHF (occurrence of both lowered the chances for PE); (2) serum D-dimer concentration (positively correlated with PE); (3) RVWT; (4) LAd PLAX indexed to BSA; (5) LVEDd indexed to BSA; (6) pulmonary artery (PA) indexed to BSA; (7) LA EDA indexed to BSA; (8) RVWT indexed to BSA (all negatively correlated with PE). In the multivariable analysis, the factors independently positively associated with PE included the absence of CAD, higher D-dimer concentration, and lower RVWT indexed to BSA (Supplementary material, *Table S5*).

Clinical significance

To evaluate a possible clinical utility of RVWT indexed to BSA, we performed receiver-operating characteristic (ROC) analysis and calculated the optimal cut-off value. The obtained area under the curve (AUC) was 0.68 (95% confidence interval [CI], 0.56–0.80; P = 0.002), the upper cut-off value of 3.19 mm/m² with accuracy of 60% predicted acute PE. Its sensitivity was 0.14 (95% CI, 0.06–0.27) and specificity was 0.69 (95% CI, 0.53–0.82; Supplementary material, *Figure S1*). To enhance the predictive potential of RVWT indexed to BSA, we combined it with D-dimer levels in the multiple regression model. ROC and model statistics are shown in the Supplementary material, *Figure S2*. In this model AUC equaled 0.776 (95% CI, 0.669–0.883; P < 0.001), with sensitivity of 0.76 (95% CI, 0.60–0.89) and specificity of 0.68 (95% CI, 0.50–0.82).

Echocardiography is an underutilized tool in PE diagnostics and outcome prognosis. RV dysfunction on TTE is associated with an increased risk of short-term mortality even in an initially hemodynamically stable patient with PE [4–6]. TTE may also help to identify possible candidates for early thrombolytic treatment, thus TTE should be widely used in clinical practice in all patients with PE [7, 8]. In the presented study, nearly 50% of subjects had a negative result for PE in CTPA. It stresses the urgent need for the search for additional predictive factors. Our results of RVWT indexed to BSA confirm the usefulness of TTE and its potential in this area.

Indexing of heart cavities size to BSA is becoming a standard in echocardiography [9]. Nevertheless, indexation of ventricular wall thickness (WT) to BSA has an emerging role. Left ventricular wall thickness (LVWT) showed significant relation with BSA. Indexed LVWT was similar in men and women, but it differed among races and was associated with decreased hypertrophic cardiomyopathy diagnoses [10–12].

The only biochemical and clinical variables independently associated with PE diagnosis were D-dimer concentration and CAD. The current algorithms use D-dimer testing in patients with low/moderate clinical probability of PE to rule out PE [1]. Our findings should stimulate future research on D-dimer in PE diagnostics.

Due to low accuracy and sensitivity, RVWT indexed to BSA is not useful as a single indicator of PE. An open question remains about possible associations between RVWT and other RV indices and their diagnostic utility for PE diagnosis, which is beyond the scope of this article but requires future research. Standard indexation of TTE parameters reveals differences between the groups of patients of high clinical probability of PE with and without acute PE. The factors independently associated with PE include the absence of CAD, higher D-dimer concentration, and lower RVWT indexed to BSA.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Konstantinides SV, Meyer G, Becattini C, et al. 2019 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism developed in collaboration with the European Respiratory Society (ERS): The Task Force for the diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2020; 41(4): 543–603, doi: doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehz405.
- Bova C, Greco F, Misuraca G, et al. Diagnostic utility of echocardiography in patients with suspected pulmonary embolism. Am J Emerg Med. 2003; 21(3): 180–183, doi: 10.1016/s0735-6757(02)42257-7, indexed in Pubmed: 12811708.
- Konstantinides SV, Torbicki A, Agnelli G, et al. Guidelines on diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism. Eur Heart J. 2014; 35(43): 3033–3069, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu283, indexed in Pubmed: 25173341 [published correction appears in Eur Heart J. 2015; 36(39): 2666].

- Sanchez O, Trinquart L, Colombet I, et al. Prognostic value of right ventricular dysfunction in patients with haemodynamically stable pulmonary embolism: a systematic review. Eur Heart J. 2008; 29(12): 1569–1577, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehn208, indexed in Pubmed: 18495689.
- Coutance G, Cauderlier E, Ehtisham J, et al. The prognostic value of markers of right ventricular dysfunction in pulmonary embolism: a meta-analysis. Crit Care. 2011; 15(2): R103, doi: 10.1186/cc10119, indexed in Pubmed: 21443777.
- Barco S, Mahmoudpour SH, Planquette B, et al. Prognostic value of right ventricular dysfunction or elevated cardiac biomarkers in patients with low-risk pulmonary embolism: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Heart J. 2019; 40(11): 902–910, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy873, indexed in Pubmed: 30590531.
- Konstantinides S. Pulmonary embolism: impact of right ventricular dysfunction. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2005; 20(6): 496–501, doi: 10.1097/01. hco.0000179818.65329.bb, indexed in Pubmed: 16234620.
- Sławek-Szmyt S, Jankiewicz S, Smukowska-Gorynia A, et al. Implementation of a regional multidisciplinary pulmonary embolism response team: PERT-POZ initial 1-year experience. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(4): 300–310, doi: 10.33963/KP.15230, indexed in Pubmed: 32165606.
- Rudski LG, Lai WW, Afilalo J, et al. Guidelines for the echocardiographic assessment of the right heart in adults: a report from the American Society of Echocardiography endorsed by the European Association of Echocardiography, a registered branch of the European Society of Cardiology, and the Canadian Society of Echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2010; 23(7): 685–788, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2010.05.010, indexed in Pubmed: 20620859.
- Sheikhsaraf B, Allah NH, Ali AM. Association of body surface area and body composition with heart structural characteristics of female swimmers. Int J Exerc Sci. 2010; 3(3): 97–101, indexed in Pubmed: 27182334.
- LaBounty TM, Bach DS, Bossone E, et al. Effect of race on echocardiographic measures of cardiac structure and function. Am J Cardiol. 2019; 124(5):812–818, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2019.05.049, indexed in Pubmed: 31296366.
- 12. Huurman R, Schinkel AFL, van der Velde N, et al. Effect of body surface area and gender on wall thickness thresholds in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Neth Heart J. 2020; 28(1): 37–43, doi: 10.1007/s12471-019-01349-1, indexed in Pubmed: 31776912.

HIV-infected patients on combined antiretroviral treatment had a similar level of arterial stiffness to the patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction

Tomasz Mikuła^{1, 2}, Magdalena M Suchacz^{1, 2}, Michał Peller³, Paweł Balsam³, Łukasz Kołtowski³, Renata Główczyńska³, Krzysztof J Filipiak³, Grzegorz Opolski³, Alicja Wiercińska-Drapało^{1, 2}

¹Department of Infectious and Tropical Diseases and Hepatology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland ²Hospital for Infectious Diseases, Warszawa Poland

³Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

Correspondence to:

Tomasz Mikuła, MD, PhD, Department of Infectious and Tropical Diseases and Hepatology, Medical University of Warsaw, Wolska 37, 01–201 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 335 52 22, e-mail: tomasz.mikula6@wp.pl

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0183

Received: September 12, 2021

Accepted: December 16, 2021

Early publication date: December 16, 2021

INTRODUCTION

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease, and HIV-infected patients have a higher risk of myocardial infarction than HIV-negative patients. Consequently, age-related comorbidities, such as cardiovascular disease, have become more common in this population [1, 2]. We can use invasive and non-invasive methods to assess endothelial function and arterial stiffness. One of the non-invasive techniques is reactive hyperemia peripheral arterial tonometry (RH-PAT) that allows for the evaluation of peripheral microcirculation vessels [3]. The study by Kikuya et al. [4] presented another non-invasive method for evaluation of arterial stiffness. The authors confirmed the significance of periodic changes in blood pressure and their influence on arterial stiffness. Nadel et al. [5] compared HIV-infected patients to the non-HIV-infected over a median period of 38 months and showed an increased risk of acute coronary syndrome without ST-segment elevation (NSTEMI) in HIV-infected patients. Moreover, they showed that HIV-infected patients had more severe coronary atherosclerosis on computed tomography (CT) angiography and higher rates of NSTEMI compared to uninfected patients [5]. The attention was focused on the influence of combined antiretroviral therapy (cART) on lipid metabolism and increased cardiovascular risk, especially in patients treated with protease inhibitors (PIs), non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs), and nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) [6].

Evaluating cardiovascular risk among HIV-infected people is not an easy assignment. The Framingham score used in HIV-infected patients is underestimated. Moreover, the importance of cART treatment, drugs interaction, and side effects are underlined [7, 8].

In terms of the goal of the study, because the cardiovascular risk in HIV-infected patients is higher than in the HIV-negative and the pathomechanism of these changes is still unknown, we decided to compare the arterial stiffness and the endothelial dysfunction in adult HIV-infected patients with non-HIV--infected persons at week 4 after ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI).

METHODS

From January to December 2016, we recruited 63 patients, including 34 HIV-infected (18 on cART) and 29 HIV-negative patients at week 4 after STEMI. On the visit day, each HIV-infected patient underwent a basic medical examination. The body mass index (BMI) and laboratory results were collected. Despite the fact that the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) defines tobacco smokers as people who smoked at least 100 cigarettes in their lifetime and who currently smoke cigarettes [9], we defined current tobacco smokers as individuals who smoked at least 20 cigarettes/day for more than 5 years (5 pack-years). The arterial stiffness was calcu-

Table 1. Baseline patient characteristics

	HIV group (n = 34)	STEMI group (n = 29)	P-value
Age, years, mean (SD)	38.9 (11.7)	55.3 (8.6)	<0.01
Male gender, n (%)	30 (88.2)	26 (89.7)	1.00
BMI, kg/m², mean (SD)	23.8 (4.1)	28.4 (3.4)	<0.01
Active smoking, n (%)	19 (55.9)	21 (72.4)	0.20
Hypertension, n (%)	2 (5.9)	17 (58.6)	<0.01
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	0 (0.0)	4 (13.8)	0.04
ACEI, n (%)	1 (2.9)	28 (96.6)	<0.01
Statins, n (%)	2 (5.9)	29 (100.0)	<0.01
Systolic blood pressure, mm Hg, mean (SD)	125 (18)	129 (19)	0.41
Diastolic blood pressure, mm Hg, mean (SD)	78 (12)	82 (12)	0.19
Heart rate, bpm, mean (SD)	77 (12)	70 (9)	0.01
Hemoglobin, g/dl, mean (SD)	13.8 (2.1)	14.4 (1.7)	0.15
White blood cells, 1000/mcL, mean (SD)	6.2 (2.3)	9.2 (2.8)	<0.01
Al, %, mean (SD)	1.5 (18.2)	11.4 (18.7)	0.04
Al@75, %, mean (SD)	3.3 (14.0)	8.2 (16.8)	0.21
InRHI, mean (SD)	0.7 (0.3)	0.5 (0.2)	<0.05

Abbreviations: ACEI, angiotensin-converting-enzyme inhibitors; BMI, Body Mass Index; AI, augmentation index; AI@75, AI corrected for a heart rate of 75 beats per minute; InRHI, natural logarithm of reactive hyperemia index

lated by the EndoPAT 2000 (ITAMAR[®], Caesarea, Israel) and the endothelial function with Peripheral Arterial Tonometry (PAT[®]; ITAMAR). The endothelial dysfunction was defined for the natural logarithm of the reactive hyperemia index (InRHI) ≤0.51. Arterial stiffness was assessed as the augmentation index (AI) and AI adjusted for a heart rate of 75 beats per minute (AI@75). Among HIV-negative patients after STEMI, similar procedures were carried out at week 4 since admission to the hospital, except for laboratory tests performed at the time of acute coronary syndrome (ACS). The exclusion criterion in the HIV-infected group was having experienced myocardial infarction. It was a retrospective analysis in parallel groups.

To assess distributions of continuous variables the Shapiro-Wilk test was used. For all analyzed continuous variables, normal distributions were found. Continuous variables were presented as mean values and standard deviations (SD). Differences between subgroups were calculated with Fisher's exact test and Student's t-test, respectively, for categorical and continuous variables. In the case of 3 subgroups, analysis of variances (ANOVA) and paired Student's t-tests were performed. Tests were considered significant for *P*-values P < 0.05 and P < 0.017 for multiple comparisons, according to Bonferroni correction.

To reduce the age as a confounding variable, propensity score matching was used, with the 1:1 ratio for numbers of patients in each subgroup. Statistical analysis was performed using SAS[®] software, version 9.4 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, US).

The study was approved by the Bioethics Committee of the Medical University of Warsaw. All participants signed written informed consent.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The mean (SD) of cART duration was 172.3 (90.6) weeks and contained: NRTIs–13, NNRTIs–4, PIs–14, and integrase

strand transfer inhibitors (INSTIs) — 4 patients. Among 18 patients on cART 5 (27.7%) had endothelial dysfunction, and 10 (55.5%) smoked cigarettes. In the group of 16 patients without cART, 7 (43.7%) had endothelial dysfunction, and 9 (62.5%) smoked cigarettes (Table 1).

In the STEMI group, a high percentage of patients with diabetes and hypertension (13.8% and 58.6%, respectively) was observed in comparison to the HIV group (0% and 5.9%, respectively). Comparisons of AI, AI@75, and InRHI values in analyzed groups: HIV on cART, HIV without cART, and STEMI are presented in Supplementary material, *Table S1*.

There are several studies concerning the effect of HIV and cART on arterial stiffness augmentation. In the study by Alvi et al. [10], ritonavir-boosted protease inhibitors (PIs/r) had a significant impact on serum lipids and enhanced atherosclerotic lesions [11]. Our results may confirm the negative influence of cART (especially PIs) on arterial stiffness.

We got InRHI results significantly lower in the STEMI group than HIV-infected patients, which may suggest more intense endothelial dysfunction in the STEMI group. This trend was also observed after analysis of groups matched by age and number. The significant difference in the degree of endothelial dysfunction was for the STEMI group and the cART-treated HIV-infected group, which may suggest the protective effect of cART on endothelial function. However, we did not find any differences for InRHI in HIV-infected patients on and without cART.

Subsequently, we compared the HIV and STEMI groups, each consisting of 20 patients matched in terms of age and parity (1:1). Data are presented as mean (SD) for the HIV and STEMI groups respectively. Subsequently, we compared age, AI, AI@75 bpm and InRHI of the HIV and STEMI groups, each consisting of 20 patients matched in terms of age and parity (1:1). Age results as mean (SD) for the HIV and STEMI groups were respectively — 45.8 (10.3) years and 50.8 (5.8) years with P = 0.07. Results of AI as mean (SD) for the HIV and STEMI groups were respectively — 6.9 (19.3) % and 12.0 (21.1) % with P = 0.43. Results of AI@75 bpm as mean (SD) for the HIV and STEMI groups were respectively — 8.3 (13.6) and 9.1 (18.8) % with P = 0.88. Results of InRHI as mean (SD) for the HIV and STEMI groups were respectively — 0.71 (0.34) % and 0.52 (0.24) % with P = 0.06.

After the 1:1 matching, we confirmed that the arterial stiffness in the HIV-infected group is similar to the STEMI patients, which may be an indirect proof of the severity of cardiovascular changes in this group of patients.

Cigarette smoking is one of the main factors that increase endothelial abnormalities and is also an independent cardiovascular risk factor [12]. We observed a high percentage of patients who smoked cigarettes in both groups. We did not show a statistically significant difference in the rate of smoking between studied groups, but the risk of coronary vascular injury caused by smoking was similar in all patients.

CONCLUSIONS

We report that HIV-infected patients on cART may have similarly high values of arterial stiffness as non-HIV-infected persons at week 4 after STEMI. Assessing cardiovascular risk is very important especially in infected patients on cART therapy. Modification of risk factors should be the basic element of care for HIV-infected patients. More studies are required to validate our observation concerning arterial stiffness and elevated risk of cardiovascular disease in this group of patients, independently of age, smoking status, and concomitant chronic diseases.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Chow FC, Regan S, Feske S, et al. Comparison of ischemic stroke incidence in HIV-infected and non-HIV-infected patients in a US health care system. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2012; 60(4): 351–358, doi: 10.1097/QAI.0b013e31825c7f24, indexed in Pubmed: 22580566.
- Badejo OA, Chang CC, So-Armah KA, et al. HIV infection and the risk of acute myocardial infarction. JAMA Intern Med. 2013; 173(8): 614–622, doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.3728, indexed in Pubmed: 23459863.
- Xu Y, Arora RC, Hiebert BM, et al. Non-invasive endothelial function testing and the risk of adverse outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2014; 15(7): 736–746, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jet256, indexed in Pubmed: 24399339.
- Kikuya M, Asayama K, Ohkubo T. Blood pressure variability and arterial stiffness parameters derived from ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. Kardiol Pol. 2019; 77(5): 509–514, doi: 10.33963/KP.14845, indexed in Pubmed: 31125026.
- Nadel J, O'Dwyer E, Emmanuel S, et al. High-risk coronary plaque, invasive coronary procedures, and cardiac events among HIV-positive individuals and matched controls. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2016; 10(5): 391–397, doi: 10.1016/j.jcct.2016.07.018, indexed in Pubmed: 27519655.
- EACS Treatment Guidelines version 10.1 Available online: www.eacsociety.org/guidelines/eacs-guidelines/eacs-guidelines.html. [Access: November 2020].
- Triant VA, Perez J, Regan S, et al. Cardiovascular risk prediction functions underestimate risk in HIV infection. Circulation. 2018; 137(21): 2203–2214, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.028975, indexed in Pubmed: 29444987.
- Krikke M, Hoogeveen RC, Hoepelman AIM, et al. Cardiovascular risk prediction in HIV-infected patients: comparing the Framingham, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease risk score (ASCVD), Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation for the Netherlands (SCORE-NL) and Data Collection on Adverse Events of Anti-HIV Drugs (D:A:D) risk prediction models. HIV Med. 2016; 17(4): 289–297, doi: 10.1111/hiv.12300, indexed in Pubmed: 26268806.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: National Center for Health Statistics — National Health Interview Survey. Available online: www.cdc. gov/nchs/nhis/tobacco/tobacco_glossary.htm. [Access: November 2021].
- Knobel H, Domingo P, Suarez-Lozano I, et al. Rate of cardiovascular, renal and bone disease and their major risks factors in HIV-infected individuals on antiretroviral therapy in Spain. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin. 2019; 37(6): 373–379, doi: 10.1016/j.eimc.2018.09.015.
- Alvi RM, Neilan AM, Tariq N, et al. Protease inhibitors and cardiovascular outcomes in patients with HIV and heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2018; 72(5):518–530, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018.04.083, indexed in Pubmed: 30049313.
- 12. Morris PB, Ference BA, Jahangir E, et al. Cardiovascular Effects of Exposure to Cigarette Smoke and Electronic Cigarettes: Clinical Perspectives From the Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease Section Leadership Council and Early Career Councils of the American College of Cardiology. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015; 66(12): 1378–1391, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.037, indexed in Pubmed: 26383726.

Treatment outcomes of COVID-19 patients in bi-disciplinary cardiology and cardiac surgery ward

Mariusz Wójcik¹, Adam Gąsior¹, Jakub Karpiak¹, Marcin Chlebuś¹, Janusz Romanek^{1, 2}, Marcin Rak³, Maciej Kolowca^{2, 3}, Kazimierz Widenka^{2, 3}, Andrzej Przybylski^{1, 2}

¹Clinical Department of Cardiology with the Acute Coronary Syndromes Subdivision, Clinical Provincial Hospital no. 2 in Rzeszow, Poland ²Faculty of Medicine, University of Rzeszow, Poland

³Clinical Department of Cardiac Surgery, Clinical Provincial Hospital no. 2 in Rzeszow, Poland

Correspondence to:

Mariusz Wójcik, MD, Clinical Department of Cardiology with the Acute Coronary Syndromes Subdivision, Clinical Hospital no. 2 in Rzeszow, Lwowska 60, 35–301 Rzeszów, Poland, phone: +48 17 866 44 55, e-mail:

mariuszwojcik88@gmail.com

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0194

Received: September 17, 2021

Accepted: December 29, 2021

Early publication date: December 30, 2021

INTRODUCTION

SARS-CoV-2, a coronavirus causing severe acute respiratory syndrome, emerged at the end of 2019 and triggered a pandemic forcing rapid changes in the organization of public healthcare both at the national and in-hospital level [1]. Patients infected with COVID-19 underwent treatment in designated hospitals and other existing facilities with infectious diseases departments.

Patients with either exacerbation of chronic heart disease or patients recently affected by acute cardiac disorders are at high risk of death if infected with SARS-CoV-2 [2]. Unfortunately, in Poland, some COVID-19 designated hospitals do not have medical facilities to conduct highly specialized cardiological therapies. A transfer to COVID-19 dedicated cardiology or cardiac surgery units reduces an opportunity to achieve optimal medical outcomes [3]. Depending on available healthcare resources, urgent cardiac procedures with documented efficacy should be continued during consecutive waves of the COVID-19 pandemic [4]. To provide prompt treatment and diminish the risk of the virus spread, our hospital, which is a multi-specialist non-COVID-19 dedicated hospital, established a combined unit for COVID-19 patients. The ward functioned for 6 months (from October 23, 2020 to October 23, 2021) during the 2 waves of the highest intensity of the pandemic in Poland.

The study aims to present the clinical characteristics, the course of hospitalization, outcomes, and risk factors of death among our patients.

METHODS

The cases comprised 227 patients hospitalized in the newly created ward for exacerbation of chronic cardiovascular diseases or acute illnesses and requiring urgent cardiac surgery or cardiac invasive procedure. Patients were diagnosed with COVID-19 in accordance with the recommendations of the Polish Association of Epidemiologists and Infectiologists with the use of the real-time polymerase chain reaction method [5]. Others who tested negative on admission were hospitalized separately and tested regularly twice a week or in case of any infection symptoms.

Patients were hospitalized for acute heart failure (New York Heart Association [NYHA] class III or IV), acute coronary syndrome, pulmonary embolism, infective endocarditis, arrhythmia, hypertension crisis, myocarditis, pericarditis, a need for urgent cardiac surgery, post-sternotomy complication treated with vacuum-assisted closure (VAC) therapy, or pneumonia in patients with multiple cardiovascular comorbidities. There were no exclusion criteria.

Both risk factors and cardiovascular diseases were identified based on a medical history of prior diagnosis or treatment and defined according to the current European Society of Cardiology guidelines [6].

Blood samples were drawn on admission using a minimal stasis and atraumatic venipuncture from an antecubital vein.

Left ventricular ejection fraction was assessed using transthoracic echocardiography and the biplane Simpson method with Philips

Table 1. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the studied groups

Variable	All patients (n = 227)	Survivors (n = 179)	Non-survivors (n = 48)	<i>P</i> -value
Age, years	69.6 (13.4)	68.5 (13.7)	73.4 (11.8)	0.028
Male sex, n (%)	150 (66)	115 (64)	35 (73)	0.26
Body mass index, kg/m ²	30.3 (6.2)	31.0 (6.5)	28.1 (4.4)	0.069
Length of hospital stay, days	14 (9–22)	14 (11–22)	13 (6–21)	0.12
Left ventricular ejection fraction, %	50 (35–56)	50 (40–60)	40 (20–48)	0.003
Main cause of hospitalization, n (%)				
Acute coronary syndrome ^a	64 (28)	46 (26)	18 (38)	0.11
Heart failure	58 (26)	45 (25)	13 (27)	0.78
Pulmonary embolism	13 (6)	10 (6)	3 (6)	0.74
Infective endocarditis	11 (5)	7 (4)	4 (8)	0.25
Arrhythmia ^b	26 (11)	23 (13)	3 (6)	0.2
Hypertension	6 (3)	6 (3)	0 (0)	0.35
Urgent cardiac surgery ^c	17 (7)	17 (9)	0 (0)	0.027
Pneumonia	30 (13)	23 (13)	7 (15)	0.75
Peri/Myocarditis	2 (1)	2 (1)	0 (0)	1.00
Risk factors and comorbidities, n (%)				
Diabetes mellitus	76 (33)	55 (30)	21 (44)	0.09
Arterial hypertension	158 (70)	127 (71)	31 (65)	0.39
Heart failure	109 (48)	84 (47)	25 (52)	0.53
Coronary artery disease	49 (22)	34 (19)	15 (31)	0.07
Atrial fibrillation	95 (42)	69 (39)	26 (54)	0.051
Cardiac pacing	16 (7)	13 (7)	3 (6)	1.00
Rheumatic disorder	12 (5)	10 (6)	2 (4)	1.00
Obesity	60(26)	48 (27)	12 (25)	0.80
Pulmonary disease	9 (4)	7 (4)	2 (4)	1.00
Laboratory parameters on admission				
Hemoglobin, g/dl	12.76 (2.25)	12.82 (2.22)	12.56 (2.39)	0.49
Platelets, 10 ⁹ /l	198 (142–261)	204 (153–264)	169 (117–239)	0.015
White blood cells, 10 ⁹ /l	7.1 (5–9.8)	6.8 (4.7–9.1)	8.8 (6–13.8)	0.002
Creatinine, µmol/l	86.2 (67.4–120.3)	82.2 (65.0–109.6)	109.6 (81.8–150.8)	<0.001
hsCRP, mg/l	39 (13–87)	29 (9–66)	86 (44–154)	<0.001
Maximum hsCRP, mg/l	67 (24–131)	49 (17–108)	128 (84–187)	<0.001
Procalcitonin, ng/ml	0.14 (0.07–0.42)	0.1 (0.06–0.24)	0.35 (0.15–1.38)	<0.001
NT-pro-BNP, pg/ml	4018 (985–13273)	2720 (701–6586)	12974 (4510–35000)	<0.001
hsTnl, ng/l	73 (19–754)	43 (14–463)	585 (116–7316)	<0.001
D-dimer, ng/ml	1165 (652–5303)	1008 (570–3652)	3381 (1160–19943)	<0.001
TSH, mIU/I	1.08 (0.48–1.88)	1.1 (0.54–1.9)	0.92 (0.28–1.51)	0.089
Therapy, n (%)				
Noninvasive oxygen therapy	125 (55)	101 (56)	24 (50)	0.51
Mechanical ventilation >24 hours	21 (9)	1 (1)	20 (42)	<0.001
Antiplatelet therapy	92 (41)	71 (40)	21 (44)	0.61
Anticoagulants	191 (84)	147 (82)	44 (92)	0.11
β-blockers	179 (79)	149 (83)	30 (63)	0.002
ACEIs/ARBs	125 (55)	109 (61)	16 (33)	<0.001
Statin	120 (53)	97 (54)	23 (47)	0.44
Antibiotics	140 (62)	97 (54)	43 (90)	<0.001
Steroids	122 (54)	92 (51)	30 (63)	0.17
Convalescent plasma	17 (7)	11 (6)	6 (12)	0.21
Remdesivir	64 (28)	50 (28)	14 (29)	0.87
Procedure during hospitalization, n (%)				
Coronary angiography	83 (37)	64 (36)	19 (40)	0.62
	54 (24)	41 (23)	13 (27)	0.54
	11 (5)	11 (6)	0 (0)	0.13
lemporary cardiac pacing	3 (1)	1 (1)	2 (4)	0.11
CIEDs removal	3 (1)	2(1)	1 (2)	0.51
Cardiac ablation	4 (2)	4 (2)	0 (0)	0.58
Cardiac surgery ^c	20 (9)	20 (11)	0 (0)	0.009

Values are given as mean (standard deviation [SD]), number (percentage), or median (interquartile range [IQR])

^aAcute myocardial infarction or unstable angina according to the fourth universal definition of myocardial infarction; ^bAtrioventricular block at least the second degree, ventricular arrhythmias including electrical storm, symptomatic bradycardia, atrial fibrillation, atrial flutter or reentrant supraventricular tachycardias; ^cCoronary artery bypass graft, valve repair or replacement, ascending aortic replacement, thoracic endovascular aortic repair, transcatheter valve implantation or VAC therapy

Abbreviations: ACEIs, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, ARBs, angiotensin receptor blockers; CIEDs, cardiac implantable electronic devices; hsCRP, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein; hsTnl, high-sensitivity troponin l; NT-pro-BNP, N-terminal prohormone of brain natriuretic peptide; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; TSH, thyroid-stimulating hormone

Affiniti CVx (Philips Healthcare, Amsterdam, The Netherlands).

The analyzed endpoint in our study was in-hospital mortality from any cause. We have also analyzed the need for oxygen supplementation i.e. non-invasive oxygen therapy (including Optiflow[®] High Flow Nasal system), mechanical ventilation, duration of hospital stay, use of cardiovascular drugs grouped into drug classes (β -blockers, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors/angiotensin receptor blockers [ACEIs/ARBs], statins, anticoagulation treatment, and antiplatelet therapy), and other recommended therapy (steroids, antibiotics, convalescent plasma, and remdesivir) [7]. The last part of Table 1 summarizes invasive procedures performed throughout the hospitalization.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using PQStat v.1.8.2. Software (Poznań, Poland). Continuous variables are presented as a mean and standard deviation if parametric (assessed using the Shapiro-Wilk test) or as a median and interquartile range (IQR) for continuous variables. Categorical variables are presented as numbers and percentages. The χ^2 test, Fisher's exact test, Student's t-test, and the Mann-Whitney U-test were used, as appropriate, for group comparison. The univariate logistic regression was applied to assess predictors of in-hospital death or mechanical ventilation. The results were presented as odds ratio (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). A two-sided *P*-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Demographic and clinical characteristics of survivors and non-survivors are presented in Table 1. From October 23 to April 23 227 patients were admitted to the bi-disciplinary cardiology and cardiac surgery ward and completed their hospital course (i.e. discharge or death). Most of the cases were tested positive on the first day of hospitalization (median [IQR], 1 [1–4] day), hence they were defined as community-acquired infections. The median hospitalization duration was 14 (9-22) days. Overall, in-hospital mortality was 21% (48 of 227 patients). Seventy-nine percent of non-survivors were older than 65 years (38 of 48 patients). There was no difference between the survivor and non-survivor groups with respect to sex (17% in female vs 23% in male; P >0.05), the body mass index, and the duration of hospital stay (Table 1). Reduced left ventricular ejection fraction was observed in the non-survivor group.

There were no intergroup differences regarding the main cause of hospitalization. The most frequent reasons for hospitalization were acute coronary syndromes (28%), acute heart failure (26%), and pneumonia (13%) in patients with multiple cardiovascular comorbidities. The most prevalent cardiovascular risk factor or disease was arterial hypertension (70%), followed by heart failure (48%), atrial fibrillation (42%), diabetes mellitus (33%), obesity (26%),

and coronary artery disease (22%). Seven percent of patients had a cardiac pacemaker or implantable cardioverter defibrillator previously implanted.

Our data confirm that elderly patients with numerous comorbidities are at the highest risk of hospitalization [8].

Non-survivors had a higher level of troponin I, N-terminal prohormone of brain natriuretic peptide, white blood cells count, creatinine, D-dimer, C-reactive protein, and procalcitonin on admission than survivors. β -blockers and ACEIs/ARBs were used more frequently by survivors than by non-survivors. By contrast, antibiotics were used less frequently by survivors than by non-survivors. No difference amongst the groups was observed regarding using steroids, convalescent plasma, or remdesivir.

Oxygen supplementation was necessary for 64% of patients (n = 146). Mechanical ventilation (>24 hours to exclude resuscitation and perioperative period) was applied in 21 cases (9%). Nasal high-flow oxygen therapy (including prone position) was applied in the preceding stage of invasive ventilation and also in 26 patients (11%). The mortality rate was high in patients requiring mechanical ventilation (95%).

Age over 65 years (OR, 2.33; 95% CI, 1.09–4.97; P = 0.029) and ejection fraction <50% (OR, 3.94; 95% CI, 1.9–8.18; P < 0.001) were independent predictors of in-hospital death, whereas treatment with ACEIs/ARBs (OR, 0.32; 95% CI, 0.16–0.62; P < 0.001) or β -blockers (OR, 0.34; 95% CI, 0.17–0.68; P = 0.002) were associated with a lower risk of in-hospital death and mechanical ventilation (OR, 0.16; 95% CI, 0.05–0.5; P = 0.002 and OR, 0.31; 95% CI, 0.12–0.79; P = 0.014, respectively).

The most frequently performed procedures were coronary angiography in 83 patients (37%), percutaneous coronary intervention in 54 patients (24%), and cardiac surgery in 20 patients (9%), most of whom underwent coronary artery bypass grafting or valve replacement/repair procedure (75%). It is worth noting that there were no deaths among patients in the cardiac surgery group.

Our study presents data of the unique group of patients both with SARS-CoV-2 infection and acute cardiac disorders or exacerbation of chronic heart diseases treated in a bi-disciplinary unit of the multi-profile tertiary referral hospital that was not solely dedicated to COVID-19 patients. Establishing such a department made it possible to effectively separate infected patients from healthy ones and to maintain access to highly specialized procedures.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Gąsior M, Gierlotka M, Tycińska A, et al. Effects of the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic on the number of hospitalizations for myocardial infarction: regional differences. Population analysis of 7 million people. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(10): 1039–1042, doi: 10.33963/KP.15559, indexed in Pubmed: 32820878.
- Gerotziafas GT, Catalano M, Colgan MP, et al. Scientific Reviewer Committee. Guidance for the management of patients with vascular disease or cardiovascular risk factors and COVID-19: position paper from VAS-European Independent Foundation in Angiology/Vascular Medicine. Thromb Haemost. 2020; 120(12): 1597–1628, doi: 10.1055/s-0040-1715798, indexed in Pubmed: 32920811.
- Bryndza MA, Litwinowicz R, Bartuś S, et al. Incidence of mechanical complications following myocardial infarction during the first two months of the COVID-19 pandemic in the Southern Poland region: a multicenter study. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(1): 66–68, doi: 10.33963/KP.15653, indexed in Pubmed: 33094570.
- Chieffo A, Tarantini G, Naber CK, et al. Performing elective cardiac invasive procedures during the COVID-19 outbreak: a position state-

ment from the European Association of Percutaneous Cardiovascular Interventions (EAPCI). EuroIntervention. 2021; 16(14): 1177–1186, doi: 10.4244/EIJ-D-20-01291, indexed in Pubmed: 33416050.

- Flisiak R, Horban A, Jaroszewicz J, et al. Management of SARS-CoV-2 infection: recommendations of the Polish Association of Epidemiologists and Infectiologists as of March 31, 2020. Pol Arch Intern Med. 2020; 130(4): 352–357, doi: 10.20452/pamw.15270, indexed in Pubmed: 32231173.
- European Society of Cardiology. Guidelines and Scientific Documents. Available online: www.escardio.org [Access: September 16, 2021].
- Flisiak R, Horban A, Jaroszewicz J, et al. Management of SARS-CoV-2 infection: recommendations of the Polish Association of Epidemiologists and Infectiologists. Annex no. 1 as of June 8, 2020. Pol Arch Intern Med. 2020; 130(6): 557–558, doi: 10.20452/pamw.15424, indexed in Pubmed: 32529822.
- Nowak B, Szymański P, Pańkowski I, et al. Clinical characteristics and shortterm outcomes of patients with coronavirus disease 2019: a retrospective single-center experience of a designated hospital in Poland. Pol Arch Intern Med. 2020; 130(5): 407–411, doi: 10.20452/pamw.15361, indexed in Pubmed: 32420710.

COVID-19 mortality in patients after orthotopic heart transplantation: A single-center one-year observational study

Agnieszka Kuczaj^{1, 2}, Michał Zakliczyński³, Piotr Przybyłowski^{1, 2}, Michał Zembala², Tomasz Hrapkowicz^{1, 2}

¹Department of Cardiac, Vascular and Endovascular Surgery and Transplantology, Faculty of Medical Sciences in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, Zabrze, Poland ²Department of Cardiac Transplantation and Mechanical Circulatory Support, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, Zabrze, Poland ³Department of Cardiac Transplantation and Mechanical Circulatory Support, Wroclaw Medical University, Wrocław, Poland

Correspondence to:

Agnieszka Kuczaj, MD, PhD, Department of Cardiac, Vascular and Endovascular Surgery and Transplantology, Faculty of Medical Sciences in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, M. Skłodowskiej-Curie 9, 41-800 Zabrze, Poland, phone: +48 606 681 175, e-mail[.] agnieszka.kuczaj@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0196 Received: November 20, 2021

Accepted: December 29, 2021 Early publication date:

December 31, 2021

INTRODUCTION

Reports on transplant patients affected by SARS-CoV-2 suggest that not only the immunosuppressive regimen but also comorbidities and advanced age influence the clinical course of the infection [1]. Based on the available case series, reports, and meta-analyses, the COVID--19 mortality rate in solid organ transplant patients is higher than in the general population. We aimed to assess COVID-19 mortality and morbidity in heart transplant (HTx) recipients who were under the surveillance of one Polish center.

METHODS

This was a one-year prospective clinical observational study from a single transplant center regarding susceptibility to SARS--CoV-2. Patients were analyzed from March 2020 to March 2021. The data were collected during hospitalization, home medical visits, phone calls, and from the open database of the National Health Fund. All patients signed written informed consent to participate in the study.

The patients were considered infected if they had positive results of reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction tests of nasopharyngeal swab samples or a history of typical signs and symptoms of COVID-19 with the presence of anti-SARS-CoV-2 antibodies.

The whole group of patients comprised 540 patients after HTx (112 patients \leq 1 year and 428 patients >1 year after HTx), and among them there were 50 SARS-CoV-2 infected patients, including 10 patients \leq 1 year after HTx.

Forty patients (80%) received tacrolimus, including 12 patients (24%) on monotherapy, 27 patients (54%) in combination with mycophenolate mofetil, and one patient (5%) in combination with everolimus. Eight patients (16%) received cyclosporine A, including 6 subjects (12%) who received cyclosporine A in combination with mycophenolate mofetil and 2 subjects (10%) took it in monotherapy. One patient received everolimus with mycophenolate mofetil, and another patient was given sirolimus in combination with mycophenolate mofetil.

Patients up to one year after transplantation were administered prednisone as the basic regimen in tapered doses. All patients were given statins and acetylsalicylic acid (75 mg/day).

As antiviral and antibacterial prophylaxis, all patients were administered valganciclovir up to day 110 and sulfamethoxazole-trimethoprim up to 6 months after transplantation.

Table 1 shows clinical and laboratory parameters.

The Bioethics Committee of the Medical University of Silesia approved the study (decision no. PCN/CMN/0022/KB1/30/21).

Statistical analysis

Categorical variables were presented as counts and percentages. Continuous variables were presented as the mean and standard deviation for normally distributed data or median with lower and upper quartiles. The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to verify the normal distribution of data. The Chi² test

Table 1. Clinical patient characteristics

	Whole group (n = 50)	Survivors (n = 44)	Deceased (n = 6)	P-value
Age, years, mean (SD)	57.1 (12.2)	56.5 (12)	61.32 (13.5)	0.405
Female sex, n (%)	10 (20)	9 (20.5)	1 (16.7)	0.91
Time from HTx to infection, years, median (IQR)	7.01 (0.38–12.5)	7.43 (2.12-26.4)	3.93 (0.38–12.25)	0.51
Infection-to-death time, days, median (IQR)	38.0 (28–47)	NA	38.0 (28–47)	NA
Patients hospitalized for COVID-19, n (%)	14 (28)	8 (18.2)	6 (100)	< 0.001
Hospitalization for COVID-19, days, mean (SD)	21.3 (10.94)	20.75 (10.63)	25.33 (15.19)	0.517
Hypertension, n (%)	40 (80)	36 (81.8)	4 (66.7)	0.3
Bodyweight, kg, mean (SD)	81.45 (14.3)	81.18 (13.9)	83.47 (15.71)	0.71
Height, cm, mean (SD)	173.18 (7.57)	173.9 (7.81)	172.33 (5.47)	0.71
BMI, kg/m², mean (SD)	26.94 (4.07)	26.77 (3.81)	28.15 (5.61)	0.44
Active cancer, n (%)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NA
Previous cancer, n (%)	3 (6)	3 (6.8)	0 (0)	0.499
Previous TIA, n (%)	2 (4)	2 (4.5)	0 (0)	0.585
Previous stroke, n (%)	6 (12)	6 (13.6)	0 (0)	0.322
Impaired glucose metabolism				0.454
None, n (%)	17 (34)	14 (31.8)	3 (50)	
Glucose intolerance, n (%)	8 (16)	8 (18.2)	0 (0)	
Diabetes, n (%)	24 (48)	21 (47.7)	3 (50)	
COPD, n (%)	3 (6)	2 (4.5)	1 (16.7)	0.26
Graft vasculopathy, n (%)	9 (18)	8 (18.2)	1 (16.7)	0.9
Previous PTCA, n (%)	6 (12)	5 (11.4)	1 (16.7)	0.74
Chronic renal failure, n (%)	36 (72)	30 (68.2)	6 (100)	0.116
Chronic dialysis, n (%)	6 (12)	3 (6.8)	3 (50)	0.02
Dialyses in the course of COVID-19, n (%)	7 (14)	3 (6.8)	4 (66.7)	< 0.001
NYHA I, n (%)	44	41 (93.2)	3 (50)	0.008
NYHA II, n (%)	4	3 (6.8)	1 (16.7)	
NYHA III, n (%)	1	0 (0)	1 (16.7)	
NYHA IV, n (%)	1	0 (0)	1 (16.7)	
LVEF, % (median, IQR)	55.9 (45–60)	56 (55–60)	55 (45–58)	0.31
Leukocyte count before the SARS-CoV-2 infection, $\times 10^{\circ}$ /l, median (IQR)	6.74 (5.6–10.12)	6.57 (5.6–7.84)	7.96 (5.95–10.12)	0.261
Leukocyte count after the SARS-CoV-2 infection, $\times 10^{\circ}$ /l, mean (SD)	6.29 (1.92)	6.33 (1.8)	5.99 (2.64)	0.737
Lymphocyte count before the SARS-CoV-2 infection, $\times 10^{3/}$ /µl, median (IQR)	1.37 (0.27–1.93)	1.49 (1.12–1.93)	0.46 (0.27–0.65)	0.063
Creatinine level before the SARS-CoV-2 infection, $\mu mol/l,$ median (IQR)	129.7 (95.47–354)	120.5 (95.47–156)	197.5 (164–354)	0.014
Creatinine after the SARS-CoV-2 infection, $\mu mol/I$, median (IQR)	121.6 (87.0–244.5)	114.0 (87.0–144)	177.5 (109–244.5)	0.256
Acute cellular rejection treatment one year before the SARSCoV-2 infection, n (%)	6 (12)	6 (13.6)	0 (0)	0.31
Peripheral vascular disease, n (%)	6 (12)	4 (9.1)	2 (33.3)	0.099
Therapy with the lymphocyte depleting agent 6 months before the SARS-CoV-2 infection	None	None	None	NA
Bacterial or viral infection requiring hospitalization or during hospitalization for other reasons one year before the SARS-CoV-2 infection, n (%)	6 (12)	4 (9.1)	2 (33.3)	0.099
Past CMV infection, n (%)	7 (14)	6 (13.6)	1 (16.7)	0.86
Active CMV infection, n (%)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NA
Past HBV infection, n (%)	3 (6)	3 (6.8)	0 (0)	0.504
Past HCV infection, n (%)	2 (4)	2 (4.5)	0 (0)	0.58

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CMV, cytomegalovirus; COPD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; HBV, hepatitis B; HCV, hepatitis C; IQR, interquartile range; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; NA, not applicable; NYHA, New York Heart Association; OHT, orthotopic heart transplantation; PTCA, percutaneous coronary angioplasty; SD, standard deviation; TIA, transient ischemic attack

was utilized to compare categorical variables, whereas the t-test or the Mann-Whitney U test was applied to compare continuous variables where appropriate. A *P*-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant. SAS software, version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Gary, NC, US) was used for all calculations.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The whole population of patients with COVID-19 included 50 patients (9.23% of all patients). Clinical patient characteristics are given in Table 1.

Patients within the first year after HTx (n = 10) comprised 20% of COVID-19 subjects. The percentage of

SARS-CoV-2 positive patients within the first year after HTx was 8.9% (10/112), and 9.3% (40/428) after the first year following HTx. The death rate was 30% (3/10) within the first year after HTx, and 7.5% (3/40) after the first year following HTx. Four patients, who were intubated due to respiratory failure, died. In one patient, renal replacement therapy *de novo* was introduced. In 3 patients (6%), the left ventricular ejection fraction was already decreased before COVID-19. In none of the patients, left ventricular ejection fraction changed by more than 5% when compared to the baseline examination. In one patient after COVID-19, a significant acute cellular rejection was diagnosed based on elective endomyocardial biopsy. Two patients within the first year after HTx and 5 patients after the first year following Htx were asymptomatic.

Immunosuppressive modifications were performed only in symptomatic patients and included dose reduction of mycophenolate mofetil or cessation and/or additional steroid administration. Dose reduction of mycophenolate mofetil was used in 2 patients (5%), and temporary cessation in 11 patients (37% of the whole group on mycophenolate mofetil). Among the deceased patients, mycophenolate mofetil was used in four subjects. However, it was suspended due to the disease (n = 2). The doses of tacrolimus were not modified and the median whole blood concentration of tacrolimus in survivors was 8.81 ng/ml (interquartile range [IQR]: 6.21-10.52 ng/ml), and 7.2 ng/ml in deceased patients (IQR, 6.17-8.49 ng/ml; P = 0.493). The doses of prednisone were not modified due to the disease.

Additional doses of dexamethasone were introduced in two patients (>1 year after HTx). In four patients, convalescent plasma was used, whereas azithromycin was given to four patients. Other antibiotics were administered to three patients. Remdesivir was used in one patient who recovered.

In our study, total mortality of confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection cases reached only 12%, but it was still unacceptably high when compared to the general population (2.6%) [2].

Notably, the mortality rate in patients within the first year after HTx was four times higher than in the group

>1 year after HTx. This could be explained by more potent immunosuppressive treatment and a weakened general condition due to HTx and previous long-standing endstage heart failure. In particular, we also observed that comorbidities, such as heart or renal failure, resulted in an unfavorable outcome. We found significant differences in the baseline creatinine level in favor of survivors. Also, lower exercise capacity before infection, assessed by the New York Heart Association (NYHA) classification, adversely influenced the outcome. The association between heart failure and adverse outcomes in COVID-19 patients was reported for the general population previously [3, 4].

All the clinical symptoms were typical of the general population. In our group of patients, despite a low number of COVID-19 cases, it was noticeable that the deceased patients had a lower lymphocyte count compared to the survivors.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Kates OS, Haydel BM, Florman SS, et al. UW COVID-19 SOT Study Team. Coronavirus disease 2019 in solid organ transplant: a multicenter cohort study. Clin Infect Dis. 2021; 73(11): e4090–e4099, doi: 10.1093/cid/ciaa1097, indexed in Pubmed: 32766815.
- Mortality analyses. Johns Hopkins University of Medicine. Coronavirus Resource Center. https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/data/mortality (September 27, 2021).
- Terlecki M, Wojciechowska W, Klocek M, et al. Association between cardiovascular disease, cardiovascular drug therapy, and in-hospital outcomes in patients with COVID-19: data from a large single-center registry in Poland. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(7-8): 773–780, doi: 10.33963/KP.15990, indexed in Pubmed: 33926173.
- Niedziela JT, Jaroszewicz J, Wita K, et al. High in-hospital and post-discharge mortality in patients with a pre-existing diagnosis of heart failure hospitalized due to COVID-19. Kardiol Pol. 2022; 80(1): 90–92, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0163, indexed in Pubmed: 34845713.

Lumbar spinal canal stenosis: An early sign of amyloid transthyretin related amyloidosis

Alessandro Graziani¹, Patrizia Cenni², Matteo Lisi³, Marco Domenicali⁴, Ludovico Graziani⁵

¹Department of Internal Medicine, Santa Maria Delle Croci, Ravenna, Italy ²Department of Radiology, Santa Maria Delle Croci, Ravenna, Italy ³Department of Cardiology, Santa Maria Delle Croci, Ravenna, Italy ⁴Department of Internal Medicine, University of Bologna, Bologna, Italy ⁵Department of Genetic Medicine, Bambino Gesù Children's Hospital, Roma, Italy

Correspondence to:

Alessandro Graziani, MD, PhD, Department of Internal Medicine, Santa Maria Delle Croci, Viale Randi 23, Ravenna, Italy, phone: + 39 054 428 53 22; e-mail: alessandro.graziani@ auslromagna.it

Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0179

Received: November 11, 2021

Accepted: December 13, 2021

Early publication date: December 13, 2021

Amyloid transthyretin-related amyloidosis (ATTR) onsets due to the extracellular multiorgan deposition of misfolded transthyretin, a serum protein that synthesizes mainly in the liver. Two different forms of the disorder have been identified to date, namely wild type ATTR (wtATTR), previously referred to as "senile" since it was mainly diagnosed in the elderly; and an inherited ATTR (hAATR), caused by mutant transthyretin.

ATTR amyloidosis is often overlooked or misdiagnosed owing to its non-specific presentation.

Amyloid deposits can determine musculoskeletal manifestations, such as carpal tunnel syndrome (CTS), lumbar spinal canal stenosis (LSCS), or distal biceps tendon rupture (DBTR) several years before any cardiac manifestations, particularly in patients with wtATTR.

Cardiac manifestations of wtATTR (wtAT-TR-CA) include aortic stenosis, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, heart failure with preserved ejection fraction, and hypertensive cardiomyopathy, although the cardiac signs and symptoms resemble those of other cardiovascular conditions of different etiology during the course of the disease [1].

We present radiological images of an 80-year-old man who had wtATTR-CA and LSCS. At the age of 65, he had had bilateral CTS. Ten years later, he began to report pain and loss of strength in the lower limbs mainly localized in the buttocks and quadriceps. Computed tomography (CT) of the spine showed a LSCS due to ligamentum flavum hypertrophy (LFH) considered to result from fibrous degeneration (Figure 1A). ATTR-CA was diagnosed (Figure 1C) four years later. Genetic investigations yielded a negative result for hATTR. Upon further investigation, spinal magnetic resonance imaging (Figures 1D, E) and a second CT scan of the spine (Figure 1B) showed significant LFH with narrowing of the spinal canal.

The LF covers the rear surface of the spinal dural sac and has a protective effect on the spinal cord, controlling the extension of the intervertebral movement.

In the elderly, LFH is one of the most frequent causes of LSCS, and its onset has been related to a degenerative fibrotic condition. Patients usually complain of intermittent claudication, low back pain and leg numbness, and pain [2]. Several authors recently reported amyloid deposits in elderly patients with LFH and LSCS. In a recent study, where 250 patients underwent surgery for LSCS due to LFH, Eldhagen et al. identified an amyloid presence in 88.4% of the histological samples, and ATTR was found in 37% of the cases [3]. In a large group of 324 patients who underwent surgery for LSCS, Godara et al. found wtATTR in 13% of the cases. wtATTR-CA was diagnosed in two of those cases. LF amyloid deposits could thus be considered an early manifestation of systemic ATTR disease [4]. Compared with CTS, LFH is a less known musculoskeletal wtATTR manifestation and is generally attributed to changes in fibrotic ligaments. Unfortunately, 99mTc-diphosphanate scintigraphy, which is a useful diagnostic tool to detect wtATTR-CA, is not able to demonstrate LF amyloid deposits [5].

A correct interpretation of these manifestations, together with the cardiological



Figure 1. A. Computed tomography (CT) of the spine showed a LSCS due to ligamentum flavum hypertrophy (yellow arrows). **B.** A second spinal CT after five years since the former revealed an increased thickness of the ligamentum flavum. **C.** ⁹⁹mTc-3,3-diphosphono-1,2-propanodicarboxylic allows for a diagnosis of wtATTR. **D, E.** The magnetic resonance confirmed the ligamentum flavum hypertrophy

signs of the disease, allows for early diagnosis and faster access to therapy. For this reason, improved inter-specialty communication is required for managing patients with ATTR amyloidosis.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Ruberg FL, Grogan M, Hanna M, et al. Transthyretin amyloid cardiomyopathy: JACC state-of-the-art review. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2019; 73(22): 2872– 2891, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.04.003, indexed in Pubmed: 31171094.
- Sun C, Zhang H, Wang X, et al. Ligamentum flavum fibrosis and hypertrophy: Molecular pathways, cellular mechanisms, and future directions. FASEB J. 2020; 34(8): 9854–9868, doi: 10.1096/fj.202000635R, indexed in Pubmed: 32608536.
- Eldhagen P, Berg S, Lund LH, et al. Transthyretin amyloid deposits in lumbar spinal stenosis and assessment of signs of systemic amyloidosis. J Intern Med. 2021; 289(6): 895–905, doi: 10.1111/joim.13222, indexed in Pubmed: 33274477.
- Godara A, Riesenburger RI, Zhang DX, et al. Association between spinal stenosis and wild-type ATTR amyloidosis. Amyloid. 2021 [Epub ahead of print]: 1–8, doi: 10.1080/13506129.2021.1950681, indexed in Pubmed: 34263670.
- Graziani A, Del Giudice E, Lisi M, et al. Scintigraphy showing the possible progression of transthyretin cardiac amyloidosis. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(3): 253–254, doi: 10.33963/KP.15125, indexed in Pubmed: 31917378.

A unique case of unicuspid aortic valve with severe regurgitation combined with coronary-pulmonary fistula

Matej Novak¹, Vladimir Cerny¹, Zuzana Hlubocka², Jaroslav Hlubocky³, Petr Kuchynka², Lukas Lambert¹

¹Department of Radiology, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University in Prague and General University Hospital in Prague, Czech Republic

²2nd Department of Medicine — Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University in Prague and General University Hospital in Prague, Prague, Czech Republic

³2nd Department of Surgery — Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University in Prague and General University Hospital in Prague, Prague, Czech Republic

Correspondence to:

Petr Kuchynka, MD, PhD, 2nd Department of Medicine — Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, General University Hospital in Prague, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University in Prague, U Nemocnice 2, 128 08, Prague 2, Czech Republic, phone: + 42 022 496 26 34, e-mail: petr.kuchynka@lf1.cuni.cz Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0178

Received: October 30, 2021

Accepted: December 11, 2021

Early publication date: December 12, 2021 Congenital heart diseases may be considered in isolation, as well as in connection with other anomalies. Prevalence of the unicuspid aortic valve is only 0.02 % in the adult population, which makes this congenital malformation very rare [1]. Moreover, it has male predominance [2]. It usually presents in the third to fifth decade of life with severe aortic stenosis, less frequently with aortic regurgitation. Diagnosis can be made with echocardiography, computed tomography (CT), or cardiac magnetic resonance. The preferred treatment of patients with severe aortic valve stenosis or regurgitation is surgical repair or replacement of the affected valve.

The coronary artery fistulas (CAFs) are rare abnormalities, and their prevalence is estimated to be 0.9% in the adult population. CAFs are usually asymptomatic due to their small size, although they may cause pulmonary hypertension or high cardiac output heart failure. CAFs may be diagnosed with selective coronary angiography, although electrocardiogramgated CT has higher sensitivity in the detection of small fistulas [3]. Symptomatic CAFs can be treated with surgical ligation or percutaneous transcatheter closure. To our best knowledge, the combination unicuspid aortic valve with CAF has not been described so far.

We present a case of a 36-year-old woman with progressive exertional dyspnoea the New York Heart Association (NYHA) class III, with severe aortic regurgitation (vena contracta 7 mm, prominent holodiastolic reversal in descending aorta), and only mild stenosis (mean pressure gradient 25 mm Hg, aortic valve area 1.62 cm²) due to the unicuspid aortic valve combined with coronary-pulmonary fistula. The patient first underwent transthoracic echocardiography detecting the presence of the dilated left ventricle (left ventricular end-diastolic diameter 65 mm; left ventricular ejection fraction 62%) due to severe aortic regurgitation (leaflet prolapse; calcifications and fibrotic changes of the valve) and the suspicion of unicommissural unicuspid valve was raised (Supplementary material, Video S1). These findings were subsequently confirmed with 2D and 3D transesophageal echocardiography (Figure 1A, B and Supplementary material, Video S2). Electrocardiogram-gated CT coronary angiography was performed showing the calcified unicuspid aortic valve (Agatston calcium score of the aortic valve of 1249) (Figure 1D). Moreover, the CT depicted a coronary anomaly, a coronary artery originating in the ascending aorta close to the ostium of the right coronary artery and terminating in the pulmonary artery (Figure 1C). No other pathology of coronary arteries was present.

The patient was treated surgically by a bioprosthetic aortic valve replacement. The coronaro-pulmonary fistula was evaluated as hemodynamically insignificant and was not treated.

In the early postoperative period, a permanent complete atrioventricular block occurred, and a pacemaker had to be implanted. The patient's recovery was subsequently uneventful, and one month after the cardiac surgery the patient was asymptomatic. Nor-



Figure 1. A. Transesophageal 3D echocardiography, aortic valve view depicting unicommissural unicuspid aortic valve. **B.** Transesophageal 2D echocardiography, upper esophageal aortic short-axis view showing unicuspid aortic valve. **C.** Cardiac computed tomography, 3D volume rendering technique showing the coronary-pulmonary fistula (arrows). **D.** Cardiac computed tomography, oblique axial minimum intensity projection showing unicuspid aortic valve with leaflet thickening and presence of calcification

mal functions of aortic bioprosthesis and left ventricule in systole were found by transthoracic echocardiography.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Golińska Grzybała K, Kabłak-Ziembicka A, Gackowski A. Unicuspid aortic valve prolapse with severe regurgitation. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(4): 465–466, doi: 10.33963/KP.15862, indexed in Pubmed: 33687871.
- von Stumm M, Sequeira-Gross T, Petersen J, et al. Narrative review of the contemporary surgical treatment of unicuspid aortic valve disease. Cardiovasc Diagn Ther. 2021; 11(2): 503–517, doi: 10.21037/cdt-20-814, indexed in Pubmed: 33968629.
- Zeina AR, Blinder J, Rosenschein U, et al. Coronary-pulmonary artery fistula diagnosed by multidetector computed tomography. Postgrad Med J. 2006; 82(969): e15, doi: 10.1136/pgmj.2005.044172, indexed in Pubmed: 16822914.

Diagnostic challenges to determine the cause of pulmonary hypertension in a patient with heart failure with preserved ejection fraction and borderline pulmonary artery wedge pressure

Katarzyna Pieniak^{1*}, Aleksandra Gąsecka^{1*}, Arkadiusz Pietrasik¹, Piotr Scisło¹, Szymon Darocha², Marta Banaszkiewicz², Marcin Kurzyna², Agnieszka Kapłon-Cieślicka¹

¹1st Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

²Chair and Department of Pulmonary Circulation, Thromboembolic Diseases and Cardiology, Center of Postgraduate Medical Education, European Health Center, Otwock, Poland

*Both authors equally contributed to the study

Correspondence to:

Agnieszka Kapłon-Cieślicka, MD, PhD, 1^{at} Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Banacha 1A, 02–097 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 599 19 58, e-mail: agnieszka.kaplon@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0173 **Received:** October 10, 2021

Accepted:

December 6, 2021 Early publication date: December 6, 2021 Pulmonary hypertension (PH) related to left heart disease (LHD) accounts for 65%–80% of PH cases [1]. LHD may lead to isolated post-capillary PH, or combined post- and pre-capillary PH ("reactive" PH) [2]. In the case of mixed PH, a primary cause of the pre-capillary component (arterial PH or chronic thromboembolic PH [CTEPH]) must be considered due to potential targeted treatment [3]. We highlight here diagnostic challenges in this clinical scenario.

A 75-year-old man with exertional dyspnea (New York Heart Association [NYHA] class III), a history of myocardial infarction treated with stent implantation in the circumflex artery, moderate-severe mitral regurgitation, and four hospitalizations for right ventricular (RV) heart failure (HF) in the preceding year was admitted for diagnostic work-up. Echocardiography showed enlargement of both atria (left atrial volume index, 53 ml/m²; right atrial area, 23 cm²); normal left ventricular (LV) ejection fraction (EF) (62%); increased LV filling pressures (E wave velocity, 1.1 m/s, E/e' ratio 13) with restrictive mitral inflow pattern (E/A ratio, 3.7) despite normal lateral mitral annulus velocity (e') (12 cm/s), and close-tonormal septal e' (6 cm/s). RV systolic function was normal. He had moderate mitral regurgitation (MR), mild tricuspid regurgitation (TR; TR peak velocity [TRV], 3.5 m/s), and a dilated pulmonary artery with shortened acceleration time (67 ms) with midsystolic notching (Figure 1A). N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) concentration was 583 pg/ml. The electrocardiogram showed atrial fibrillation and LV hypertrophy. The HFA-PEFF criteria were met (6 points in the HFA-PEFF score).

Exercise echocardiography was performed revealing a rapid increase in TRV (to 4.3 m/s at 50 Watt), increase in TR severity (to moderate) and an RV basal diameter (from 3.8 to 4.4 cm). There were no LV systolic abnormalities and no increase in MR severity. Regarding LV diastolic function, lateral e' increased to 14 cm/s, while septal e' decreased to 5 cm/s, with an average E/e' of 15 (Figure 1A). Coronary angiography revealed no significant lesions (Figure 1B). Computed tomography angiography excluded acute pulmonary embolism and CTEPH (Figure 1C).

The patient was diagnosed with heart failure with preserved EF. However, a significant increase in TRV during exercise, disproportionate to a relatively small increase in the E/e' ratio, suggested the concomitant presence of pre-capillary PH. Right heart catheterization (RHC) demonstrated mean pulmonary arterial pressure (mPAP) of 30 mm Hg (confirming PH), with pulmonary artery wedge pressure (PAWP) of 13 mm Hg and pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR) of 5 Wood units (indicative of pre-capillary PH) [3]. However, repeated RHC in the reference center showed mPAP of



Figure 1. A. Bicycle exercise echocardiography showing a moderate mitral regurgitation at rest with TRV 3.5 m/s and the transmitral early peak velocity (E) by pulsed wave Doppler over mitral annulus velocity (e') (E/e') 13 and a rapid increase in TRV (up to 4.3 m/s at 50 Watt), TR severity (from mild to moderate) and RV basal diameter (from 3.8 to 4.4 cm) at exertion (50 Watt). **B, C.** Coronary angiography demonstrating no significant coronary lesions in the right coronary artery (**B**) and a patent stent in the proximal left anterior descending artery (**C**). **D**. Computed tomography angiography with no pathological findings

Abbreviations: RV, right ventricle; TR, tricuspid regurgitation; TRV, tricuspid regurgitation peak velocity

37 mm Hg, PAWP of 17 mm Hg, and PVR of 6.5 Wood units, indicating combined post- and pre-capillary PH due to LHD. HF therapy was optimized, and the patient was discharged for ambulatory care.

While a PAWP >15 mm Hg confirms LHD-PH, values between 13–15 mm Hg are considered borderline. The PAWP of 13 mm Hg in the first RHC in our patient might have been due to diuretic treatment and a lower pulmonary blood flow secondary to pre-capillary "reactive" vascular disease resulting in lower LA pressure. The respiratory cycle also may have contributed to the differences in PAWP measurements. PAWP and LVEDP should ideally be measured at the end-diastole, averaged for the respiratory cycle, and by using QRS gating, which brings them as close as possible to intrathoracic pressure correction. Intrathoracic pressure is approximately 3 mm Hg at functional residual capacity in healthy resting individuals [4]. This pre-capillary component of PH in our patient might have led to predominating RV HF symptoms, as well as a significant increase in TRV with a disproportionately small increase in the E/e' ratio during exercise echocardiography. Caution is required before initiating targeted therapies not recommended in patients with PH-LHD [5].

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Galiè N, Humbert M, Vachiery JL, et al. 2015 ESC/ERS Guidelines for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Pulmonary Hypertension. Rev Esp Cardiol (Engl Ed). 2016; 69(2): 177, doi: 10.1016/j.rec.2016.01.002, indexed in Pubmed: 26837729.
- Rosenkranz S, Gibbs J, Wachter R, et al. Left ventricular heart failure and pulmonary hypertension. Eur Heart J. 2015; 37(12): 942–954, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv512, indexed in Pubmed: 26508169.
- Vachiéry JL, Tedford R, Rosenkranz S, et al. Pulmonary hypertension due to left heart disease. Eur Respir J. 2019; 53(1): 1801897, doi: 10.1183/13993003.01897-2018, indexed in Pubmed: 30545974.
- Naeije R, Chin K. Differentiating precapillary from postcapillary pulmonary hypertension. Circulation. 2019; 140(9): 712–714, doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.119.040295, indexed in Pubmed: 31449453.
- Pieske B, Tschöpe C, de Boer R, et al. How to diagnose heart failure with preserved ejection fraction: the HFA-PEFF diagnostic algorithm: a consensus recommendation from the Heart Failure Association (HFA) of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2019;40(40): 3297–3317, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz641, indexed in Pubmed: 31504452.

Patent ductus arteriosus obscured by a giant aortic aneurysm in a young man with acute heart failure

Krzysztof Jaworski^{1*}, Ilona Michałowska^{2*}, Miłosz Marona³, Radosław Pracoń⁴, Eugeniusz Szpakowski⁵, Rafał Dąbrowski¹

¹Department of Coronary Artery Disease and Cardiac Rehabilitation, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

²Department of Radiology, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

³Department of Intensive Cardiac Therapy, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

⁴Department of Coronary and Structural Heart Diseases, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

⁵Department of Cardiac Surgery and Transplantology, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

*Both authors equally contributed to the study

Correspondence to:

Krzysztof Jaworski, MD, Department of Coronary Artery Disease and Cardiac Rehabilitation, National Institute of Cardiology, Alpejska 42, 04–628 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 343 42 59, e-mail: kjaworski@ikard.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0187

Received: September 28, 2021

Accepted: December 19, 2021

Early publication date: December 22, 2021 A 32-year-old man without previous history of cardiovascular diseases was admitted to the intensive care unit due to acute heart failure. The patient complained of severe dyspnea which had lasted for two days. He denied chest pain, palpitations, and syncope. Blood pressure was 134/52 mm Hg. An electrocardiogram showed sinus tachycardia with a heart rate of 140 bpm and an incomplete left bundle branch block. The concentrations of troponin T (365 ng/l, normal <14 ng/l) and N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (>30 000 pg/ml, normal <125 pg/ml) were significantly increased. Markers of kidney and liver injury were also elevated (creatinine 1.76 mg/dl; total bilirubin 3 mg/dl; alanine aminotransferase 151 U/I; international normalized ratio 1.8). Due to the development of pulmonary edema, the patient required mechanical ventilation and infusion of dobutamine and nitroglycerin. Transthoracic echocardiogram (TTE) revealed an enlarged, hypokinetic left ventricle (end-diastolic dimension 92 mm, ejection fraction [EF], 33%), giant ascending aortic aneurysm, and severe regurgitation of the aortic valve that seemed to be bicuspid (Figure 1A; Supplementary material, Videos S1 and S2). The maximum diameter of the aorta measured on computed tomography (CT) was 105 mm (Figure 1B). Neither dissection nor additional anomalies were detected (Figure 1C). The patient underwent Bentall procedure including implantation of St. Jude Medical 31 mm prosthesis. The

surgeon described the valve as unicommissural with one true commissure between the left and non-coronary cusps. Pre-discharge TTE showed unexpectedly continuous flow between the aorta and the pulmonary artery at the site typical for patent ductus arteriosus (PDA) (Figure 1D; Supplementary material, Video S3). Subsequent CT confirmed the diagnosis of PDA, which had a length of 13 mm and a diameter of 5 mm at the junction to the left pulmonary artery (Figure 1E, F). Reanalysis of the initial CT study ensured us that no communication between the aorta and pulmonary artery had been overlooked at that time. Due to the accumulation of fluid in the pericardial cavity with features of imminent cardiac tamponade, the patient needed pericardiocentesis and after rehabilitation, he was discharged home. Three months later the patient was feeling well, a modest improvement of left ventricular function was evident (EF about 38%). Cardiac catheterization revealed normal pulmonary artery pressure (mean 18 mm Hg). Although the left ventricular dilation had resulted most probably from the aortic regurgitation, PDA could not have been excluded as an additional factor preventing complete recovery of the left ventricular function. Therefore, the Heart Team decided to recommend the percutaneous closure of PDA for this patient. The procedure was performed with Amplatzer Duct Occluder 8/6 mm.

In the adult population, PDA is very rarely encountered. The key diagnostic method


Figure 1A. Transthoracic echocardiogram (TTE), five-chamber view, shows severe aortic regurgitation and ascending aortic aneurysm. **B.** Computed tomography (CT), volume rendering, presents giant aortic aneurysm. **C.** Pre-operative CT angiography shows no connection between the aorta and the pulmonary artery, only ductus arteriosus stump (the green arrow). **D.** Postoperative TTE, parasternal short-axis view, demonstrates flow via patent ductus arteriosus (PDA) between the descending aorta and the left pulmonary artery. **E.** Postoperative CT, volume rendering, presents the aortic graft and PDA (the red arrow). **F.** CT angiography shows PDA (the red arrow)

Abbreviations: Ao, aorta; LV, left ventricle; PA, pulmonary artery; PDA, patent ductus arteriosus

is echocardiography, while CT and magnetic resonance provide a better evaluation of anatomy [1, 2]. However, blood flow via PDA may be diminished in particular circumstances affecting the sensitivity of imaging. In the presented patient, ductus arteriosus was initially visible only in the proximal part, probably as a result of increased pressure in the mediastinum related to the giant aortic aneurysm. Reconstitution of flow occurred after the change in local anatomical and hemodynamic conditions caused by surgery. This emphasizes the role of comprehensive assessment both before and after an operation.

Article information

Conflict of interest: RP received a research grant agreement and honoraria for lectures from Abbott. All other authors declare no conflict of interest.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Baumgartner H, De Backer J, Baumgartner H, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the management of adult congenital heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2021;42(6): 563–645, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa554, indexed in Pubmed: 32860028.
- Schneider D, Moore J. Patent Ductus Arteriosus. Circulation. 2006; 114(17): 1873–1882, doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.105.592063.

Primary neuroendocrine tumor of the heart. Successful management of an extremely rare disease

Aleksandar Redzek^{1, 2*}, Andrej Preveden^{1, 2*}, Mirko Todic^{1, 2}, Nikola Komazec², Milena Spirovski¹, Golub Samardzija^{1, 2}, Mihaela Preveden^{1, 2}, Ranko Zdravkovic², Vanja Drljevic Todic^{1, 2}, Anastazija Stojsic Milosavljevic^{1, 2}

¹Faculty of Medicine, University of Novi Sad, Novi Sad, Serbia ²Institute of Cardiovascular Diseases Vojvodina, Sremska Kamenica, Serbia ^{*}Both authors equally contributed to the study

Correspondence to:

Andrej Preveden, MD, Institute of Cardiovascular Diseases Vojvodina, Put dr Goldmana 4, 21204 Sremska Kamenica, Serbia, phone: +38 121 480 57 02, e-mail: andrej.preveden@mf.uns.ac.rs Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0188

Received:

October 26, 2021 Accepted: December 21, 2021

Early publication date: December 22, 2021

A 38-year-old female without medical history was admitted due to severe chest pain. She had no prior symptoms, and this was the first presentation of the disease. Blood pressure was normal. Electrocardiography showed ST depression in inferolateral leads (Figure 1A). High-sensitive troponin I was elevated — 1571.5 ng/l (normal <50 ng/l).

Echocardiography detected a tumor near the right atrium (Figure 1B; Supplementary material, Video S1). Additional imaging with computed tomography and magnetic resonance (Figure 1C–E) showed that the tumor was hypervascular, non-invasive, and well-contained mass. It was in close contact and compressing the right atrium and right ventricle but without infiltrating them. It surrounded the right coronary artery. A coronary angiogram revealed no lesions, so coronary artery disease was excluded. Based on radiological features, the neuroendocrine tumor was primarily suspected with a possible differential diagnosis indicating paraganglioma.

Surgical removal was recommended by the heart team. Surgery was performed through median sternotomy using cardiopulmonary bypass (Figure 1F). The tumor was excised *in toto* from the heart walls and the right coronary artery.

The tumor was $55 \times 39 \times 35$ mm in size (Supplementary material, *Figure S1A*). Microscopically, the tissue was composed of uniform polygonal cells with round nuclei, chromatin was fine-grained and diffusely distributed, and cytoplasm was pale eosinophilic. Tumor cells were arranged in organoid, trabecular, and pseudo-glandular formations (Supplementary material, *Figure S1B*). The stroma of the tumor was poor, built of thin connective tissue bands with numerous small blood vessels. Tumor necrosis was absent, and mitoses were rare (<2/10 HPF). The Ki67 proliferative index was <1% (Supplementary material, *Figure S1C*). The immunohistochemical profile was positive for CD56, synaptophysin, and chromogranin (Supplementary material, *Figure S1D–F*). Based on these analyses, the diagnosis of a typical neuroendocrine tumor was made.

The postoperative course was uneventful, and the patient was discharged on the 8th postoperative day. Subsequently, an octreotide scan, computed tomography of the chest, and magnetic resonance of the abdomen and small pelvis were performed in search of other potential tumor localizations. All these studies were negative, so this was a primary tumor of the heart. To the present day, two years after the initial presentation, the patient has been free of symptoms and with no signs of disease recurrence.

Solitary neuroendocrine tumors are rarely found in heart structures. The majority of these are metastatic tumors of the gastrointestinal origin, particularly the small intestine [1]. However, the primary localization of neuroendocrine tumors in the heart is extremely rare [2, 3]. Our case is unique because the tumor was located on the lateral wall of the right heart surrounding the right coronary artery, which contributed to the complexity of surgical management.



Figure 1. A. Electrocardiography on admission: ST depression in leads II, III, aVF, V4–V6. **B.** Transthoracic echocardiography, apical 4-chamber view: the tumor (red arrow) is located near the right atrium and collapsing it. **C–D.** Cardiac computed tomography: the tumor (the red arrows) is compressing the right atrium and the right ventricle but not infiltrating them and tightly surrounds the right coronary artery (yellow arrow). **E.** Cardiac magnetic resonance: turbo spin-echo (T2)-weighted image shows a hyperintense soft tissue lesion (red arrow). **F.** Intraoperative view: tumor (red arrow) is present on the lateral side of the right atrium and ventricle

The final diagnosis in our patient was a neuroendocrine tumor. Most likely differential diagnosis includes paraganglioma, which is regarded as a sub-family of neuroendocrine neoplasms [4]. This is indicated by the tumor's location, radiological features, the absence of metastatic disease, as well as histology and immunohistochemistry findings. However, the clinical presentation did not suggest any hormonal activity of the tumor, and the patient had a negative family history, while paragangliomas can be hereditary in up to 50% of cases [5].

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

 Jann H, Wertenbruch T, Pape U, et al. A matter of the heart: myocardial metastases in neuroendocrine tumors. Horm Metab Res. 2010; 42(13): 967–976, doi: 10.1055/s-0030-1267204, indexed in Pubmed: 20972943.

- Kavesh MH, Drew PA, Stewart BD. Primary cardiac low-grade neuroendocrine tumor: a case report and review of the literature. Cardiovasc Pathol. 2021; 52: 107317, doi: 10.1016/j.carpath.2021.107317, indexed in Pubmed: 33434636.
- Altshuler E, Saker H, Ramnaraign B. Primary neuroendocrine tumours of the heart: case report and literature review. BMJ Case Rep. 2021; 14(6), doi: 10.1136/bcr-2021-242517, indexed in Pubmed: 34116995.
- Rindi G, Klimstra DS, Abedi-Ardekani B, et al. A common classification framework for neuroendocrine neoplasms: an International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) and World Health Organization (WHO) expert consensus proposal. Mod Pathol. 2018; 31(12): 1770–1786, doi: 10.1038/s41379-018-0110-y, indexed in Pubmed: 30140036.
- Michałowska AM, Ćwikła JB, Konka M, et al. Eleven-year follow-up of cardiac paraganglioma in a patient with SDHD C11X gene mutation. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(11): 1276–1277, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0085, indexed in Pubmed: 34392514.

Infective endocarditis in a 52-year-old male patient with vegetations of all four heart valves and extremely high cardiac operative risk

Paweł Maeser, Robert Morawiec, Jarosław Drożdż

2nd Department of Cardiology, Chair of Cardiology, Cardiac Surgery and Vascular Diseases, Medical University of Lodz, Łódź, Poland

Correspondence to:

Robert Morawiec, MD, 2nd Department of Cardiology, Chair of Cardiology, Cardiac Surgery and Vascular Diseases, Medical University of Lodz, Central Clinical Hospital, Pomorska 251, 90–213 Łódź, Poland, phone: + 48 42 201 43 08, e-mail: robert.morawiec@umed.lodz.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KPa2021.0191

Received: November 20, 2021

Accepted: December 28, 2021

Early publication date: December 29, 2021 A 52-year-old male presenting with weakness, weight loss, and low-grade fever, which had been worsening over the past 6 months, was re-admitted to the district hospital after 6 inconclusive hospitalizations in at least 6 different hospitals and emergency departments.

Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) showed massive vegetations of the aortic, mitral, and pulmonary valves. Physical examination and medical history revealed highly advanced dental caries as the only significant risk factor of infective endocarditis (IE) in this case. Positive blood culture with Staphylococcus hominis and Streptococcus gallolyticus was obtained. During hospitalization, the patient got retinal artery occlusion caused by embolic material separated from vegetations. After transferring the patient to our department, laboratory findings revealed moderate anemia, exacerbation of chronic kidney disease, and significantly increased cardiac injury markers. On TTE, the vegetations (Figure 1A–C) were accompanied by severe mitral and tricuspid regurgitation, moderate aortic and pulmonary regurgitation, enlargement of heart cavities, and a high probability of aortic, pulmonary, and mitral cusps perforation (Figure 1D). Despite the standard treatment including acute heart failure management and targeted antibiotic therapy, due to gradual worsening of the patient's clinical condition, the Heart Team decided against transesophageal echocardiography and disqualified the patient from surgery due to an extremely high cardiac operative risk (EuroSCORE II >40%). The patient died on the 4th day of hospitalization.

Infective endocarditis is a rare condition with only 1.7–7.9 cases per 100 000 and occurs

most commonly on a single valve [1]. Our case, with the abnormalities of 4 native valves and the initial signs dating back 6 months prior to hospitalization, is exceptionally unique.

Heterogeneous clinical presentation creates significant diagnostic challenges in patients with infective endocarditis. Fever >38°C as an isolated symptom occurs in 83.4% of cases, whereas other symptoms, including new cardiac murmurs, fatigue, or weight loss are not IE-specific, are often correlated to the localization of IE, and occur in less than 40% of patients [1]. Risk factors associated with IE, like prosthetic valves, drugs injection, intracardiac devices, and others, can help to identify a group of patients with a higher probability of IE, which on average has a mortality rate of 20%–25% [2].

Although valvular surgery of patients with IE is associated with lower 1-year mortality [3], sometimes, due to many clinical risk co-factors, the surgical risk is too high. Mitral valve surgery and multiple valve surgery significantly increase mortality [4]. EuroSCORE II helps to predict surgical risk in cardiac surgery. In the presented case the calculated risk of 40% was the result of active endocarditis, renal impairment, the urgency of the procedure, and the extent of the intervention. Such a high score is rarely seen and indicates that the operation is unreasonable.

One of the most crucial steps in managing IE is a quick implementation of antibiotics and surgical treatment, as both of these interventions have a reduced effectiveness with time. The severe medical condition of our patient was the outcome of a late diagnosis and delayed treatment. Close medical supervision



Figure 1. A. Transthoracic echocardiography, apical 4-chamber view. Vegetations of mitral and tricuspid valves have been marked by the arrows. **B.** Transthoracic echocardiography, parasternal long-axis view. Massive vegetations of mitral and aortic valves have been marked by the arrows. **C.** Transthoracic echocardiography, apical 2-chamber view. Massive vegetation of the mitral valve has been marked by the arrow. **D.** Transthoracic echocardiography, parasternal short-axis view with color Doppler. Cusp perforation of the pulmonary valve has been marked by the arrow.

can help prevent the development of IE as massive as in the discussed case. The role of the multidisciplinary Heart Team is to make a quick and rational decision, based on the risk assessment, factors not included in common scales (such as EuroSCORE II), and the general condition of the patient.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Muñoz P, Kestler M, De Alarcon A, et al. Spanish Collaboration on Endocarditis-Grupo de Apoyo al Manejo de la Endocarditis Infecciosa en España (GAMES). Current epidemiology and outcome of infective endocarditis: a multicenter, prospective, cohort study. Medicine (Baltimore). 2015; 94(43): e1816, doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000001816, indexed in Pubmed: 26512582.
- Cuervo G, Escrihuela-Vidal F, Gudiol C, et al. Current challenges in the management of infective endocarditis. Front Med (Lausanne). 2021; 8: 641243, doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.641243, indexed in Pubmed: 33693021.
- Kiefer T, Park L, Tribouilloy C, et al. Association between valvular surgery and mortality among patients with infective endocarditis complicated by heart failure. JAMA. 2011; 306(20): 2239–2247, doi: 10.1001/jama.2011.1701, indexed in Pubmed: 22110106.
- Østergaard L, Smerup MH, Iversen K, et al. Differences in mortality in patients undergoing surgery for infective endocarditis according to age and valvular surgery. BMC Infect Dis. 2020; 20(1): 705, doi: 10.1186/s12879-020-05422-8, indexed in Pubmed: 32977755.

Large mobile aortic thrombus (MAT) and the role of imaging in urgent selection for invasive treatment

Wioletta Sacharczuk¹, Rafał Dankowski¹, Aleksander Drogowski², Michał Monkiewicz², Andrzej Szyszka¹

¹2nd Department of Cardiology, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland ²John Paul II Hospital, Poznań, Poland

Correspondence to:

Wioletta Sacharczuk, MD, PhD, 2nd Department of Cardiology, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, 28 Czerwca 1956 St. 194, 61–485 Poznań, Poland, phone: +48 666 940 480, e-mail: wioletta.sacharczuk@wp.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0192

Received: December 20, 2021

Accepted: December 28, 2021 Early publication date: December 29, 2021 A 49-year-old female was admitted to the hospital after a loss of consciousness preceded by motor aphasia. Transient cerebral ischemia was diagnosed. She was a hypertensive, heavy smoker, and was taking hormone replacement therapy. The differential diagnosis of systemic embolism was started. The suprasternal view of the echocardiographic examination showed a hyperechoic, mobile structure of 20 mm in length in the ascending aorta (Figure 1B, the blue arrow; Supplementary material, Video S1). Computed tomography (CT) angiography confirmed the mobile aortic thrombus (MAT) located proximally to the brachiocephalic trunk (Figure 1A). Computed tomography scan showed neither enlargement of the aortic diameter nor damage to the aortic wall (Figure 1C–E). The CT orthogonal and sagittal projections were used in MAT dimensioning. The irregular-surfaced structure, 18 mm long (Figure 1D, the yellow arrow) and 10 mm wide, was visualized (Figure 1E, the red arrow). The large size and cauliflower shape of the MAT indicated a high potential for embolism. The patient was urgently referred for open aortic surgery. During the procedure, the thrombus moved to the left upper limb, confirming its high embolic potential. An 18 mm-long thrombus was removed from the left brachial artery. The aorta looked healthy without any damage and residual lesions. In the follow-up, no further embolic events were observed. The patient was given a prophylactic dose of aspirin and statins, and she was advised to guit smoking. Hormone replacement therapy was discontinued. Periodic echocardiography was recommended.

The presence of mobile thrombus in a healthy aorta (MAT) is relatively rare. The pathophysiology of MAT is unclear, as thrombotic states are uncommon. In many cases, MAT can be the source of systemic, life-threatening embolisms such as myocardial infarction, cerebral or limb embolization [1]. Although clinical consequences of MAT are serious and may affect a patient's prognosis, there are still no clear guidelines on therapeutic strategies [1-3]. Thus the treatment strategy should be individualized in every case. Three therapeutic goals should be taken under consideration: target anticoagulation therapy, surgical thrombectomy in the treatment of embolic complications, and endovascular/open surgery to remove the primary aortic thrombus [4, 5]. Invasive treatment should be dedicated to patients with high embolic potential and a low risk of surgery complications. In this case, imaging was crucial in assessing the embolic potential of MAT and selecting an urgent invasive treatment strategy.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.



Figure 1. A. A computed tomography 3D scan with visualization of a mobile aortic thrombus (MAT) in the ascending aorta (the red arrow). **B.** Two-dimensional echocardiographic suprasternal long-axis (sagital) view presenting 20 mm MAT within the ascending aorta (the blue arrow). **C.** Computed tomography — a 3D scan showing the size of the aorta, excluding other aortic wall pathologies. **D, E.** Computed angiography, perpendicular and sagittal projections showing the irregular surface structure of the MAT: 18 mm long (**D**, the yellow arrows) and 10 mm wide (**E**, the red arrow)

REFERENCES

- Varino J, Rodrigues R, Pereira B, et al. Aortic mural thrombus [article in Portuguese]. Rev Port Cir Cardiotorac Vasc. 2019; 26(1): 19–26, indexed in Pubmed: 31104372.
- Cañadas V, Vilacosta I, Luaces M, et al. Thrombosis of an apparently normal thoracic aorta and arterial embolism [article in Spanish]. Rev Esp Cardiol. 2008; 61(2): 196–200, indexed in Pubmed: 18364189.
- Erbel R, Aboyans V, Boileau C, et al. ESC Committee for Practice Guidelines. 2014 ESC Guidelines on the diagnosis and treatment of aortic diseases: Document covering acute and chronic aortic diseases of the

thoracic and abdominal aorta of the adult. The Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Aortic Diseases of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2014; 35(41): 2873–2926, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu281, indexed in Pubmed: 25173340.

- Weiss S, Bühlmann R, von Allmen RS, et al. Management of floating thrombus in the aortic arch. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2016; 152(3): 810–817, doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2016.03.078, indexed in Pubmed: 27160939.
- Fayad ZY, Semaan E, Fahoum B, et al. Aortic mural thrombus in the normal or minimally atherosclerotic aorta. Ann Vasc Surg. 2013; 27(3): 282–290, doi: 10.1016/j.avsg.2012.03.011, indexed in Pubmed: 22929167.

The next step in transcatheter aortic valve implantation: Transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR) with BASILICA in a patient with a degenerated self-expanding transcatheter heart valve

Krzysztof Ściborski¹, Artur Telichowski¹, Marek Mak², Agnieszka Wysokińska-Kordybach¹, Filip Klausa², Grzegorz Cieliński³, Dorota Kustrzycka-Kratochwil¹, Waldemar Banasiak¹

¹Department of Cardiology, 4th Military Hospital, Wrocław, Poland ²Department of Cardiac Surgery, 4th Military Hospital, Wrocław, Poland ³Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Therapy, 4th Military Hospital, Wrocław, Poland

Correspondence to:

Krzysztof Ściborski, MD, PhD, Department of Cardiology, 4th Military Hospital, Weigla 5, 50–981 Wrocław, Poland, phone: + 48 26 166 04 52, e-mail: k.sciborski@op.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0193

Received: October 26, 2021

Accepted: December 29, 2021 Early publication date: December 30, 2021 The risk of coronary artery obstruction following transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR) is 4-fold higher for valve-in-valve procedures (i.e., in the presence of a previous bioprosthesis) [1]. However, the highest risk may be associated with TAVR procedures in patients with failing transcatheter heart valves (TAVR-in-TAVR) because of reduced neosinus, tall valve leaflets, and, in some cases, additional supra-annular valve design. Bioprosthetic aortic scallop intentional laceration to prevent iatrogenic coronary artery obstruction (BA-SILICA) is a novel procedure for preventing coronary artery obstruction during TAVR [2]. It involves splitting the leaflet in two so that it cannot block the coronary artery once it has been pushed aside by the new transcatheter heart valve. Since 2018, several hundred BASILICA procedures have been performed worldwide, including in Poland, in patients with native aortic valve or surgical bioprosthesis [2, 3]. However, so far, only a few cases of TAVR-in-TAVR with BASILICA have been described [4].

We report a case of a 63-year-old woman who underwent TAVR with a self-expanding 29 mm CoreValve (Medtronic, Dublin, Ireland) and developed structural valve deterioration with predominant stenosis 7 years later (max/mean gradient, 83/50 mm Hg; aortic valve area, 0.9 cm²). Because of high surgical risk, redo TAVR was planned. Computed tomography revealed a takeoff of the left main artery 1 mm above the level of the CoreValve cusps (Figure 1A–B).

Considering the high risk of the left main coronary artery obstruction with degenerated CoreValve leaflet, we decided to perform TAVR-in-TAVR with BASILICA. For femoral access, 18-Fr and 7-Fr sheaths were used. A multipurpose catheter was advanced via the 7-Fr introducer to deliver a vascular snare into the left ventricular outflow tract. Under transesophageal echocardiography guidance, an Amplatz Left 2.0 catheter was advanced via the 18-Fr sheath and placed above the degenerated valve, near the left main coronary ostium. A Piggyback Wire Converter (Teleflex, Wane, PN, US) microcatheter with an electrified 300 cm Astato X 20 guidewire (Asahi Intecc Co., Seto, Japan) was advanced to puncture the leaflet at 40 W (Figure 1D). Next, the wire was snared into the multipurpose catheter (Figure 1E). The microcatheter was pulled out to create a V shape on the guidewire and scrape off the outer layer to form an "electric knife". The knife was advanced to the leaflet by pulling the snare and pushing the microcatheter, and it was then used to split the leaflet in two while simultaneously pulling both catheters at 70 W (Figure 1F). Before the procedure, a pigtail catheter with a stiff guidewire was advanced via the 18-Fr sheath into the left ventricle in case of hemodynamic instability requiring urgent valve implantation. After BASILICA, we noted signif-



Figure 1. A–B. The coronary artery and CoreValve cusps on computed tomography. C. Coronary artery flow after the transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR-in-TAVR). D. BASILICA technique: puncture of the leaflet. E. BASILICA technique: wire snaring. F. BASILICA technique: laceration of the leaflet

Abbreviations: TAVR, transcatheter aortic valve replacement

icant aortic valve regurgitation but without hemodynamic compromise. An Edwards Sapien 3 valve was implanted (Edwards Lifesciences, Irvine, CA, USA). Coronary artery flow was normal, and the procedure was successful (Figure 1C).

The use of BASILICA in TAVR-in-TAVR remains controversial [5]. However, as the number of patients with degenerated aortic valves after TAVR will continue to rise, large-volume centers have to become familiar with this technique in order to reduce the risk of fatal complications in this population, such as coronary artery obstruction.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Ribeiro HB, Webb JG, Makkar RR, et al. Predictive factors, management, and clinical outcomes of coronary obstruction following transcatheter aortic valve implantation: insights from a large multicenter registry. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013; 62(17): 1552–1562, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.07.040, indexed in Pubmed: 23954337.
- Khan JM, Dvir D, Greenbaum AB, et al. Transcatheter laceration of aortic leaflets to prevent coronary obstruction during transcatheter aortic valve replacement: concept to first-in-human. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2018; 11(7): 677–689, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2018.01.247, indexed in Pubmed: 29622147.
- Protasiewicz M, Kosowski M, Onisk G, et al. Bioprosthetic aortic scallop intentional laceration to prevent iatrogenic coronary artery obstruction (BASILICA): the first experience in Poland. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(10): 1149–1150, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0069, indexed in Pubmed: 34292560.
- Abdel-Wahab M, Kitamura M, Krieghoff C, et al. BASILICA for a degenerated self-expanding transcatheter heart valve: structural considerations for supra-annular prosthetic leaflets. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(6): 778–781, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2019.10.008, indexed in Pubmed: 32113930.
- Khan JM, Bruce CG, Babaliaros VC, et al. TAVR roulette: caution regarding BASILICA laceration for TAVR-in-TAVR. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(6): 787–789, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2019.10.010, indexed in Pubmed: 32192701.

Staged and primary Yasui repair in infants with interrupted aortic arch

Jacek Pająk¹, Maciej A Karolczak¹, Wojciech Mądry¹, Izabela Pągowska-Klimek², Jacek Kuźma¹

¹Department of Cardiac and General Pediatric Surgery, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland ²Department of Pediatric Anesthesiology and Intensive Therapy, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

Correspondence to:

Jacek Kuźma, MD, Department of Cardiac and General Pediatric Surgery, Medical University of Warsaw, Żwirki i Wigury 63A, 02–091 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 317 98 81, e-mail: kuzmajacek@yahoo.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0003

Received:

December 8, 2021

January 3, 2022

Early publication date: January 4, 2022 The techniques and indications for the Yasui operation have evolved from the first procedure performed in 1987 in children with complex heart defects: severe left ventricular outflow tract obstruction (LVOTO), ventricular septal defect (VSD), interrupted aortic arch (IAA), and well developed two ventricles [1]. The operation can be performed as primary correction or staged repair in children with high early mortality risk reaching even 18%--23%, especially in children with low body weight and coexisting organ defects [2-4]. The procedure includes the reconstruction of the IAA with Damus-Stansel-Kaye or Norwood techniques, implantation of the right ventricle (RV) — pulmonary artery (PA) prosthesis, and the closure of VSD rerouting the blood from the left ventricle (LV) to the pulmonary trunk [1-4].

We present cases of two newborns operated on with the staged as well as primary Yasui operation following Kanter's operative techniques [2].

Case 1: A 10-day-old female newborn with D-malposition of the great arteries, double outlet right ventricle (DORV, Taussig-Bing type) (Supplementary material, Video S1), subaortic stenosis, subpulmonary VSD (Supplementary material, Video S2), IAA (type A), and patent arterial duct (Supplementary material, Video S3), was operated on with the primary Yasui correction in cross-clamp circulation and deep hypothermia. The aortic arch was reconstructed with biological CorMatrix Cor[™] PATCH (CorMatrix Cardiovascular Inc., GA, USA). RV-PA connection was provided by the 12 mm valved conduit Contegra with a bovine jugular vein (Medtronic Inc, MN, USA). VSD was closed with a patch. In the early postoperative follow-up, the patient required reoperation due to LV-right atrial shunt and finally was discharged home in a good condition.

Case 2: A 14-day-old female newborn with LVOTO (conal septum posterior malalignment), large VSD (Figure 1A, Supplementary material, *Video S4*), atrial septal defect (ASD), IAA (type B) with a retroesophageal right subclavian artery and patent arterial duct (Figure 1B) was operated on with staged repair due to low body weight and severe cardiac compromise.

The first stage included the aortic arch reconstruction with the patch from the left subclavian artery and CorMatrix PATCH with Norwood technique (Figure 1C, Supplementary material, *Video S5*) and Sano modification (5 mm PTFE RV-PA conduit) (Figure 1D, Supplementary material, *Video S6*) without VSD closure. Eight months later, the Yasui correction with the Rastelli-type procedure was performed with VSD closure (Figure 1E, F, Supplementary material, *Video S7*, and *S8*) and 14 mm pulmonary valved conduit Contegra implantation to establish RV-PA continuity. The postoperative follow-up was uncomplicated.

In an 18-month follow-up, the patients were in good condition (the New York Heart Association [NYHA], class I) awaiting the heart catheterization due to RV-PA distal Contegra stenosis.

In both cases, the Yasui operation provided a double-lumen LV outflow tract with aortic arch reconstruction and RV-PA continuity, which was an alternative option for biventricular repair.

A staged approach had a lower risk of reoperation and mortality, although in all children RV-PA prosthesis stenosis, as well as reconstructed aortic arch obstruction or even



Figure 1. A. Transthoracic echocardiographic. 5-chamber view with well-developed two ventricles, large ventricular septal defect (star), and left ventricular outflow tract obstruction (arrow). **B.** 3D rendered computed tomography — interrupted aortic arch (type B) with large patent arterial duct (red star). **C.** Norwood procedure with aortic arch reconstruction. **D.** Sano modification with the right ventricle — pulmonary artery anastomosis. **E, F.** Large patch (white arrow) providing double-lumen left ventricular outlet tract Abbreviations: Ao, aorta; LA, left atrium; LV, left ventricle; RA, right atrium; RV, right ventricle

dissection, may appear in follow-up with the necessity for surgery or complex endovascular interventions including balloon angioplasty or stent-graft implantations [5].

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Yasui H, Kado H, Nakano E, et al. Primary repair of interrupted aortic arch and severe aortic stenosis in neonates. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1987; 93(4): 539–545, doi: 10.1016/s0022-5223(19)36381-0, indexed in Pubmed: 3561000.
- Kanter K. The Yasui operation. Oper Tech Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2010; 15(3): 206–222, doi: 10.1053/j.optechstcvs.2010.08.001.
- Nakano T, Kado H, Tatewaki H, et al. The Yasui operation for patients with adequate-sized ventricles and ventricular septal defect associated with obstructions of the aortic arch and left ventricular outflow tract. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2014; 45(5): e166–e172, doi: 10.1093/ejcts/ezt658, indexed in Pubmed: 24482388.
- Suzuki T, Ohye R, Devaney E, et al. Selective management of the left ventricular outflow tract for repair of interrupted aortic arch with ventricular septal defect: Management of left ventricular outflow tract obstruction. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2006; 131(4): 779–784, doi: 10.1016/j. jtcvs.2005.11.038, indexed in Pubmed: 16580434.
- Weryński P, Kołcz J, Król-Jawień W, et al. Multiple extremely high-risk endovascular interventions in aortic dissection in an infant with interrupted aortic arch. Kardiol Pol. 2020; 78(5): 472–473, doi: 10.33963/kp.15238, indexed in Pubmed: 32189487.

The surprising course of multiple sclerosis relapse in a patient after SARS-CoV-2 vaccination

Piotr Łagosz^{1, 2}, Jan Biegus^{1, 2}, Ewa Gruszka^{3, 4}, Robert Zymliński^{1, 2}

¹Institute of Heart Diseases, Wrocław Medical University, Wrocław, Poland ²Department of Heart Diseases, Wrocław Medical University, Wrocław, Poland ³Clinic of Neurology, University Clinical Hospital, Wrocław Medical University, Wrocław, Poland ⁴Department of Neurology, Wrocław Medical University, Wrocław, Poland

Correspondence to:

Piotr Łagosz, MD, Department of Heart Diseases, Wrocław Medical University, Borowska 213, 50–556 Wrocław, Poland, phone: +48 71 733 11 12, e-mail: plagosz1@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0005

Received: November 28, 2021

Accepted: January 5, 2022

Early publication date: January 5, 2022 Multiple sclerosis (MS) is the most common chronic neurological disorder mediated by the excessive immune response with peak morbidity between the ages of 20 and 40 years. MS affects over 2 million people globally. It is characterized by recurrent episodes of inflammation resulting in demyelination and degeneration of neurons, oligodendrocytes, and microglia in the brain and the spinal cord. Patients with MS present a variety of symptoms including fatigue, psychiatric disorders, and more specific alterations determined by the location of the lesion in the nervous system. Some symptoms may be caused by the impact of other diseases on the course of MS, as the burden of some comorbidities in this group of patients is greater than in the general population.

The presented case is a 64-year-old male with a history of MS and no known traditional ischemic heart disease risk factors. The patient, who complained of the feeling of numbness, worsened mobility in the arms, and fatigue, was referred to the Neurology Clinic. He associated his symptoms with the vaccination against SARS-CoV-2 the day before. An initial diagnosis of possible MS relapse or a stroke was made, and the patient was referred to the Emergency Department for further tests. Electrocardiography recorded as a part of standard practice showed changes consistent with ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) (Figure 1A). Urgent coronary angiography revealed an amputated left anterior descending artery (LAD), significant stenosis of circumflex (Cx) and diagonal artery (Dg), and a chronic total obstruction (CTO) of the right coronary artery (RCA). Intravenous eptifibatide and oral acetylsalicylic acid with ticagrelor were administered. Percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) on LAD and Dg was performed ad hoc with implantation of 3 drug-eluting stents (DES) (Figure 1B–D). The patient was gualified for further PCI after magnetic resonance imaging with an assessment of the viability of the myocardium. Laboratory tests showed increased troponin I, C-reactive protein, and leukocytosis. Echocardiography revealed decreased left ventricular ejection fraction (40%) and pericardial effusion. Computed tomography of the head revealed a hypodense lesion in the left frontal-parietal area. A relapse of MS was diagnosed and therapy with glucocorticosteroids was initiated. In the following days, the patient's condition continued to improve.

What makes this case particularly interesting is that nothing foreshadowed such a course of events. It is known that patients with MS are at a higher risk of developing coronary artery disease with life expectancy approximately 10 years shorter compared to the general population [1]. It has been proven to increase the risk of death threefold, mostly due to cardiovascular disease, which is clinically manifest as heart failure and ischemic heart disease [2] (Supplementary material). It should be remembered that patients diagnosed with MS may present atypical clinical symptoms or even remain asymptomatic.

What remains unclear in this case is the role of SARS-CoV-2 vaccination. Demonstrating a causal relationship requires longer follow-up, yet there are reports linking immunization with anti-COVID-19 vaccination and episodes of both MS relapse and thrombosis,



Figure 1. A. The electrocardiograph at admission. Sinus rhythm, left axis deviation, left anterior hemiblock, QS complex in leads II, V1–V4, ST-segment elevation in leads V1–V4, and inverted T waves in leads V1–V6. B. Coronary angiography showing stenosis in Cx. C. Coronary angiography showing stenosis in LAD and Dg. D. Effects of primary PCI on LAD and Dg

Abbreviations: Cx, circumflex artery; Dg, diagonal artery; LAD, left anterior descending artery; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention

which could be one of the factors leading to STEMI in this case [3, 4]. Recently, articles on post-vaccination myocarditis have been published [5]. Postulated mechanisms that could lead to thrombotic manifestation are immune thrombocytopenia induced by vaccine and Kounis syndrome, which is an allergic reaction to a xenobiotic, resulting in the release of i.a. pro-inflammatory cytokines and platelet-activating factor and, potentially, leading to coronary artery spasm and thrombotic events.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Scalfari A, Knappertz V, Cutter G, et al. Mortality in patients with multiple sclerosis. Neurology. 2013; 81(2): 184–192, doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31829a3388, indexed in Pubmed: 23836941.
- Lalmohamed A, Bazelier MT, Van Staa TP, et al. Causes of death in patients with multiple sclerosis and matched referent subjects: a population-based cohort study. Eur J Neurol. 2012; 19(7): 1007–1014, doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2012.03668.x, indexed in Pubmed: 22353360.
- Maniscalco GT, Manzo V, Di Battista ME, et al. Severe multiple sclerosis relapse after COVID-19 vaccination: a case report. Front Neurol. 2021; 12: 721502, doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.721502, indexed in Pubmed: 34447349.
- Srinivasan KN, Sathyamurthy I, Neelagandan M. Relation between COVID-19 vaccination and myocardial infarction — Casual or coincidental? IHJ Cardiovasc Case Reports. 2021; 5(2): 71–74, doi: 10.1016/j. ihjccr.2021.05.003.
- Sokolska JM, Kurcz J, Kosmala W. Every rose has its thorns acute myocarditis following COVID-19 vaccination. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(10): 1153–1154, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0075, indexed in Pubmed: 34331307.

An expert opinion of the Heart Failure Association of the Polish Cardiac Society on the 2021 European Society of Cardiology guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure: Heart failure guidelines from a national perspective

Małgorzata Lelonek¹, Marcin Grabowski², Jarosław D Kasprzak³, Przemysław Leszek⁴, Jadwiga Nessler^{5, 6}, Agnieszka Pawlak^{7, 8}, Piotr Rozentryt^{9, 10}, Ewa Straburzynska-Migaj¹¹, Paweł Rubiś^{12, 13}

Reviewers: Zbigniew Gąsior¹⁴, Jarosław Kaźmierczak¹⁵

¹Department of Noninvasive Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Łódź, Poland

²1st Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

³1st Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Bieganski Hospital, Łódź, Poland

⁴Department of Heart Failure and Transplantology, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

⁵Department of Coronary Disease and Heart Failure, John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

⁶Department of Coronary Disease and Heart Failure, Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

⁷Department of Invasive Cardiology, Central Clinical Hospital of the Ministry of Interior and Administration, Warszawa, Poland

⁸Mossakowski Medical Research Center, Polish Academy of Sciences, Warszawa, Poland

^oDepartment of Toxicology and Health Protection, Faculty of Health Sciences in Bytom, Medical University of Silesia in Katowice, Bytom, Poland

¹⁰3rd Department of Cardiology, SMDZ in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Silesian Centre for Heart Disease, Zabrze, Poland

¹¹1st Department of Cardiology, University of Medical Sciences in Poznan, Heliodor Święcicki University Hospital, Poznań, Poland
¹²Department of Cardiac and Vascular Diseases, Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Collegium Medicum, Krakow, Poland

13 John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

¹⁴Chair and Clinic of Cardiology, Faculty of Health Sciences in Katowice, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

¹⁵Clinic of Cardiology, Faculty of Medicine and Dentistry, Pomeranian Medical University, Szczecin, Poland

Correspondence to:

Prof. Małgorzata Lelonek, MD, PhD, FESC, FHFA, Department of Noninvasive Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Żeromskiego 113, 90–549 Łódź, Poland, phone: +48 42 639 37 93, e-mail: malgorzata.lelonek@umed.lodz.pl Copyright by the Polish Cardiac Society, 2022 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0021

Received:

January 9, 2022 Accepted:

January 9, 2022 Early publication date:

January 25, 2022

ABSTRACT

The Polish expert opinion of the Heart Failure Association of the Polish Cardiac Society on the 2021 European Society of Cardiology (ESC) guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of heart failure points to differences in many aspects related to heart failure in Poland compared with other European countries. These differences include population issues, epidemiology, diagnostic and treatment options, or the organization of healthcare. This expert opinion also includes a review of new results of clinical trials completed after the publication of the ESC guidelines.

Key words: heart failure, diagnosis and therapy, multidisciplinary approach, guidelines

INTRODUCTION

A panel of experts from the Heart Failure Association of the Polish Cardiac Society read with great interest the long-awaited 2021 European Society of Cardiology (ESC) guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure (HF) [1]. The current update brings into clinical practice numerous novel concepts and diagnostic and therapeutic pathways. Naturally, all the guidelines are prepared in the best interests of patients who are truly **the subject** of the document. On the other hand, every ESC country member has their own unique features, including population structure, geography, gross domestic product, etc. that ultimately is translated into unique healthcare policies. Bearing this in mind, the expert panel critically revised this document, pointing out its novelty, as well as the reality of Polish patients and physicans who operate within our current healthcare system.

COMMENT ON HF DEFINITION, EPIDEMIOLOGY, AND PROGNOSIS (CHAPTER 3)

A universal definition of HF was published earlier this year. Linking structural and/or functional abnormalities of the heart with typical symptoms remains the mainstay of clinical diagnosis. A unique shift in the classification of HF is the renaming of patients who present with their left ventricular ejection fraction (EF) between 41% and 49%. These patients used to be described as having HF with midrange; now the term that is proposed is **mildly reduced EF** (notably, the abbreviation does not change — HFmrEF). This emphasizes recently shown similarities between HF with reduced EF (HFrEF) and HFmrEF.

Key information related to the epidemiology and prognosis in HF had no major changes; however, a specific point of interest is how the conditions in Poland compare to general statements found in the guidelines. Like other countries, improvements in therapies are counterbalanced by the increase in HF prevalence due to the aging of the general population. According to the recent national report, in 2018, the prevalence of the disease in the Polish population was 1 240 000 subjects, with an increasing yearly incidence, followed by rising hospitalizations [2]. Notably, Poland is the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) country with the highest rate of HF hospitalizations at 594 for100 000 citizens. This is accompanied by the rise in healthcare system costs related to the imbalanced HF rate in our country. Moreover, the number of deaths hit the record of 142 000 in the HF population (with HF as the direct cause in 41 000 — 9.8% of all deaths) in year 2018. Notably, more recent data encompassing pandemic period is not available as yet.

COMMENT ON HF DIAGNOSIS (CHAPTER 4)

The key diagnostic flowchart does not conceptually differ from the previous edition and in Poland's clinical practice, echocardiography probably still often precedes natriuretic peptides; both tests allow for the rejection of the HF hypothesis when normal (94%–98% negative predictive value for natriuretic peptide tests). The changes in diagnostic recommendations include an increased indication class for coronary computed tomography angiography with less emphasis on invasive coronary angiography. Right heart catheterization is recommended before transplant evaluation. This can also be included in the workup of HF with preserved EF (HFpEF), as well as with the less common HF etiologies, such as constrictive pericarditis, restrictive cardiomyopathy, congenital heart disease or high cardiac output conditions if clinically suspected. Regarding cardiac imaging in healthcare Polish environments, there is extensive expertise in echocardiographic stress testing

but a remarkable shortage of dedicated cardiac magnetic resonance (CMR) services, indispensable for the diagnosis of less common myocardial diseases, including amyloidosis, and infiltrative and inflammatory conditions.

COMMENT ON HFrEF (CHAPTER 5)

The current guidelines emphasize that pharmacotherapy is the cornerstone of HFrEF treatment, advising that it be initiated before considering all other interventions, or even used simultaneously [1]. The field of pharmacotherapy is not merely introducing novel groups of drugs but witnessing a paradigm shift in the treatment of patients with HFrEF [1], i.e. the turn towards an individual approach to treatment depending on patients' clinical profiles [3]. The newest expert proposal for the treatment of HFrEF assumes that the 4 groups of recommended drugs should be, if possible, initiated simultaneously or in stages, depending on patients' clinical profiles, in a period not exceeding 4 weeks. After that time, the dosing ought to be optimized [4]. The two algorithms presented in the ESC guidelines are useful in selecting the appropriate treatment options for patients with HFrEF — a very valuable addition, in our view. The first one presents a treatment strategy to reduce mortality, including the indications for using first-class recommendation drugs and devices, in patients with HFrEF while also taking into account the etiology of HF [1]. The second algorithm is a central illustration providing a phenotypic overview of the treatment of HFrEF, including its etiology, patient clinical characteristics, the stage of the disease, and comorbidities. It also emphasizes the need for cardiac rehabilitation for all patients and for enrolling them into multidisciplinary care programs [1].

Presently, four groups of drugs are considered to be pivotal (class I) in the treatment of patients with HFrEF. In addition to the previously recommended angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (ACE-I) or angiotensin receptor-neprilysin inhibitor (ARNI), beta-blockers, and mineralocorticoid-receptor antagonists (MRA), we can see that a new group of drugs has been added: the sodium-glucose co-transporter type 2 inhibitors (SGLT2i), commonly known as flozins.

In addition to the above-mentioned disease-modifying drugs, diuretics are at the top of the algorithm. The effect of this class of drugs on cardiovascular morbidity and mortality has not been studied in randomized controlled trials. However, it should be remembered that every major trial of disease-modifying therapies in HFrEF has been conducted on top of loop diuretic therapy. The current ESC guidelines emphasize that patients should be trained to self-titrate diuretic doses based on self-monitoring for symptoms or signs of congestion and daily body weight measurements [1].

In HFrEF, it took a considerable length of time to replace ACE-I with a more effective class of medication — sacubitril/valsartan, the only representative of the ARNI group. Several studies published in the meantime indicate that ARNI can be considered a first-line therapy instead of ACE-I. Therefore, the indications for the use of ARNI have been significantly expanded, especially in acute decompensated HFrEF after hemodynamic stabilization [5-7]. In this population, ARNI is safe, and it reduced cardiovascular mortality and HF hospitalizations by 42% when compared to enalapril [7]. The clinical benefit was greater in de novo patients who were previously untreated and hospitalized due to HF. Therefore, the initiation of sacubitril/valsartan treatment may be considered in ACE-I naïve patients with HFrEF before discharge (recommendation class IIb, evidence level B). Considering all the available evidence proving the effectiveness of ARNI, in our opinion, ACE-I should be replaced with ARNI in these patients whenever it is possible, and initiation of therapy with this drug should even be considered in de novo patients. However, in Poland, unlike in almost all other countries in the EU, sacubitril/valsartan is still not reimbursed. Fortunately, over the recent years, the producer of sacubitril/valsartan significantly decreased the cost of this therapy for individual HFrEF patients. As a result, this therapy became available for an increasing number of patients with HFrEF, but still not for all of them. Angiotensin II receptor blockers (ARBs) are currently on more far position in guidelines (no benefit in reducing mortality) and recommended for patients who are intolerant to ACEIs or ARNIs due to serious adverse events [1].

What undoubtedly constitutes a breakthrough therapy in HFrEF is the arrival of SGLT2i — dapagliflozin and empagliflozin. Adding SGLT2i to standard guideline-based therapy significantly reduces the risk of cardiovascular death and worsening of HF in a short time after treatment initiation (within 1 month). Due to their unique mechanism of action, these drugs can be used at different stages of the metabolic-cardio-renal continuum. Furthermore, these drugs are particularly straightforward to use (1 tablet taken once daily without any need for dose modification) and are well-tolerated and safe (without the requirement for close monitoring of electrolytes or renal parameters). Currently, both dapagliflozin and empagliflozin are recommended for all patients with HFrEF regardless of whether they have type 2 diabetes or not [1]. In some patients with a de novo diagnosis of HFrEF, and especially patients with a profile including low arterial pressure and impaired renal function — flozins may be, next to beta-blockers, the first drug of choice, which will then enable the use of other recommended I class medications.

The new 2021 ESC guidelines also included vericiguat the first-in-class guanylate cyclase receptor stimulator which was assessed in patients with HFrEF and a recent decompensation of HF [1]. Unfortunately, vericiguat is not currently available in Poland.

COMMENTS ON CARDIAC RHYTHM MANAGEMENT IN HFrEF (CHAPTER 6)

According to the new document, the indication for cardioverter-defibrillator implantation (ICD) in secondary prevention remains unchanged; it is a class I recommendation if there is an expected >1-year survival in good functional status, with no reversible causes of cardiac arrest and when there has been no early ventricular arrhythmia (<48 hours) following the onset of acute myocardial infarction. Mainly, as a consequence of the DANISH study, the new document makes distinctions in the strength of its recommendations for the ICD in primary prevention (EF \leq 35%) based on HF etiology: ICD has become class I for ischemic HF and class Ila for non-ischemic etiology. The guidelines highlight the need to re-evaluate the indications for continuing ICD therapy by an experienced cardiologist at the time of generator elective replacement (class IIa). They also note no indications for ICD (class III) in NYHA class IV patients with severe recurrent symptoms despite pharmacotherapy, unless they are candidates for cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT), a left ventricular assist device (LVAD), or heart transplantation (HTX). The guidelines also mention a wearable cardioverted-defibrillator (WCD) as a therapy to prevent sudden death in a shorter period or as a bridge to the implantation of an ICD (class IIb). Although WCD is becoming increasingly popular in a subset of patients in Poland, there is still room for improvement of WCD availability, including unlimited reimbursement for those in need. The indications for a subcutaneous cardioverter-defibrillator are comparable to those for transvenous devices with a preference for patients with expected long-term survival and at increased risk of infectious and vascular complications. Subcutaneous devices are not recommended in patients with indications for cardiac pacing, antiarrhythmic pacing, or CRT. The main recommendations for CRT are a wide QRS (≥150 ms) with a morphology of the left bundle branch block type (LBBB) (class I). The class I recommendation for CRT to reduce mortality also applies, irrespective of the NYHA class and the QRS width, in patients with indicated ventricular pacing due to a high-grade AV block, including patients with atrial fibrillation. In the new guidelines, on the one hand, the recommendation class was reduced (from I to IIa) for CRT in symptomatic patients with sinus rhythm, EF \leq 35%, and the QRS width 130–149 ms with LBBB morphology. On the other hand, the recommendation was increased (from IIb to IIa) for upgrading to CRT in patients with a previously implanted ICD or conventional pacemaker, who have a high percentage of ventricular pacing.

The guidelines also mention other devices currently under investigation, such as systems that modify the activity of the autonomic nervous system or cardiac contractility modulation (CCM). CCM was evaluated in NYHA III–IV patients with EF 25%–45% and the QRS width <130 ms, which may reduce symptoms of exercise intolerance and improve the quality of life. The guidelines do not specify any differences in indications for CRT-P (CRT-pacemaker) alone or CRT with the cardioverter-defibrillator option (CRT-D). According to the simultaneously published ESC guidelines on cardiac pacing and resynchronization, CRT-P may be preferred over CRT-D in patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy, with shorter expected survival, multiple comorbidities, impaired renal function, or patient preference [8]. Summarizing the guidelines for cardiac electrotherapy, from the perspective of our practice, it is clear that the guidelines place an emphasis on the patient obtaining full, optimal pharmacotherapy (including sacubitril-valsartan and SGLT2i) used over a sufficiently long period before qualifying for electrotherapy.

In the treatment of coexisting atrial fibrillation, the position of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants (NOACs) over vitamin K antagonists (VKAs), and the role of catheter ablation (for heart rate control in symptomatic patients despite optimal pharmacotherapy) have been strengthened by being made class I and Ila recommendations, respectively. It is important to underscore the increased role of NOACs here, which should be preferred over VKAs (class I), with the limitation of their use in patients with artificial mechanical valves, and moderate/severe mitral stenosis. In the cases where there is a clear association between paroxysmal or persistent atrial fibrillation and worsening of HF symptoms, catheter ablation should be considered for the prevention or treatment of atrial fibrillation. The role of beta-blockers has been reduced (downgraded from class I to IIa). In patients with atrial fibrillation and poor ventricular rate control despite pharmacotherapy, simultaneous AV node ablation and CRT implantation can be considered.

COMMENT ON HFmrEF (CHAPTER 7)

For the first time in the ESC guidelines for HF, therapy dedicated to HFmrEF has been described. There have been no specific randomized controlled trials in HFmrEF; however, some trials in HFpEF included patients with EF >40%, and from the sub-analyses, some data have emerged. Four groups of pharmacological therapies are described in the guidelines with class IIb and C levels for HFmrEF: ACE-Is, ARBs, β -blockers, MRAs, and ARNIs. However, sacubitril/valsartan (ARNI) is only approved to treat patients in a broad spectrum of HF (both HFrEF and HFpEF) by the FDA but not in Europe by the EMA (in Europe only in HFrEF).

COMMENT ON HF WITH PRESERVED EF (HFpEF) (CHAPTER 8)

The identification of patients with HFpEF remains challenging. In our country, no data exists on the number of patients with HFpEF. The diagnostic approach to HFpEF includes natriuretic peptides; however, general practitioners in Poland have no means of measuring this biomarker. So, the diagnosis of HFpEF is usually made by cardiologists or at the hospital during HF hospitalization. In the 2021 ESC guidelines, no specific treatment for HFpEF is given; nonetheless, ESC guidelines still recommend the screening and treatment of risk factors and comorbidities. Despite the positive results of EMPEROR-Preserved (Empagliflozin Outcome Trial in Patients With Chronic Heart Failure With Preserved Ejection Fraction), there are no recommendations in the present guidelines regarding empagliflozin for the treatment of HFpEF due to the parallel timelines of the publication of this document and the EMPEROR-Preserved results [9].

COMMENT ON MULTIDISCIPLINARY TEAM MANAGEMENT FOR THE PREVENTION AND TREATMENT OF CHRONIC HF (CHAPTER 9)

For the first time, a special chapter is dedicated to patient education, self-care, and lifestyle advice. New recommendations are described for a self-management approach, and either home-based and/or clinic-based programs to reduce the risk of HF hospitalization and mortality (class I). Unfortunately, in our country, HF management programs are still unavailable.

COMMENT ON ADVANCED HEART FAILURE (CHAPTER 10)

In the new 2021 guidelines, also for the first time, there is a separate chapter centered on advanced HF, in which its epidemiology, diagnostics, prognosis, and management are discussed. With the recent progress in HF treatment, the prolongation of survival among HF patients, the decrease in the risk of sudden cardiac death, the number of advanced HF patients is growing. It is estimated that 1%–10% of patients with HF are at an advanced stage of HF, and this highlights the importance of the proper and early diagnosis of advanced HF and the referral of these patients to tertiary centers. The updated HFA-ESC 2018 definition of advanced HF is underlined. What is new in these guidelines is that starting the use of continuous inotropes and/or vasopressors may be considered a bridge to mechanical circulatory support (MCS) or HTX.

The INTERMACS (Interagency Registry for Mechanically Assisted Circulatory Support) classification, which characterizes advanced HF patients under consideration for MCS implantation, an elegant algorithm for the treatment of patients with advanced HF is clearly described, and crucially, applied. The current guidelines stress the proper referral of suitable candidates at the right time for LVAD implantation. Unfortunately, MCS is still underused in Poland, and awareness-raising about this treatment type should be urgently initiated among Polish cardiologists. Encouragingly, new generations of these devices offer an 80% chance of 1-year survival and a 70% chance of 2-year survival.

However, the gold standard of treatment for advanced HF remains HTX, which is linked to an approx. 90% rate of 1-year survival, and 12.5 years of median survival. In Poland, there are still too few HTX procedures. In principle, indications and contraindications for HTX have not changed for several years. Advanced age (>65 years) is no longer an absolute contraindication, and in some centers, patients of up to 70 years are accepted while taking into account their biological age.

The decision pathway to HTX or LVAD is a complex process and is quite individual for each patient. What must

be considered is not just indications but also a long list of contraindications and limitations. In addition, the care of the patients following HTX and LVAD is of utmost importance, and it requires good cooperation and motivation from patients and their relatives and a readiness on the part of the center to assist the patients round the clock. While a patient post-HTX has a healthy heart, a patient with an LVAD is still an HF patient, taking HF medications and at risk of decompensation, e.g. worsening of the right ventricle (not mechanically assisted). In Poland, in the period 2019–2020, 290 HTXs were performed, and since then, up to November 2021, more than 160 procedures were carried out.

End-of-life care and key components of palliative care in advanced HF are also described. The management of advanced HF is based mainly on expert experience and opinions. Urgent research dedicated to advanced HF is required, necessitating the development of novel inotropes and myotropes, as well as the development of new treatment algorithms which could have a positive impact on survival, quality of life, and hospitalization rates.

COMMENT ON ACUTE HF (CHAPTER 11)

In a new section, the authors clearly distinguish individual phenotypic forms of acute HF (AHF) while also combining phenotypes with treatment tactics, all presented in a very straightforward scheme. So, although there has been no breakthrough in the drugs available for AHF treatment, the tactics have been clarified, which makes this part helpful for the physician treating a patient with AHF.

The authors drew attention to the fact that clinical severity and patient outcomes are determined by a complex interplay between precipitants, the underlying cardiac substrate, and the patients' comorbidities. The management of AHF patients is presented with due consideration of all these factors. Among the initial AHF diagnostic tests, apart from the classical ones, new recommendations for tests have appeared:

- LUS (lung ultrasound) for congestion assessment and monitoring;
- Iron status (transferrin, ferritin) for iron deficiency assessment;
- Lactate for perfusion status assessment.

Based mainly on the presence of signs of congestion and/or peripheral hypoperfusion, AHF clinical presentations were described as 4 major clinical phenotypes:

- Acutely decompensated heart failure distinct from pulmonary edema — this phenotype is the most common form of AHF (50%–70%);
- Acute pulmonary edema;
- RV failure;
- Cardiogenic shock.

For the in-hospital management of AHF, a new acronym was established — CHAMPIT — extended with I for infection and T for tamponade. In pre-discharge and post-discharge management, for the first time, the recommendations for the management of patients after HF hospitalization are described with careful evaluation of any signs of congestion. The administration before the discharge of evidence-based oral medical treatment and the treatment of comorbidities (with iron deficiency making its first appearance in the guidelines) are presented as well. There is a recommendation made to schedule one follow-up visit within 1 to 2 weeks after discharge, which in Poland, but perhaps in other countries as well, is hard to execute. The guidelines do not specify who exactly should make this follow-up visit — general practitioners, cardiologists, or HF nurses. To date, there are no HF nurses in Poland; however, a newly-developed educational platform now exists for the certification of HF nurses (*www.edu.slabeserce.pl*).

The selected treatment recommendations used for AHF were refined:

- Diuretics (class I/level of evidence C) treatment should be started intravenously and, based on the diuretic response, related to spot urine sodium content and/or the hourly urine output measurement after 2 or 6 hours. If the diuretic response is insufficient, the loop diuretic i.v. dose should be doubled, with a later assessment of diuretic response. Concomitant administration with diuretics acting at different sites, namely thiazides or acetazolamide, may be considered (IIa B). In Poland, the measurement of urine sodium content is rarely performed despite its low cost;
- Vasodilators may be considered intravenously as initial therapy in patients with systolic blood pressure >110 mm Hg with a lower class/level IIb/B than in the 2016 guidelines.
- From Inotropes (class/level IIb/C), Levosimendan (non-adrenergic mechanisms) still holds a position that is too low, in our opinion. Even though the current guidelines recommend Levosimendan over dobutamine for patients on β-blockers, Polish physicians still underuse this drug, apart from centers specialized for HF, where the situation is more satisfactory [10];
- Opiates (class/level III/C), the routine use of opiates in AHF is now not recommended, although they may be considered in selected patients, particularly in the case of severe/intractable pain or anxiety, or in the setting of palliation.

It is worth noting that the results of the EMPULSE study (Empagliflozin Compared to Placebo Initiated in Patients Hospitalized for Acute Heart Failure Who Have Been Stabilized) were presented on November 14, 2021, at the American Heart Association Congress. The benefits of empagliflozin initiation in patients hospitalized for AHF resulted 36% more likely (stratified win ratio, 1.36; 95% Cl, 1.09–1.68; P = 0.0054) to experience a clinical benefit, including reduced all-cause mortality, HF events, and an improvement in HF symptoms versus placebo during a 90-day follow-up, regardless of EF and diabetes status.

COMMENT ON CARDIOVASCULAR COMORBIDITIES (CHAPTER 12)

The management of cardiovascular comorbidities remains a key component of proper HF care. In HFrEF patients with concomitant chronic coronary syndromes, myocardial revascularization should be considered when angina persists despite the use of beta-blockers supplemented by other antianginal drugs. Medical therapy should also facilitate the control of hypertension, with at least standard treatment targets; mild asymptomatic hypotension may be acceptable in HFrEF if caused by target doses of prognosis-related drugs. All ACE-I, HF-approved beta-blockers, and diuretics are advisable as pillars of blood pressure control, whereas other classes remain a second choice. Correcting advanced valve disease contributing to or causing HF is beyond debate in patients with limited comorbidities, and percutaneous techniques (TAVI, MitraClip) play an increasingly important role in these high-risk patients. We were surprised to read a caution against beta-blockers in aortic regurgitation — there is neither clinical nor evidence-based data to support such a concern. In secondary mitral regurgitation (MR), the readership should pay much attention to the current concept of the actively defined patient subgroup with disproportional MR [11]. Patients with a high regurgitant volume-to-LV end-diastolic volume ratio and with an absence of any significant right-sided disease component or terminal LV disease are optimal candidates for targeting MR with Mitraclip (COAPT-like population). Wider access to percutaneous mitral and tricuspid interventions is necessary but poses a critical challenge for the Polish healthcare system due to the restrictive policy of the National Health Fund.

COMMENT ON NON-CARDIOVASCULAR COMORBIDITIES (CHAPTER 13)

In real clinical day-to-day experience, HF is rarely the only clinical problem. According to different registries, each HF patient suffers from 3 to 5 other chronic diseases, usually regarded as comorbidities. In the recent ESC guidelines, this issue has attracted a great deal of attention. Here, we would like to provide a subjective commentary. All chronic pathologies accompanying HF can be grouped into different categories. The authors of the guidelines divided them into the categories of cardiovascular (chapter 12), and non-cardiovascular (chapter 13). All of the comorbidities mentioned in the guidelines may either facilitate the development of de novo HF or may precipitate acute decompensations. However, their coexistence with HF may vary over different timescales. Given that chronic disease may either precede HF (working as an etiologic or co-etiologic factor, i.e. diabetes, chronic kidney disease, sarcopenia) or develop during its course, any knowledge obtained concerning the chronology of the diseases may be of importance to clinicians. By design, based on the guidelines' development, each chronic disease is described as a sole companion of HF. However, in real life, certain comorbidities aggregate

in HF, based mostly on the pathophysiology shared with the HF condition. Such specific clusters of chronic diseases produce characteristic clinical phenotypes and — critically — may differ in terms of prognosis.

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and HF share numerous risk factors and their clinical presentation may be similar. Careful examination in the congestion-free phase is a key issue because clinical and even spirometry testing may show significant reductions in bronchial flow in incompletely decongested patients. The difference between forced expiratory volume in one second expressed as % (FEV,%) before and after the resolution of congestion may be as high as 15%–20% [12]. Current guidelines suggest that the use of inhaled broncho-dilators in AHF presenting with a reduction of FEV₁% may be beneficial. The basis for this suggestion stems from a single study in which patients with COPD and documented hyperinflation received indacaterol/glycopyrronium or placebo, in a cross-over design. The study showed a slight decrease in end-diastolic volume in patients receiving active treatment, which was interpreted as an improvement in cardiac function [13]. This finding requires special comment. It is worth noting that the patients in this study were free from HF, and one should be extremely cautious about expecting similar effects in HF patients, especially in those with extremely dilated ventricles. Such patients may not be able to increase their contractility force in response to further dilation as the gain of Starling's law may be exhausted, leading to the opposite effect and the reduction of stroke volume.

Worsening of kidney function arising from chronic and acute kidney disease in HF are both important comorbidities. There is no doubt that chronic kidney disease aggravates HF course and negatively impacts prognosis. However, deteriorating kidney function may be associated with both worse and better prognoses. The key issue is the clinical context because poor kidney function in patients who are responding positively to treatment (for example by decreasing natriuretic peptide levels) is associated with better outcomes, while the opposite is true when the clinical response is absent, or merely marginal.

New in the current guidelines is the extensive discussion on abnormalities such as hyponatremia, hypochloremia, metabolic alkalosis, and hyperkalemia, as important comorbidities. Apart from their possible iatrogenic genesis, we believe that they reflect other aspects of kidney dysfunction, namely the exhaustion of kidney homeostatic regulatory potential in each patient-specific pathophysiological and HF treatment environment. Their occurrence should prompt careful examination in an effort to tailor therapy to the specific clinical situation.

Also for the first time, there are recommendations for the management of patients with HF and iron deficiency (ID), which is related to the results of the AFFIRM-HF study [14]. In HF, it is now recommended that all patients undergo periodic screening for ID and anemia (class I), and intravenous iron supplementation with ferric carboxymaltose in symptomatic patients, either recently hospitalized for HF with EF \leq 50% or with EF <45% (class IIa). Unfortunately, ID is still underdiagnosed in Poland and thus, there is a need to increase awareness of this deficiency among physicians.

COMMENT ON CARDIOMYOPATHIES AND MYOCARDITIS (CHAPTER 14)

Uniquely, and for the first time, in the current HF guidelines, there is a separate section entitled "Special Conditions" (section 14), which includes topics devoted exclusively to pregnancy, cardiomyopathies, left ventricular non-compaction, atrial disease, myocarditis, amyloidosis, iron overload cardiomyopathy, and adult congenital heart disease [1]. This inclusion highlights the rapid development of this critically important field within the whole HF spectrum. All the information contained in this section is beyond the scope of this concise commentary; nonetheless, the most essential items and novel features are briefly presented below:

- New guidelines underline various direct causes of cardiomyopathies, and conditions classified as disease modifiers. The guidelines urge that specific causes of cardiomyopathies should be sought out;
- For each main cardiomyopathy type, there is a detailed section on genetic testing with a minimal set of genes deemed mandatory. Clear recommendations are given on genetic counseling in index patients and relatives;
- Interestingly, above and beyond the well-known main cardiomyopathy types, such as dilated (DCM) and hypertrophic (HCM) cardiomyopathy, the current guidelines also introduce the novel concept of arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy (AC) [15]. This is a much broader term than the "classic" arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy (ARVC), typically restricted to the RV and, instead, acknowledges that left ventricular (LV) involvement occurs in approximately one-third of cases;
- Given that beneficial LV reverse remodeling (LVRR) occurs in approximately 50% of DCM patients, the question arises as to whether to continue HF-modifying treatment in those with LVRR [16]. This issue was tackled by the authors of the TRED-HF study, where it was shown that withdrawal of treatment resulted in HF relapse in up to 44% of DCM patients [17];
- The guidelines spotlight a possible first-of-its-kind disease-specific treatment in HCM. The EXPLORER-HCM study reported that Mavacamten, which reduces cardiac muscle contractility by inhibiting excessive myosin-actin cross-bridge formation, improved exercise tolerance and NYHA class and reduced LV outflow tract gradient in obstructive HCM;
- The guidelines address the controversy concerning LV non-compaction cardiomyopathy (LVNC). Although several echocardiographic and magnetic resonance criteria exist, they lack much specificity and their diagnostic accuracy is thought to be somewhat limited.

Therefore, the guidelines propose not treating LVNC as separate cardiomyopathy but rather as a rare presentation of DCM or HCM.

The document also briefly comments on iron overload cardiomyopathy (IOCM). The examination of choice to confirm myocardial iron deposition is a special magnetic resonance technique — T2*.

A special sub-section (14.6) explores a hot topic in HF — amyloid cardiomyopathy. A rapid non-invasive diagnostic algorithm, based on the exclusion of light chain amyloidosis (AL) and the utilization of technetium-labeled ^{99m}Tc-PYP or DPD or HMDP scintigraphy, has a very high specificity and yields positive predictive values for the diagnosis of transthyretin (TTR) cardiomyopathy (TTR-CM) [18]. Unfortunately, TTR amyloidosis is still underdiagnosed in Poland, and a "rising awareness" campaign should be initiated among Polish physicians. The document briefly introduces two types of TTR-CA — a wild one (>90% of cases) and a hereditary one — and draws attention to typical "red flags" for both TTR-CM and AL-CM, as well as a clear diagrammatic presentation of workup. Current treatment of AL-CM is based on chemotherapy and/or autologous stem-cell transplant and is normally managed by hematologists. The fruitful results of the recently published ATTR-ACT trial have paved the way for the incorporation of Tafamidis, a stabilizer of TTR tetramers into the standard treatment regime for TTR-CM and now has class Ib recommendation [19]. The dedicated drug program (with Tafamidis) for TTR-CM has been prepared and is currently under review.

The 2021 ESC guidelines in the chapter "Special conditions" also for the first time provide information on the epidemiology, etiology, diagnostics, and treatment of patients with acute myocarditis. For etiology, only three groups of causes are listed (infectious with a focus on viral agents, systemic diseases, and finally toxic), which, on balance, seems to be justified. In these groups, it is possible to determine the diagnosis and make therapeutic decisions. The diagnostic workup involves many diagnostic tests, but only three are considered methods of high or intermediate sensitivity and specificity: CMR, coronary angiography, and endomyocardial biopsy (EMB). What is new is the discussion on EMB indications is the number and sites of the biopsy specimens and the methods to be used when analyzing the biopsy material. In addition to the histological and immunohistochemical analyses, the assessment should also refer to the determination of the etiology. If viral etiology is suspected, the EMB, in addition to quantifying the viral genome (rt-PCR) for the most common cardiotropic viruses (parvovirus B19, HHV4, HHV6, enteroviruses, adenovirus and coxsackievirus, SARS-CoV-2), should also provide data on active viral replication via the evaluation of viral mRNA. A thorough analysis of the EMB specimens should lead to the right therapeutic decisions. At the present stage of knowledge, immunosuppression has been considered for the treatment of patients with chronic cardiac inflammation at EMB and with no evidence of active viral infection. To date, the diagnosis of myocarditis in Poland is based on CMR. It is well known that while CMR brings many advantages, it cannot establish the etiology of myocarditis. Qualitative and quantitative typing of viruses in the myocardial tissue has only been made possible thanks to research grants in individual centers in Poland. Currently, in Poland, we lack procedures financed by the National Health Fund that would allow us to conduct comprehensive diagnostic evaluation in relation to myocarditis, carry out staff training or establish professionally equipped pathology departments in referral centers. These guidelines reveal the enormous work that we must undertake in Poland to reach a more refined diagnosis of myocarditis.

CONCLUSIONS

The 2021 ESC guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic HF propose and summarize the best management strategies for HF patients, including the new diagnostic and therapeutic options. However, the final decision about an individual patient is related to the capacity of the healthcare system and is taken by health professionals considering the patient's preferences. A panel of experts from the Heart Failure Association of the Polish Cardiac Society commented on the 2021 ESC guidelines based on the reality of the Polish healthcare system.

Article information

Conflict of interest: ML received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Bausch Health, Bayer, Gedeon Richter and were involved in clinical trials from Novartis and Behringer Ingelheim. MG received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Polpharma, Abbott, Boston, Biotronik, Medtronic. JDK received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Pfizer, Bayer, Polpharma. PL received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Bayer, Boehringer Ingelheim, Roche Diagnostic, Swixx Biopharma, BMS. JN received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Berlin Chemie. P. Rozentryt received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Berlin Chemie Menarini, Boehringer Ingelheim, Bayer, Pfizer, IvoPharma, Krka, Teva, Genzime, Polpharma and was involved in clinical trials sponsored by Vifor Pharma. E S-M received lecture and consulting fees from Novartis, Servier, AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Bayer, Pfizer, Swixx BioPharma, and was involved in clinical trials sponsored by Bayer. Other authors declare no conflict of interest.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Adamo M, Gardner RS, McDonagh TA, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(36): 3599–3726, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368, indexed in Pubmed: 34447992.
- Heart failure in Poland Reality, costs, suggestions for improving the situation [article in Polish]. Kałużna-Oleksy M. (ed). 2020. Available online:

https://marfan.org.pl/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Niewydolnos%C-C%81c%CC%81-RAPORT-A4-2021-NET.pdf. (Access: January 25, 2022).

- Rosano GMC, Moura B, Metra M, et al. Patient profiling in heart failure for tailoring medical therapy. A consensus document of the Heart Failure Association of the European Society of Cardiology. Eur J Heart Fail. 2021; 23(6): 872–881, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2206, indexed in Pubmed: 33932268.
- McMurray JJV, Packer M. How should we sequence the treatments for heart failure and a reduced ejection fraction? A redefinition of evidence-based medicine. Circulation. 2021; 143(9): 875–877, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.052926, indexed in Pubmed: 33378214.
- DeVore AD, Braunwald E, Morrow DA, et al. Angiotensin-Neprilysin inhibition in acute decompensated heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2019; 380(6): 539–548, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1812851, indexed in Pubmed: 30415601.
- Wachter R, Senni M, Belohlavek J, et al. Initiation of sacubitril/valsartan in haemodynamically stabilised heart failure patients in hospital or early after discharge: primary results of the randomised TRANSITION study. Eur J Heart Fail. 2019; 21(8): 998–1007, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1498, indexed in Pubmed: 31134724.
- Morrow D, Velazquez E, DeVore A, et al. Clinical Outcomes in Patients With Acute Decompensated Heart Failure Randomly Assigned to Sacubitril/Valsartan or Enalapril in the PIONEER-HF Trial. Circulation. 2019; 139(19): 2285–2288, doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.118.039331, indexed in Pubmed: 30955360.
- Glikson M, Nielsen JC, Kronborg MB, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiac pacing and cardiac resynchronization therapy. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(35):3427–3520, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab364, indexed in Pubmed: 34455430.
- Anker SD, Butler J, Filippatos G, et al. EMPEROR-Preserved Trial Investigators. Empagliflozin in heart failure with a preserved ejection fraction. N Engl J Med. 2021; 385(16): 1451–1461, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2107038, indexed in Pubmed: 34449189.
- Lelonek M, Stopczyńska I, Korościk E, et al. Multicenter experiences with levosimendan therapy and its safety in patients with decompensated advanced heart failure. Adv Clin Exp Med. 2020; 29(11): 1305–1312, doi: 10.17219/acem/126301, indexed in Pubmed: 33269816.
- Grayburn PA, Sannino A, Packer M. Distinguishing proportionate and disproportionate subtypes in functional mitral regurgitation and left ventricular systolic dysfunction. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2021; 14(4): 726–729, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2020.05.043, indexed in Pubmed: 32861653.
- Hawkins NM, Virani S, Ceconi C. Heart failure and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: the challenges facing physicians and health services. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(36): 2795–2803, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht192, indexed in Pubmed: 23832490.
- Verdecchia P, Cavallini C, Coiro S, et al. Certainties fading away: β-blockers do not worsen chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Eur Heart J Suppl. 2021; 23(Suppl E): E172–E176, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/suab116, indexed in Pubmed: 34650380.
- Ponikowski P, Kirwan BA, Anker SD, et al. Ferric carboxymaltose for iron deficiency at discharge after acute heart failure: a multicentre, double-blind, randomised, controlled trial. Lancet. 2020; 396(10266): 1895–1904, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32339-4, indexed in Pubmed: 33197395.
- Elliott PM, Anastasakis A, Asimaki A, et al. Definition and treatment of arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy: an updated expert panel report. Eur J Heart Fail. 2019; 21(8): 955–964, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1534, indexed in Pubmed: 31210398.
- Dziewięcka E, Rubiś P. Mortality risk assessment in dilated cardiomyopathy: the Krakow DCM Risk Score. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(2): 215–216, doi: 10.33963/KP.15827, indexed in Pubmed: 33635032.
- Halliday BP, Wassall R, Lota AS, et al. Withdrawal of pharmacological treatment for heart failure in patients with recovered dilated cardiomyopathy (TRED-HF): an open-label, pilot, randomised trial. Lancet. 2019; 393(10166): 61–73, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32484-X, indexed in Pubmed: 30429050.
- Garcia-Pavia P, Rapezzi C, Adler Y, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of cardiac amyloidosis. A position statement of the European Society of Cardiology Working Group on Myocardial and Pericardial Diseases. Eur J Heart Fail. 2021; 23(4): 512–526, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2140, indexed in Pubmed: 33826207.
- Maurer M, Schwartz J, Gundapaneni B, et al. Tafamidis Treatment for Patients with Transthyretin Amyloid Cardiomyopathy. N Engl J Med. 2018; 379(11): 1007–1016, doi: 10.1056/nejmoa1805689.

Professor Robert H Jones (1940–2022)

Correspondence to:

Prof. Hanna Szwed, MD, PhD, National Institute of Cardiology, Alpejska 42, 04–628 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 343 40 50, e-mail: hszwed@ikard.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2022

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0062

Received: February 16, 2022

Accepted: February 16, 20221 Early publication date:

February 28, 2022

It is with great regret that we received the news of the death of Professor Robert H Jones, MD (1940–2022).

Professor Robert H Jones was one of the most distinguished figures of cardiac surgery and was renowned as a leader of clinical research in the field of cardiology and cardiac surgery. Professor Jones graduated from the Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine in 1965. He completed his surgical residency at the Duke University Medical Center (DUMC) in 1968-1974. Then he worked at DUMC, obtaining scientific and professional positions, such as Professor of Surgery, DUMC 1982–1987, Mary and Deryl Hart Professor of Surgery 1987-2014, Associate Professor of Radiology 1982–2014, Faculty Duke Clinical Research Institute 1992–2014, Mary and Deryl Hart Professor of Surgery Emeritus 2014–2022.

He was an active member of several scientific societies and has received many awards and honors including the Master of the American College of Cardiology Award in 2011. He published nearly 300 articles as an author/co-author in leading scientific journals; his papers have been cited 16 429 times and his H-Index is 61.

Professor Jones greatly contributed the development and promotion of Polish cardiology and cardiac surgery on the global forum. He supported our scientific community since his first visit in Poland as a lecturer at the American College of Cardiology Circuit Course in May 1984. He was a great friend of Poland and Polish people, gladly accepting the changes taking place over the years in all areas of life in our country. Inviting Polish cardiology and cardiac surgery centers to participate in the NHLBI non-commercial clinical study Surgical Treatment for Ischemic Heart Failure (STICH) was a privilege and a challenge at the same time. This research program initiated a new treatment strategy for complications of ischemic heart disease and impacted guideline changes. We can proudly say that Polish participation in this study was



Figure 1. A meeting from the early period of the STICH trial at the Institute of Cardiology in Warsaw 2005. From the left: Professor Zbigniew Religa, Director of the Institute, Professor Robert H Jones, Principal Investigator in the STICH trial, Professor Zygmunt Sadowski, a member of the steering committee and a national coordinator of the STICH trial



Figure 2. A meeting of the STICH Family, Tarnowskie Góry, 2011. Our guests from the Duke University responsible for the STICH trial: first row from the left: second — Thomas C Barfield, MBA, project leader; third — Kerry L Lee, MD, PhD, biostatistician; fifth — Professor Robert H Jones; eighth — Professor Eric J Velazuez, MD, the principal investigator in the STICHES trial (continuation of STICH), and a group of Polish cardiac surgeons and cardiologists at the meeting organized on the initiative of Professor Marian Zembala

important due to high numbers of randomized patients, the quality of patient care, as well as high scientific activity during meetings of committees and working groups. Participation in the STICH created an additional important platform for cooperation between cardiac surgeons and cardiologists from various Polish centers. Professor Jones brought us together, participating in this study, into a great international community, called the STICH-Family. We had a great privilege to get to know Professor Jones better (Figures 1 and 2). He was a great leader who made sure that each member of the team genuinely felt a part of it and made a real contribution to the success of the project. He taught us a lot, especially how to work as a team. During the long-lasting cooperation (2003-2018), an original STICH mode of action has been developed under the leadership of Professor Jones. As a result of the STICH/STICH-ES study, more than 50 original articles in high-impact journals were published, of which 37 were attended and supervised by authors from Polish cardiac centers. Polish authors also had an opportunity to present the STICH trial results during ESC and AHA/ACC meetings. In recognition of his activities for the benefit of Polish cardiology, he was awarded the title of the Honorary Member of the Polish

Cardiac Society in 1990. He was also awarded Doctor Honoris Causa at the Medical University of Lodz, 2008. Many of us owe a lot to Professor Robert H Jones and he will remain our Mentor. We will always remember him with respect and gratitude.

> Cardiologists and cardiac surgeons forming the STICH trial team in Poland

Supplementary material

The list of the STICH trial publications coauthored by Polish authors is available in Supplementary material at https://journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

VII Konferencja online czasopisma FOLIACARDIOLOGICA

8-9 kwietnia 2022 roku

Przewodnicząca Komitetów Naukowego i Organizacyjnego prof. dr hab. n. med. Beata Wożakowska–Kapłon Redaktor Naczelna czasopisma "Folia Cardiologica"



CZASOPISMU "FOLIA CARDIOLOGICA" PATRONUJA SEKCJE POLSKIEGO TOWARZYSTWA KARDIOLOGICZNEGO:

CHORÓB SERCA U KOBIET, ECHOKARDIOGRAFII, ELEKTROKARDIOLOGII NIEINWAZYJNEJ I TELEMEDYCYNY, KARDIOLOGII DZIECIĘCEJ, KARDIOLOGII EKSPERYMENTALNEJ, INTERWENCJI SERCOWO-NACZYNIOWYCH, NIEWYDOLNOŚCI SERCA, REHABILITACJI KARDIOLOGICZNEJ I FIZJOLOGII WYSIŁKU, INTENSYWNEJ TERAPII KARDIOLOGICZNEJ I RESUSCYTACJI, RYTMU SERCA, WAD ZASTAWKOWYCH SERCA **ORAZ FARMAKOTERAPII SERCOWO-NACZYNIOWEJ**

Rejestracja oraz szczegółowe informacje na stronie internetowej:

www.cardiologica.viamedica.pl





PATRONAT MEDIALNY

PARTNER



FOLIACARDIOLOGICA







Virtual Meeting jest skierowany tylko do osób uprawnionych do wystawiania recept lub osób prowadzących obrót produktami leczniczymi – podstawa prawna: Ustawa z dnia 6 września 2001r. Prawo farmaceutyczne (t.j. Dz.U. z 2019 r. poz. 499).



European Forum on Hypertension

GDANSK, May 19-21, 2022



Prof. Krzysztof Narkiewicz

Past President of the European Society of Hypertension

Prof. Michel Burnier

Treasurer of the Foundation of the European Society of Hypertension

Registration and more details:

www.efh.viamedica.pl







MEDIA PATRONAGE



PARTNER





The conference is intended only for persons authorized to prescribe drugs or pharmacists and for persons trading in medicinal products — legal basis. Act of 6 September 2001. Pharmaceutical Law (Journal of Laws from 2019, item 499, as amended).

Od teraz Entresto jeszcze bardziej dostępne dla pacjenta



Postać i skład: Tabletki powlekane. Jedna tabletka zawiera 24,3 mg sakubitrylu i 25,7 mg walsartanu lub 48,6 mg sakubitrylu i 51,4 mg walsartanu, lub 97,2 mg sakubitrylu i 102,8 mg walsartanu (w postaci kompleksu soli sodowych sakubitrylu i walsartanu). Wskazania: Lek Entresto jest wskazany do stosowania u dorosłych pacjentów w leczeniu objawowej, przewleklej niewydolności serca ze zmniejszoną frakcją wyrzutową. Dawkowanie: Zalecana dawka początkowa to jedna tabletka 49 mg/51 mg podawana dwa ra vy a dobę, z wyjątkiem opisanych niżej sytuacji. Po 2-4 tygodniach dawkę te należy podwoi do dawki docelowej, czyli jednej tabletki 97 mg/103 mg podawanej dwa razy na dobę, w zależności od tolerancji pacjenta. Jeśli u pacjenta wystąpią problemy z tolerancją leku [skurczowe ciśnienie krwi (SBP) < 95 mm Hg, objawy niedociśnienia, hiperkaliemia, zaburzenia czynności nerek], zaleca się dostosowanie jednocześnie podawanych leków, czasowe obniżenie dawki lub przerwanie podawania leku Entresto. W badaniu PARADIGM-HF lek Entresto był podawany w połączeniu z innymi lekami stosowanymi w niewydolności serca, zamiast inhibitora ACE lub innego antagonisty receptora angiotensyny II (ARB). Doświadczenie u pacjentów nieprzyjmujących obecnie inhibitora ACE lub ARB lub przyjmujących małe dawki tych leków jest ograniczone, dlatego u tych pacjentów zaleca się dawkę początkową 24 mg/26 mg dwa razy na dobę i powolne zwiększanie dawki (podwajanie dawki co 3-4 tygodnie). Nie należy rozpoczynać leczenia u pacientów ze stężeniem potasu w surowicy > 5,4 mmol/l lub z SBP < 100 mm Hg. U pacientów z SBP ≥ 100 do 110 mm Hg należy rozważyć podanie dawki początkowej 24 mg/26 mg dwa razy na dobe. Nie należy podawać leku Entresto jednocześnie z inhibitorem ACE lub z ARB. Nie wolno rozpoczynać podawania leku Entresto przez co najmniej 36 godzin od przerwania leczenia inhibitorem ACE ze względu na potencjalne ryzyko obrzeku naczynioruchowego podczas jednoczesnego leczenia inhibitorem ACE. Walsartan zawarty w jeku Entresto ma wieksza biodostepność niż walsartan zawarty w innych lekach dostepnych na wiku w postaci tabletek. W przypadku pominiecia dawki pacjent powinien przyjąć kolejną dawkę o wyznaczonej porze. Nie zaleca się dzielenia lub rozkruśzania tabletek. Szczególne populacje pacjentów: Pacjenci w podeszłym wieku: U pacjentów w podeszłym wieku dawka leku povima być dostowana do stanu czynnościowego nerek. Zaburzenia czynności nerek: Nie ma konieczności dostosowania da pławiu u pacientów z łagodnymi (wyliczony wskaźnik przesaczania kłebuszkowego (eGFR) 60-90 ml/min/1,73 m²] zaburzeniami czynności nerek. U pacjentów z umiarkowanymi zaburzeniami czynności nerek (eGFR 30-60 ml/min/1,73 m²) należy rozważyć dawkę początkowa 24 mg/26 mg dwa razy na dobe. Ponieważ doświadczenie kliniczne u pacjentów z ciężkimi zaburzeniami czynności nerek (eGFR < 30 ml/min/1,73 m²) jest ograniczone, lek należy stosować z zachowaniem ostrożności i zaleca się stosowanie dawki początkowej 24 mg/26 mg dwa razy na dobę. Brak jest doświadczenia ze stosowaniem leku Entresto u pacjentów ze schyłkową niewydolnością nerek, dlatego stosowanie leku w tej grupie pacjentów nie jest zalecane. Zaburzenia czynności wątroby: Nie ma konieczności dostosowania dawki, gdy lek jest podawany pacjentom z łagodnymi zaburzeniami czynności wątroby (stopnia A w skali Child-Pugh). Doświadczenie kliniczne u pacjentów z umiarkowanymi zaburzeniami czynności wątroby (stopnia B w skali Child-Pugh) lub z wartościami AST/ALT powyżej dwukrotności górnej granicy normy jest ograniczone. Należy zachować ostrożność, stosując lek u tych pacjentów, a zalecana dawka początkowa wynosi 24 mg/26 mg dwa razy na dobę. Lek Entresto jest przeciwwskazany u pacjentów z ciężkimi zaburzeniami czynności wątroby, marskością żółciową lub cholestazą (stopnia C w skali Child-Pugh). Dzieci i młodzież: Nie określono bezpieczeństwa stosowania ani skuteczności leku u dzieci i młodzieży w wieku poniżej 18 lat. Dane nie są dostępne. Sposób podawania: Podanie doustne. Lek może być podawany z pokarmem lub bez. Tabletki należy połykać, popijając szklanką wody. Przeciwwskazania: Nadwrażliwość na substancje czynne lub na którakolwiek substancje pomocniczą, jednoczesne stosowanie inhibitorów ACE (leku Entresto nie wolno stosować do 36 godzin od zakończenia terapili inhibitorem ACE), obrzęk naczynioruchowy w wywiadzie związany z wcześniejszym leczeniem inhibitorem ACE lub ARB, dziedziczny lub idiopatyczny obrzęk naczynioruchowy, jednoczesne stosowanie produktów leczniczych zawierających aliskiren u pacjentów z cukrzycą lub u pacjentów z zaburzeniami czynności nerek (eGFR < 60 m/min/1,73 m²), ciężkie zaburzenia czynności wątroby, marskość żółciowa i cholestaza, drugi lub trzeci trymestr ciąży (patrz ChPL). Środki ostrożności/ostrzeżenia: <u>Podwójna blokada układu renina-angiotensyna-aldosteron (RAAS)</u>: Leczenie skojarzone sakubitrylem/walsartanem z inhibitorem ACE jest przeciwwskazane ze względu na ryzyko obrzęku naczynioruchowego. Nie wolno rozpoczynać leczenia sakubitrylem/walsartanem do 36 godzin od przyjęcia ostatniej dawki inhibitora ACE. Po przerwaniu stosowania sakubitrylu/walsartanu nie wolno rozpoczynać leczenia inhibitorem ACE do 36 godzin od zażycia ostatniej dawki sakubitrylu/walsartanu. Nie zaleca się leczenia skojarzonego sakubitrylem/walsartanem z bezpośrednimi inhibitorami reniny, takimi jak aliskiren. Leczenie skojarzone sakubitrylem/walsartanem z produktami zawierającymi aliskiren jest przeciwwskazane u pacjentów z cukrzycą lub pacjentom z zaburzeniami czynności nerek (eGFR < 60 ml/min/1,73 m²). Lek Entresto zawiera walsartan i dlatego nie należy go stosować jednocześnie z innym produktem zawierającym ARB. Niedociśnienie: Nie należy rozpoczynać leczenia do chwili, gdy SBP wyniesie ≥ 100 mm Hg. Nie przeprowadzono badań u pacjentów z SBP < 100 mm Hg. U pacjentów leczonych sakubitrylem/walsartanem podczas badań klinicznych zgłaszano przypadki objawowego niedociśnienia, zwłaszcza u pacjentów w wieku ≥ 65 lat, pacjentów z chorobami nerek i pacjentów z małym SBP (< 112 mm Hg). Rozpoczynając leczenie lub podczas zwiększania dawki sakubitrylu/walsartanu, należy rutynowo monitorować ciśnienie krwi. Jeśli wystąpi niedociśnienie, zaleca sie tymczasowe stopniowe zmniejszenie dawki lub przerwanie stosowania sakubitrylu/walsartanu. Należy rozważyć dostosowanie dawki leków moczopednych, jednocześnie podawanych leków przeciwnadciśnieniowych oraz leczenie innych przyczyn niedociśnienia (np. hipowolemii). Wystapienie objawowego niedociśnienia jest bardziej prawdopodobne u pacientów odwodnionych, np. w wyniku leczenia moczopędnego, diety z ograniczoną podażą soli, biegunki lub wymiotów. Przed rozpoczęciem leczenia sakubitrylem/walsartanem należy skorygować niedobór sodu i (lub) płynów, jednak podejmując działania korygujące, należy wziąć pod uwagę ryzyko przewodnienia. Zaburzenia czynności nerek. Ocena stanu pacjentów z niewydolnością serca powinna zawsze obejmować ocenę czynności nerek. U pacjentów z łagodnymi i umiarkowanymi zaburzeniami czynności nerek ryzyko wystąpienia niedociśnienia jest większe. Doświadczenie u pacjentów z ciężkimi zaburzeniami czynności nerek (wyliczony GFR < 30 ml/min/1,73 m²) jest bardzo ograniczone i ci pacjenci mogą podlegać największemu ryzyku niedociśnienia. Brak jest doświadczenia u pacjentów ze schyłkową niewydolnością nerek i stosowanie sakubitrylu/walsartanu w tej grupie pacjentów nie jest zalecane. Pogorszenie czynności nerek: Stosowanie sakubitrylu/walsartanu może być związane z pogorszeniem czynności nerek. Ryzyko to może być dodatkowo zwiększone w przypadku odwodnienia lub jednoczesnego stosowania niesteroidowych leków przeciwzapalnych (NLPZ). Należy rozważyć stopniowe zmniejszenie dawki u pacjentów, u których wystąpi klinicznie istotne pogorszenie czynności nerek. Hiperkaliemia: Nie należy rozpoczynać leczenia, jeśli stężenie potasu w surowicy jest > 5,4 mmol/l. Stosowanie sakubitrylu/walsartanu może być związane ze zwiększonym ryzykiem hiperkaliemii, chociaż może również wystąpić hipokaliemia. Zaleca się monitorowanie stężenia potasu w surowicy, szczególnie u pacjentów z takimi czynnikami ryzyka, jak zaburzenia czynności nerek, cukrzyca lub hipoaldosteronizm oraz u pacjentów stosujących dietę bogatą w potas lub u pacjentów przyjmujących antagonistów receptora mineralokortykoidowego. Jeśli u pacjentów wystapi klinicznie istotna hiperkaliemia, zaleca sie dostosowanie jednocześnie przyjmowanych produktów leczniczych lub tymczasowe stopniowe zmniejszenie dawek badź przerwanie podawania. Jeśli steżenie potasu w surowicy wyniesie > 5.4 mmol/l. należy rozważyć przerwanie leczenia. Obrzek naczynioruchowy: U pacientów leczonych sakubitrytem/ walsartanem zgłaszano występowanie obrzeku naczynioruchowego. Jeśli wystąpi obrzek naczynioruchowy, należy natychmiast przerwać stosowanie sakubitrylu/walsartanu i rozpocząć odpowiednie leczenie oraz monitorowanie pacjenta aż do całkowitego i trwałego ustapienia objawów przedmiotowych i podmiotówych. Nie wolno wznawiać leczenia. W przypadkach potwierdzonego obrzeku naczynioruchowego z obrzmieniem ograniczonym do twarzy i warg stan ten na ogół ustępował bez leczenia, chociaż podanie leków antyhistaminowych łagodziło objawy. Obrzęk naczynioruchowy przebiegający z obrzękiem krtani może zagrażać życiu. Gdy obrzęk dotyczy języka, głośni lub krtani, które mogą spowodować niedrożność dróg oddechowych, należy szybko zastosować odpowiednie leczenie, np. podanie roztworu adrenaliny w stężeniu 1 mg/1 ml (0,3-0,5 ml), i (lub) odpowiednie postępowanie udrażniające drogi oddechowe. Pacjenci z obrzękiem naczynioruchowym w wywiadzie nie uczestniczyli w badaniach. Z uwagi na możliwość zwiększonego ryzyka obrzęku naczynioruchowego zaleca się zachowanie ostrożności podczas stosowania sakubitrylu/walsartanu u tych pacjentów. Sakubitryl/walsartan jest przeciwwskazany u pacjentów z obrzękiem naczynioruchowym w wywiadzie związanym z wcześniejszym stosowaniem inhibitora ACE lub ARB bądź u pacjentów z dziedzicznym lub idiopatycznym obrzękiem naczynioworuchowym. Pacjenci rasy czarnej są bardziej podatni na wystąpienie obrzęku naczynioruchowego. Pacjenci ze zwężeniem tętnicy nerkowej: Sakubitryl/walsartan mogą zwiększać stężenie mocznika we krwi i stężenie kreatyniny w surowicy u pacjentów z obustronnym lub jednostronnym zwężeniem tętnicy nerkowej. Należy zachować ostrożność u pacjentów ze zwężeniem tętnicy nerkowej i zaleca się monitorowanie czynności nerek. Pacjenci w IV klasie czynnościowej wg NYHA: Należy zachować ostrożność, rozpoczynając leczenie sakubitrylem/walsartanem u pacjentów w IV klasie czynnościowej wg NYHA ze względu na ograniczone doświadczenie kliniczne w tej populacji. Peptyd natriuretyczny typu B (BNP): BNP nie jest właściwym biomarkerem niewydolności serca u pacjentów leczonych sakubitrylem/ walsartanem, ponieważ jest on substratem neprylizyny. Pacjenci z zaburzeniami czynności wątroby: Doświadczenie kliniczne u pacjentów z umiarkowanymi zaburzeniami czynności wątroby (stopnia B w skali Child-Pugh) lub z wartościami AST/ALT powyżej dwukrotności górnej granicy normy jest ograniczone. U tych pacjentów ekspozycja na lek może być zwiększona, a bezpieczeństwo stosowania nie zostało ustalone. Dlatego zaleca się ostrożność, podając lek tym pacjentom. Sakubitryl/walsartan są przeciwwskazane u pacjentów z ciężkimi zaburzeniami czynności wątroby, marskością żółciową lub cholestazą (stopnia C w skali Child-Pugh). Zaburzenia psychiczne: Ze stosowaniem sakubitrylu/walsartanu wiązało się występowanie zdarzeń niepożądanych ze strony OUN, takich jak omamy, paranoja i zaburzenia snu, które występowały w kontekście zaburzeń psychotycznych. leśli u pacjenta wystąpią takie zdarzenia, należy rozważyć zakończenie leczenia sakubitrylem/walsartanem. Działania niepożądane: Podsumowanie profilu bezpieczeństwa: Najczęściej zgłaszanymi działaniami niepożądanymi podczas leczenia sakubitrylem/walsartanem było niedociśnienie (17,6%), hiperkaliemia (11,6%) i zaburzenia czynności nerek (10,1%). U pacientów leczonych sakubitrylem/walsartanem zgłaszano występowanie obrzęku naczynioruchowego (patrz opis wybranych działań niepożądanych). Działania niepożądane zostały przedstawione według klasyfikacji układów i narządów oraz według częstości występowania, poczynając od najczęstszych, zgodnie z następującą konwencją: bardzo często (≥ 1/10); często (≥ 1/100 do < 1/10); niezbyt często (≥ 1/1000 do < 1/100); rzadko (≥ 1/10 000 do < 1/1000); bardzo rzadko (< 1/10 000). W obrębie każdej grupy o określonej częstotliwości objawy niepożądane uszeregowano według zmniejszającego się nasilenia. Bardzo często: hiperkaliemia, niedociśnienie, zaburzenia czynności nerek. Często: niedokrwistość, hipokaliemia, hipoglikemia, zawroty główy, ból głowy, omdlenia, zawroty głowy, hipotonia ortostatyczna, kaszel, biegunka, nudności, zapalenie żołądka, niewydolność nerek (niewydolność nerek, ostra niewydolność nerek), uczucie zmęczenia, słabienie. Niezbyt często: nadwrażliwość, ortostatyczne zawroty głowy, świad, wysypka, obrzek naczynioruchowy. Rzadko: omamy, zaburzenia snu. Bardzo rzadko: paranoja. Opis wybranych działań niepożadanych: Obrzek naczynioruchowy: U pacjentów leczonych sakubitrylem/walsartanem zgłaszano występowanie obrzęku naczynioruchowego. W badaniu PARADIGM-HF obrzęk naczynioruchowy zgłaszano u 0,5% pacjentów leczonych sakubitrylem/walsartanem w porównaniu z 0,2% pacjentów leczonych enalaprylem. Wjestpowanie obrzęku naczynioruchowego z baceni w statu i nacy nioruchowego z baceni w statu nacy niorucho wartości wyjściowych) zgłaszano odpowiednio u 17,6% i 4,76% pacjentów leczonych sakubitrylem/walsartanem w porównaniu z 11,9% i 2,67% pacjentów leczonych enalaprylem. Zaburzenia czynności nerek: W badaniu PARADIGM-HF zaburzenia czynności nerek były zgłaszane u 10,1% pacjentów leczonych sakubitrylem/walsartanem i 11,5% pacjentów leczonych enalaprylem. Zgłaszanie podejrzewanych działań niepożądanych: Po dopuszczeniu produktu leczniczego do obrotu istotne jest zgłaszanie podejrzewanych działań niepożądanych. Umożliwia to nieprzerwane monitorowanie stosunku korzyści do ryzyka stosowania produktu leczniczego. Osoby należące do fachowego personelu medycznego powinny zgłaszać wszelkie podejrzewane działania niepożądane za pośrednictwem Departamentu Monitorowania Niepożądanych Działań Produktów Leczniczych Urzędu Rejestracji Produktów Leczniczych, Wyrobów Medycznych i Produktów Biobójczych (patrz ChPL). Pozwolenia Komisji Europejskiej na dopuszczenie do obrotu nr. Tabletka powlekana 24 mg/26 mg: EU/1/15/1058/001, EU/1/15/1058/008-010, EU/1/15/1058/017-018. Tabletka powlekana 49 mg/51 mg: EU/1/15/1058/002-004, EU/1/15/1058/011-013, EU/1/15/1058/019-020. Tabletka powlekana 97 mg/103 mg: EU/1/15/1058/005-007, EU/1/15/1058/014-016, EU/1/15/1058/021-022. Kategoria dostępności: Produkt leczniczy wydawany na recepte (Rp). Podmiot odpowiedzialny: Novartis Europharm Limited, Vista Building, Elm Park, Merrion Road, Dublin 4, Irlandia. Uwaga: Przed przepisaniem leku należy zapoznać sie z pełna informacja o leku. Pełna informacja o leku jest dostępna w Novartis Poland Sp. z o.o., ul. Marynarska 15, 02-674 Warszawa, tel. (22) 375 4 888. Opracowano: 06/2021.

1. Aktualna Charakterystyka Produktu Leczniczego Entresto[®]. 2. Claggett B. i wsp. Estimating the long-term treatment benefits of sacubitril-valsartan. N Engl J Med 2015; 373(23): 2289-2290. 3. Niewydolność serca w Polsce. Realia, koszty, sugestie poprawy sytuacji. Podsumowanie raportu 2020, dostęp: https://ptkardio.pl/resources/data/pliki/42/2020_12_07_raport_niewydolnosci_serca_w_polsce.pdf?download=true. 4. McDonagh T.A., Metra M. 2021 ESC guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. Eur Heart J 2021; 00: 1-128, doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368. 5. Maddox T.M. i wsp. J Am Coll Cardiol 2021; 77(6): 772-810. 6. McDonald M. i wsp. CCS/CHFS heart failure guidelines update: defining a new pharmacologic standard of care for heart failure with reduced ejection fraction. Can J Cardiol 2021; 37(4): 531-546. 7. https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng106. 8. McMurray J.J. i wsp. N Engl J Med 2014; 371(11): 993-1004. 9. Velazquez E.J. i wsp. N Engl J Med 2019; 380(6): 539-548.



HFrEF – niewydolność serca z obniżoną frakcją wyrzutową.

* Dorośli pacjenci z przewlekłą niewydolnością serca (klasy II, III lub IV wg NYHA) i zredukowaną frakcją wyrzutową (LVEF ≤ 40%)². 1. Charakterystyka produktu leczniczego JARDIANCE® z dnia 22.10.2021 r. 2. Packer M. i wsp. N Engl J Med. 2020; 383 (15): 1413-1424. (Wyniki badania EMPEROR-Reduced® oraz dodatek uzupełniający do publikacji). 3. McDonagh T, Metra M, Adamo M, Gardner R, Baumbach A, Bohm M, Burri H, Butler J, Celutkiene J, Chioncel O, Cleland J, Coats A, Crespo-Leiro M, Farmakis D, Gilard M, Heymans S. Hoes W, Jaarsma T, Jankowska E, Lainscak M, Lam C, Lyon A, McMurray, Mebazaa A, Mindham R, Muneretto C, Piepoli M, Price S, Rosano G, Ruschitzka F, Skibelund A. ESC Scientific Document Group. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. Developed by the Task Force for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) With the special contribution of the Heart Failure Association (HFA) of the ESC. Eur J Heart Fail 2021; 00, 1-128 doi:10.1093/eurhearti/ehab368.

Skrócona informacja o leku JARDIANCE® Nazwa produktu lezniczego, dawka i postać farmaceutyczna: Jardiance" 10 mg. 25 mg tabletki powlekane. Każda tabletka zawiera 10 mg empaglificzym, Juń 25 mg tabletki powlekane. Każda tablet zawiera 10 mg empaglificzym, Jardiance" 10 mg oktego tabletka powlekane barvy bładożłete, obustronnie wypukta Jardiance i 10 mg oktego tabletka powlekane barvy bładożłete, obustronnie wspukta Jardiance i 10 mg oktego tabletka powlekane barvy bładożłete, obustronnie wspukta Jardiance i 10 mg oktego tabletka powlekane a wiera omiej niz 1 mmol (23 mg) sadu tabletka zawiera i lok (za ktory jednowodnej odpowladająci 134, 23 mg laktozy bezwodnej, Każda tabletka zawiera mniej niz 1 mmol (23 mg) sadu, to znaczy lek uzaje się za "wołny od sodu. Jardiance" 25 mg owalna, bładożłat, obustronie wspukta tabletka powlekane za wyłotoczym symbolem, 525 m a jednej strenio zaci tago bechninger ingelienim a drugiej (ługość tabletki: 11, 1 mm, szeroksć; 5,6 mm). Każda tabletka zawiera nici (katozy jednowodnej odpowiadająci 10/4 mg laktozy bezwodnej, Każda tabletka zawiera nici nie 1 mmol (23 mg) sadu czerzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do strenowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do strenowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek uzaje za walenog dodyći. Wsłazania do sterowanie (10/2 zm odu) to zarzy tek u tabletki: 11,1 mm, szerokosc. 56 mm), kazda tabletka zawiera ilosi claktozy jednowodnej odpownadająci 10,4 mg laktozy bezwodnej, kazda tabletka zawiera i miejni iz 1 mml (22 mg) sodu, to znacy lek uznaje się za "wolny od sodu. W Sukazani do otsosowania: <u>Ultrzy stypu 2</u> Produkt lecznicy Jardianee" jest wskazany do stosowania w leczeniu dorosłych z niewystarczająco kontrolowaną cukrzycą typu 2 łącznie z dietą i aktywnością fizyczną: w monoterapii, kiedy nie można stosować metforminy zpowodu jej nietolerancji, w skojarzeniu z innym i produktami leczniczymi stosowanymi w leczeniu cukrzycę. Wyniki badań dotyczące różnych skojarzeń, wpływu na kontrolę glikemi i zdarzenia sercowo-naczyniowe oraz badane populacje, patrz punkt Specjalne ostrzeżenia i śrotki ostrożności dotyczące stosowania. <u>Miewydolnośczec</u> Produkt i czeniczy Jardiance" jest uskazany do stosowania udorosłych w leczeniu udojawowej przewleklę niewydolności serca ze reduktowaną frakcji wyrzutową. **Dawkowanie i sposób podawania:** <u>Dawkowanie</u> Cukrzycz typu 2 Żalecana dawka początkowa wynosi 10 mg mase bili bownaca do kaw ponactania czu torzni i do tabazania dotorsłych uduczeniu cokrone (do trzegi u tekrzenia) i storatoj 10 mg serca ze zredukowaną trakcyg wyrztuwej, **Lawkowane i sposob podawania:** <u>Lawkowane</u> Lutyryca typu z żalecana dawka początkowa wyhosi u m empagliliczym zana dobę w monetepia i oza w terajni skojarzonej z nimy mi poduktami leczniczymi stosowanym w leczniu cukrzycu. U pazierkow tereju sąch dawke 10 mg empagliliczym yra zna dobę z wartocką eGFR – 60 m/min/7,3 m² i wymagających ściślejsze kontroli gilkemi, dawke można zwiększyć do 25 mg razna dobę. Macyma ka wka dobew wymosi 25 m, kiewydolnoś serca z alecana dawka ko 10 mg empaglificzymy za zna dobę. Wszystkie wskazania Podcza-stosowania empaglificzym y skojarzeniu z pochodną sulfonylomocznika lub z insulina, konieczne może być zmniejszenie dawki pochodnej sulfonylomocznika lub insuliu, aby zmniejszyć rzyko w zpisłenie hi jodejimelim. W razłe pominiegi da zaky jac pri incerwio cznie po przypomenieniu sobie o tym, m te należy jednak przyjmować podwójnej dawki tego samego dnia. <u>Szczególne grupy pazientów</u> Upośledzenie czynności nerek U pacjentów z cukrzycą typu 2 nie nalezy jednak przymowa podwojnej dawki tego samego drazo<u>k zakowa podciela w uposłedzenie czynosie onecky ob</u> skuteczność emposililozym w kotnokowaniu glikemi izależy od czyności neck Aby zmiejszycy typu z dawie zakowa do skuteczność nec 60 m/min / 1,7 m³ dodatkowa do standardowego leczenia należy stosować 10 mg empagilflozym y kan dobe (patrz Tabela). Ze względu na to je stwietzcność empagilflozym w zmiejszaniu glikemi jest mniejsza u pajecintów z umiańowanym uszkodzeniem merek i prawłogodobnie nieobecna u pojecitów z ciekżni uszkodzeniem neck, jeśli knierzan jest dalsza kontrola glikemii. należy rozważyć zastrosowanie innych produktów leczniczych obnizających stężenie glukozy. Patrz tabela 1, aby uzyskać informacje dotyczące dostosowywania dawki w zależności do wartości de 6FR lub Crcl. Tabela 1: Zalecenia dotyczące dostosowywania dawki W skazanie efekt [m/mini/1,73 m³] Du GrCL [m/mini] Całkowita dawka dobowa

wskazame	eark (mi/min/ 1,75 m) fub crcc (mi/min)	Calkowita uawka uobowa
Cukrzyca typu 2	≥60	Rozpocząć od dawki 10 mg empagliflozyny. U pacjentów tolerujących dawkę 10 mg empagliflozyny i wymagających dodatkowej kontroli glikemii dawkę można zwiększyć do 25 mg empagliflozyny.
	45 do <60	Rozpocząć od dawki 10 mg empagliflozyny. ^b Kontynuować stosowanie dawki 10 mg empagliflozyny u pacjentów, którzy już przyjmują produkt leczniczy Jardiance®.
	30 do <45º	Rozpocząć od dawki 10 mg empagliflozyny. Kontynuować stosowanie dawki 10 mg empagliflozyny u pacjentów, którzy już przyjmują produkt leczniczy Jardiance.
	<30	Nie zaleca się stosowania empagliflozyny.
Niewydolność serca	≥20	Zalecana dawka dobowa to 10 mg empagliflozyny.
(z cukrzycą typu 2 lub bez cukrzycy typu 2)	<20	Nie zaleca się stosowania empagliflozyny.

* Patrz punkty Specjalne ostrzeżenia i środki ostrożności dotyczące stosowania, Działania niepożądane b Pacjenci z cukrzycą typu 2 i z potwierdzoną chorobą

⁴ Patrz punkty Specjalne ostrzeżenia i środki ostrożności dotyczące stosowania, Działania niepożądane ⁵ Pacjenci z cukrzycą typu 2 i z potwierdzoną chorobą sercowo-naczyniową W przypadku leczenia do wartości eGFR tóromę 20 ml/min/1,73 m² lub wartości CCI równej 20 ml/min, Nie należy stosowanie dawki 10 mg empagliflozyny można rozpocząć lub kontynuować leczenia ob wartości eGFR tóromę 20 ml/min/1,73 m² lub wartości CCI równej 20 ml/min/1,73 m² lub wartości CCI równej 20 ml/min, Nie należy stosowanie w tej grupie pacjentów z cykłkową niewydolności, pareek (SNU), ani u pacjentów w dializowanych. Nie ma wystarczających danych, aby uzsadnić stosowanie w tej grupie pacjentów z cykłkową niewydolności, pareek (SNU), ani u pacjentów w dializowanych. Nie ma wystarczających danych, aby uzsadnić stosowanie w tej grupie pacjentów z ciężkim upośledzeniem czynności wątroby leksporzycja na empagliflozynę jest zwiększona. Doświadczenie w leczeniu pacjentów z ciężkim upośledzeniem czynności wątroby eksporzycja na empagliflozynę jest zwiększona. Doświadczenie w leczeniu pacjentów z ciężkim upośledzeniem czynności dwieku pacjenta. U pacjentów wwieku 75 lati starszych, nie załeca się stosowania empagliflozyny w ziej pobulcji pacjentów. *Nacjeni to posczym wieku* Nie Nie nakonieczności dośtosowania dawki vzależności dwieku pacjentów w ujeku 75 lati starszych, nie załeca się tosowania mezgajił na organizome, w zniektow zajecnów subieku 35 lati starszych, nie załeca ie grozpoczynania lecenia empagliflozyną w jej grupie wiekowej Dzieci i młodzież Nie określono dotychczas bezpieczeństwa stosowania ani skuteczności empagliflozyny u dzieci i młodzieły. Dane nie są dostępne. <u>Sposób</u> <u>padwania</u> Tabletki magą py trzyjimowane jednocześnie z posikkiem lub niezałeżnie od niego. Tabletki nałezy płytkać w calsci popijaję wodą kliniczny był nietypowy, tyłko zumia tywa ktokowej, klażej wzają dokłowiek substanję pomocniczywi mienia w wytakie prosenia i stawia storaj pomocniczywi mienia w wytakie za załostanie przysłak wasię ketonowej. Na pacjenta ustabilizuje się. Przed rozporzęciem leczenia empagilitozyna pulszły rozważyć czynniki w usywidaże predysponujecę pacjenia do kwasicy ketonowej. Do pacjentów ze zwiększonym ryzykiem kwasicy ketonowej zalicza się osoby zmałą rezerwą czynnościową komórek beta (np. pacjenći z cukrzycą typu 2 i małym stężeniem petytułe. Uko późno ujawniającą się cukrzycą autoimmunologiczną dorostych - ang. Iatent autoimmune diabetes in adults - LADA lub pacjentó z zapaleniem trzustki w wywiadzie), pacjentów ze stanami prowadzacymi do ograniczenia przyjmowania pożywienia lub z cząłki modwodnieniem pacjentów, którym zmiejscom dawkę insuliup oraz pacjentów ze zwiększonym zapotrzebowaniem an insuline z powodu ostrej choroby, zabiegu chirurgicznego lub nadużywania alkoholu. Utych pacjentów należy sotroznie stosować ninbitory SGLT2. Nie zaleca się wznawiania leczenia inbitorom SGLT2 upacjentów, uk tórych wczesinie wystapiła kwasica ketomowa podcza stosowania inbihotiora SGLT, chyba ze żdentyfikowanio usnieje tima wyrazia parzycznę. Produktu Leczniczego Jardiance⁶ nie należy stosować w leczeniu pacjentów z cukrzycą typu 1. Dane z programu badań klinicznych u pacjentów z cukrzycą typu 2 u pacjentów z cukrzycą typu 2 u pacjentów z ukrzycą 66 (Pronizej 80 m/min/1, 73 m⁻¹ lub CCI C som/min u z placistow cejste występowanie kwasicy tetonowej u pacjentów z ukrzycą 40 krw 0 moj 25 mg jako uszupelnienie insuliny n powód osłowa empagilifozymy jest ograniczona do 10 m. Nie zaleca się stosowania produktu Leczniczego Jardiance u pacjentów z ukrzycą cejste w stosowanie w twiecy dolnoś ze can zaleca się stosowania produktu Leczniczego Jardiance u pacjentów z ukrzycą cejste stosowanie w tetwydolnoś ze can zaleca się stosowania produktu Leczniczego Jardiance u pacjentów z ukrzycą cejste w stasowania produktu Leczniczego Jardiance u pacjentów z ukrzycą cejste w stasowania produktu Leczniczego Jardiance u pacjentów z ukrzycą cejste w stasowania produktu Leczniczego Jardiance i upacjentów z ukrzycą cejste w stasowania z placków stosowanie w tej stosowanie w tej grupie pagientów. <u>Monitorowanie czynności nerek</u> Zaleca się ocnec czynności nerek w następujący sposób przed rozpoczęciem leczenia empagliflozyną lokresowo podczas leczenia, tzn. co najmniej raz na roki, przed rozpoczęciem leczenia jakimkolwiek innym jednocześnie stosowanym produktem leczniczym, których taki spade których stawy był w na czynność nerek. <u>Bzytko zmniejszenia objętości płymo</u> Z uwagienie, takich jaki maku jinkowa stotożnoś u upacientów, dla których taki spade którejna których stawy był na czynność nerek. <u>Bzytko zmniejszenia objętości płymo</u> Z uwagienie, takich jaki pagieni z rozporzena, choroba układu krązenia, pacjenci stosujący leczenie przeciwnadciśnieniowe z epizodami niedociśnienia w wywiadzie lub pacjenci w wieku 75 i więcej la t. W przypadku stanów, które moga prowdzić do utrały płymó prze organizm (mp. choroba przevodu pukarmowego) zaleca się dokładne monitowaranie za reuno (mp. badnie przewialicki do utrały płymó prze organizm (mp. choroba przevodu pukarmowego) zaleca się dokładne motikow zprziwa empagliflozyme, mjeli stawi z w trzymanie leczenia empagliflozyme migłybri stawici zanować newie w stanów. Które moga prowadzić do utrały płymó prze organizm (mp. choroba przevodu pukarmowego) zaleca się dokładne motikow zprziwa empagliflozyme, mjeli stawi z w trzymanie leczenia empagliflozyme nighter w organizm (me. Jakich w zajestawi w jest dureza som przewi newadymienia który tu ji stężenia lektrolitów u pacjenku w podesi z w twieku 75 wiecje jat z w mogą być w większym stopniu zagrożeni wystąpieniem zmniejszenia objętości płymów. Większa liczba takich pacjentów leczonych empagliflozymą miała działania niepożądane związane ze zmniejszeniem objętości płymów w prowiania u trzy płymów. Zciegra małecje w naste storej obdawania torzymi w organie w objekszym w trzejedniczeniem pagieta przeci zaproduktami lecznymi najeczymi nowadzić do zmniejszeni objętości płymów z wajec na z zymiowana objętości płymów w trze jednoczenego podawania z produktami lecznymi magymi prowadz stosowanie w tei grupie pacientów. Monitorowanie czynności nerek Zaleca sie ocene czynności nerek w następujący sposób: przed rozpoczeciem leczenia niepóżdane związane ze zmalejszeniem objetski płynów w porównaniu z pacjentami otrzymującym i placebo. W związda z uzimalezy zwiazd szczególna, uwagę na przyjmowaną objętski płynów w przie jednoczenego podawania z produktami leczniczymi mogącymi prowadzi do zminiejszenia objętski płynów (m. je kim oczogeńne, inhibitory AGE). Dosiwiadczenie dodyczące leczenia pacjentów w wieku Si więcej latjest ograniczeno. Nie zaleca się rezpoczynania leczenia empagilifozyną w tej grupie wiekowej. <u>Powiklane zakażenia dróg moczowych</u> U pacjentów otrzymującym jedniczneo. Nie zaleca się rezpoczynania leczenia empagilifozyną u pacjentów z powiklanym zakażeniem dróg moczowych. <u>Wartwicze zapalenie powijecji kroza z torowzy</u>t ty morzestwy terzymanie leczenia empagilifozyną u pacjentów z powiklanym zakażeniem dróg moczowych. <u>Wartwicze zapalenie powijecji kroza z torowzy</u>t ty mozasow w strzymanie leczenia empagilifozyną u pacjentów z powiklanym zakażeniem dróg moczowych. <u>Wartwicze zapalenie powijej krocz z torozyct</u> przyjmujących inhibitory SGII Z. Jest to rzadkie, ale cjeżkie imogące zapraża Życiu zdarzenie, które wymagą plinej interwencji chirungicznej i antybiotykoterapii. Pacjentom mieży zalecć, da y zgłoslu się do lekrza, jeśli wystąpi unich zespół objawów, takich jak bół, wrazłiwość na dotyk, rumień lub obrzęk w okolicy zewnętrznych karządów picłowych lub krocza, z jednoczena gocząk lub uczuciane robicia. Należy pamieta o tym, ze martwicze zapalenie powiej może z typorzędzne zakażeniem arządów układow rozpowczej lub ropniemi krocza. Jeśli podejrzewa się wystapienie zgorzeli forumiera, należy przerwać stosowanie produktu Jardiance^{*} niezwłocznie rozpocząć luczenie (w tym antybiotykoterapię oraz chirurgizane opracowanie zania chorobowych). <u>Amputacie w obrejkie kończyn</u> dolnych w dwojereminowych badaniach Milintora SGII z zabiserwowana zwiętszaną częstoś przpadków amputacji w obrębie kończyn dolnych. W dwojereminowych badaniach Milintory himego nihibitora SGII z zabiserwowana zwiętszaną częstoś przpadków mapitazi o w obrębie ko Nie wladomo, czy jest to, elekt nasy jektow – Podobnie jak w przypadku wszystkich chorych na curzycę, wzana jest e oluszą pa pacientow ostyczą a proinaktyczne je piejegnacji sto. Jes<u>t zbodzenie w ztroby</u> W badaniach kliniczych obejmujących e magajilfozny pacjada projaktyczne je przyczynowo-skutkowego pomiędzy empagliflozyną a uszkodzeniem wątroby. <u>Zwiększenie wartości hematokrytu</u> Obserwowano zwiększenie wartości hematokrytu podczas leczenia empagliflozyną. <u>Przwiekka choroba nerek</u> i stnieje doświadczenie dotyczące stosowania empagliflozyną może być badziej skuteczne u pacjentów z przwiekką chorobą nerek (eGR > 20 m/m/n/1,73 m²) z albuminurią i bez albuminurii. Leczenie empagliflozyną może być badziej skuteczne u pacjentów z albuminurią <u>Laboratoryna naliza moczy</u> z wagi na mechanizm działania produktu Jardiane^e, pacjentów prziwiej dodatni wynik testu na zawartość glukozy w moczu. <u>W byw na badanie stężenia 1.5 canhydroglucitolu (1,5-66)</u> like załeca ie monitorowania kontroli glikemi iza pośrednictwem modwini z takowi 1.5 46. poniemi z maczania ctrabeni 1.5 Acianizet mizatokane w prziwa funzie mechanizm działania produktu bradinetwe rziwini wschi bitkow (117,7 zm). badania steżenia 1.5-AG, ponieważ oznaczanie steżenia 1.5-AG nie jest miarodajne w ocenie kontroli glikemii u pacientów przyjmujących inhibitory SGLT2. Zaleca badana stężenia 1,5 - Ab, ponieważ oznaczanie stężenia 1,5 - Ab nie jeśt miardajne w ocenie kontroli gitkemi u pacjentów przymujących inhibitory SUL 2, Załeca się stosowanie u mych metod monitorowania kontroli gitkemi. Laktycza Tableki produkt Leczniczego zawierająci laktozę. Produkt Leczniky nie powinien być stosowany u pacjentów z rzadko występującą dziedziczną nietolerancją galaktozy. Drakiem laktazy lub zespołem zlego wchlaniania glukozy- galaktozy. **Działania niepożądane:** <u>Podsumowanie profilu bezpieczeństwa (ukrzyru yru z</u> 2 kącznie 15 SSz pacjentów z cukrzycą typu 2 wzielo odział w badaniach klinicznych ceniających bezpieczeństwo stosowanie empadilifozyzu, z czego 10004 pacjentów urzymywał w monietrapil lub w skojereniu zmetorimia, pochodną sułfonylomocznia, pioglitazonem, inhibitorami DPP-4 lub insuliną. W 6 badaniach przeprowadzonych z kontrolą placebo trwających od 18 do 24 tygodni wzięło udział 3534 pacjentów, z których 1183 otrzymy wało placebo, a 2351 - empagliflozynę. Ogólna częstość występowania zdarzeń niepożądanych u pacjentów

Boehringer Ingelheim Sp. z o.o. ul. Franciszka Klimczaka 1, 02-797 Warszawa, tel.: (22) 699 0 699, fax: (22) 699 0 698 www.boehringer-ingelheim.pl · info.waw@boehringer-ingelheim.com

leczonych empaglificzyną była podobna do częstości w grupie otrzymującej placebo. Najczęściej obserwowanym działaniem niepożądanym była hipoglikemia przy stosowaniu w skojarzeniu z pochodną sulfonylomocznika lub insuliną. <u>Niewydolność serce</u> Do badania EMPEROR-Reduced włączono 3 730 pacjentów przy stosowaniu w skojarzeniu z pochodną sultonylomocznika lub insuliną. <u>Newydolatoś cercz</u> Ub badania kMPENOK-Heduce wiątzona 5 /30 pacjentow z niewydolności specia zamiejstora fakcją wyrzutowa, którzy otrzymywaliczenie U magemapalifoznych byłaczeb. U skolo polowy pacjentów występowała cukrzyca typu Z. Najczęściej zajaszanym działaniem niepożądanym było zmiejszenie objętości płynów (10 mg empaglifozyny 10,6%; placebo: 9,9%). Ciężką hipoglikemię (ddarzenia wymagające interwencji) obserwowano wyłącznie u pacjentów z ukrzycą. Dogłony profil bezpieczeństw stosowania empaglifozyny był zasadniczo spójny w badanych wskazaniach. W badaniu niewydolności serca EMPEROR-Reduced nie zidentyfikowano żadnych nowych działań niepożądanych wykza działań niepożądanych w postaci tabeli W politiszej tabeli prześtatwiom odziałania niepożądane – skłasyfikowane według grup układowo-narządowych o raz według preferowanych terminów MedDRA – zgłaszane u pacjentów, którzy otrzymali empaglifiozyny w badanich prowadzonych zkontolą placeko (Tabela D. Dubito je niebi dra su umienia wydolno którzy otrzymali empaglifiozyne w badanich prowadzonych zkontolą placeko (Tabela olaz neuroj prectovanje na postavni produkta na postavnost na postavnost na postavnost na postavnost na preceden na postavnost na preceden na postavnost na preceden na postavnost na preceden na postavnost na postavnost na preceden na postavnost na postav

Klasyfikacja układów i narządów	Bardzo często	Często	Niezbyt często	Rzadko
Zakażenia i zarażenia pasożytnicze		kandydoza pochwy, zapalenie pochwy i sromu, zapalenie żołędzi i inne zakażenia narządów pkciowych' zakażenie dróg moczowych (w tym odmiedniczkowe zapalenie nerek i posocznica moczopochodna)"		martwicze zapalenie powięzi krocza (zgorzel Fourniera) ^{1,*}
Zaburzenia metabolizmu i odżywiania	hipoglikemia (przy stosowaniu w skojarzeniu z pochodną sulfonylomocznika lub insuliną) ^o	pragnienie		cukrzycowa kwasica ketonowa"
Zaburzenia żołądka i jelit		zaparcie		
Zaburzenia skóry i tkanki podskórnej		świąd (uogólniony) wysypka	pokrzywka obrzęk naczynioruchowy	
Zaburzenia naczyniowe	zmniejszenie objętości płynów ^a			
Zaburzenia nerek i dróg moczowych		zwiększone oddawanie moczu ^a	dyzuria	
Badania diagnostyczne		zwiększenie stężenia lipidów w surowicy ^a	zwiększenie stężenia kreatyniny we krwi i (lub) zmniejszenie współczynnika filtracji kłębuszkowej ^a zwiększenie hematokrytu ^a	

e informacje podane ponižej b W badaniu niewydolności serca EMPEROR-Reduced obserwowano jeden przypadek (<0,1%) martwiczego zapale powięzi krocza (zgorzeli Fourniera) u pacjenta z niewydolnością serca i cukrzycą leczonego empagliflozyną. * patrz punkt Specjalne ostrzeżenia i środki ostrożnośc dotyczące stosowania

Opis wybranych działań niepożadanych Hipoglikemia Częstość występowania hipoglikemii zależała od leczenia podstawowego stosowanego w poszczególnych Ups wytranych dzałan niepozgdanych <u>Hipoglikemia</u> Częstość występowania hipoglikemi załeżała od ieczenia podstawowego stosowanego po poszczegolnych badniach i była podobna jak po zastosowaniu paceko u podsjentów stosujących empagificznyce w monotrenju jako leczenie skojarzone z leczenie skojarzone z pioglitazonem w skojarzeniu z metformina, lub bez niej, jako leczenie skojarzone z linagliptyną i metformina, jako leczenie dodane do terapii standardowej oraz w razie stosowania kojarzeniu z metformina, jub bez niej, jako leczenie skojarzone z linagliptyną i metformina, jako leczenie dodane do terapii standardowej oraz w razie stosowania kojarzeniu z metforminą u nieleczonych uprzedniu podstecenie skojarzone z uforminą pochodnym sodbonyli tekami empaglificznym i techniną. Zwięksczone oczestości zobezwowano w przypadku stosowania jako leczenie skojarzone z insuliną podstawową w skojarzeniu suffonylomocznika (10 mg empaglificznym; 16,1%; 25 mg empaglificznym; 11,5%; placebo: 8,4%), jako leczenie skojarzone z insuliną podstawową w skojarzeniu sulfonytomocznika (10 mg empagliflozyny: 16,1%; 25 mg empagliflozyny: 11,5%; placebre: 8,4%), jako teczenie skojarzone z insuling podstawową w skojarzeniu z pochodną sulfonylomocznika lub bez niego (10 mg empagliflozyny: 15,5%; 25 mg empagliflozyny: 26,4%; placebo: 25,2% w ciągu pierwszych 18 tygodni leczenia, gdy nie można było dostsowywać dawki insulny; Tom j 25 mg empagliflozyny: 36,7%; placebo: 35,3% w ciągu 25 tygodni beżenia, gdy nie można było dostsowywać dawki insulny; empagliflozyna: 36,7%; placebo: 35,3% w ciągu 25 tygodni beżenia; gdy nie można było dostsowywać dawki insulny; empagliflozyna: 36,7%; placebo: 35,3% w ciągu 25 mg empagliflozyna: 25 mg; 57,7%, placebo: 58% w ciągu 52 tygodni badania). W badaniu niewydolności serca EMPEROR-Reduced obserwowano podobną częstość występowania hyboglikemii podczas stosowania w skojarzeniu z sufornylomocznikiem lub insuliną (10 mg empagliflozyną 2,4%; placebo: 58% w ciągu 52 tygodni badania). W badaniu niewydolności serca EMPEROR-Reduced obserwowano podobną częstość występowania byłog dostowania w skojarzeniu z sufornylomocznikiem lub insuliną (10 mg empagliflozynę 2,4%; placebo: 58%), w predvinaniu do placebo w monterapii, w leczeniu skojarzeniu: zufornylomocznika lub kojarzeniu z sufornylomocznika u beżereniu skojarzeniu z sufornylomocznika u bizareniu z sufornylomocznika u bizareniu z sufornylomu z inagliflozynę 2,4%; placebo: 58% w regus takjarzeniu z sufornylomu z netforminą, u beżereniu skojarzonym z inagliflozyną z sufornylomu z netforminą lub z nej (w rezeniu skojarzonym z inagliflozyną z sufornylomu z netforminą lub z nej (w rezeniu skojarzonym z inagliflozyną z sufornylomu z zakjarzeniu z zodotoma z magliflozyny z sufornylo z netforminą u nieleczonym z inagliflozyną z sufornylo z netforminą lub z nej oz (w rezeniu skojarzonym z inagliflozyną z netforminą lub z nie oz w sufornylo z sufornylo z netforminą i ub z nie oz w sufornylo z suforzone z magliflozyny z empagihiozyną i metforminą. Awiększoną częstośc zaobserwowano w przypadku stosowana jako leczenie skojazone z insulima podstawową w skojarzenu zmetformia jub bez niej oraz w skojarzeniu z pochodną su jufionylomocznika lub bez niego (100 meg magilifazyny; 0%; 25 mg empagilifazyny; 1,3%; placebo: 0% w ciągu pierwszych 18 tygodni leczenia, gdy nie można było dostosowywać dawki insuliny; 10 mg empagilifazyny; 0%; 25 mg empagilifazyny; 1,3%; placebo: 0% w ciągu jezy 28 tygodni badania) i jako leczenie skojarzenie z insulima MDI w skojarzeniu z metforminą lub bez niej (empagilifazyna) 10 mg. 65%; empagilifazyna 25 mg. 0.5%; placebo: 0,5% podzas pierwszych 18 tygodni leczenia, gdy nie można było dostosowć dawki insulimy; na 10 mg. 65%; empagilifazyna 25 mg. 0.5%; placebo: 1,6% w ciągu 52 tygodni badania). W badaniu dotyczącym niewydolności sera EMPEROR-Reduced cięże, hipoglikemię obserwowano 22 mg: U,5%, placebo: 1.6% w Gagu 52 tyzgodin badana). W badanu dotyzącym niewydolnosci serca AMPEMOK-Reduced cigat phoginkemie obserwowano tytko u jednego podienta z ukrzy zapalenie żołędzi i inne zakażenia narządów płciowych Kandydoza pochwy, zapalenie pochwy i sromu, zapalenie żołędzi i inne zakażenia narządów płciowych były obserwowane częściej u pacientów leczonych empagifilozymą (10m gempagifilozym; 4.0%). Zame empagifilozym; 4.0%). Zakażenia taki to w porównalu z pacientami otzrymującymi placebo (10%). Zakażenia taki to besrewowano częściej u babie teczonych empagifilozym; 4.0%). Zakajenia taki to Różnica ta była mniej wyzyaża w przypadku mężczyzn. Zakażenia narządów płciowych miały nasilenie łagodne lub umarkowane. W badaniu dotyczącym Różnica ta była miej wyrzańa w przypadku męczcyzn. Zakażenia narządów piciowych miały nasilenie łagodne lub umiarkowane. W badaniu dotyczącym niewydolności serca EMPEROR-Reduced czętość wyrstępowania tego trypu zakażeń była większa u pacjentów z cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%) niż u pacjentów te cukrzycą (10 mg empagilinozym; 19%; placebo: 0, 4%), zwiększone oddawanie moczu hoło przeważnie nasilenie łagodne lub umiarkowane. Obserwowana częśtość oddawania moczu w nocy była podobna dla empagilinozym; ul da placeto (-11%). W badaniu niewydolnośći serca EMPEROR-Reduced zwiększone oddawanie moczu obserwowano z podobną częśtość i występowania u pacjentów te czonych empagilinza pji placebo (10 mg empagilinozym; 5%), placebo 4.%), placebo 4. ciężkie zkażenia dróg moczowych było podonone u padentów otrzymujących empagilinożnyci prakebo. Zakżenia dróg moczowych były zdjaszane częściej u kobiel teczonych empagililożnym u porównaniu z patecko ine było takłuje (różnicy w przyskału mężczym. *cimiejszenia objętósi plytwów* odpian częstóś występowania zmniejszenia objętości płynów (obejmującego określone wcześniej takie terminy jak spadek ciśnienia krwi (określony ambulatoryjnie), spadek skurczowego ciśnienia krwi, odwodnienie, niedociśnienie, hipowolemia, hipotonia artostatyczna oraz omdeniej była podotanu a padjentów otrzymujących empagililożyne (10 mg empagililożyne), cóśw. Sz megangilichzyne, cyklej b jakebo (03%), Częstóć si wytostybowania zmniejszenia objętości płynów ybał zwiększona u pacjentów w wieku 75 lat i starszych leczonych empagilifozyną (10 mg empagilifozyne; 2,3%), 25 mg empagilifozyne; 4,3%) w porównaniu zwęższania u pacjeniow w wieku 2 stał 13475/ch reczunych e impaginuzyną (U mje elinpaginuzyną z. 25%, 25 mje elinpaginutkyny; *3,5% w piorownania z pacjeniami o trzy padkow zwiększenia stężenia kreatyniny w krew i loba biażnie w wojącznamia fitracji kłębuszkowej była podoba częstość występowania przypadkow zwiększenia stężenia kreatyniny; we krew i loba biażnie w wojącznamia fitracji kłębuszkowej była podoba u pacjentów otrzymujących empagilitozyci pu biaceło zwiększenie stężenia kreatyniny; empagilitozyna 10 mg 0,6%, empagilitozyca 10 mg 0,6%, magilitozyci pu biaceło zwiększenie stężenia kreatyniny; empagilitozyna 10 mg 0,6%, empagilitozyca 10 mg 0,6%, magilitozyci pu biaceło zwiększenie stężenia kreatyniny; empagilitozyna 10 mg 0,6%, empagilitozyna 10 mg 0,6%, w trakcie ciągłego leczenia lub było odwracalne po zakończeniu kreatyni w lekim. Konsekwentnie w badaniu EMP-REG OUTCOME u pacjentów łeczonych w trakcie ciągłego leczenia lub było odwracalne po zakończeniu kreatyni kreatyn w trakte cagrego leczena lub było odwracane po zakończenu i czecna tym lexem. Końsezwentnie w badaniu EMP-kte UDIOME u podjetnow leczonych empadillozyna obserowana owystepujący początkow spodke ceFR (steania: a Mirkini/17) am). Nastepnie warość ceFR utrzymywała się w czasie trwania leczenia. Średnia wartość ceFR powracała do wartośći początkowej po zakończeniu leczenia, co sugeruje, że w patogenezie tych zmian czynnościowych nerek moga dogrywać role ostre zmiany hemodynamicza. <u>Zwietszenia fujidów w urwuńcy</u> średnie zwiętszenie procentowe do platu tu początkowego do 10 mg 12.5 mg empadjillozym w porównamiu z pałcebo wymosiło dodpowiednio dla cholesterolu cłakowiego 4.9% i 5/5% w porównaniu z 3,5%, dla cholesterolu Chi 2,5% i 10,0% w porównaniu z 7,5%; dla trójglicerydów 9,2% 9,9% w porównaniu z 0,5%. <u>Żwiększenie</u> z 3.5% 13.6% Uptownaniu Z U,4 %; dla Cholesterolu LUL S/S N I U/0% W portwaniu Z /5% cha trogjieterydow 3/2% 15% M Whotwaniu Z U/0%. <u>Wereszenie</u> <u>wartscie intendixety</u> Seehia zmiana wartscie intendixety u do punkt up catkowego wynosiała dodowiednio 3/4% 13,6% dla 10 mg i Z S mg emagafilozymy w porównaniu z 0,1% dla placebo. W badaniu EMPA-REG Outcome wartości hematokrytu powróciły do wartości wyjściowych po 30-dniowym okresie kontroli po zakóńczeniu leczenia. <u>Zgłaszanie poderzewanych działań niepozdanych</u> Po dopuszczeniu produkt uleczniczego do obrcu istotnej sztajaszanie podejrzewanych działań niepożdanych. Umożliwi do imperzervane emonitorowanie stosuku ktorzyści do ryzkyko stosowania produkt luteczniczego. Osoby niedze do fachowego personelu medycznego powinny zgłaszać wszelkie podejrzewane działania niepożądane za pośrednictwem Departamentu Monitorowania Niepożądanych Działań personeal luery carego golvanity zgłasza, w szenie b polej zevanie udziania niepużątanie za zaposteniu trwni trojsta i amieli bury szenie golvania niepozątani i rozania Produktiw Leczniczych Urzęku Rejestracji Produktiw Leczniczych, Wyrobow Medycznych i Produktiw Biobiogravit. Al. Jerozolimskie 1810, co 222 W arszawa, tel. - #48 22 49-21-301, fast. + #8 22 49-21-309, strona internetowa https://smz.zdrowie.gov.pl. Działania niepożądane można zgłasza tównież podmiotowi dopówedziałame. Dodmiot odpowiedziałny: Boendringer Ingelmia International Gmbk, Biogref Str. 173, Szilo Ingelheim am Rhein, Niemcy, Numezy pozwoleń na dopuszczenie do obrotu: Jardiance[®] 10 mg tabletki powłekane: EU/1/4/93/0013 (28 tabletek), Jardiance[®] 10 mg tabletki powłekane: EU/1/4/93/0014 (Dabletek) wydane przeZkomiej Wigolmo Europejskich. Nata za twierdzenia lub częściowej zmiany tekstu Chłu 2.2021. Nategodia dostępności: Produkt I eczniczy wydawany na recepię- Rp. Cena urzędowa detaliczna: Jardiance[®] 10 mg z 8 tabl. – 170.8 złu ływołość dopłaty pacjenta: aostępnost: Produktiećzniczy wydawały na receptę - tp. Cena urzęgowa detaliczna: Izraiance "i um gr. zo stali. – 1/U.sz. Wysokos dopiazy pacienia: 5400 zł. we skasalmi: Cukrzys ar U. zu pacientó w przed włączenie miesnium, leczonych o najmniej dowana doustnymi lekami jakogimi do co najmniej 6 miesięcy, złbAłc ≥ 8 % oraz bardzo wysokim ryzykiem sercowo-naczyniowym rozumianym jako: 1) otwierdzona choroba sercowo-naczyniowa, lub 2) uszkodzenie innych narządów objawiające się poprzez: biakłomocz lub przerost lewej komory lub retinopatię, lub 3) obecność 3 lub więcej głownych czynników ryzyka spośród wymienionych poniżej:- wiek ≥ 55 lad la mężczyna, ≥ 60 lad tla kobiet, -dyslipidemia, -nadciśnienie tętnicze, -palenie tytoniu, -otyłość – na podstawie obwieszczenia Ministra Zdrowia z dnia 21 października 2021 r. w sprawie wykazu refundowanych leków, środków spożywzych specjalnego przeznaczenia żywieniowego oraz wyrobów medycznych na 1 listopada 2021 r. (Dz. URZ. Min. Zdr. 2021.82).



Repetytorium z Kardiologii i Hipertensjologii 2022



5 marca 2022 roku

Trójmiasto 4–5 czerwca 2022 roku

JESIENNE
 Warszawa
 15 października 2022 roku

Więcej informacji i rejestracja na stronie internetowej: **www.kardio.viamedica.pl**



Cykl konferencji jest skierowany do wszystkich osób zainteresowanych tematyką. Sesje satelitarne firm farmaceutycznych, sesje firm farmaceutycznych oraz wystawy firm farmaceutycznych są skierowane tylko do osób uprawnionych do wystawiania recept lub osób prowadzących obrót produktami leczniczymi — podstawa prawna: Ustawa z dnia 6 września 2001 r. Prawo farmaceutyczne (Dz. U. z 2017 r. poz. 2211. z późn. zm.).

ORGANIZATOR





Produkt leczniczy JARDIANCE® jest wskazany do stosowania u dorosłych w leczeniu objawowej, przewlekłej niewydolności serca ze zredukowaną frakcją wyrzutową^{*,1}

NOWOŚĆ

JARDIANCE® – lek pierwszego wyboru w leczeniu HFrEF³

PC-PL-102807

